TIDEWATER INC Form S-4/A October 15, 2018 Table of Contents

Index to Financial Statements

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 15, 2018

Registration No. 333-227111

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington D.C. 20549

AMENDMENT NO. 1

ТО

FORM S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

TIDEWATER INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware (State of Incorporation)

2911 (Primary Standard Industrial **Classification Code Number**)

72-0487776 (IRS Employer **Identification No.)**

6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600, Houston, Texas 77072

Registrant s telephone number, including area code: (713) 470-5300

(Address, including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant s Principal **Executive Offices**)

Bruce D. Lundstrom

Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

Tidewater Inc.

6002 Rogerdale Road

Suite 600

Houston, Texas 77072

(713) 470-5300

(Name, Address, including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

With a copy to:

James R. Griffin Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP 200 Crescent Court, Suite 300 Dallas, Texas 75201-6950

Curtis R. Hearn Hope M. Spencer Jones Walker LLP **201 St. Charles Avenue** New Orleans, Louisiana 70170-5100 New York, New York 10166-0193

Sean P. Griffiths **Eduardo Gallardo** Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP **200 Park Avenue**

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of the securities to the public: As soon as practicable after this registration statement is declared effective and the transactions described in this registration statement are consummated.

If the securities being registered on this form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, please check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer, smaller reporting company and emerging growth company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

 Large accelerated filer
 Accelerated filer

 Non-accelerated filer
 Smaller reporting company Emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

If applicable, place an X in the box to designate the appropriate rule provision relied upon in conducting this transaction:

Exchange Act Rule 13c-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer)

Exchange Act Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer)

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the SEC, acting pursuant to said section 8(a), may determine.

Index to Financial Statements

The information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be issued until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and does not constitute the solicitation of offers to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED OCTOBER 15, 2018

JOINT LETTER TO STOCKHOLDERS OF TIDEWATER INC. AND STOCKHOLDERS OF GULFMARK OFFSHORE, INC.

Dear Stockholders:

Tidewater Inc. (Tidewater) and GulfMark Offshore, Inc. (GulfMark) have entered into a merger agreement providing for the combination of Tidewater with GulfMark (the business combination), pursuant to which (a) Gorgon Acquisition Corp., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater to be formed as a corporation organized in the State of Delaware (Merger Sub 1) will merge with and into GulfMark, with GulfMark surviving such merger (the first merger), and (b) immediately thereafter, GulfMark will merge with and into Gorgon NewCo, LLC, another wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater to be formed as a limited liability company organized in the State of Delaware (Merger Sub 2), with such subsidiary as the surviving entity in such merger (the second merger and, together with the first merger, the mergers). Tidewater stockholders as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date, are invited to attend a special meeting of Tidewater stockholders as of the close of business on the record date are invited to attend a special meeting of GulfMark stockholders on [], 2018, at [] [Central Time] to consider and vote upon a proposal to adopt the merger agreement (the GulfMark merger proposal) and certain other matters related to the business combination.

If you are a GulfMark stockholder and the business combination contemplated by the merger agreement is completed, you will be entitled to receive, for each issued and outstanding share of GulfMark common stock owned by you immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, 1.100 of a fully paid, validly issued and nonassessable share of Tidewater common stock (the exchange ratio). For a description of the consideration that GulfMark stockholders will receive upon completion of the business combination, see the section entitled *The Business Combination Consideration to GulfMark Stockholders* beginning on page 74 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.

GulfMark restricted stock units representing a right to vest in and be issued shares of GulfMark common stock (collectively, GulfMark RSUs) which remain unvested or unissued as of the effective time of the first merger will be converted into an award to acquire Tidewater common stock on substantially the same terms and conditions as applied to such award prior to the effective time of the first merger, as adjusted to reflect the exchange ratio. GulfMark warrants that are outstanding will be converted automatically into warrants representing a right to acquire Tidewater common stock on substantially the same terms and conditions as applied to such warrants immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, but subject to the limitations on foreign ownership set forth in the Tidewater certificate of incorporation intended to comply with the Jones Act (as defined in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus), as adjusted to reflect the exchange ratio. For a description of the treatment of GulfMark RSUs

and GulfMark warrants upon completion of the business combination, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs* beginning on page 127 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Immediately following the completion of the business combination, the former Tidewater stockholders and GulfMark stockholders will own 74% and 26% of the combined company, respectively. Tidewater intends to list the Tidewater common stock to be issued in the first merger on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE). The market value of the merger consideration will fluctuate with the price of Tidewater common stock. Based on the closing price of Tidewater common stock on July 13, 2018, the last trading day before the public announcement of the signing of the merger agreement, the value of the merger consideration payable to holders of GulfMark common stock upon completion of the business combination was approximately \$33.68 per share. Based on the closing price of Tidewater common stock on October 9, 2018, the last practicable date before the date of filing of the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this letter, the value of the merger consideration payable to holders of GulfMark stockholders of GulfMark stockholders should obtain current stock price quotations for Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock. Tidewater common stock is traded on the NYSE under the symbol TDW, and GulfMark common stock is traded on NYSE American (the NYSE MKT) under the symbol GLF.

Index to Financial Statements

Based on certain representations, covenants and assumptions, all of which must continue to be true and accurate in all material respects as of the effective time of the mergers, it is the opinion of each of Tidewater s counsel, Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, and GulfMark s counsel, Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP, that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the mergers qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, (the Code). Assuming the mergers qualify as a reorganization, a stockholder of GulfMark generally will not recognize any gain or loss upon receipt of the merger consideration in the first merger except to the extent such stockholder receives any cash received in lieu of a fractional share of Tidewater common stock, as discussed in the section entitled *Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Business Combination* beginning on page 159 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Tidewater and GulfMark will each hold a special meeting of their respective stockholders to consider and vote upon certain matters relating to the proposed business combination. Tidewater and GulfMark cannot complete the proposed business combination unless, among other things, Tidewater stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal in connection with the first merger, and GulfMark stockholders approve the GulfMark merger proposal.

Your vote is very important. To ensure your representation at your company s special meeting, please complete and return the enclosed proxy card or submit your proxy via the Internet or by telephone. Please vote promptly whether or not you expect to attend your company s special meeting. Submitting a proxy now will not prevent you from being able to vote in person at your company s special meeting if you are otherwise eligible to vote at such meeting.

Raging Capital Management, LLC (Raging) and 5 Essex, L.P. (Captain Q) have each entered into a voting and support agreement with Tidewater pursuant to which each has agreed, among other things, to vote a portion of the shares of GulfMark common stock that it beneficially owns (constituting in the aggregate approximately 34.99% of the issued and outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock as of July 15, 2018) in favor of the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the applicable voting and support agreement.

The Tidewater board of directors (the Tidewater Board) has unanimously determined that the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are fair to, and in the best interests of, Tidewater and its stockholders, has unanimously approved and declared advisable the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement including the Tidewater issuance proposal in connection with the mergers, and unanimously recommends that Tidewater stockholders vote FOR the Tidewater issuance proposal and, if necessary, FOR the Tidewater adjournment proposal (as defined in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus).

The GulfMark board of directors (the GulfMark Board) has unanimously determined that the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are fair to, and in the best interests of, GulfMark and its stockholders, has unanimously approved and declared advisable the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and unanimously recommends that GulfMark stockholders vote FOR the GulfMark merger proposal and FOR each of the other GulfMark proposals described in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The obligations of Tidewater and GulfMark to consummate the business combination are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in the merger agreement, a copy of which is included as part of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus. The joint proxy statement/prospectus provides you with detailed information about the proposed business combination. It also contains or, in the case of GulfMark, references information about

Tidewater and GulfMark and certain related matters. You are encouraged to read the joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully and in its entirety. In particular, you should carefully read the section entitled <u>*Risk Factors*</u> beginning on page 29 of the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus for a

Index to Financial Statements

discussion of risks you should consider in evaluating the Tidewater issuance proposal and the GulfMark merger proposal and how they will affect you.

Sincerely,

John T. Rynd

President and Chief Executive Officer

Quintin V. Kneen

President and Chief Executive Officer

Tidewater Inc.

GulfMark Offshore, Inc.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of the business combination, the adoption of the merger agreement, the issuance of Tidewater common stock in connection with the business combination or any other transactions described in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus, or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of the disclosure in this document. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This document is dated [], 2018, and is first being mailed to stockholders of Tidewater and GulfMark on or about [], 2018.

Index to Financial Statements

TIDEWATER INC. NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON [], 2018 AT []

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a special meeting of stockholders of Tidewater Inc. (Tidewater) will be held on [], 2018, at [] [Central Time] at [], for the following purposes:

to consider and vote on a proposal to approve the issuance of shares of Tidewater common stock in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 15, 2018, as such agreement may be amended from time to time (the merger agreement), between Tidewater and GulfMark (the Tidewater issuance proposal); and

to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the Tidewater special meeting, if reasonably necessary to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus or to solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the Tidewater special meeting to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal (the Tidewater adjournment proposal).

Tidewater stockholder approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal is required to complete the business combination. Tidewater stockholders will also be asked to approve, if necessary, the Tidewater adjournment proposal. Tidewater will transact no other business at the Tidewater special meeting. The record date for the Tidewater special meeting has been set as [], 2018. Only Tidewater stockholders of record as of the close of business on such record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Tidewater special meeting or any adjournments and postponements thereof.

The Tidewater board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the Tidewater issuance proposal and FOR the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

See the section entitled *Special Meeting of Tidewater Stockholders* beginning on page 60 of the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice for additional information about the Tidewater issuance proposal and the Tidewater adjournment proposal. You should read the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice carefully in its entirety before you vote.

PLEASE VOTE AS PROMPTLY AS POSSIBLE, WHETHER OR NOT YOU PLAN TO ATTEND THE TIDEWATER SPECIAL MEETING. IF YOU LATER DESIRE TO REVOKE OR CHANGE YOUR PROXY FOR ANY REASON, YOU MAY DO SO IN THE MANNER DESCRIBED IN THE ACCOMPANYING JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS. FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONCERNING THE PROPOSALS BEING VOTED UPON, USE OF THE PROXY AND OTHER RELATED MATTERS, YOU ARE URGED TO READ THE ACCOMPANYING JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS.

Your vote is important. Approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by the Tidewater stockholders is a condition to the closing of the business combination contemplated by the merger agreement and requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Tidewater stockholders are requested to complete, date, sign and

return the enclosed proxy in the envelope provided, which requires no postage if mailed in the United States, or to submit their votes electronically via the Internet or by telephone. Simply follow the instructions provided on the enclosed proxy card.

BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF

DIRECTORS,

Bruce D. Lundstrom

Executive Vice President, General Counsel

and Secretary

Index to Financial Statements

GULFMARK OFFSHORE, INC. NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON [], 2018 AT []

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a special meeting of stockholders of GulfMark Offshore, Inc. (GulfMark) will be held on [], 2018, at [] [Central Time] at [], for the following purposes:

to consider and vote on a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 15, 2018, as such agreement may be amended from time to time, (the merger agreement), between Tidewater Inc. (Tidewater) and GulfMark (the GulfMark merger proposal);

to consider and vote on a proposal to approve, on a non-binding advisory basis, certain compensation that may be paid or become payable to certain GulfMark named executive officers in connection with the business combination (the GulfMark compensation proposal); and

to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the GulfMark special meeting, if reasonably necessary to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus or to solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the GulfMark special meeting to approve the GulfMark merger proposal (the GulfMark adjournment proposal).
GulfMark stockholder approval of the GulfMark merger proposal is required to complete the business combination.
GulfMark stockholders will also be asked to approve the GulfMark compensation proposal and, if necessary, the GulfMark adjournment proposal. GulfMark will transact no other business at the GulfMark special meeting. The record date for the GulfMark special meeting has been set as [], 2018. Only GulfMark stockholders of record as of the close of business on such record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the GulfMark special meeting or any adjournments thereof.

The GulfMark board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the GulfMark merger proposal, FOR the GulfMark compensation proposal, and FOR the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

See the section entitled *Special Meeting of GulfMark Stockholders* beginning on page 67 of the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice for additional information about the GulfMark merger proposal, the GulfMark compensation proposal and the GulfMark adjournment proposal. You should read the joint proxy statement/prospectus accompanying this notice carefully in its entirety before you vote.

PLEASE VOTE AS PROMPTLY AS POSSIBLE, WHETHER OR NOT YOU PLAN TO ATTEND THE GULFMARK SPECIAL MEETING. IF YOU LATER DESIRE TO REVOKE OR CHANGE YOUR PROXY FOR ANY REASON, YOU MAY DO SO IN THE MANNER DESCRIBED IN THE ACCOMPANYING JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS. FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONCERNING THE PROPOSALS BEING VOTED UPON, USE OF THE PROXY AND OTHER RELATED MATTERS, YOU ARE URGED TO READ THE ACCOMPANYING JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS.

Your vote is important. Approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by the GulfMark stockholders is a condition to the closing of the business combination contemplated by the merger agreement and requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding shares of GulfMark stock entitled to vote on the proposal. GulfMark stockholders are requested to complete, date, sign and return the enclosed proxy in the envelope provided, which requires no postage if mailed in the United States, or to submit their votes electronically via the Internet or by telephone. Simply follow the instructions provided on the enclosed proxy card.

BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF

DIRECTORS,

Samuel R. Rubio

Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer

and Assistant Secretary

Index to Financial Statements

REFERENCES TO ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

This joint proxy statement/prospectus incorporates important business and financial information about GulfMark from other documents that GulfMark has filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC), and that are not contained herein or delivered herewith. For a listing of documents incorporated by reference herein, please see the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314. This information is available for you to review free of charge at the SEC s public reference room located at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549, and through the SEC s website at http://www.sec.gov.

You may request copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and any of the documents incorporated by reference herein or other information concerning Tidewater or GulfMark, without charge, upon written or oral request to the applicable company s principal executive offices. The respective addresses and telephone numbers of such principal executive offices are listed below.

For Tidewater Stockholders:	For GulfMark Stockholders:
Tidewater Inc.	GulfMark Offshore, Inc.
6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600	842 West Sam Houston Parkway North, Suite 400
Houston, TX 77072	Houston, TX 77024
Attention: Investor Relations	Attention: Investor Relations
(713)-470-5292	713-963-9522
	ID @ sulfased and

jstanley@tdw.com

IR@gulfmark.com

To obtain timely delivery of these documents before Tidewater s special meeting of stockholders, Tidewater stockholders must request the information no later than [], 2018, which is five business days before the Tidewater special meeting.

To obtain timely delivery of these documents before GulfMark s special meeting of stockholders, GulfMark stockholders must request the information no later than [], 2018, which is five business days before the GulfMark special meeting.

In addition, if you have questions about the business combination or the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus, would like additional copies of the joint proxy statement/prospectus or need to obtain proxy cards or other information related to the proxy solicitation, please contact MacKenzie Partners, Inc., the proxy solicitor for Tidewater, toll-free at 800-322-2885 or collect at 212-929-5500 or Innisfree, the proxy solicitor for GulfMark, collect at 212-750-5833 with respect to banks and brokers, or toll-free at 888-750-5834 with respect to stockholders and all others. You will not be charged for any of these documents that you request.

Index to Financial Statements

ABOUT THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS

This document, which forms part of a registration statement on Form S-4 filed with the SEC by Tidewater (Registration No. 333-227111), constitutes a prospectus of Tidewater under Section 5 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), with respect to the shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of Tidewater (Tidewater common stock), to be issued to GulfMark stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement. This document also constitutes a proxy statement of each of Tidewater and GulfMark under Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act).

Tidewater has supplied all information contained herein relating to Tidewater, and GulfMark has supplied all information contained, or incorporated by reference, herein relating to GulfMark. Tidewater and GulfMark have both contributed to the information relating to the business combination contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

You should rely only on the information contained or, in the case of GulfMark, incorporated by reference herein in connection with any vote, the giving or withholding of any proxy, or any investment decision in connection with the business combination. Tidewater and GulfMark have not authorized anyone to provide you with information that is different from that contained in or, in the case of GulfMark, incorporated by reference herein. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is dated [], 2018, and you should not assume that the information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is accurate as of any date other than such date unless otherwise specifically provided herein. Further, you should not assume that the information with respect to GulfMark that is incorporated by reference herein is accurate as of any date of the incorporated document. Neither the mailing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus to Tidewater or GulfMark stockholders nor the proposals presented for approval of Tidewater stockholders or GulfMark stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement and this joint proxy statement/prospectus will create any implication to the contrary.

Index to Financial Statements

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE BUSINESS COMBINATION AND THE SPECIAL	
MEETINGS	1
SUMMARY	14
Information About the Companies	14
The Business Combination and the Merger Agreement	15
Voting and Support Agreements	15
Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor	16
Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor	16
Special Meeting of Tidewater Stockholders	17
Recommendation of the Tidewater Board	18
Special Meeting of GulfMark Stockholders	18
Recommendation of the GulfMark Board	19
Directors of Tidewater Following the Business Combination	19
Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination	20
Conditions to the Completion of the Business Combination	21
Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals	23
Changes of Recommendation	23
Termination	26
Expenses and Termination Fee	27
Regulatory Approvals	27
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Business Combination	27
No Appraisal Rights	27 27
Expected Timing of the Business Combination Listing of Shares of Tidewater Common Stock; Delisting and Deregistration of Shares of GulfMark Common	21
Stock	28
Comparison of Stockholders Rights	28
RISK FACTORS	29
Risks Relating to the Business Combination	29
Risks Relating to Tidewater s Business	39
<u>Risks Relating to Tidewater</u> s Securities Risks Relating to GulfMark s Business	48
	52
COMPARATIVE PER SHARE MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION	53
Tidewater Market Price and Dividend Information	53
GulfMark Market Price and Dividend Information	54
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	56
INFORMATION ABOUT THE COMPANIES	58
SPECIAL MEETING OF TIDEWATER STOCKHOLDERS	60
TIDEWATER PROPOSALS	65
Tidewater Issuance Proposal	65

Tidewater Adjournment Proposal	65
SPECIAL MEETING OF GULFMARK STOCKHOLDERS	67
GULFMARK PROPOSALS	72
THE BUSINESS COMBINATION	74
Transaction Structure	74
Consideration to GulfMark Stockholders	74

Index to Financial Statements

Background of the Business Combination74Recommendation of the Tidewater Board and Reasons for the Business Combination87Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor90Summary of Lazard a s Financial Analyses92Cartain Financial Projections Reviewed by the Tidewater Board and Tidewater - s Financial Advisor98Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination102Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark - s Financial Advisor105Cartain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark - s Financial Advisor114Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117Regulatory Approvals117No Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Interests of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan125Advisory Vote on Business Combination124HE MERGER AGREEMENT125Casing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration127No Fractional Shares127On Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares, Exchange of Certificates128Casing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration128Internation of the Exchange Fund128Conversion of Shares, Exchange
Dpinion of Lazard. Tidewater s Financial Advisor90Summary of Lazard. s Financial Analyses92Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the Tidewater Board and Tidewater s Financial Advisor98Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination102Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark. s Financial Advisor114Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117Regulatory Approvals117No Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Incress of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Advisory Vote on Business Combination122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124HHE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration128Loss, Stohn or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustruct of Shares: Exchange of Certificates129Adjustruct of Decuments: Directors, Managers and Offic
Summary of Lazard.s Financial Analyses92Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the Tidewater Board and Tidewater s Financial Advisor98Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination102Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark S Financial Advisor114Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117Regulatory Approvals117No Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Advisory Vote on Business Combination122Obferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration128Loging and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration128Losi, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Opraintents to Prevent Dilution128Losi, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130No Appraisal Rights130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Fractional Shares130
Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the Tidewater Board and Tidewater s Financial Advisor98Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination102Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark - S Financial Advisor105Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark - S Financial Advisor114Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117Regulatory Approvals118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark - s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Vo Fractional Shares127No Fractional Shares128Lest Note Regarding the Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution128Directors of Tidewater and Officers: NYSE MKT Delisting129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers: NYSE MKT Delisting130No Appraisal Rights130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130 <tr< td=""></tr<>
Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination102Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor105Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark s Financial Advisor114Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117Regulatory Approvals117Regulatory Approvals118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Appointment to Tidewater Board122Deferred Compensation Plan122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination of GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125The Business Combination126Greatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Orderation of the Extrements129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Optication s and Warranties130Optication s and Stares131Defericion of Tidewater at Closing130Directors of Tidewater at Closing131Directors of Tidewat
Dpinion of Evercore. GulfMark s Financial Advisor105Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark s Financial Advisor114Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117No Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination124Chef Streat Compensation Plan125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration128Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates127No Fractional Shares127Orversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark s Financial Advisor114Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117Regulatory Approvals117No Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination124HE MERGER AGREEMENT125Exclusion125Explanatory, Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Consideration126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration126Preational Shares127No Fractional Shares127Overserion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustents to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights131Directors of Tidewater at Closing131Directors of Tidewater at Closing<
Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination117Regulatory Approvals117No Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Advisory Vote on Business Combination124FHE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights131Directors of Tidewater at Closing131Directors of Tidewater at Closing131Directors of Material Adverse Effect133
Regulatory Approvals117No. Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination124Advisory Vote on Business Combination124Advisory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Lost Note neuroed Share Certificates129Adjustnents to Prevent Dilution128Lost Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Majustnents to Prevent Dilution129Orderational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights131Directors of Tidewater at Closing131
No Appraisal Rights118Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers124Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Cherger Consideration126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination118Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indermification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark is Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Ichsiness Combination126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration126Ireatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Iermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights130Directors of Tidewater at Closing131
Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination118Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark is Named Executive Officers122Advisory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Lest Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates128Minstein Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates130No Appraisal Rights130No Appraisal Rights131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs119Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Creatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Employment Agreements121Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares128Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Conversion of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers: NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Appointment to Tidewater Board121Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Merger Consideration126Vo Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Indemnification and Insurance122Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Creatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Deferred Compensation Plan122Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124ITHE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Irreatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers: NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers122Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Iermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination124ITHE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Ibe Business Combination125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Ireatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Iermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
THE MERGER AGREEMENT125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125Che Business Combination125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Ireatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Iermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement125The Business Combination125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Iermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
The Business Combination125Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Termination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers: NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger126Merger Consideration126Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Fermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers: NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Merger Consideration126Ireatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Iermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting129Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Ireatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs127No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Fermination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
No Fractional Shares127Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates128Termination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting129Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Conversion of Shares: Exchange of Certificates128Termination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents: Directors, Managers and Officers: NYSE MKT Delisting129Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Termination of the Exchange Fund128Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting129Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates129Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting129Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Adjustments to Prevent Dilution129Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting129Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting129Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Withholdings130Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Directors of Tidewater at Closing130No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
No Appraisal Rights130Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Representations and Warranties131Definition of Material Adverse Effect133
Definition of Material Adverse Effect 133
Interim Operations of Tidewater and GulfMark Pending the Business Combination 134
Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals 138
Special Meetings 144
Reasonable Best Efforts; Regulatory Filings and Other Actions 145
Employee Matters 146
Transaction Litigation 147
Access and Reports 147
Election to the Tidewater Board 147

GulfMark Debt Arrangements Tax Treatment

ii

Index to Financial Statements

	Page
Conditions to the Completion of the Business Combination	148
Termination	150
Expenses	153
Effect of Termination	153
Indemnification; Directors and Officers Insurance	154
Amendment	154
Waiver	155
Specific Performance	155
Assignability; No Third Party Rights	155
Applicable Law; Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial	155
VOTING AND SUPPORT AGREEMENTS	156
Voting	156
Prohibition on Transfers	157
Obligations of the GulfMark Supporting Stockholders in connection with an Acquisition Proposal	157
Termination	157
MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE BUSINESS COMBINATION	159
UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED COMBINED FINANCIAL	
<u>STATEMENTS</u>	162
Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Financial Statements	167
Note 1. Basis of Pro Forma Presentation	167
Note 2. Acquisition Method of Accounting for Business Combination	168
Note 3. Business Combination Pro Forma Adjustments	170
Note 4. Tidewater Reorganization Pro Forma Adjustments	173
Note 5. GulfMark Reorganization Pro Forma Adjustments	176
Note 6. Reclassification of GulfMark Historical Financial Statements	177
DIRECTORS OF TIDEWATER FOLLOWING THE BUSINESS COMBINATION	180
INFORMATION REGARDING TIDEWATER DIRECTORS FOLLOWING THE BUSINESS	
COMBINATION	181
Director Biographies	181
Director Independence	187
Information Regarding the Tidewater Executive Officers	187
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT TIDEWATER	188
Business	188
Explanatory Note Regarding the Change in Fiscal Year End	188
About Tidewater	188
Reorganization of Tidewater	188
Fresh-Start Accounting	190
Offices and Facilities	191
Business Segments	191
Tidewater Global Vessel Fleet	194
Tidewater Vessel Classifications	194
Revenue Contribution by Major Classes of Vessels	196
Subsea Services	196

Customers and Contracting	196
Competition	197
Challenges Tidewater Confronts as an International Offshore Vessel Company	198
International Labour Organization s Maritime Labour Convention	200
Government Regulation	200
Environmental Compliance	201

iii

Index to Financial Statements

	Page
Safety	202
Risk Management	202
Seasonality	202
Employees	203
Available Information	203
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND	
RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	204
Transition period ended December 31, 2017 Business Highlights and Key Focus	204
Macroeconomic Environment and Outlook	205
Principal Factors That Drive Tidewater s Revenues	209
Principal Factors That Drive Tidewater s Operating Costs	209
Results of Operations for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018	210
Results of Operations for the Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017	215
Three Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017	219
Six Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017	222
Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016	226
Other Items for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017	229
Other Items for the Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016	230
Vessel Class Revenue and Statistics by Segment for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017	232
Vessel Class Revenue and Statistics by Segment for the Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016	234
Vessel Count, Dispositions, Acquisitions and Construction Programs for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018	
and 2017	241
Vessel Count, Dispositions, Acquisitions and Construction Programs for the Nine Months Ended	
December 31, 2017 and 2016	243
General and Administrative Expenses	247
Liquidity, Capital Resources and Other Matters	249
Reorganization of Tidewater	249
Availability of Cash	250
Indebtedness	251
Interest and Debt Costs	254
Share Repurchases	254
Dividends	254
Operating Activities	255
Investing Activities	257
Financing Activities	258
Other Liquidity Matters	259
Legal Proceedings	260
Arbitral Award for the Taking of Tidewater s Venezuelan Operations	260
Contractual Obligations and Contingent Commitments	261
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	261
Sale/Leasebacks	261
Application of Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates	261
Fresh-Start Accounting	262
Revenue Recognition	262
Receivables and Allowance for Doubtful Accounts	263

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets	263
Income Taxes	264
Drydocking Costs	265

Index to Financial Statements

	Page
Accrued Property and Liability Losses	265
Pension and Other Post-Retirement Benefits	265
New Accounting Pronouncements	266
Effects of Inflation	267
Environmental Compliance CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND	267
FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE	268
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED-PARTY TRANSACTIONS	268
DESCRIPTION OF TIDEWATER COMMON STOCK AND WARRANTS	269
General	269
Common Stock	270
Equity Warrants	270
<u>Creditor Warrants</u>	272
<u>Certain Provisions of the Tidewater Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws</u> <u>Shares Eligible for Future Sale</u>	273 275
<u>COMPARISON OF STOCKHOLDERS RIGHT</u> S SHARE OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT/DIRECTORS OF	276
TIDEWATER	286
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF MANAGEMENT	287
OVERVIEW OF TIDEWATER EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	288
Executive Summary	288
Compensation Philosophy and Practice	291
Compensation Program and Payments During the 2017 Transition Period	293
Appointment of New President and CEO in Fiscal 2018	301
Compensation and Equity Ownership Policies	302
2017 TRANSITION PERIOD SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE	303
OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT DECEMBER 31, 2017	306
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION	307
SHARE OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT/DIRECTORS OF	
GULFMARK	310
Security Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers	310
LEGAL MATTERS	313
EXPERTS	313
STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS	313
Tidewater Stockholder Proposals	313
GulfMark Stockholder Proposals	313
HOUSEHOLDING OF PROXY MATERIALS	314
Tidewater Householding	314
GulfMark Householding	314
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	314

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1
ANNEX A AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER	A-1
ANNEX B VOTING AND SUPPORT AGREEMENTS	B-1
ANNEX C OPINION OF LAZARD	C-1
ANNEX D OPINION OF EVERCORE GROUP L.L.C.	D-1

v

Index to Financial Statements

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE BUSINESS COMBINATION AND THE SPECIAL MEETINGS

The following are answers to certain questions that you may have regarding the business combination, the Tidewater special meeting and the GulfMark special meeting. Tidewater and GulfMark urge you to read carefully the remainder of this joint proxy statement/prospectus because the information in this section may not provide all the information that you may consider important in determining how to vote. Additional important information is also contained in the annexes to, and, in the case of GulfMark, the documents incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Q. Why am I receiving this joint proxy statement/prospectus?

A. You are receiving this joint proxy statement/prospectus because Tidewater and GulfMark have entered into a merger agreement pursuant to which, on the terms and subject to the conditions included in the merger agreement, Tidewater and GulfMark have agreed to combine in a series of transactions (the business combination). Your vote is required to approve the business combination. The merger agreement, which governs

the terms of the business combination, is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex A. *Tidewater*. The Tidewater issuance proposal (as defined below) must be approved by the stockholders of Tidewater in accordance with the rules of the NYSE (the NYSE rules) as a condition to the completion of the business combination. Tidewater is convening a special meeting of its stockholders (the Tidewater special meeting) to seek approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal. Tidewater stockholders will also be asked to approve the adjournment of the Tidewater special meeting, if reasonably necessary to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus or solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the Tidewater special meeting to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal in connection with the business combination.

GulfMark. The merger agreement must be adopted by the stockholders of GulfMark in accordance with the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the DGCL) in order for the business combination to be completed. GulfMark is holding a special meeting of its stockholders (the GulfMark special meeting) to seek approval of the merger agreement. GulfMark stockholders will also be asked to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, certain compensatory arrangements, as well as the adjournment of the GulfMark special meeting, if reasonably necessary to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus or solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the GulfMark special meeting to adopt the merger agreement.

Q: When and where will the special meetings take place?

A: *Tidewater*. The Tidewater special meeting will be held at [] [Central Time] on [], 2018 at []. *GulfMark*. The GulfMark special meeting will be held at [] [Central Time] on [], 2018 at [].

Q: What matters will be considered at the special meetings?

A: *Tidewater*. The stockholders of Tidewater will be asked to:

consider and vote on a proposal to approve the issuance of shares of Tidewater common stock to the GulfMark stockholders in connection with the business combination as contemplated by the merger agreement (the Tidewater issuance proposal); and

consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the Tidewater special meeting, if reasonably necessary to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus or to solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the Tidewater special meeting to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal (the Tidewater adjournment proposal).

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark. The stockholders of GulfMark will be asked to:

consider and vote on a proposal to adopt the merger agreement (the GulfMark merger proposal);

consider and vote on a proposal to approve, on a non-binding advisory basis, certain compensation that may be paid or become payable to certain GulfMark named executive officers in connection with the business combination (the GulfMark compensation proposal); and

consider and vote on the GulfMark adjournment proposal, if reasonably necessary to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus or to solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the GulfMark special meeting to approve the proposal to adopt the merger agreement (the GulfMark adjournment proposal).

Q: Is my vote important?

A: *Tidewater*. Yes. Approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote on the Tidewater issuance proposal is a condition to the completion of the business combination. Only Tidewater stockholders as of the close of business on the record date are entitled to vote at the Tidewater special meeting. The board of directors of Tidewater (the Tidewater Board) unanimously recommends that Tidewater s stockholders vote **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal and **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

GulfMark. Yes. The business combination cannot be completed unless the merger agreement is adopted by the holders representing a majority of the outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock entitled to vote thereon at the GulfMark special meeting. Only GulfMark stockholders as of the close of business on the record date are entitled to vote at the GulfMark special meeting. The board of directors of GulfMark (the GulfMark Board) unanimously recommends that GulfMark s stockholders vote **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal, **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Q: If my shares of Tidewater and/or GulfMark common stock are held in street name by my bank, broker or other nominee, will my bank, broker or other nominee automatically vote those shares for me?

A: Under the NYSE rules, brokers who hold shares in street name for a beneficial owner of those shares typically have the authority to vote in their discretion on routine proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, brokers are not allowed to exercise their voting discretion with respect to the approval of matters that the NYSE determines to be non-routine. A broker non-vote occurs when a broker submits a proxy that states that the broker does not vote for some or all of the proposals because the broker has not received instructions from the beneficial owners on how to vote on the proposals and does not have

discretionary authority to vote in the absence of instructions. Under the NYSE rules, brokers are not permitted to vote on any of the matters to be considered at the Tidewater special meeting or the GulfMark special meeting. As a result, any shares held in street name will not be voted on any matter unless you affirmatively instruct your broker, bank or nominee how to vote your shares in one of the ways indicated by your broker, bank or other nominee.

Q: What Tidewater stockholder vote is required for the approval of each proposal brought before the Tidewater special meeting? What will happen if I fail to vote or abstain from voting on each proposal?

A: *The Tidewater issuance proposal*. Approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled

2

Index to Financial Statements

to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the Tidewater issuance proposal.

The Tidewater adjournment proposal. Approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal, if necessary, requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting, will have no effect on the outcome of any vote on the Tidewater adjournment proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

Q: What GulfMark stockholder vote is required for the approval of each proposal brought before the GulfMark special meeting? What will happen if I fail to vote or abstain from voting on each proposal?

A: *The GulfMark merger proposal*. Approval of the GulfMark merger proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock outstanding as of the close of business on the record date and entitled to vote on the proposal. Failures to vote, votes to abstain, and broker non-votes will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark merger proposal.

The GulfMark compensation proposal. Approval of the GulfMark compensation proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark compensation proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark compensation proposal.

The GulfMark adjournment proposal. Approval of the GulfMark adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark adjournment proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Q: What will GulfMark stockholders receive if the business combination is completed?

A: Upon consummation of the first merger, each share of GulfMark common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger (other than excluded shares, as defined in the section entitled *The Business Combination Consideration to GulfMark Stockholders* beginning on page 74) will be converted into the right to receive 1.100 (the exchange ratio) shares of Tidewater common stock (the merger consideration).

For more information regarding the merger consideration to be provided to GulfMark stockholders, see the section entitled *The Business Combination Consideration to GulfMark Stockholders* beginning on page 74. For more information regarding the conversion mechanics, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates* beginning on page 128.

Q: What will GulfMark warrant holders receive if the business combination is completed?

A: At the effective time of the first merger, each GulfMark warrant that is outstanding will be converted automatically into a warrant representing a right to acquire Tidewater common stock, on substantially the

3

Index to Financial Statements

same terms and conditions as applied to the GulfMark warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, except that: (i) the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to each such warrant shall be determined by multiplying: (A) the number of shares of GulfMark common stock that were subject to such warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger; by (B) the exchange ratio (rounding the resulting number down to the nearest whole number), with any fractional share of Tidewater common stock resulting from such rounding converted into a right to receive a cash payment (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) determined by multiplying such fractional share of Tidewater common stock by the closing price of a share of Tidewater common stock on the NYSE on the trading day immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger (after aggregating all fractional shares of Tidewater common stock issuable to such holder); and (ii) the strike price shall not be modified. Converted warrants will continue to be governed by the same terms and conditions of the GulfMark warrant agreements that were in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger. The ability to exercise such converted warrants is subject to certain foreign ownership limitations imposed by the Tidewater certificate of incorporation that conform to the limitation on foreign ownership provisions of the Merchant Marine Act of 1920 and the Shipping Act, 1916, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder (collectively, the Jones Act). Tidewater will register Tidewater common stock issuable upon the exercise of GulfMark warrants on a separate registration statement, which it intends to have effective upon the closing.

For more information regarding the treatment of GulfMark warrants, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs Treatment of GulfMark Warrants* beginning on page 127.
 For more information regarding the restrictions on exercise of the converted warrants, see the section entitled *Description of Tidewater Common Stock and Warrants* beginning on page 269.

Q: What will holders of GulfMark RSUs receive in the business combination?

At the effective time of the first merger, each outstanding restricted stock unit representing the right to vest in and A: be issued shares of GulfMark common stock by GulfMark, and each right of any kind, contingent or accrued, to receive shares of GulfMark common stock or benefits measured by the value of shares of GulfMark common stock (which are referred to collectively as the GulfMark RSUs) will, automatically and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, cease to represent an award denominated in GulfMark common stock and be converted into a substantially similar award for, or with respect to, Tidewater common stock, and the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to each such award will be equal to the product of the number of shares of GulfMark common stock subject to such GulfMark RSU immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger multiplied by the exchange ratio, rounded down to the nearest whole number. Following the effective time of the first merger, each such award will remain subject to the vesting and other conditions as were applicable to such award immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger (except where a vesting schedule is accelerated or the terms and conditions are otherwise affected as a result of the first merger). Any fraction of a share of Tidewater common stock resulting from the rounding in determining the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to such replacement award will be converted into a right to receive a cash payment (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) determined by multiplying such fractional share of Tidewater common stock by the average closing price of a share of Tidewater common stock on the NYSE for the 10 trading days ending on the trading day that is one day prior to the closing date of the first merger. For more information regarding the treatment of GulfMark equity awards, see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs Treatment of GulfMark RSUs beginning on page 127.

Q: How do the boards of directors of Tidewater and GulfMark recommend that I vote?

A: *Tidewater*. The Tidewater Board unanimously recommends that Tidewater stockholders vote **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal and **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal. For more information regarding how the Tidewater Board recommends that Tidewater stockholders vote, see the section entitled *The Business Combination Recommendation of the Tidewater Board and Reasons for the Business Combination* beginning on page 86.

4

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark. The GulfMark Board unanimously recommends that you vote **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal, **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark compensation proposal, and **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark adjournment proposal. For more information regarding how the GulfMark Board recommends that you vote, see the section entitled *The Business Combination Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination* beginning on page 101.

Q: Why are GulfMark stockholders being asked to vote on executive compensation for GulfMark named executive officers?

A: The SEC has adopted rules that require GulfMark to seek a non-binding, advisory vote on the compensation payments that will or may be made to GulfMark s named executive officers that are based on or otherwise relate to the business combination. GulfMark urges its stockholders to read the section entitled *The Business Combination Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination* beginning on page 118.

Q: Who is entitled to vote at the special meeting?

A: *Tidewater special meeting*. The Tidewater Board has fixed [], 2018 as the record date for the Tidewater special meeting. All holders of record of shares of Tidewater common stock at the close of business on the record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the Tidewater special meeting, provided that those shares remain outstanding on the date of the Tidewater special meeting. Your physical presence at the Tidewater special meeting is not required to vote. See the section entitled *Questions and Answers About the Business Combination and the Special Meetings How can I vote my shares without attending the special meeting*? beginning on page 8 for instructions on how to vote your shares without attending the Tidewater special meeting.

GulfMark special meeting. The GulfMark Board has fixed [], 2018 as the record date for the GulfMark special meeting. All holders of record of shares of GulfMark common stock at the close of business on the record date are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the GulfMark special meeting, provided that those shares remain outstanding on the date of the GulfMark special meeting. Your physical presence at the GulfMark special meeting is not required to vote. See the section entitled *Questions and Answers About the Business Combination and the Special Meetings How can I vote my shares without attending the special meeting?* beginning on page 8 for instructions on how to vote your shares without attending the GulfMark special meeting.

Q: What is a proxy?

A: A proxy is a legal designation of another person whom you have authorized to vote the stock that you own. *Tidewater stockholders*. If you are a stockholder of record of Tidewater common stock as of the close of business on the record date, and you vote by proxy via the Internet or by telephone or by signing, dating and returning your proxy card in the enclosed postage-paid envelope, you will have designated Bruce D. Lundstrom and Yang Xu as your

proxies at the Tidewater special meeting, each with full power to act without the other and with full power of substitution.

GulfMark stockholders. If you are a stockholder of record of GulfMark common stock as of the close of business on the record date, and you vote by proxy via the Internet or by telephone or by signing, dating and returning your proxy card in the enclosed postage-paid envelope, you will have designated Quintin Kneen and Scott Winter as your proxies at the GulfMark special meeting, each with full power to act without the other and with full power of substitution.

Q: How many votes do I have?

A: *Tidewater stockholders*. Each Tidewater stockholder of record is entitled to one vote for each share of Tidewater common stock held of record by him or her as of the close of business on the record date.

5

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark stockholders. Each GulfMark stockholder of record is entitled to one vote for each share of GulfMark common stock held of record by him or her as of the close of business on the record date.

Q: What constitutes a quorum for the special meeting?

A: A quorum is the minimum number of shares that need to be present or represented at the special meeting in order to convene and hold a valid meeting.

Quorum for Tidewater special meeting. A quorum will exist at the Tidewater special meeting with respect to each matter to be considered at the Tidewater special meeting if the holders of a majority of shares of Tidewater common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote as of the close of business on the record date are present in person or represented by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting. Shares of Tidewater common stock held in street name will be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum at the Tidewater special meeting so long as the beneficial owner thereof has given the bank, broker or other nominee voting instructions on at least one of the proposals brought before the Tidewater special meeting. The proposals for consideration at the Tidewater special meeting are considered non-routine matters, and therefore, no broker has discretion to vote on any of the proposals to be considered at the meeting without voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. A stockholder s shares will not be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum if no instructions have been provided on how to vote on any of the proposals.

Quorum for GulfMark special meeting. A quorum will exist at the GulfMark special meeting with respect to the matters to be considered at the GulfMark special meeting if the holders of a majority of shares of GulfMark common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote as of the close of business on the record date are present in person or represented by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting. Shares of GulfMark common stock held in street name will be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum at the GulfMark special meeting so long as the beneficial owner thereof has given the broker or other nominee voting instructions on at least one of the proposals brought before the GulfMark special meeting. The proposals for consideration at the GulfMark special meeting are considered non-routine matters, and, therefore, no broker has discretion to vote on any of the proposals to be considered at the meeting without voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. A stockholder s shares will not be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum if no instructions have been provided on how to vote on any of the proposals.

Q: What will happen to GulfMark as a result of the business combination?

A: If the first merger is completed, Merger Sub 1 will merge with and into GulfMark. Upon consummation of the first merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub 1 will cease, and GulfMark will continue as the surviving corporation and as a wholly owned subsidiary of Tidewater, (which subsidiary is referred to as the surviving corporation).

Immediately following the completion of the first merger, the surviving corporation will merge with and into Merger Sub 2 (the second merger). The first merger and the second merger are referred to together in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as the mergers. Upon completion of the second merger, the separate corporate existence of

GulfMark will cease as a result and Merger Sub 2 will continue as the surviving company and a wholly owned subsidiary of Tidewater (which subsidiary is referred to as the surviving company).

GulfMark stockholders become entitled to receive the merger consideration at the effective time of the first merger, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the merger agreement.

6

Index to Financial Statements

Q: I own shares of GulfMark common stock. What will happen to those shares as a result of the business combination?

A: If the business combination is completed, your shares of GulfMark common stock will be cancelled and thereafter represent only the right to receive the shares of Tidewater common stock into which such shares have been converted. See the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration* beginning on page 126.

Q: Will the shares of Tidewater common stock that GulfMark stockholders receive in the business combination be publicly traded on a national securities exchange?

A: Assuming the business combination is completed, the shares of Tidewater common stock issued to GulfMark s stockholders will be listed and traded on the NYSE.

Q: What happens if the business combination is not completed?

A: If the business combination is not completed for any reason, GulfMark stockholders will not receive any consideration and their shares of GulfMark common stock will remain outstanding, and Tidewater will not issue shares of Tidewater common stock to GulfMark stockholders, regardless of whether the Tidewater issuance proposal is approved. In such case, GulfMark will remain an independent public company and its common stock will continue to be listed and traded on the NYSE MKT. If the merger agreement is terminated under specified circumstances, either Tidewater or GulfMark (depending on the circumstances) may be required to pay the other party a termination fee. See *The Merger Agreement Termination* beginning on page 150 for a more detailed discussion of the termination fees.

Q: How can I vote my shares in person at the special meeting?

A: *Tidewater*. Shares of Tidewater common stock held directly in your name as the stockholder of record of such shares of Tidewater common stock as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date, may be voted by you at the Tidewater special meeting whether in person or by proxy. If you choose to attend the Tidewater special meeting, you will need to bring valid, government-issued photo identification to be admitted. If you are a beneficial owner of Tidewater common stock but not the stockholder of record of such shares of Tidewater common stock but not the stockholder of record of such shares of Tidewater special meeting. A recent brokerage statement or a letter from a bank or broker are examples of acceptable proof of ownership. Please note that if your shares are held in street name by a bank, broker or other nominee and you wish to vote at the Tidewater special meeting, you will not be permitted to vote in person unless you first obtain a legal proxy issued in your name from the record owner and present it to the inspector of election with your ballot at the Tidewater special meeting. To request a legal proxy, please contact your bank, broker or other nominee holder of record. It is suggested you do so in a timely manner to ensure receipt of your legal proxy prior to the Tidewater special meeting.

Failure to bring the appropriate documentation may delay your entry into or prevent you from attending the Tidewater special meeting. The doors to the meeting room will be closed promptly at the start of the Tidewater special meeting, and stockholders will not be permitted to enter after that time.

GulfMark. Shares of GulfMark common stock held directly in your name as the stockholder of record as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date, may be voted in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting. If you choose to attend the GulfMark special meeting, you will need to bring proper identification, such as a driver s license, in order to be admitted to the GulfMark special meeting. If you are a beneficial owner of GulfMark common stock but not the stockholder of record of such shares of GulfMark common stock, you will also need to bring proof of your beneficial ownership to be admitted to the GulfMark special meeting. A recent brokerage statement or a letter from a bank or broker are examples of acceptable proof of ownership. Please note that if your shares are held in street name by a bank, broker or other nominee and you wish to vote at the GulfMark special meeting, you will not be permitted to vote in

Index to Financial Statements

person unless you first obtain a legal proxy issued in your name from the record owner and present it to the inspector of election with your ballot at the GulfMark special meeting. To request a legal proxy, please contact your bank, broker or other nominee holder of record. It is suggested you do so in a timely manner to ensure receipt of your legal proxy prior to the GulfMark special meeting.

Failure to bring the appropriate documentation may delay your entry into or prevent you from attending the GulfMark special meeting. The doors to the meeting room will be closed promptly at the start of the GulfMark special meeting, and stockholders will not be permitted to enter after that time.

Q: How can I vote my shares without attending the special meeting?

A: *Tidewater*. If you are a stockholder of record of Tidewater common stock as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date, you can vote by proxy via the Internet, by telephone or by mail by following the instructions provided on the enclosed proxy card. Please note that if you are a beneficial owner, you may vote by submitting voting instructions to your bank, broker or other nominee, or otherwise by following instructions provided by your bank, broker or other nominee. Internet and telephone voting may be available to a beneficial owner. Please refer to the voting instruction form provided by your bank, broker or other nominee.

GulfMark. If you are a stockholder of record of GulfMark common stock as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date, you can vote by proxy via the Internet, by telephone or by mail by following the instructions provided on the enclosed proxy card. Please note that if you are a beneficial owner, you may vote by submitting voting instructions to your bank, broker or other nominee, or otherwise by following instructions provided by your bank, broker or other nominee. Internet and telephone voting may be available to a beneficial owner. Please refer to the voting instruction form provided by your bank, broker or other nominee.

Q: What is the difference between holding shares as a stockholder of record and as a beneficial owner?

A: *Tidewater*. If your shares of Tidewater common stock are registered directly in your name with Tidewater s transfer agent, Computershare, you are the stockholder of record with respect to those shares, and access to proxy materials is being provided directly to you. If your shares are held by a bank, in a stock brokerage account or other nominee, then you are considered the beneficial owner of those shares, which are considered to be held in street name. Access to proxy materials is being provided to you by your bank, broker or other nominee who is considered the stockholder of record with respect to those shares.

GulfMark. If your shares of GulfMark common stock are registered directly in your name with GulfMark s transfer agent, American Stock Transfer, you are considered the stockholder of record with respect to those shares, and access to proxy materials is being provided directly to you. If your shares are held by a bank, in a stock brokerage account or other nominee, then you are considered the beneficial owner of those shares, which are considered to be held in street name. Access to proxy materials is being provided to you by your bank, broker or other nominee who is considered the stockholder of record with respect to those shares.

Q: What should I do if I receive more than one set of voting materials?

A: You may receive more than one set of voting materials relating to the Tidewater special meeting and/or the GulfMark special meeting if you hold shares of both Tidewater and GulfMark or if you hold shares of Tidewater and/or GulfMark common stock in street name and also directly in your name as a stockholder of record or otherwise or if you hold shares of Tidewater and/or GulfMark common stock in more than one brokerage account.

Record holders (stockholders of record)

For shares of Tidewater and/or GulfMark common stock held directly in your name as the stockholder of record, please complete, sign, date and return each proxy card (or vote by proxy via the Internet or by

Index to Financial Statements

telephone as provided on each proxy card) or otherwise follow the voting instructions provided in this joint proxy statement/prospectus in order to ensure that all of your shares of Tidewater and/or GulfMark common stock are voted.

Shares in street name

For shares of Tidewater and/or GulfMark common stock held in street name through a bank, broker or other nominee, you should follow the procedures provided by your bank, broker or other nominee to vote your shares.

Q: I hold shares of both Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock. Do I need to vote separately for each company?

A: Yes. You will need to separately follow the applicable procedures described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus both with respect to the voting of shares of Tidewater common stock and with respect to the voting of shares of GulfMark common stock in order to effectively vote the shares of common stock you hold in each company.

Q: If a stockholder gives a proxy, how will the shares of Tidewater common stock or GulfMark common stock, as applicable, covered by the proxy be voted?

A: If you provide a proxy, regardless of whether you provide that proxy via the Internet, by telephone or by completing and returning the applicable enclosed proxy card, the individuals named on the enclosed proxy card will vote your shares of Tidewater common stock or your shares of GulfMark common stock, as applicable, in accordance with your voting instructions with respect to the shares of common stock you hold in such company. When completing the Internet or telephone processes or the proxy card, you may specify whether your shares of Tidewater or GulfMark common stock, as applicable, should be voted for or against, or abstain from voting on, all, some or none of the specific items of business to come before the Tidewater special meeting or the GulfMark special meeting, as applicable.

Q: How will my shares of common stock be voted if I return a blank proxy?

A: *Tidewater*. If you are the record holder and you sign, date and return your proxy without indicating how you want your shares of Tidewater common stock to be voted, then your shares of Tidewater common stock will be voted **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal and **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

GulfMark. If you are the record holder and you sign, date and return your proxy and do not indicate how you want your shares of GulfMark common stock to be voted, then your shares of GulfMark common stock will be voted **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal, **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark compensation proposal, and **FOR** the approval of the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Q: Can I change my vote after I have submitted my proxy?

A: *Tidewater*. Yes. If you are a stockholder of record of Tidewater common stock as of the close of business on the record date, whether you vote via the Internet, by telephone or mail, you can change or revoke your proxy before it is voted at the Tidewater special meeting in one of the following ways:

submit a new proxy card bearing a later date;

vote again via the Internet or by telephone at a later time;

give written notice of your revocation to the Tidewater Corporate Secretary at the address listed for Tidewater in the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314; or

vote in person at the Tidewater special meeting. Please note that your attendance at the Tidewater special meeting will not alone serve to revoke your proxy.

Index to Financial Statements

If you are a beneficial owner of Tidewater common stock as of the close of business on the record date, you must follow the instructions of your bank, broker or other nominee to revoke or change your voting instructions.

GulfMark. Yes. If you are a stockholder of record of GulfMark common stock as of the close of business on the record date, whether you vote via the Internet, by telephone or mail, you can change or revoke your proxy before it is voted at the GulfMark special meeting in one of the following ways:

submit a new proxy card bearing a later date;

vote again via the Internet or by telephone at a later time;

give written notice of your revocation to the GulfMark Corporate Secretary at the address listed for GulfMark in the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314; or

vote in person at the GulfMark special meeting. Please note that your attendance at the GulfMark special meeting will not alone serve to revoke your proxy.

If you are a beneficial owner of GulfMark common stock as of the close of business on the record date, you must follow the instructions of your bank, broker or other nominee to revoke or change your voting instructions.

Q: Where can I find the voting results of the special meetings?

A: Within four business days following the certification of the voting results, each of Tidewater and GulfMark intends to file the final voting results of its special meeting with the SEC on a Current Report on Form 8-K. If the final voting results have not been certified within that four business day period, each of Tidewater and GulfMark will report the preliminary voting results on a Current Report on Form 8-K at that time and will file an amendment to the Current Report on Form 8-K to report the final voting results within four business days of the date that the final results are certified.

Q: If I do not favor the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal as a GulfMark stockholder, do I have appraisal rights?

A: Under the DGCL, because the consideration is in the form of a stock for stock exchange of securities listed on an exchange, no appraisal rights are available to the holders of GulfMark common stock in connection with the business combination.

Q: Are there any risks that I should consider as a Tidewater stockholder in deciding how to vote?

A: Yes. You should read and carefully consider the risk factors set forth in the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 29.

Q: Are there any risks that I should consider as a GulfMark stockholder in deciding how to vote?

A: Yes. You should read and carefully consider the risk factors set forth in the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 29.

Q: Are any GulfMark stockholders already committed to vote in favor of the proposals?

A: Yes. Raging and Captain Q each have entered into a voting and support agreement with Tidewater pursuant to which they have each agreed, among other things, to vote a portion of the shares of GulfMark common stock beneficially owned by them (representing in the aggregate approximately 34.99% of the issued and outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock as of July 15, 2018) in favor of the GulfMark merger proposal on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the voting and support agreement as discussed in more detail in the section entitled *Voting and Support Agreements* beginning on page 156.

Index to Financial Statements

Q: What happens if I sell my shares of Tidewater common stock before the Tidewater special meeting?

A: The record date for Tidewater stockholders entitled to vote at the Tidewater special meeting is earlier than the date of the Tidewater special meeting. If you transfer your shares of Tidewater common stock after the record date but before the Tidewater special meeting, you will, unless special arrangements are made to confer the voting rights with respect to such shares to the transferee, retain your right to vote at the Tidewater special meeting.

Q: What happens if I sell my shares of GulfMark common stock before the GulfMark special meeting?

A: The record date for GulfMark stockholders entitled to vote at the GulfMark special meeting is earlier than the date of the GulfMark special meeting. If you transfer your shares of GulfMark common stock after the record date but before the GulfMark special meeting, you will, unless special arrangements are made, retain your right to vote at the GulfMark special meeting but will have transferred the right to receive the merger consideration in connection with the first merger to the person to whom you transferred your shares of GulfMark common stock.

Q: What are the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the business combination to me?

A: *Tidewater*. It is a condition to Tidewater s obligation to complete the business combination that Tidewater receive a written opinion of its counsel, Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP (Weil) (or GulfMark s counsel, Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP (Gibson), if Weil does not render such opinion), dated as of the closing date, substantially to the effect that for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the mergers will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

GulfMark. It is a condition to GulfMark s obligation to consummate the business combination that GulfMark receive a written opinion of Gibson (or Weil, if Gibson does not render such opinion), dated as of the closing date, substantially to the effect that for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the mergers will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

Assuming the mergers qualify as a reorganization, a stockholder of GulfMark will not recognize any gain or loss upon receipt of Tidewater common stock in exchange for GulfMark common stock in the first merger and will recognize gain or loss with respect to any cash received in lieu of a fractional share of Tidewater common stock. The U.S. federal income tax consequences of the business combination are discussed in more detail in the section entitled

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Business Combination beginning on page 159. The discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is intended to provide only a general discussion and is not a complete analysis or description of all potential U.S. federal income tax consequences of the business combination s foreign, state or local tax laws.

TAX MATTERS ARE COMPLICATED AND THE TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE MERGERS WILL DEPEND ON THE FACTS OF YOUR OWN SITUATION. YOU SHOULD CONSULT YOUR OWN TAX ADVISOR AS TO THE SPECIFIC TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE MERGERS TO YOU IN YOUR PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES.

Q: When is the business combination expected to be completed?

A: Subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the closing conditions described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Completion of the Business Combination* beginning on page 148, including the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark stockholders at the GulfMark special meeting and the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by Tidewater stockholders at the Tidewater special meeting, the transaction is expected to close in the fourth quarter of 2018. However, it is possible that factors outside the control of both companies could result in the business combination being completed at a later time, or not being completed at all.

Index to Financial Statements

Q: Who will solicit and pay the cost of soliciting proxies?

A: Tidewater has retained MacKenzie Partners, Inc. (MacKenzie Partners), to assist in the solicitation process. Tidewater will pay MacKenzie Partners a fee of approximately \$50,000, as well as reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses. Tidewater has also agreed to indemnify MacKenzie Partners against various liabilities and expenses that relate to or arise out of its solicitation of proxies (subject to certain exceptions).
GulfMark has retained Innisfree M&A Incorporated (Innisfree), to assist in the solicitation process. GulfMark will pay Innisfree a fee of approximately \$30,000, as well as reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses. GulfMark has also agreed to indemnify Innisfree against various liabilities and expenses that relate to or arise out of its solicitation of proxies (subject to certain exceptions).

Q: What are the conditions to completion of the business combination?

A: In addition to the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by Tidewater stockholders and the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark stockholders as described above, completion of the business combination is subject to the satisfaction of a number of other conditions, including, among others:

the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part;

if determined by the parties to be applicable to the business combination, the expiration or termination of any waiting period under the Hart-Scott Rodino Act (the HSR Act);

the approval to list Tidewater common stock issuable in connection with the first merger on the NYSE;

the absence of any temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other law or order preventing the completion of the business combination;

the accuracy of representations and warranties under the merger agreement (subject to certain materiality and knowledge qualifiers);

Tidewater s and GulfMark s performance of their respective obligations under the merger agreement in all material respects;

the absence of a Tidewater material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement as Parent Material Adverse Effect and summarized under *The Merger Agreement Definition of Material Adverse Effect* on

page 133);

the absence of a GulfMark material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement as Company Material Adverse Effect and summarized under *The Merger Agreement Definition of Material Adverse Effect* on page 133);

Tidewater having received a legal opinion of Weil (or Gibson, if Weil does not render such opinion) to the effect that the mergers, taken together, will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code; and

GulfMark having received a legal opinion of Gibson (or Weil, if Gibson does not render such opinion) to the effect that the mergers, taken together, will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

For a more complete summary of the conditions that must be satisfied or waived prior to completion of the business combination, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Completion of the Business Combination* beginning on page 148.

Q: I am a GulfMark stockholder. How do I exchange my shares of GulfMark common stock for the merger consideration?

A: Each GulfMark stockholder must deliver or instruct its proxy to deliver, for book-entry shares of GulfMark common stock, customary evidence of ownership of such shares as determined by the exchange agent, and

Index to Financial Statements

for certificated shares of GulfMark common stock, the certificate representing such shares (or affidavits of loss in lieu of the certificates or an appropriate guarantee of delivery of such certificates by a financial institution), together, in each case, with a completed letter of transmittal. GulfMark stockholders may also be required to certify as to their status as a U.S. citizen as is reasonably necessary and contemplated by the Tidewater certificate of incorporation.

After receiving the proper documentation from you, following the effective time, the exchange agent will deliver to you the consideration (or if applicable, any cash in lieu of fractional shares) to which you are entitled. More information on the documentation you are required to deliver to the exchange agent can be found in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates* beginning on page 128.

Q: What percentage of the combined company will GulfMark stockholders hold immediately following the consummation of the business combination?

A: Based on the number of issued and outstanding shares of Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock as of July 15, 2018, the exchange ratio of 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock and the automatic conversion of each outstanding GulfMark warrant and GulfMark RSU into a right to acquire shares of Tidewater common stock, holders of shares of GulfMark common stock as of immediately prior to the closing of the first merger would hold, in the aggregate, approximately 26% of the pro forma equity of the combined company common stock immediately following the closing of the business combination. The exact equity stake of GulfMark stockholders in Tidewater immediately following the business combination will depend on the number of shares of Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the first merger, as provided in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration* beginning on page 126.

Q: What should I do now?

A: You should read this joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully in its entirety, including the annexes, and return your completed, signed and dated proxy card(s) by mail in the enclosed postage-paid envelope or submit your voting instructions via the Internet or by telephone as soon as possible so that your shares of Tidewater common stock and/or GulfMark common stock will be voted in accordance with your instructions.

Q: Whom do I call if I have questions about the special meetings or the business combination?

A: If you have questions about the Tidewater special meeting, the GulfMark special meeting or the business combination, or desire additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus or additional proxies, you may contact MacKenzie Partners, toll-free at 800-322-2885 or collect at 212-929-5500 or Innisfree, collect at 212-750-5833 with respect to banks and brokers, or toll-free at 888-750-5834 with respect to stockholders and all others.

Index to Financial Statements

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and does not contain all of the information that may be important to you. You should read this entire document and its annexes and the other documents to which Tidewater and GulfMark refer before you decide how to vote with respect to the proposals to be considered and voted on at the special meeting for your company. In addition, GulfMark incorporates by reference important business and financial information about GulfMark into this joint proxy statement/prospectus, in the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314. You may obtain the information with respect to GulfMark that is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus without charge by following the instructions, in the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314. Each item in this summary includes a page reference directing you to a more complete description of that item.

Information About the Companies

Tidewater Inc.

6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600

Houston, Texas 77072

Phone: 713-470-5300

Tidewater, a Delaware corporation listed on the NYSE under the symbol TDW, provides offshore support vessels and marine support services to the global offshore energy industry through the operation of a diversified fleet of marine service vessels. Tidewater was incorporated in 1956 and conducts its operations through wholly-owned United States and international subsidiaries, as well as through joint ventures in which Tidewater has either majority or, occasionally, non-controlling interests (generally where required to satisfy local ownership or local content requirements). Headquartered in Houston, Texas, Tidewater s U.S. marine operations are based in Amelia, Louisiana and Houston, Texas, and Tidewater conducts international operations through facilities and offices located in over 30 countries. Tidewater has one of the broadest geographic operating footprints in the offshore energy industry with over 60 years of international experience and operations in most of the world s significant offshore crude oil and natural gas exploration and production regions. On June 30, 2018, Tidewater owned 204 vessels (excluding 8 joint venture vessels, but including 66 stacked vessels) available to serve the global energy industry. Tidewater s vessels and associated vessel services provide support for all phases of offshore exploration, field development and production.

GulfMark Offshore, Inc.

824 West Sam Houston Parkway North, Suite 400

Houston, Texas 77024

Phone: 713-963-9522

GulfMark, a Delaware corporation listed on the NYSE MKT under the symbol GLF, provides offshore marine support and transportation services primarily to companies involved in the offshore exploration and production of oil and natural gas. GulfMark s vessels transport materials, supplies and personnel to offshore facilities, and also move and

position drilling and production facilities. The majority of GulfMark s operations are conducted in the North Sea, offshore Southeast Asia and offshore the Americas. As of August 13, 2018, GulfMark operated a fleet of 66 owned and 3 managed offshore supply vessels (OSVs), in the North Sea, Southeast Asia, and the Americas. GulfMark s fleet is one of the world s youngest, largest and most geographically balanced, high specification OSV fleets.

Index to Financial Statements

Gorgon Acquisition Corp.

c/o Tidewater Inc.

6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600

Houston, TX 77072

Phone: 713-470-5300

Merger Sub 1, with the legal name of Gorgon Acquisition Corp., will be incorporated in Delaware as a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater prior to the GulfMark special meeting and for the sole purpose of effecting the first merger. Upon the completion of the first merger, Merger Sub 1 will cease to exist.

Gorgon NewCo, LLC

c/o Tidewater Inc.

6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600

Houston, TX 77072

Phone: 713-470-5300

Merger Sub 2, with the legal name of Gorgon NewCo, LLC, will be formed in Delaware as a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater simultaneously with the incorporation of Merger Sub 1 and for the sole purpose of effecting the second merger. Upon the completion of the second merger, Merger Sub 2 will survive and continue to exist as a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater.

The Business Combination and the Merger Agreement

The terms and conditions of the business combination are contained in the merger agreement, which is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex A and is incorporated by reference herein in its entirety. Tidewater and GulfMark encourage you to read the merger agreement carefully, as it is the legal document that governs the mergers and the business combination.

The Tidewater Board and the GulfMark Board have each unanimously approved the merger agreement. The merger agreement provides for the business combination of Tidewater and GulfMark through the merger of Merger Sub 1 with and into GulfMark, with GulfMark continuing as the surviving corporation of the first merger. Immediately following the completion of the first merger, the surviving corporation will merge with and into Merger Sub 2 and the separate corporate existence of GulfMark will cease, with Merger Sub 2 continuing as the surviving company of the second merger.

Voting and Support Agreements

On July 15, 2018, Tidewater entered into voting and support agreements (collectively, the voting agreements) with each of Raging Capital Management, LLC (Raging) and 5 Essex, L.P. (Captain Q , and together with Raging, the GulfMark supporting stockholders). Based on information provided by the GulfMark supporting stockholders to Tidewater as of the date of the voting agreements, the GulfMark supporting stockholders beneficially owned, in the aggregate, 3,376,664 shares of GulfMark common stock, 2,199,514 shares of which were beneficially owned by Raging and 1,177,150 shares of which were beneficially owned by Captain Q. The GulfMark supporting stockholders have each agreed, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in their respective voting agreement, to vote an aggregate of 2,624,346 shares of GulfMark common stock (representing approximately 34.99% of the outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock as of July 15, 2018), of which 1,709,464 shares are beneficially owned by Raging and 914,882 shares are beneficially owned by Captain Q, in favor of the GulfMark merger proposal, including the mergers, and other related matters, and to vote against, among other things, any proposal relating to a competing transaction involving GulfMark. The voting agreements will terminate on the earliest to occur of (i) the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with its terms;

Index to Financial Statements

(ii) the date upon which the business combination becomes effective; (iii) the occurrence of a change in recommendation made by the GulfMark Board in compliance with the terms of the merger agreement; (iv) the effectiveness of any amendment, modification or supplement to the merger agreement or waiver under the merger agreement, in each case, where such amendment, modification, supplement or waiver would (A) decrease, or change the form of, the consideration to be received under the merger agreement by holders of GulfMark common stock,
(B) materially and adversely affect the ability of Tidewater or GulfMark to consummate the business combination or (C) materially delay the occurrence of the effective time of the first merger; or (v) the mutual agreement of Tidewater and the GulfMark supporting stockholders to terminate the voting agreements. A copy of each voting agreement is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex B and is incorporated by reference herein in its entirety.

Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor

Tidewater engaged Lazard Frères & Co. LLC (Lazard) to act as its financial advisor in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. On July 15, 2018, Lazard rendered its oral opinion, subsequently confirmed in writing by delivery of a written opinion, dated July 15, 2018, to the Tidewater Board, that, as of such date, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the exchange ratio provided for in the business combination was fair, from a financial point of view, to Tidewater.

The full text of Lazard s written opinion, dated July 15, 2018, which sets forth the assumptions made, procedures followed, factors considered and qualifications and limitations on the scope of review undertaken by Lazard in connection with its opinion, is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex C and is incorporated into this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference. The description of Lazard s opinion set forth in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of Lazard s written opinion attached as Annex C. Tidewater encourages you to read Lazard s opinion carefully and its entirety.

Lazard s opinion was for the benefit of the Tidewater Board (in its capacity as such), and Lazard s opinion was rendered to the Tidewater Board in connection with its evaluation of the business combination. Lazard s opinion was not intended to and does not constitute a recommendation to any Tidewater stockholder as to how such stockholder should vote or act with respect to the business combination or any matter relating thereto. For a more complete discussion of Lazard s opinion, see the section entitled *The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor*. We encourage you to read the written opinion of Lazard, attached as Annex C, and the section entitled *The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 89 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully and in their entirety.

Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor

GulfMark engaged Evercore Group L.L.C. (Evercore) to act as its financial advisor in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. On July 15, 2018, Evercore delivered to the GulfMark Board its oral opinion, confirmed by its delivery of a written opinion dated July 15, 2018, that, as of the date thereof, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications, limitations and other matters set forth in Evercore s written opinion, the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of GulfMark common stock entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger.

The full text of Evercore s written opinion, dated July 15, 2018, which sets forth, among other things, the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the scope of review undertaken

by Evercore in delivering its opinion, is attached as Annex D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated herein by reference in its entirety. Evercore s opinion does not constitute a

```
16
```

Index to Financial Statements

recommendation to the GulfMark Board or to any other persons in respect of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including as to how any holder of GulfMark common stock should vote or act with respect to the proposal to adopt any other matter.

Evercore s opinion was provided for the information and benefit of the GulfMark Board and was delivered to the GulfMark Board in connection with its evaluation of whether the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement, was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of GulfMark common stock entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger, and did not address any other aspects or implications of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Evercore s opinion did not address the relative merits of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement as compared to other business or financial strategies that might be available to GulfMark, nor did it address the underlying business decision of GulfMark to enter into the merger agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated by that agreement. Evercore has consented to the inclusion of a summary of its opinion in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the attachment of the full text of its opinion as Annex D. Evercore has also consented to the use of this summary and the attached full text of its opinion in connection with soliciting any stockholder vote required to approve the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

We encourage you to read the written opinion of Evercore, attached hereto as Annex D, and the section entitled *The Business Combination Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 104 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully and in their entirety.

Special Meeting of Tidewater Stockholders

The Tidewater special meeting will be held on [], 2018, at [], [Central Time], at []. The purpose of the Tidewater special meeting is to consider and vote on the Tidewater issuance proposal, and, if necessary, the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

Approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal is a condition to the respective obligations of Tidewater and GulfMark to consummate the business combination.

Only holders of record of issued and outstanding shares of Tidewater common stock as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date for the Tidewater special meeting, are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Tidewater special meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the Tidewater special meeting. You may cast one vote for each share of Tidewater common stock that you owned as of the close of business on that record date.

A quorum of stockholders is necessary to hold a valid meeting. A quorum will exist at the Tidewater special meeting with respect to each matter to be considered at the Tidewater special meeting if the holders of a majority of shares of Tidewater common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote on the record date are present in person or represented by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting. Shares of Tidewater common stock held in street name will be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum at the Tidewater special meeting so long as a stockholder has given the bank, broker or other nominee voting instructions on at least one of the proposals brought before the Tidewater special meeting. The proposals for consideration at the Tidewater special meeting are considered at the meeting without voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. A stockholder s shares that are held in street name will not be counted as present for the purpose of determining the uppose of determining the existence of a determining the existence of a non-routine matters, and, therefore, no broker has discretion to vote on any of the proposals to be considered at the meeting without voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. A stockholder s shares that are held in street name will not be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum if no instructions have been provided on how to vote on any such proposals.

Approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker

Index to Financial Statements

non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders that neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting, will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the Tidewater issuance proposal.

Approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders that neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote on the Tidewater adjournment proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

Under the NYSE rules, brokers who hold shares in street name for the beneficial owner of those shares typically have the authority to vote in their discretion on routine proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, brokers are not allowed to exercise their voting discretion with respect to the approval of matters that the NYSE rules determine to be non-routine. With respect to non-routine matters, a broker does not have discretionary authority to vote in the absence of instructions and will not vote on proposals if the broker has not received instructions from the beneficial owners on how to vote on the proposals. Under the NYSE rules, brokers are not permitted to vote on any of the matters to be considered at the Tidewater special meeting. As a result, any shares held in street name will not be voted on any matter unless you affirmatively instruct your bank, broker or nominee how to vote your shares in one of the ways indicated by your bank, broker or other nominee.

Recommendation of the Tidewater Board

The Tidewater Board unanimously recommends that you vote **FOR** the Tidewater issuance proposal and **FOR** the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

Special Meeting of GulfMark Stockholders

The GulfMark special meeting will be held on [], 2018 at [] [Central] Time at []. The purpose of the GulfMark special meeting is to consider and vote on the GulfMark merger proposal, the GulfMark compensation proposal and, if necessary, the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Approval of the GulfMark merger proposal is a condition to the respective obligations of Tidewater and GulfMark to consummate the business combination.

Only holders of record of issued and outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date for the GulfMark special meeting, are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the GulfMark special meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the GulfMark special meeting. You may cast one vote for each share of GulfMark common stock that you owned as of the close of business on that record date.

A quorum of GulfMark stockholders is necessary to hold a valid meeting. A quorum will exist at the GulfMark special meeting with respect to each matter to be considered at the GulfMark special meeting if the holders of a majority of shares of GulfMark common stock outstanding and entitled to vote on the record date are present in person or represented by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting. All shares represented by proxy are counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum, including abstentions. Shares of GulfMark common stock held in street name will be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum at the GulfMark special meeting so long as a stockholder has given the broker or other nominee voting instructions on at least one

Index to Financial Statements

of the proposals brought before the GulfMark special meeting. The proposals for consideration at the GulfMark special meeting are considered non-routine matters, and, therefore, no broker has discretion to vote on any of the proposals to be considered at the meeting without instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. A stockholder s shares will not be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum if no instructions have been provided on how to vote on any such proposals.

Approval of the GulfMark merger proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock outstanding as of the close of business on the record date and entitled to vote on the proposal. Failures to vote, votes to abstain, and broker non-votes will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark merger proposal.

Approval of the GulfMark compensation proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark compensation proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark compensation proposal.

Approval of the GulfMark adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark adjournment proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Under the NYSE rules, brokers who hold shares in street name for a beneficial owner of those shares typically have the authority to vote in their discretion on routine proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, brokers are not allowed to exercise their voting discretion with respect to the approval of matters that the NYSE rules determine to be non-routine. With respect to non-routine matters, a broker does not have discretionary authority to vote in the absence of instructions and will not vote on proposals if the broker has not received instructions from the beneficial owners on how to vote on the proposals. Under the NYSE rules, brokers are not permitted to vote on any of the matters to be considered at the GulfMark special meeting. As a result, your shares will not be voted on any matter unless you affirmatively instruct your bank, broker or nominee how to vote your shares in one of the ways indicated by your bank, broker or other nominee.

Recommendation of the GulfMark Board

The GulfMark Board unanimously recommends that you vote **FOR** the GulfMark merger proposal, **FOR** the GulfMark compensation proposal, and **FOR** the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Directors of Tidewater Following the Business Combination

Upon consummation of the first merger, the size of the Tidewater Board will be increased from seven to ten directors. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, Tidewater will cause the Tidewater Board to be comprised of the following directors at the effective time of the first merger:

seven directors selected by Tidewater, who initially will be John T. Rynd, Thomas R. Bates, Jr., Alan J. Carr, Randee E. Day, Dick Fagerstal, Steven L. Newman and Larry T. Rigdon (all seven members of the current Tidewater Board); and

three directors selected by GulfMark, who initially will be Louis Raspino, Robert Tamburrino, and Kenneth Traub.

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater has agreed to cause each of the GulfMark designated directors to be included in the slate of nominees recommended by the Tidewater Board to the Tidewater stockholders for election as directors at the next annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders to occur following the effective time of the first merger and has further agreed to use no less rigorous efforts to solicit proxies in favor of the GulfMark designated directors than the manner in which Tidewater supports all other nominees proposed by the Tidewater Board at such meeting. However, if following the completion of the business combination, (i) the Tidewater Board determines in good faith that including a GulfMark designated director in the slate of nominees for election as a director at the next annual meeting would be a breach of its fiduciary duties under applicable legal requirement, or (ii) any GulfMark designated director resigns or is unable to serve for any other reason prior to the first anniversary following the next annual meeting GulfMark designated director will select a replacement for such removed designee that is reasonably satisfactory to the Tidewater Board.

As of the effective time of the first merger, the Tidewater bylaws will be amended as necessary to provide for the foregoing commitments. Such provision may not be amended prior to the first anniversary of the first annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders following the completion of the business combination without the affirmative vote of at least 85% of the Tidewater Board.

Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination

GulfMark s directors and executive officers have interests in the business combination that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of GulfMark s stockholders generally. These interests include, but are not limited to, continued service of certain members of the GulfMark Board on the board of directors of the combined company, and the treatment of GulfMark RSUs, including accelerated vesting at the effective time of the first merger of GulfMark RSUs held by directors and potential double trigger accelerated vesting of GulfMark RSUs held by executive officers in the event of a qualifying termination or resignation of employment within one year following the first merger effective time. In addition, Messrs. Kneen and Rubio may become entitled to guaranteed payments of certain 2018 bonus amounts on the effective date of the first merger if they remain employed through such date, as well as the general severance payments under their respective employment agreements in the event of any termination of employment. Furthermore, Tidewater has agreed to recommend three individuals designated by GulfMark for election as directors of Tidewater, and GulfMark directors and executive officers have rights to ongoing indemnification and insurance coverage under the merger agreement. Additionally, as of October 9, 2018, Captain Q and its affiliates hold (i) 853,331 shares of Tidewater common stock, equal to approximately 3.14% of Tidewater common stock issued and outstanding (ii) 139,207 Tidewater equity warrants (as defined below) and 139,769 Tidewater creditor warrants (as defined below), (iii) a \$5,964,056 aggregate principal amount of Tidewater s New Secured Notes (as defined below), and (iv) swaps representing economic exposure comparable to an additional 25,290 shares of Tidewater common stock and 85,347 Tidewater equity warrants. Scott McCarty, a member of the GulfMark Board, is an employee of an affiliate of Captain Q.

The members of the GulfMark Board were aware of and considered these interests, among other matters, in evaluating and negotiating the merger agreement and approving the business combination and in determining to recommend to GulfMark stockholders that they adopt the merger agreement.

These interests are described in more detail in the section entitled *The Business Combination Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination* beginning on page 118.

Index to Financial Statements

Conditions to the Completion of the Business Combination

Mutual Closing Conditions. Under the merger agreement, the respective obligations of Tidewater and GulfMark to consummate the business combination are subject to the satisfaction or waiver at or prior to the effective time of the first merger of the following conditions:

Tidewater Stockholder Approval. The Tidewater issuance proposal must have been approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal.

GulfMark Stockholder Approval. The GulfMark merger proposal must have been duly adopted by holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock entitled to vote thereon at the GulfMark special meeting.

NYSE Listing. The shares of Tidewater common stock issuable to GulfMark stockholders upon the consummation of the first merger must have been authorized for listing on the NYSE subject to the official notice of issuance.

Regulatory Consents. If determined by the parties to be applicable to the business combination, any waiting period under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated.

Effectiveness of the Registration Statement. The registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part must have been declared effective by the SEC pursuant to the Securities Act and must not be the subject of any stop order issued by the SEC or any pending proceedings initiated or threatened by the SEC seeking such a stop order.

No Restraints. No temporary restraining order, or preliminary or permanent injunction preventing the consummation of the business combination shall have been issued and remain in effect, and there shall not be any law enacted or deemed applicable to the business combination that makes consummation of the business combination illegal.

Tidewater Closing Conditions. Under the merger agreement, the obligations of Tidewater to complete the business combination are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following additional conditions:

certain representations and warranties of GulfMark regarding corporate authority, due authorization of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, advisability and fairness of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and broker s and finder s fees must be true and correct, without regard to materiality qualifiers, in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing

as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date);

the representations and warranties of GulfMark regarding the absence of any material adverse effect on GulfMark and its subsidiaries since December 31, 2017 must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement;

certain representations and warranties of GulfMark regarding aspects of its capitalization must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date as though made on and as of the closing date (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), subject to *de minimis* exceptions;

the other representations and warranties of GulfMark must be true and correct, without regard to materiality, GulfMark material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement as Company Material Adverse Effect and summarized under *The Merger Agreement Definition of Material*

Index to Financial Statements

Adverse Effect on page 133), or similar qualifiers, as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), other than for such failures to be so true and correct that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a GulfMark material adverse effect;

GulfMark must have performed and complied with in all material respects all of its obligations under the merger agreement required to be performed or complied with at or prior to the closing;

Since July 15, 2018, there shall not have occurred a GulfMark material adverse effect, and no event shall have occurred or circumstance shall exist that, in combination with any other events or circumstances then in existence, would reasonably be expected to have a GulfMark material adverse effect;

Tidewater must have received a certificate signed by the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of GulfMark to the effect that the foregoing closing conditions have been duly satisfied; and

Tidewater must have received a legal opinion of Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP (Weil) (or Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP (Gibson), if Weil does not render such opinion), dated as of the closing date and addressed to Tidewater, to the effect that the mergers will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

GulfMark Closing Conditions. Under the merger agreement, the obligation of GulfMark to complete the business combination is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following additional conditions:

certain representations and warranties of Tidewater regarding corporate authority, due authorization of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, advisability and fairness of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and broker s and finder s fees must be true and correct, without regard to materiality qualifiers, in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date);

the representations and warranties of Tidewater regarding the absence of any material adverse effect on Tidewater and its subsidiaries since December 31, 2017 must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement;

certain representations and warranties of Tidewater regarding aspects of its capitalization must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date as though made on

and as of the closing date (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), subject to *de minimis* exceptions;

the other representations and warranties of Tidewater must be true and correct, without regard to materiality, Tidewater material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement as Parent Material Adverse Effect and summarized under *The Merger Agreement Definition of Material Adverse Effect* on page 133), or similar qualifiers, as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), other than for such failures to be so true and correct that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Tidewater material adverse effect;

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater must have performed and complied with in all material respects all of its obligations under the merger agreement required to be performed or complied with at or prior to the closing;

Since July 15, 2018, there shall not have occurred a Tidewater material adverse effect, and no event shall have occurred or circumstance shall exist that, in combination with any other events or circumstances then in existence, would reasonably be expected to have a Tidewater material adverse effect;

GulfMark must have received a certificate signed by the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of Tidewater to the effect that the foregoing closing conditions have been duly satisfied; and

GulfMark must have received a legal opinion of Gibson (or Weil, if Gibson does not render such opinion), dated as of the closing date and addressed to GulfMark, to the effect that the mergers will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals

The merger agreement precludes Tidewater and GulfMark from soliciting or engaging in discussions or negotiations with a third party with respect to any acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry (as such terms are defined in merger agreement and summarized in the section entitled The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals beginning on page 138). However, if Tidewater or GulfMark receives an unsolicited acquisition proposal from a third party that did not result from a material breach of the non-solicitation obligations set forth in the merger agreement and the Tidewater Board or the GulfMark Board, as applicable, (i) determines in good faith (after consultation with its legal counsel and financial advisor) that such acquisition proposal could reasonably be expected to result in a superior offer (as defined as, when referring to GulfMark, a Company Superior Offer, and when referring to Tidewater, a Parent Superior Offer in the merger agreement and summarized in the section entitled The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals Definition of Superior Offer beginning on page 143), and (ii) concludes in good faith (after consultation with its outside legal counsel) that failure to take such action could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of its fiduciary duties under applicable legal requirements, then Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, may, subject to compliance with notice requirements and entering into a confidentiality agreement in accordance with the merger agreement, furnish certain information to, and enter into discussions or negotiations with, that third party about such acquisition proposal (subject to providing a copy of any such information provided to such third party to the other party to the merger agreement).

For more information, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals* beginning on page 138 and in the merger agreement.

Changes of Recommendation

Tidewater Restrictions on Changes of Recommendation

Subject to certain exceptions described below, the Tidewater Board (or, if applicable, any committee thereof) may not:

fail to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus its recommendation that the Tidewater stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal;

withdraw or modify such recommendation in a manner adverse to GulfMark;

fail to reaffirm its recommendation that Tidewater stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal, or fail to publicly state that the first merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger

Index to Financial Statements

agreement are in the best interest of Tidewater stockholders, within 10 business days after GulfMark reasonably requests (which requests shall be limited to no more than once every 30 days) in writing that such action be taken;

fail to publicly announce, within 10 business days after a tender offer or exchange offer with respect to the securities of Tidewater or any of its subsidiaries is commenced, a statement disclosing that the Tidewater Board recommends rejection of such tender or exchange offer;

fail to issue, within 10 business days following a request by GulfMark after an acquisition proposal with respect to Tidewater or any of its subsidiaries is publicly announced, a press release announcing its opposition to such acquisition proposal; or

resolve or publicly propose to take any of the above actions. The taking of any of the actions described in any of the bullet points above is referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as a Tidewater change in recommendation.

Tidewater Permitted Changes in Recommendation in Connection with a Superior Offer

At any time prior to the time that the Tidewater issuance proposal has been approved by Tidewater stockholders, if Tidewater receives an unsolicited bona fide written acquisition proposal that has not been withdrawn, the Tidewater Board may make a Tidewater change in recommendation if:

Tidewater has not materially breached the non-solicitation obligations or the provisions related to a Tidewater change in recommendation in connection with such acquisition proposal, in each case, as set forth in the merger agreement;

the Tidewater Board determines in its good faith judgment (after consultation with its outside legal counsel and its financial advisor) that such acquisition proposal constitutes a superior offer, and that the failure to take such actions could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of its fiduciary duties under Delaware law; and

the Tidewater Board has complied with certain rights of GulfMark to match such superior offer, which are described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals Tidewater Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with a Superior Offer* beginning on page 140.

Tidewater Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an Intervening Event

At any time prior to the time that the Tidewater issuance proposal has been approved by Tidewater stockholders, if a Tidewater intervening event (as defined in the merger agreement as a Parent Intervening Event and summarized in the

section entitled *The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals Tidewater Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an Intervening Event* beginning on page 141) occurs and, after complying with certain rights of GulfMark to negotiate (which are described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals Tidewater Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an Intervening Event* beginning on page 141), the Tidewater Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that the failure to make a Tidewater change in recommendation could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of its fiduciary duties under Delaware law, then the Tidewater Board may make a Tidewater change in recommendation.

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark Restrictions on Changes of Recommendation

Similarly, and subject to certain exceptions described below, the GulfMark Board (or, if applicable, any committee thereof) may not:

fail to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus its recommendation that the GulfMark stockholders approve the GulfMark merger proposal;

withdraw or modify such recommendation in a manner adverse to Tidewater;

fail to reaffirm its recommendation that GulfMark stockholders approve the GulfMark merger proposal, or fail to publicly state that the first merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interest of GulfMark stockholders, within 10 business days after Tidewater reasonably requests (which requests shall be limited to no more than once every 30 days) in writing that such action be taken;

fail to publicly announce, within 10 business days after a tender offer or exchange offer with respect to the securities of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries is commenced, a statement disclosing that the GulfMark Board recommends rejection of such tender or exchange offer;

fail to issue, within 10 business days following a request by Tidewater after an acquisition proposal with respect to GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries is publicly announced, a press release announcing its opposition to such acquisition proposal; or

resolve or publicly propose to take any of the above actions. The taking of any of the actions described in any of the bullet points above is referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as a GulfMark change in recommendation.

GulfMark Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with a Superior Offer

At any time prior to the time that the GulfMark merger proposal has been approved by GulfMark stockholders, if GulfMark receives an unsolicited bona fide written acquisition proposal that has not been withdrawn, the GulfMark Board may make a GulfMark change in recommendation if:

GulfMark has not materially breached the non-solicitation obligations or the provisions related to a GulfMark change in recommendation in connection with such acquisition proposal, in each case, as set forth in the merger agreement;

the GulfMark Board determines in its good faith judgment (after consultation with its outside legal counsel and its financial advisor) that such acquisition proposal constitutes a superior offer, and that the failure to take such actions could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of its fiduciary duties under Delaware law; and

the GulfMark Board has complied with certain rights of Tidewater to match such superior offer, which are described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals GulfMark Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with a Superior Offer* beginning on page 142.

GulfMark Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an Intervening Event

At any time prior to the time that the GulfMark merger proposal has been approved by GulfMark stockholders, if a GulfMark intervening event (as defined in the merger agreement as a Company Intervening Event and summarized in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals GulfMark Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an*

Index to Financial Statements

Intervening Event beginning on page 142) occurs and, after complying with certain rights of Tidewater to negotiate (which are described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals GulfMark Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an <i>Intervening Event* beginning on page 142), the GulfMark Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that the failure to make a GulfMark change in recommendation could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of its fiduciary duties under Delaware law, then the GulfMark Board may make a GulfMark change in recommendation.

Termination

Tidewater and GulfMark may terminate the merger agreement and abandon the business combination at any time prior to the effective time of the first merger by mutual written consent of Tidewater and GulfMark.

The merger agreement may also be terminated by either Tidewater or GulfMark at any time prior to the effective time of the first merger in any of the following situations:

the completion of the first merger does not occur by January 31, 2019 (an end date termination event), if the failure to consummate the business combination is not attributable to a failure on the part of the terminating party to perform any covenant or obligation in the merger agreement required to be performed by such terminating party at or prior to the effective time of the first merger, provided, that if the parties determine that the receipt of antitrust clearance is required in the United States to complete the business combination and on January 31, 2019, the waiting period for HSR approval has not been satisfied or waived or there is a challenge by a governmental body under any antitrust law in the U.S. and all other conditions to closing have been satisfied or waived, either party may extend the end date to April 30, 2019 by providing written notice to the other party;

the Tidewater special meeting is held and the Tidewater stockholders do not approve the Tidewater issuance proposal at such meeting or at any permitted adjournment or postponement of such meeting in accordance with the merger agreement;

the GulfMark special meeting is held and the GulfMark stockholders do not approve the GulfMark merger proposal at such meeting or at any permitted adjournment or postponement of such meeting in accordance with the merger agreement; or

a court of competent jurisdiction or other governmental body issues a final and nonappealable order, or takes any other action, having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the completion of the business combination.

In addition, the merger agreement may be terminated by Tidewater prior to the effective time of the first merger if:

prior to the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark stockholders, a GulfMark triggering event (as defined in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Termination* beginning on page 150) occurs; or

there is a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement made by GulfMark in the merger agreement, or any such representation and warranty or covenant becomes untrue after the date of the merger agreement, such that the condition to closing relating to the accuracy of the representations and warranties of GulfMark or the condition to closing relating to the covenants or agreements of GulfMark would not be satisfied, and such breach or condition is not curable, or, if curable by the end date termination event, is not cured due to failure of GulfMark to exercise its reasonable best efforts to cure or, despite the exercise of such reasonable best efforts by GulfMark to cure remains uncured within 30 days after written notice thereof is given by Tidewater to GulfMark.

Index to Financial Statements

Further, the merger agreement may be terminated by GulfMark prior to the effective time of the first merger if:

prior to the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by Tidewater stockholders, a Tidewater triggering event (as defined in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Termination* beginning on page 150) occurs; or

there is a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement made by Tidewater in the merger agreement, or any such representation and warranty or covenant becomes untrue after the date of the merger agreement, such that the condition to closing relating to the accuracy of the representations and warranties of Tidewater or the condition to closing relating to the covenants or agreements of Tidewater would not be satisfied, and such breach or condition is not curable, or, if curable by the end date termination event, is not cured due to failure of Tidewater to exercise its reasonable best efforts to cure or, despite the exercise of such reasonable best efforts by Tidewater to cure remains uncured within 30 days after written notice thereof is given by GulfMark to Tidewater.

For more information, see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Termination beginning on page 150.

Expenses and Termination Fee

Generally, each party is required to pay all fees and expenses incurred by it in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. However, the merger agreement provides that, upon termination of the merger agreement under certain circumstances, GulfMark may be obligated to pay Tidewater a termination fee of \$13 million, or Tidewater may be obligated to pay GulfMark a termination fee of \$35 million. For more information, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Termination* beginning on page 150.

Regulatory Approvals

The completion of the business combination is conditioned on the expiration or termination of any waiting period under the HSR Act, if applicable. Tidewater and GulfMark have determined that the business combination does not require filing of a notification and report under the HSR Act. For more information, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Reasonable Best Efforts; Regulatory Filings and Other Actions Reasonable Best Efforts* beginning on page 145.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Business Combination

For a detailed discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the mergers, see the section entitled *Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Business Combination* beginning on page 159. The tax consequences of the mergers to any particular stockholder will depend on that stockholder s particular facts and circumstances. Accordingly, please consult your tax advisor to determine the tax consequences to you from the mergers.

No Appraisal Rights

Under Delaware law, neither Tidewater stockholders nor GulfMark stockholders are entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the business combination.

Expected Timing of the Business Combination

Tidewater and GulfMark currently expect the closing of the business combination to occur in the fourth quarter of 2018. However, as the business combination is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of conditions described in the merger agreement, it is possible that factors outside the control of Tidewater and GulfMark could result in the business combination being completed at an earlier time, a later time, or not at all.

Index to Financial Statements

Listing of Shares of Tidewater Common Stock; Delisting and Deregistration of Shares of GulfMark Common Stock

An application will be made to the NYSE to have the shares of Tidewater common stock issued or issuable in connection with the business combination approved for listing on the NYSE, where Tidewater common stock is currently traded under the symbol TDW. If the business combination is completed, GulfMark common stock will be delisted from the NYSE MKT and there will no longer be a trading market for such stock. In addition, GulfMark common stock will be deregistered under the Exchange Act, and GulfMark will no longer file periodic reports with the SEC.

For more information on the listing of shares of Tidewater common stock and the delisting and deregistration of shares of GulfMark common stock, see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting* beginning on page 129.

Comparison of Stockholders Rights

The rights of GulfMark stockholders who receive shares of Tidewater common stock in the first merger will be governed by the amended and restated certificate of incorporation of Tidewater, dated July 31, 2017 (the Tidewater certificate of incorporation), the amended and restated bylaws of Tidewater (the Tidewater bylaws), and the corporate governance principles of Tidewater rather than by the amended and restated certificate of incorporation of GulfMark, dated November 14, 2017, (the GulfMark certificate of incorporation), the amended and restated bylaws of GulfMark (the GulfMark bylaws), and the corporate governance principles of GulfMark. As a result, these GulfMark (the GulfMark bylaws), and the corporate governance principles of Tidewater due to the differences in the governing documents of Tidewater and GulfMark. The key differences are described in the section entitled *Comparison of Stockholders Rights* beginning on page 276.

Index to Financial Statements

RISK FACTORS

In addition to the other information contained or, in the case of GulfMark, incorporated by reference herein, including the matters addressed in the section entitled Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements beginning on page 56, Tidewater stockholders should carefully consider the following risks before deciding how to vote with respect to the proposals to be considered and voted on at the Tidewater special meeting and GulfMark stockholders should carefully consider the following risks before deciding how to vote with respect to the proposals to be considered and voted on at the GulfMark special meeting. Tidewater stockholders and GulfMark stockholders should also consider the other information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and, with respect to GulfMark, the other documents incorporated by reference herein, particularly the risk factors contained in GulfMark s Annual Reports on Form 10-K and Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q. See the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 314.

Risks Relating to the Business Combination

Because the market price of shares of Tidewater common stock will fluctuate prior to the consummation of the first merger, GulfMark stockholders cannot be certain of the precise value of the merger consideration they will receive in the first merger.

At the time the first merger is completed, each issued and outstanding share of GulfMark common stock (other than excluded shares as defined in the section entitled The Business Combination Consideration to GulfMark Stockholders beginning on page 74) will be converted into the right to receive 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock. The exchange ratio for the merger consideration is fixed, and there will be no adjustment to the merger consideration for changes in the market price of shares of Tidewater common stock or GulfMark common stock prior to the completion of the first merger. If the first merger is completed, there will be a time lapse between each of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the dates on which GulfMark stockholders vote to approve the GulfMark merger proposal at the GulfMark special meeting and Tidewater stockholders vote to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal at the Tidewater special meeting, and the date on which GulfMark stockholders entitled to receive the merger consideration actually receive such merger consideration. The market value of shares of Tidewater common stock may fluctuate during and after these periods as a result of a variety of factors (many of which are outside of Tidewater s or GulfMark s control), including general market and economic conditions, changes in Tidewater s businesses, operations and prospects and regulatory considerations. Such factors are difficult to predict and in many cases may be beyond the control of Tidewater and GulfMark. Consequently, at the time GulfMark stockholders must decide whether to adopt the merger agreement, they will not know the actual market value of any merger consideration they will receive when the first merger is completed. The actual value of any merger consideration received by GulfMark stockholders at the completion of the first merger will depend on the market value of the shares of Tidewater common stock at that time. This market value may differ, possibly materially, from the market value of shares of Tidewater common stock at the time the merger agreement was entered into or at any other time. GulfMark stockholders should obtain current stock quotations for shares of Tidewater common stock before voting their shares of GulfMark common stock. For additional information about the GulfMark merger consideration, see the section entitled The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration beginning on page 126.

The market price of shares of Tidewater common stock will continue to fluctuate after the completion of the business combination.

Upon completion of the business combination, holders of GulfMark common stock will become holders of shares of Tidewater common stock. The market price of shares of Tidewater common stock may fluctuate significantly following completion of the business combination and holders of GulfMark common stock could lose some or all of the value of their investment in Tidewater common stock. In addition, the stock market has experienced significant price and volume fluctuations which, if they continue to occur, could have a material adverse effect on the market for, or liquidity of, the Tidewater common stock, regardless of Tidewater s actual operating performance.

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark stockholders will have a reduced ownership and voting interest in the combined company after the completion of the business combination and will exercise less influence over management.

Currently, GulfMark stockholders have the right to vote in the election of the GulfMark Board and the power to approve or reject any matters requiring stockholder approval under Delaware law and GulfMark s certificate of incorporation and GulfMark s bylaws. Upon completion of the business combination, each GulfMark stockholder who receives shares of Tidewater common stock in connection with the business combination will become a stockholder of Tidewater with a percentage ownership of Tidewater that is smaller than the GulfMark stockholder s current percentage ownership of GulfMark. Upon completion of the business combination, each GulfMark warrant holder who exercises such holder s warrant will become a stockholder of Tidewater with a percentage ownership of Tidewater that is smaller than the GulfMark warrant holder s percentage ownership of GulfMark would have been had the warrant been exercised prior to closing. Based on the number of issued and outstanding shares of Tidewater common stock and shares of GulfMark common stock as of July 13, 2018 and on the exchange ratio of 1.100, with 7,500,275 shares of GulfMark common stock in the aggregate converted into the right to receive merger consideration, after completion of the first merger, GulfMark stockholders, in the aggregate, are expected to become owners of approximately 26% of the pro forma equity of the combined company, without giving effect to any shares of Tidewater common stock held by GulfMark stockholders prior to the completion of the business combination. Even if all former GulfMark stockholders voted together on all matters presented to Tidewater stockholders from time to time, the former GulfMark stockholders would exercise significantly less influence over Tidewater after the completion of the business combination relative to their influence over GulfMark prior to the completion of the business combination, and thus would have a less significant impact on the election of the Tidewater Board and on the approval or rejection of future Tidewater proposals submitted to a stockholder vote.

Shares of Tidewater common stock received by GulfMark stockholders as a result of the business combination will have different rights from shares of GulfMark common stock.

Upon completion of the business combination, GulfMark stockholders will no longer be stockholders of GulfMark, and GulfMark stockholders will become stockholders of Tidewater. There are certain differences between the current rights of GulfMark stockholders and the rights to which such stockholders will be entitled as stockholders of Tidewater. See the section entitled *Comparison of Stockholders Rights* beginning on page 276 for a discussion of the different rights associated with the shares of Tidewater common stock.

The market price of shares of Tidewater common stock may be affected by factors different from those that historically have affected shares of GulfMark common stock.

Upon completion of the business combination, holders of GulfMark common stock will become holders of Tidewater common stock. The operational focus and market presence of Tidewater differ from those of GulfMark in certain respects, and, accordingly, the financial position or results of operations and/or cash flows of Tidewater after the completion of the business combination, as well as the market price of shares of Tidewater common stock, may be affected by factors different from those currently affecting the financial position or results of operations and/or cash flows of GulfMark. Following the completion of the business combination, GulfMark will be part of a larger company with a broader geographic footprint, so decisions affecting GulfMark may be made in the context of the larger combined business as a whole rather than the GulfMark businesses individually. For a discussion of the businesses of Tidewater and GulfMark and of some important factors to consider in connection with those businesses, see the sections entitled *Information About the Companies* beginning on page 58 and *Additional Information About Tidewater* beginning on page 188, and, in the case of GulfMark, the documents incorporated by reference in the section entitled

Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 314, including, in particular, in the section entitled Risk Factors in GulfMark s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 and GulfMark s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2018.

Index to Financial Statements

The merger agreement limits Tidewater s ability and GulfMark s ability to pursue alternatives to the business combination.

The merger agreement contains provisions that may discourage a third party from submitting an acquisition proposal to Tidewater or GulfMark that might result in greater value to Tidewater's or GulfMark's respective stockholders than the business combination, or may result in a potential acquirer of Tidewater, or a potential competing acquirer of GulfMark, proposing to pay a lower per share price to acquire Tidewater or GulfMark, respectively, than it might otherwise have proposed to pay. These provisions include a general prohibition on Tidewater and GulfMark from soliciting or, subject to certain exceptions relating to the exercise of fiduciary duties by the Tidewater Board or the GulfMark Board, entering into discussions with any third party regarding any acquisition proposal to a vote by its stockholders, even if GulfMark receives an alternative acquisition proposal that the GulfMark Board believes is superior to the business combination, and Tidewater receives an alternative acquisition proposal that the Tidewater Board believes is superior to the business combination, in each case unless Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, terminates the merger agreement in accordance with its terms prior to such time. In some circumstances, upon termination of the merger agreement, one of the parties may also be required to pay a termination fee. See the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Termination* beginning on page 150.

The merger agreement may be terminated in accordance with its terms, and the business combination may not be completed.

The merger agreement contains a number of conditions that must be satisfied or waived prior to the completion of the business combination. There can be no assurance that all of the conditions to the completion of the business combination will be so satisfied or waived. If the conditions to the completion of the business combination are not satisfied or waived, Tidewater and GulfMark will be unable to consummate the business combination and the merger agreement may be terminated. Such conditions include, among others:

the adoption by GulfMark stockholders of the GulfMark merger proposal;

the approval by Tidewater stockholders of the Tidewater issuance proposal;

the approval to list Tidewater common stock issuable to GulfMark stockholders in connection with the first merger on the NYSE;

the expiration or early termination of the waiting period applicable to the business combination under the HSR Act, if applicable;

the absence of a temporary restraining order, any governmental order or law prohibiting the completion of the business combination;

the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part;

the accuracy of representations and warranties under the merger agreement (subject to the materiality standards set forth in the merger agreement);

Tidewater s and GulfMark s performance of their respective obligations under the merger agreement in all material respects;

the absence of a material adverse effect for Tidewater and the absence of a material adverse effect for GulfMark; and

GulfMark s receipt of a written opinion of Gibson (or Weil, if Gibson does not render such opinion) regarding the U.S. federal income tax treatment of the transaction; and Tidewater s receipt of a written opinion from Weil (or Gibson, if Weil does not render such opinion) regarding the U.S. federal income tax treatment of the transaction.

Index to Financial Statements

These conditions to the completion of the business combination may not be fulfilled in a timely manner or at all, and, accordingly, the completion of the business combination may be delayed or the business combination may not be completed at all and the merger agreement may be terminated.

In addition, if the business combination is not completed by January 31, 2019 (as extended under certain circumstances), either Tidewater or GulfMark may choose not to proceed with the business combination, and the parties can mutually decide to terminate the merger agreement at any time, before or after the stockholder approvals. In addition, Tidewater and GulfMark may elect to terminate the merger agreement in certain other circumstances. See the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Termination* beginning on page 150.

Failure to consummate the business combination could negatively impact the price of shares of Tidewater common stock and the price of shares of GulfMark common stock, as well as Tidewater s and GulfMark s respective future businesses and financial results.

If the business combination is not completed for any reason, including the failure to receive the required approvals of Tidewater s and GulfMark s respective stockholders, Tidewater s and GulfMark s respective businesses and financial results may be adversely affected as follows:

Tidewater and GulfMark may experience negative reactions from the financial markets, including negative impacts on the market price of shares of Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock;

the manner in which customers, vendors, business partners and other third parties perceive Tidewater and GulfMark may be negatively impacted, which in turn could affect Tidewater s and GulfMark s marketing operations or their ability to compete for new business or obtain renewals in the marketplace more broadly;

Tidewater and GulfMark may experience negative reactions from employees; and

Tidewater and GulfMark will have expended time and resources that could otherwise have been spent on Tidewater s and GulfMark s existing businesses and the pursuit of other opportunities that could have been beneficial to each company, and Tidewater s and GulfMark s ongoing business and financial results may be adversely affected.

In addition to the above risks, if the merger agreement is terminated and either party s board seeks an alternative transaction, such party s stockholders cannot be certain that such party will be able to find a party willing to engage in a transaction on more attractive terms than the business combination. If the merger agreement is terminated under specified circumstances, either Tidewater or GulfMark may be required to pay the other party a termination fee. See the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Termination* beginning on page 150 for a description of these circumstances.

Regulators may impose conditions that are not presently anticipated or cannot be met. In addition, an adverse outcome of any required antitrust or similar review undertaken by a governmental authority could prevent the business combination from being completed or have an adverse effect on Tidewater following the completion of the

business combination.

Completion of the business combination is conditioned upon the approval by the NYSE of the listing of the shares of Tidewater common stock to be issued in the first merger upon official notice of issuance and, if applicable, the expiration or termination of the waiting period applicable to the business combination under the HSR Act.

The parties have determined that a notification and filing is not required under the HSR Act. Notwithstanding that determination, the FTC or the Antitrust Division of the DOJ could take action under antitrust laws to prevent or rescind the business combination, require the divestiture of assets, impose conditions on the completion of the

Index to Financial Statements

business combination or require changes to the terms of the business combination or the merger agreement. Such conditions or changes and the process of obtaining regulatory approvals could have the effect of delaying or impeding completion of the business combination or of imposing additional costs or limitations on Tidewater following completion of the business combination, any of which might have an adverse effect on Tidewater following completion of the business combination. Additionally, state attorneys general could seek to block or challenge the completion of the business combination as they deem necessary or desirable in the public interest at any time, including after completion of the business combination. In addition, in some circumstances, a third party could initiate a private action under antitrust laws challenging or seeking to enjoin the business combination, before or after the completion of the business combination.

Other regulatory notices and approvals may be required in connection with the business combination.

Tidewater and GulfMark will be subject to business uncertainties while the business combination is pending, which could adversely affect their respective businesses.

Uncertainty about the effect of the business combination on employees and customers may have an adverse effect on Tidewater and GulfMark. These uncertainties may impair Tidewater s and GulfMark s ability to attract, retain and motivate key personnel until the business combination is completed and for a period of time thereafter, and could cause customers and others that deal with Tidewater and GulfMark to seek to change their existing business relationships with Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively. Employee retention at GulfMark may be particularly challenging during the pendency of the business combination. The pursuit of the business combination and the preparation for the integration may also place a significant burden on management and internal resources. The diversion of management s attention away from day-to-day business concerns and any difficulties encountered in the transition and integration process could adversely affect Tidewater s and GulfMark s financial results.

In addition, the merger agreement restricts Tidewater and GulfMark from entering into certain corporate transactions and taking other specified actions without the consent of the other party, and generally requires the parties to continue their operations in the ordinary course, until completion of the business combination. These restrictions may prevent Tidewater and GulfMark from pursuing attractive business opportunities that may arise prior to the completion of the business combination. Please see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Interim Operations of Tidewater and GulfMark Pending the Business Combination*, beginning on page 134, for a description of the restrictive covenants to which Tidewater and GulfMark are subject.

Directors and executive officers of GulfMark have interests in the business combination that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of GulfMark stockholders.

Directors and executive officers of GulfMark have interests in the business combination that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of GulfMark stockholders generally. These interests include, among others, the treatment of GulfMark RSUs (including accelerated vesting at the effective time of the first merger of GulfMark RSUs held by directors and potential double trigger accelerated vesting of GulfMark RSUs held by executive officers in the event of a qualifying termination or resignation of employment within one year following the first merger effective time), the guaranteed payment of certain 2018 bonus amounts to Messrs. Kneen and Rubio if they remain employed through the closing date of the first merger, general severance payments under Messrs. Kneen s and Rubio s respective employment agreements in the event of any termination of employment, Tidewater s agreement to recommend three individuals designated by GulfMark for election as directors of Tidewater, and rights to ongoing indemnification and insurance

coverage. Additionally, as of October 9, 2018, Captain Q and its affiliates hold (i) 853,331 shares of Tidewater common stock, equal to approximately 3.14% of Tidewater common stock issued and outstanding, (ii) 139,207 Tidewater equity warrants (as defined below) and 139,769 Tidewater creditor warrants (as defined below), (iii) a \$5,964,056 aggregate principal amount of Tidewater s New Secured Notes (as defined below), and (iv) swaps representing economic exposure comparable to an additional 25,290 shares of Tidewater common stock and 85,347 Tidewater equity warrants.

Index to Financial Statements

Scott McCarty, a member of the GulfMark Board, is an employee of an affiliate of Captain Q. These interests are described in more detail in the section entitled *The Business Combination Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination* beginning on page 118.

The business combination may not be accretive, and may be dilutive, to Tidewater s earnings per share and cash flow from operations which may negatively affect the market price of shares of Tidewater common stock.

Earnings per share and cash flow from operations in the future are based on preliminary estimates that may materially change. In addition, future events and conditions could decrease or delay any accretion, result in dilution or cause greater dilution than is currently expected, including:

adverse changes in the offshore support vessel market conditions;

commodity prices for oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids;

production levels;

operating results;

competitive conditions;

laws and regulations affecting the offshore support vessel business and energy business;

capital expenditure obligations;

lower than expected synergies;

later than expected recovery timeline in the North Sea;

less than expected proceeds from the sale of certain vessels; and

general economic conditions.

Any dilution of, or decrease or delay of any accretion to, Tidewater s earnings per share or cash flow from operations could cause the market price of Tidewater common stock to decline.

Tidewater and GulfMark will incur significant transaction and merger-related costs in connection with the business combination, which may be in excess of those anticipated by Tidewater or GulfMark.

Each of Tidewater and GulfMark has incurred and will incur substantial expenses in connection with the negotiation and completion of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the costs and expenses of filing, printing and mailing this joint proxy statement/prospectus and all filing and other fees paid to the SEC in connection with the business combination.

Tidewater and GulfMark expect to continue to incur a number of non-recurring costs associated with the completion of the business combination, combining the operations of the two companies and achieving desired synergies. These fees and costs have been, and will continue to be, substantial. The substantial majority of non-recurring expenses will consist of transaction costs related to the business combination and include, among others, employee retention costs, fees paid to financial, legal and accounting advisors, severance and benefit costs and filing fees.

Tidewater and GulfMark will also incur transaction fees and costs related to formulating and implementing integration plans, including facilities and systems consolidation costs and employment-related costs. Additional unanticipated costs may be incurred in connection with the business combination and the integration of the two companies businesses. Although Tidewater and GulfMark each expects that the elimination of duplicative costs, as well as the realization of other efficiencies related to the integration of the businesses, should allow Tidewater and GulfMark to offset integration-related costs over time, this net benefit may not be achieved in the near term, or at all. See the risk factor entitled *The integration of GulfMark into Tidewater may not be as successful as anticipated* below.

Index to Financial Statements

The costs described above, as well as other unanticipated costs and expenses could have an adverse effect on the financial condition and operating results of Tidewater following the completion of the business combination.

Many of these costs will be borne by Tidewater and/or GulfMark even if the business combination is not completed.

The opinions of Tidewater s and GulfMark s respective financial advisors do not and will not reflect changes in circumstances between the signing of the merger agreement and the completion of the business combination.

Tidewater and GulfMark received opinions from their respective financial advisors in connection with the signing of the merger agreement on July 15, 2018, but have not requested or obtained, and do not intend to request, updated opinions from their respective financial advisors as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Changes in the operations and prospects of Tidewater or GulfMark, general market and economic conditions and other factors that may be beyond the control of Tidewater or GulfMark, and on which Tidewater s and GulfMark s financial advisors opinions were based, may significantly alter the value of Tidewater or GulfMark or the prices of the shares of Tidewater common stock or of the shares of GulfMark common stock by the time the business combination is completed. The opinions do not speak as of the time the business combination will be completed or as of any date other than the dates referenced in such opinions. Because Tidewater and GulfMark do not currently anticipate asking their respective financial advisors to update their opinions, the opinions will not address the fairness of the merger consideration from a financial point of view at the time the business combination is completed. The Tidewater Board s recommendation that Tidewater stockholders vote FOR the Tidewater issuance proposal and the GulfMark Board s recommendation that GulfMark stockholders vote FOR the GulfMark merger proposal, however, are made as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus. For a description of the opinions that Tidewater and GulfMark received from their respective financial advisors, please see the sections entitled The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor and The Business Combination Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor beginning on pages 89 and 104, respectively. A copy of the opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s financial advisor, is attached as Annex C to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and a copy of the opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s financial advisor, is attached as Annex D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Completion of the business combination may trigger change in control or other provisions in certain agreements to which GulfMark is a party.

The completion of the business combination may trigger change in control or other provisions in certain agreements to which GulfMark is a party. If Tidewater and GulfMark are unable to negotiate waivers of those provisions, the counterparties may exercise their rights and remedies under the agreements, potentially terminating the agreements or seeking monetary damages. Even if Tidewater and GulfMark are able to negotiate waivers, the counterparties may require a fee for such waivers or seek to renegotiate the agreements on terms less favorable to GulfMark.

The combined company s debt may limit its financial flexibility.

As of June 30, 2018, Tidewater had approximately \$445 million of outstanding indebtedness. As of June 30, 2018, GulfMark had approximately \$100 million of outstanding indebtedness. Tidewater continues to review the treatment of its and GulfMark s existing indebtedness and, as a part of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Tidewater intends to repay, retire or otherwise terminate GulfMark s existing indebtedness. There is no guarantee that Tidewater will be able to do so on favorable terms or at all.

Any increase in Tidewater s indebtedness could have adverse effects on its financial condition and results of operations, including:

increasing Tidewater s vulnerability to changing economic, regulatory and industry conditions;

Index to Financial Statements

limiting Tidewater s ability to compete and Tidewater s flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in its business and the industry;

limiting Tidewater s ability to pay dividends to its stockholders;

limiting Tidewater s ability to borrow additional funds; and

requiring Tidewater to dedicate a substantial portion of its cash flow from operations to payments on its debt, thereby reducing funds available for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, share repurchases, dividends and other purposes.

In addition, in connection with executing Tidewater s business strategies following the completion of the business combination, Tidewater expects to continue to evaluate the possibility of acquiring additional assets and making further strategic investments, and Tidewater may elect to finance these endeavors by incurring additional indebtedness to the extent it is able to do so under its existing debt agreements.

Tidewater s ability to arrange any additional financing for the purposes described above or otherwise will depend on, among other factors, Tidewater s financial position and performance, as well as prevailing market conditions and other factors beyond Tidewater s control. Tidewater cannot assure you that it will be able to obtain such financing on terms acceptable to Tidewater or at all.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial information and unaudited forecasted financial information included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is presented for illustrative purposes only and does not represent the actual financial position or results of operations of the combined company following the completion of the business combination. Future results of the combined company may differ, possibly materially, from the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial information and unaudited forecasted financial information presented in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements and unaudited forecasted financial information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus are presented for illustrative purposes only, contain a variety of adjustments, assumptions and preliminary estimates and do not represent the actual financial position or results of operations of Tidewater and GulfMark prior to the completion of the business combination or that of the combined company following the completion of the business combination for several reasons. Specifically, Tidewater and GulfMark have not completed the detailed valuation analyses to arrive at the final estimates of the fair values of the assets to be acquired and liabilities to be assumed and the related allocation of purchase price and the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements do not reflect the effects of all transaction-related costs and integration costs. See the sections entitled Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Financial Statements, and Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Financial Statements beginning on pages 162 and 167, respectively. In addition, the business combination and post-business combination integration process may give rise to unexpected liabilities and costs, including costs associated with the defense and resolution of any litigation or other claims related to the business combination. Unexpected delays in the completion of the business combination or in connection with the post-business combination integration process may significantly increase the related costs and expenses incurred by Tidewater. The actual financial positions and results of operations of Tidewater and GulfMark prior to the completion of the business combination and that of the combined company

following the completion of the business combination may be different, possibly materially, from the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements or forecasted financial information included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In addition, the assumptions used in preparing the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements and forecasted financial information included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus may not prove to be accurate and may be affected by other factors. Any significant changes in the market price of Tidewater common stock may cause a significant change in the purchase price used for Tidewater s accounting purposes and the unaudited pro forma financial statements contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Index to Financial Statements

The integration of GulfMark into Tidewater may not be as successful as anticipated.

The business combination involves numerous operational, strategic, financial, accounting, legal, tax and other risks, potential liabilities associated with the acquired businesses and uncertainties related to design, operation and integration of GulfMark s internal control over financial reporting. Difficulties in integrating GulfMark into Tidewater may result in GulfMark performing differently than expected, in operational challenges or in the failure to realize anticipated expense-related efficiencies. Tidewater s and GulfMark s existing businesses could also be negatively impacted by the business combination. Potential difficulties that may be encountered in the integration process include, among other factors:

the inability to successfully integrate the businesses of GulfMark into Tidewater in a manner that permits Tidewater to achieve the cost savings anticipated from the business combination;

complexities associated with managing the larger, more complex, integrated business;

not realizing anticipated operating synergies or incurring unexpected costs to realize such synergies;

integrating personnel from the two companies while maintaining focus on providing consistent, high-quality products and services;

potential unknown liabilities and unforeseen expenses, delays or regulatory conditions associated with the business combination;

loss of key employees;

integrating relationships with customers, vendors and business partners;

performance shortfalls at one or both of the companies as a result of the diversion of management s attention caused by completion of the business combination and integrating GulfMark s operations into Tidewater; and

the disruption of, or the loss of momentum in, each company s ongoing business or inconsistencies in standards, controls, procedures and policies.

Tidewater s results may suffer if it does not effectively manage its expanded operations following completion of the business combination.

Following completion of the business combination, Tidewater s success will depend, in part, on its ability to manage its expansion, which poses numerous risks and uncertainties, including the need to integrate the operations and business of GulfMark into its existing business in an efficient and timely manner, to combine systems and management controls and to integrate relationships with customers, vendors and business partners.

Even if Tidewater and GulfMark consummate the business combination, Tidewater may fail to realize all of the anticipated benefits of the proposed business combination.

The success of the proposed business combination will depend, in part, on Tidewater s ability to realize the anticipated benefits and cost savings from combining Tidewater s and GulfMark s businesses, including the approximately \$30 million of annual cost and operational synergies that Tidewater expects the combined company to realize. The anticipated benefits and cost savings of the proposed business combination may not be realized fully or at all, may take longer to realize than expected, may require more non-recurring costs and expenditures to realize than expected or could have other adverse effects that Tidewater does not currently foresee. Some of the assumptions that Tidewater has made, such as with respect to anticipated operating synergies or the costs associated with realizing such synergies, the benefit from a substantial increase in scale and geographic diversity specifically in the North Sea and the continuation of Tidewater a sinvestment in its fleet of vessels may not be realized. The integration process may, for each of Tidewater and GulfMark, result in the loss of key employees, the disruption of ongoing businesses or inconsistencies in standards, controls, procedures and policies. There could be potential unknown liabilities and unforeseen expenses associated with the business combination that were not discovered in the course of performing due diligence.

Index to Financial Statements

Uncertainties associated with the business combination may cause a loss of management personnel and other employees, which could adversely affect the future business and operations of the combined company.

Tidewater and GulfMark are dependent on the experience and industry knowledge of their officers and other employees to execute their business plans. Each company s success until the completion of the business combination and the combined company s success after the completion of the business combination will depend in part upon the ability of Tidewater and GulfMark to retain management personnel and other employees. Current and prospective employees of Tidewater and GulfMark may experience uncertainty about their roles within the combined company prior to and following the completion of the business combination, which may have an adverse effect on the ability of each of Tidewater and GulfMark to attract or retain management and other personnel. Accordingly, no assurance can be given that the combined company will be able to attract or retain management and other personnel to the same extent that Tidewater and GulfMark have previously been able to attract or retain their own employees.

The market price of shares of Tidewater common stock may decline in the future as a result of the sale of shares of Tidewater common stock held by former GulfMark stockholders or current Tidewater stockholders.

Based on the number of shares of GulfMark common stock outstanding as of July 13, 2018 (other than excluded shares), Tidewater expects to issue, or reserve for future issuance, up to approximately 11,987,730 shares of Tidewater common stock to GulfMark stockholders, GulfMark RSU holders and GulfMark warrant holders in the business combination. Following their receipt of shares of Tidewater common stock as merger consideration in the business combination, former GulfMark stockholders may seek to sell the shares of Tidewater common stock delivered to them. Other Tidewater stockholders may also seek to sell shares of Tidewater common stock held by them following, or in anticipation of, completion of the business combination. These sales (or the perception that these sales may occur), coupled with the increase in the outstanding number of shares of Tidewater common stock, may affect the market for, and the market price of, Tidewater common stock in an adverse manner.

The combined company may record goodwill and may record other intangible assets that could become impaired and result in material non-cash charges to the results of operations of the combined company in the future.

The business combination will be accounted for as an acquisition by Tidewater in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. Under the acquisition method of accounting, the assets and liabilities of GulfMark and its subsidiaries will be recorded, as of completion, at their respective fair values and added to those of Tidewater. The reported financial condition and results of operations of Tidewater for periods after completion of the business combination will reflect GulfMark balances and results after completion of the business combination will reflect the historical financial position or results of operations of GulfMark and its subsidiaries for periods prior to the completion of the business combination. See the section entitled *Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Financial Statements* beginning on page 162.

Under the acquisition method of accounting, the total purchase price will be allocated to GulfMark s tangible assets and liabilities and any identifiable intangible assets based on their fair values as of the date of completion of the business combination. The excess of the purchase price over those fair values, if any, would be recorded as goodwill. To the extent the value of tangible assets, goodwill or other identified intangibles becomes impaired, the combined company may incur material non-cash charges relating to such impairment. The combined company s operating results may be significantly impacted from both the impairment and the underlying trends in the business that triggered the impairment.

The impact of the recent significant federal tax reform on the combined company is uncertain and may significantly affect the operations of the combined company after the business combination.

On December 22, 2017, the U.S. government enacted comprehensive tax legislation commonly referred to as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the Tax Act). The changes included in the Tax Act are broad and complex. The impact

Index to Financial Statements

of these changes on how the combined company s earnings are taxed include, among other items, (i) reducing the U.S. federal corporate tax rate from 35% to 21%; (ii) repealing the corporate alternative minimum tax and changing how existing credits can be utilized; (iii) temporarily providing for elective immediate expensing for certain depreciable property; (iv) creating a new limitation on the deductibility of interest expense; and (v) changing rules related to uses and limitations of net operating losses created in tax years beginning after December 31, 2017. Tidewater and GulfMark continue to evaluate the Tax Act and its impact on the combined company s businesses. It is possible that the Tax Act will be subject to further changes either in a technical corrections bill or entirely new legislation. The overall impact of the Tax Act also depends on the future interpretations and regulations that may be issued by U.S. tax authorities. Tidewater expects there will be further guidance provided by these authorities potentially having a material adverse effect on the combined company s financial condition or results of operations. The impact of broad proposals or of regulatory issuances on the combined company s business can vary substantially depending upon the specific changes or further guidance made and how the changes or guidance are implemented by the authorities.

Risks Relating to Tidewater s Business

The prices for oil and gas affect the level of capital spending by Tidewater s customers.

Even in a more favorable commodity pricing climate, prices for crude oil and natural gas are highly volatile and extremely sensitive to the respective supply/demand relationship for crude oil and natural gas. The significant decline in crude oil and natural gas prices that began in 2014 has continued to cause many of Tidewater s customers to significantly reduce drilling, completion and other production activities and related spending on Tidewater s products and services through the six months ended June 30, 2018. Some industry analysts expect that a further decrease in offshore spending is likely during calendar year 2018 and that any improvements in offshore exploration and development activity would likely not occur until late in calendar year 2019 or early in calendar year 2020. In addition, the reduction in demand from Tidewater s customers has resulted in an oversupply of the vessels available for service, and such oversupply has substantially reduced the prices Tidewater can charge its customers for its services.

Many factors affect the supply of and demand for crude oil and natural gas and, therefore, influence prices of these commodities, including:

domestic and foreign supply of oil and natural gas, including increased availability of non-traditional energy resources such as shale oil and gas;

prices, and expectations about future prices, of oil and natural gas;

domestic and worldwide economic conditions, and the resulting global demand for oil and natural gas;

the price and quantity of imports of foreign oil and natural gas including the ability of OPEC to set and maintain production levels for oil, and decisions by OPEC and non-OPEC producers to change production levels;

sanctions imposed by the U.S., the European Union, or other governments against oil producing countries;

the cost of exploring for, developing, producing and delivering oil and natural gas;

the level of excess production capacity, available pipeline, storage and other transportation capacity;

lead times associated with acquiring equipment and products and availability of qualified personnel;

the expected rates of decline in production from existing and prospective wells;

the discovery rates of new oil and gas reserves;

federal, state and local regulation of (i) exploration and drilling activities, (ii) equipment, material, supplies or services that Tidewater furnishes and (iii) oil and gas exports;

Index to Financial Statements

public pressure on, and legislative and regulatory interest within, federal, state and local governments to stop, significantly limit or regulate hydraulic fracturing (fracking) activities;

weather conditions, including hurricanes, that can affect oil and natural gas operations over a wide area and severe winter weather that can interfere with oil and gas development and production operations;

political instability and social unrest in oil and natural gas producing countries;

advances in exploration, development and production technologies or in technologies affecting energy consumption (such as fracking);

the price and availability of alternative fuel and energy sources;

uncertainty in capital and commodities markets; and

changes in the value of the U.S. dollar relative to other major global currencies.

In recent years, the depressed level of oil and natural gas prices significantly curtailed Tidewater s customers drilling, completion and other production activities and related spending on Tidewater s services. The energy industry s level of capital spending is substantially related to current and expected future demand for hydrocarbons and the prevailing commodity prices of crude oil and, to a lesser extent, natural gas. When commodity prices are low, or when Tidewater s customers believe that they will be low in the future, Tidewater s customers generally reduce their capital spending budgets for onshore and offshore drilling, exploration and field development. The depressed levels of crude oil and natural gas prices has reduced significantly the energy industry s level of capital spending and as long as current conditions persist, capital spending and demand for Tidewater s services may remain similarly depressed. It is difficult to predict how long the current commodity price conditions will continue, or to what extent low commodity prices will affect Tidewater s business. Because a prolonged material downturn in crude oil and natural gas prices and/or perceptions of long-term lower commodity prices can negatively impact the development plans of exploration and production companies given the long-term nature of large-scale development projects, a downturn of any such duration would likely result in a significant decline in demand for offshore support services. Declining or continuing depressed oil and natural gas prices may result in negative pressures on:

customer s capital spending and spending on Tidewater s services;

charter rates and/or utilization rates;

results of operations, cash flows and financial condition;

the fair market value of Tidewater s vessels;

ability to maintain or increase Tidewater s borrowing capacity;

ability to obtain additional capital to finance Tidewater s business and make acquisitions, and the cost of that capital; and

the collectability of Tidewater s receivables.

Moreover, higher commodity prices will not necessarily translate into increased demand for offshore support services or sustained higher pricing for offshore support vessel services, in part because customer demand is based on future commodity price expectations and not solely on current prices. Additionally, increased commodity demand may in the future be satisfied by land-based energy resource production and any increased demand for offshore support vessel services can be more than offset by an increased supply of offshore support vessels resulting from the reactivation of currently idle offshore support vessels and/or the construction of additional offshore support vessels.

Crude oil pricing volatility has increased in recent years as crude oil has emerged as a widely-traded financial asset class. To the extent speculative trading of crude oil causes excessive crude oil pricing volatility, Tidewater s results of operations could potentially be negatively impacted if such price volatility affects spending and investment decisions of offshore exploration, development and production companies.

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater s customer base has undergone consolidation, and additional consolidation is possible.

Oil and natural gas companies and other energy companies and energy services companies have undergone consolidation, and additional consolidation is possible. Consolidation reduces the number of customers for Tidewater s equipment, and may negatively affect exploration, development and production activity as consolidated companies focus, at least initially, on increasing efficiency and reducing costs and may delay or abandon exploration activity with less promise. Such activity could adversely affect demand for Tidewater s offshore services.

The high level of competition in the offshore marine service industry could negatively impact pricing for Tidewater s services.

Tidewater operates in a highly competitive industry, which could depress charter and utilization rates and adversely affect its financial performance. Tidewater competes for business with Tidewater s competitors on the basis of price; reputation for quality service; quality, suitability and technical capabilities of its vessels; availability of vessels; safety and efficiency; cost of mobilizing vessels from one market to a different market; and national flag preference. In addition, competition in international markets may be adversely affected by regulations requiring, among other things, local construction, flagging, ownership or control of vessels, the awarding of contracts to local contractors, the employment of local citizens and/or the purchase of supplies from local vendors.

Tidewater derives a significant amount of revenue from a relatively small number of customers.

For the periods from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor, which refers to Tidewater post-reorganization), April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor, which refers to Tidewater pre-reorganization), and the twelve months ended March 31, 2017 (Predecessor), the five largest customers accounted for approximately 45%, 48% and 53%, respectively, of Tidewater s total revenues, while the 10 largest customers accounted for approximately 64%, 69% and 75%, respectively, of Tidewater s total revenues. While it is normal for Tidewater s customer base to change over time as its time charter contracts expire and are replaced, Tidewater s results of operations, financial condition and cash flows could be materially adversely affected if one or more of these customers were to decide to interrupt or curtail their activities, in general, or their activities with Tidewater, terminate their contracts with Tidewater, fail to renew existing contracts, and/or refuse to award new contracts.

The rise in production of unconventional crude oil and gas resources could increase supply without a commensurate growth in demand which would negatively impact oil and gas prices.

The rise in production of unconventional crude oil and gas resources in North America and the commissioning of a number of new large Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) export facilities around the world have contributed to an over-supplied natural gas market. Production from unconventional resources has increased as drilling efficiencies have improved, lowering the costs of extraction. There has also been a buildup of crude oil inventories in the United States in part due to the increased development of unconventional or unconventional sources, without a commensurate growth in demand for crude oil and natural gas will likely continue to weigh on the price of crude oil and natural gas. A prolonged period of low crude oil and natural gas prices would likely have a negative impact on development plans of exploration and production companies, which in turn, may result in a decrease in demand for offshore support vessel services.

Uncertain economic conditions may lead Tidewater s customers to postpone capital spending.

Table of Contents

Uncertainty about future global economic market conditions makes it challenging to forecast operating results and to make decisions about future investments. The success of Tidewater s business is both directly and

Index to Financial Statements

indirectly dependent upon conditions in the global financial and credit markets that are outside of Tidewater s control and difficult to predict. Uncertain economic conditions may lead Tidewater s customers to postpone capital spending in response to tighter credit markets and reductions in Tidewater s customers income or asset values. Similarly, when lenders and institutional investors reduce, and in some cases, cease to provide funding to corporate and other industrial borrowers, the liquidity and financial condition of Tidewater and Tidewater s customers can be adversely impacted. These factors may also adversely affect Tidewater s liquidity and financial condition. Factors such as interest rates, availability of credit, inflation rates, economic uncertainty, changes in laws (including laws relating to taxation), trade barriers, commodity prices, currency exchange rates and controls, and national and international political circumstances (including wars, terrorist acts, security operations, and seaborne refugee issues) can have a material negative effect on Tidewater s business, revenues and profitability.

An increase in vessel supply without a corresponding increase in the working offshore rig count could exacerbate the industry s currently oversupplied condition.

Over the past decade, the combination of historically high commodity prices and technological advances resulted in significant growth in deepwater exploration, field development and production. During this time, construction of offshore vessels increased significantly in order to meet projected requirements of customers and potential customers. Excess offshore support vessel capacity usually exerts downward pressure on charter day rates. Excess capacity can occur when newly constructed vessels enter the worldwide offshore support vessel market and also when vessels migrate between markets. A discussion about Tidewater s vessel fleet and vessel construction programs appears in the

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Vessel Count, Dispositions, Acquisitions and Construction Programs for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 and

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Vessel Count, Dispositions, Acquisitions and Construction Programs for the Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 sections of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The offshore support vessel market has approximately 240 new-build offshore support vessels (deepwater PSVs, deepwater AHTS vessels and towing-supply vessels only) either under construction, on order or planned as of June 2018, which may be delivered to the worldwide offshore support vessel market primarily over the next 12 to 24 months, according to IHS-Markit. The current worldwide fleet of these classes of vessels is estimated at 3,520 vessels, according to the same source. An increase in vessel capacity without a corresponding increase in the working offshore rig count could exacerbate the industry s currently oversupplied condition which may have the effect of lowering charter rates and utilization rates, which, in turn, could result in lower revenues to Tidewater.

In addition, the provisions of U.S. shipping laws restricting engagement of U.S. coastwise trade to vessels controlled by U.S. citizens may from time to time be circumvented by foreign competitors that seek to engage in trade reserved for vessels controlled by U.S. citizens and otherwise qualifying for coastwise trade. A repeal, suspension or significant modification of U.S. shipping laws, or the administrative erosion of their benefits, permitting vessels that are either foreign-flagged, foreign-built, foreign-owned, foreign-controlled or foreign-operated to engage in the U.S. coastwise trade, could also result in excess vessel capacity and increased competition, especially for Tidewater s vessels that operate in the United States.

Tidewater operates in various regions throughout the world and is exposed to many risks inherent in doing business in countries other than the United States.

Tidewater operates in various regions throughout the world and is exposed to many risks inherent in doing business in countries other than the United States, some of which have recently become more pronounced. Tidewater s customary risks of operating internationally include political and economic instability within the host country; possible vessel seizures or nationalization of assets and other governmental actions by the host country, including enforcement of customs, immigration or other laws that are not well developed or consistently enforced; foreign government regulations that favor or require the awarding of contracts to local competitors; an inability to recruit, retain or obtain work visas for workers of international operations; difficulties or delays in

Index to Financial Statements

collecting customer and other accounts receivable; changing taxation policies; fluctuations in currency exchange rates; foreign currency revaluations and devaluations; restrictions on converting foreign currencies into U.S. dollars; expatriating customer and other payments made in jurisdictions outside of the United States; and import/export quotas and restrictions or other trade barriers, most of which are beyond the control of Tidewater. See *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Legal Proceedings* beginning on page 260 and *Additional Information About Tidewater Challenges Tidewater Confronts as an International Offshore Vessel Company Sonatide Joint Venture* beginning on page 199, and Note (14) of *Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements* included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a discussion of Tidewater s Sonatide joint venture in Angola. While Tidewater no longer operates in Venezuela, Tidewater has substantial operations in Brazil, Mexico, Saudi Arabia, Angola, Nigeria and along the west coast of Africa, which generate a large portion of Tidewater s revenue, where Tidewater is exposed to the risks described above.

Tidewater is also subject to acts of piracy and kidnappings that put Tidewater s assets and personnel at risk. The increase in the level of these criminal or terrorist acts over the last several years has been well-publicized.

As a marine services company that operates in offshore, coastal or tidal waters in challenging areas, Tidewater is particularly vulnerable to these kinds of unlawful activities. Although Tidewater takes what it considers to be prudent measures to protect its personnel and assets in markets that present these risks, including solicitation of advice from third-party experts, Tidewater has confronted these kinds of incidents in the past, and there can be no assurance it will not be subjected to them in the future.

The continued threat of terrorist activity, other acts of war or hostility and civil unrest have significantly increased the risk of political, economic and social instability in some of the geographic areas in which Tidewater operates. It is possible that further acts of terrorism or civil unrest may be directed against the United States domestically or abroad, and such acts of terrorism or civil unrest could be directed against properties and personnel of U.S. headquartered companies such as Tidewater. To date, Tidewater has not experienced any material adverse effects on its results of operations and financial condition as a result of terrorism, political instability, civil unrest or war.

Tidewater may not be able to generate sufficient cash flow to meet its debt service and other obligations.

Tidewater s ability to make payments on its indebtedness and to fund its operations depends on Tidewater s ability to generate cash in the future. This, to a large extent, is subject to conditions in the oil and natural gas industry, including commodity prices, demand for its services and the prices Tidewater is able to charge for its services, general economic and financial conditions, competition in the markets in which Tidewater operates, the impact of legislative and regulatory actions on how Tidewater conducts its business and other factors, all of which are beyond its control.

Lower levels of offshore exploration and development activity and spending by Tidewater s customers globally has had a direct and significant impact on its financial performance, financial condition and financial outlook.

Tidewater may record additional losses or impairment charges related to its vessels.

Tidewater reviews the vessels in Tidewater s active fleet for impairment whenever events occur or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable and Tidewater also performs a review of its stacked vessels not expected to return to active service whenever changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of a vessel may not be recoverable. Tidewater has recorded impairment charges of \$16.8 million, \$184.7 million and \$419.9 million, during the period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor),

the period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine-month period ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor), respectively. In the event that offshore exploration and production industry conditions continue to deteriorate, or persist at current levels, Tidewater

Index to Financial Statements

could be subject to additional vessel impairments in future periods. An impairment loss on Tidewater's property and equipment exists when the estimated undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use of the asset and its eventual disposition are less than its carrying amount and the carrying amount exceeds its fair value. Any impairment loss recognized represents the excess of the asset's carrying value over the estimated fair value. As part of this analysis, Tidewater makes assumptions and estimates regarding future market conditions. To the extent actual results do not meet Tidewater's estimated assumptions it may take an impairment loss in the future. Additionally, there can be no assurance that Tidewater will not have to take additional impairment charges in the future, if the currently depressed market conditions persist.

There are uncertainties in identifying and/or integrating acquisitions.

Although acquisitions have historically been an element of Tidewater s business strategy, Tidewater cannot assure that it will be able to identify and acquire acceptable acquisition candidates on terms favorable to Tidewater in the future. Tidewater may be required to incur substantial indebtedness or issue equity to finance future acquisitions. Such additional debt service requirements may impose a significant burden on Tidewater s results of operations and financial condition, and any equity issuance could have a dilutive impact on Tidewater s stockholders. Tidewater cannot be certain that it will be able to successfully consolidate the operations and assets of any acquired business with its own business. Acquisitions may not perform as expected when the transaction was completed and may be dilutive to Tidewater s overall operating results. In addition, Tidewater s management may not be able to effectively manage a substantially larger business or successfully operate a new line of business.

Tidewater may not be able to successfully enter or grow a new line of business.

Historically, Tidewater s operations and acquisitions focused primarily on offshore marine vessel services for the oil and gas industry. Entry into, or further development of, lines of business in which Tidewater has not historically operated may expose it to business and operational risks that are different from those Tidewater has experienced historically. Tidewater s management may not be able to effectively manage these additional risks or implement successful business strategies in new lines of business. Additionally, Tidewater s competitors in these lines of business may possess substantially greater operational knowledge, resources and experience than Tidewater.

Tidewater may have disruptions or disagreements with its foreign joint venture partners, which could lead to an unwinding of the joint venture.

Tidewater operates in several foreign areas through joint ventures with local companies, in some cases as a result of local laws requiring local company ownership. While the joint venture partner may provide local knowledge and experience, entering into joint ventures often requires Tidewater to surrender a measure of control over the assets and operations devoted to the joint venture, and occasions may arise when Tidewater does not agree with the business goals and objectives of its partner, or other factors may arise that make the continuation of the relationship unwise or untenable. Any such disagreements or discontinuation of the relationship could disrupt Tidewater is unable to resolve issues with a joint venture partner, Tidewater may decide to terminate the joint venture and either locate a different partner and continue to work in the area or seek opportunities for Tidewater s assets in another market. The unwinding of an existing joint venture could prove to be difficult or time-consuming, and the loss of revenue related to the termination of a south venture and costs related to the sourcing of a new partner or the mobilization of assets to another market could adversely affect Tidewater s financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. Please refer to *Additional Information About Tidewater Business* beginning on page 188 and *Management s*

Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations beginning on page 204 for additional discussion of Tidewater s Sonatide joint venture in Angola and Tidewater s joint venture in Nigeria, respectively.

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater s international operations expose it to currency devaluation and fluctuation risk.

As a global company, Tidewater s international operations are exposed to foreign currency exchange rate risks on all charter hire contracts denominated in foreign currencies. For some of Tidewater s international contracts, a portion of the revenue and local expenses is incurred in local currencies and Tidewater is at risk of changes in the exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and foreign currencies. In some instances, Tidewater receives payments in currencies which are not easily traded and may be illiquid. Tidewater generally does not (and in some cases cannot) hedge against any foreign currency rate fluctuations associated with foreign currency contracts that arise in the normal course of business, which exposes Tidewater to the risk of exchange rate losses. Gains and losses from the revaluation of Tidewater s monetary assets and liabilities denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar value of Tidewater s non-U.S. results of operations. Foreign currency fluctuations may cause the U.S. dollar value of Tidewater s non-U.S. results of operations and net assets to vary with exchange rate fluctuations. This could have a negative impact on Tidewater s results of operations and financial position. In addition, fluctuations in currencies relative to currencies in which the earnings are generated may make it more difficult to perform period-to-period comparisons of Tidewater s reported results of operations.

To minimize the financial impact of these items, Tidewater attempts to contract a significant majority of its services in U.S. dollars and, when feasible, Tidewater attempts to not maintain large, non-U.S. dollar-denominated cash balances. In addition, Tidewater attempts to minimize the financial impact of these risks by matching the currency of Tidewater s operating costs with the currency of revenue streams when considered appropriate. Tidewater monitors the currency exchange risks associated with all contracts not denominated in U.S. dollars.

As of June 30, 2018, Tidewater s joint venture in Angola, Sonatide, maintained the equivalent of approximately \$43 million of Angolan kwanza-denominated deposits in Angolan banks, largely related to customer receipts that had not yet been converted to U.S. dollars, expatriated and then remitted to Tidewater. A devaluation in the Angolan kwanza relative to the U.S. dollar would result in foreign exchange losses for Sonatide to the extent the Angolan kwanza-denominated asset balances were in excess of kwanza-denominated liabilities, 49% under the current joint venture structure would be borne by Tidewater. In addition, the joint venture structure could be modified by mutual agreement of Tidewater and its partner, which may increase the foreign exchange losses borne by Tidewater.

Tidewater s insurance coverage and contractual indemnity protections may not be sufficient to protect Tidewater under all circumstances or against all risks.

Tidewater s operations are subject to the hazards inherent in the offshore oilfield business. These include blowouts, explosions, fires, collisions, capsizings, sinkings, groundings and severe weather conditions. Some of these events could be the result of (or exacerbated by) mechanical failure or navigation or operational errors. These hazards could result in personal injury and loss of life, severe damage to or destruction of property and equipment (including to the property and equipment of third parties), pollution or environmental damage and suspension of operations, increased costs and loss of business. Damages arising from such occurrences may result in lawsuits alleging large claims, and Tidewater may incur substantial liabilities or losses as a result of these hazards.

Tidewater carries what it considers to be prudent levels of liability insurance, and Tidewater s vessels are generally insured for their estimated market value against damage or loss, including war, terrorism acts and pollution risks. While Tidewater maintains insurance protection and seeks to obtain indemnity agreements from its customers requiring the customers to hold Tidewater harmless from some of these risks, Tidewater s insurance and contractual indemnity protection may not be sufficient or effective to protect it under all circumstances or against all risks.

Tidewater s insurance coverages are subject to deductibles and certain exclusions. Tidewater does not directly or fully insure for business interruption. The occurrence of a significant event not fully insured or indemnified against or the failure of a customer to meet its indemnification obligations to Tidewater could have a material and adverse effect on Tidewater s results of operations and financial

Index to Financial Statements

condition. Additionally, while Tidewater believes that it should be able to maintain adequate insurance in the future at rates considered commercially acceptable, Tidewater cannot guarantee that such insurance will continue to be available at commercially acceptable rates given the markets in which it operates.

With Tidewater s extensive international operations, it is subject to certain compliance risks under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act or similar worldwide anti-bribery laws.

Tidewater s global operations require it to comply with a number of U.S. and international laws and regulations, including those involving anti-bribery and anti-corruption. As a U.S. corporation, Tidewater is subject to the regulations imposed by the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), which generally prohibits U.S. companies and their intermediaries from making improper payments to foreign officials for the purpose of obtaining or keeping business or obtaining an improper business benefit. Tidewater has adopted proactive procedures to promote compliance with the FCPA, but it may be held liable for actions taken by local partners or agents even though these partners or agents may themselves not be subject to the FCPA. Any determination that Tidewater has violated the FCPA (or any other applicable anti-bribery laws in countries in which Tidewater does business) could have a material adverse effect on its business and business reputation, as well as Tidewater s results of operations, and cash flows.

There may be changes to complex and developing laws and regulations to which Tidewater is subject that would increase its cost of compliance and operational risk.

Tidewater s operations are subject to many complex and burdensome laws and regulations. Stringent federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations governing worker health and safety and the manning, construction and operation of vessels significantly affect its operations. Many aspects of the marine industry are subject to extensive governmental regulation by the United States Coast Guard, the United States Customs and Border Protection, and their foreign equivalents; as well as to standards imposed by private industry organizations such as the American Bureau of Shipping, the Oil Companies International Marine Forum, and the International Marine Contractors Association.

Further, many of the countries in which Tidewater operates have laws, regulations and enforcement systems that are less well developed than the laws, regulations and enforcement systems of the United States, and the requirements of these systems are not always readily discernible even to experienced and proactive participants. These countries laws can be unclear, and, the application and enforcement of these laws and regulations can be unpredictable and subject to frequent change or reinterpretation. Sometimes governments may apply such changes or reinterpretations with retroactive effect, and may impose associated taxes, fees, fines or penalties on Tidewater based on that reinterpretation or retroactive effect. While Tidewater endeavors to comply with applicable laws and regulations, its compliance efforts might not always be wholly successful, and failure to comply may result in administrative and civil penalties, criminal sanctions, imposition of remedial obligations or the suspension or termination of Tidewater s operations. These laws and regulations caused by, others, including charterers or third party agents. Moreover, these laws and regulations could be changed or be interpreted in new, unexpected ways that substantially increase costs that Tidewater may not be able to pass along to its customers. Any changes in laws, regulations or standards imposing additional requirements or restrictions could adversely affect Tidewater s financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

There may be changes in the laws governing U.S. taxation of foreign source income.

Tidewater operates globally through various subsidiaries which are subject to changes in applicable tax laws, treaties or regulations in the jurisdictions in which it conducts its business, including laws or policies directed toward companies organized in jurisdictions with low tax rates. Tidewater determines its income tax expense based on its interpretation of the applicable tax laws and regulations in effect in each jurisdiction for the period during which Tidewater operates and earns income. A material change in the tax laws, tax treaties, regulations or

Index to Financial Statements

accounting principles, or interpretation thereof, in one or more countries in which it conducts business, or in which Tidewater is incorporated or a resident of, could result in a higher effective tax rate on its worldwide earnings, and such change could be significant to its financial results. In addition, Tidewater s overall effective tax rate could be adversely and suddenly affected by lower than anticipated earnings in countries with lower statutory rates and higher than anticipated earnings in countries with higher statutory rates, or by changes in the valuation of Tidewater s deferred tax assets and liabilities.

Approximately 90% of Tidewater s revenues and a majority of its net income are generated by Tidewater s operations outside of the United States. Beginning in the quarter ended June 30, 2015, Tidewater uses a discrete effective tax rate method to calculate taxes for interim periods. Tidewater determined that due to the level of volatility and unpredictability of earnings in our industry, both overall and by jurisdiction, use of the discrete method will continue to be proper until facts and circumstances change.

Changes in applicable tax regulations could negatively affect Tidewater s financial results. Tidewater is subject to taxation in the U.S. and numerous foreign jurisdictions. Tidewater s financial results may differ from the estimates provided elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, possibly materially, due to, among other things, the Tax Act, changes in interpretations of the Tax Act, any legislative action to address questions that arise because of the Tax Act, any changes in accounting standards for income taxes or related interpretations in response to the Tax Act, or any updates or changes to estimates Tidewater has utilized to calculate the transition impacts. Additionally, longstanding international tax norms that determine each country s jurisdiction to tax cross-border international trade are evolving as a result of the Base Erosion and Profit Shifting reporting requirements recommended by the G8, G20 and Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. As these and other tax laws and related regulations change, Tidewater s financial results could be materially impacted. Given the unpredictability of these possible changes and their potential interdependency, it is very difficult to assess whether the overall effect of such potential tax changes would be cumulatively positive or negative for Tidewater s earnings and cash flow, but such changes could adversely impact its financial results.

In addition, Tidewater s income tax returns are subject to review and examination by the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and other tax authorities where tax returns are filed. Tidewater routinely evaluates the likelihood of adverse outcomes resulting from these examinations to determine the adequacy of Tidewater s provision for taxes. Tidewater does not recognize the benefit of income tax positions it believes are more likely than not to be disallowed upon challenge by a tax authority. If any tax authority successfully challenges Tidewater s operational structure or intercompany transfer pricing policies, or if the terms of certain income tax treaties were to be interpreted in a manner that is adverse to its structure, or if Tidewater loses a material tax dispute in any country, Tidewater s effective tax rate on its worldwide earnings could increase, and Tidewater s financial condition and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

Any changes in environmental regulations could increase the cost of energy and future production of oil and gas.

Tidewater s operations are subject to federal, state, local and international laws and regulations that control the discharge of pollutants into the environment or otherwise relate to environmental protection. Compliance with such laws and regulations may require installation of costly equipment, increased manning or operational changes. Some environmental laws impose strict liability for remediation of spills and releases of oil and hazardous substances, which could subject Tidewater to liability without regard to whether it was negligent or at fault.

A variety of regulatory developments, proposals and requirements have been introduced (and in some cases enacted) in the U.S. and various other countries that are focused on restricting the emission of carbon dioxide, methane and other gases. Notwithstanding the current downturn in the oil industry punctuated by lessened demand and lower oil prices, any such regulations could ultimately result in the increased cost of energy as well as environmental and other costs, and capital expenditures could be necessary to comply with the limitations.

Index to Financial Statements

These developments may have an adverse effect on future production and demand for hydrocarbons such as crude oil and natural gas in areas of the world where Tidewater s customers operate and thus adversely affect future demand for Tidewater s offshore support vessels and other assets, which are highly dependent on the level of activity in offshore oil and natural gas exploration, development and production markets. In addition, the increased regulation of environmental emissions may create greater incentives for the use of alternative energy sources. Unless and until regulations are implemented and their effects are known, Tidewater cannot reasonably or reliably estimate their impact on its financial condition, results of operations and ability to compete. However, any long term material adverse effect on the crude oil and natural gas industry may adversely affect Tidewater s financial condition, results of operations and ability to compete. Tidewater s financial condition, results of operations and ability to compete. Sources are shown and the sources of the sources of

Adoption of climate change and greenhouse gas restrictions could increase the cost of energy and future production of oil and gas.

Due to concern over the risk of climate change, a number of countries have adopted, or are considering the adoption of, regulatory frameworks to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. These include adoption of cap and trade regimes, carbon taxes, restrictive permitting, increased efficiency standards, and incentives or mandates for renewable energy. These requirements could make Tidewater s customer s products more expensive and reduce demand for hydrocarbons, as well as shift hydrocarbon demand toward relatively lower-carbon sources such as natural gas, any of which may reduce demand for its services.

Tidewater may be subject to additional unionization efforts, new collective bargaining agreements or work stoppages.

In locations in which it is required to do so, Tidewater has union workers, subject to collective bargaining agreements, that are periodically in negotiation. These negotiations could result in higher personnel expenses, other increased costs, or increased operational restrictions. Further, efforts have been made from time to time to unionize other portions of Tidewater s workforce, including its U.S. Gulf of Mexico employees. Tidewater has also been subjected to threatened strikes or work stoppages and other labor disruptions in certain countries. Additional unionization efforts, new collective bargaining agreements or work stoppages could materially increase Tidewater s costs and operating restrictions, reduce its revenues, or limit its flexibility.

Risks Relating to Tidewater s Securities

Tidewater common stock is subject to restriction on foreign ownership and possible required divestiture by non-U.S. Citizen stockholders.

Certain of Tidewater s operations are conducted in the U.S. coastwise trade and are governed by the U.S. federal law commonly known as the Jones Act. The Jones Act restricts waterborne transportation of goods and passengers between points in the United States (known as coastwise trade) to vessels owned and controlled by U.S. Citizens as defined thereunder (which Tidewater refers to as U.S. Citizens). Tidewater could lose the privilege of owning and operating vessels in the coastwise trade if non-U.S. Citizens were to own or control, in the aggregate, more than 25% of common stock in Tidewater. Such loss could have a material adverse effect on Tidewater s results of operations.

The Tidewater certificate of incorporation and the Tidewater bylaws authorize the Tidewater Board to establish with respect to any class or series of capital stock of Tidewater certain rules, policies and procedures, including procedures with respect to transfer of shares, to ensure compliance with the Jones Act. In order to provide a reasonable margin for

compliance with the Jones Act, the Tidewater certificate of incorporation provides that, all non-U.S. Citizens in the aggregate may own up to 24% of the outstanding shares of common stock and any individual non-U.S. Citizen may own up to 4.9% of the outstanding shares of common stock.

On the Emergence Date (as defined under the section entitled *Additional Information About Tidewater Reorganization of Tidewater*), approximately 22% of Tidewater s outstanding common stock was owned by

Index to Financial Statements

non-U.S. Citizens. At and during such time that the permitted limit of ownership by non-U.S. Citizens is reached with respect to shares of common stock, as applicable, Tidewater will be unable to issue any further shares of such class of common stock or approve transfers of such class of common stock to non-U.S. Citizens. Any purported transfer of shares of Tidewater common stock in violation of these ownership provisions will be ineffective to transfer the common stock or any voting, dividend or other rights associated with them. The existence and enforcement of these requirements could have an adverse impact on the liquidity or market value of Tidewater s equity securities in the event that U.S. Citizens were unable to transfer Tidewater shares to non-U.S. Citizens. Furthermore, under certain circumstances, this ownership requirement could discourage, delay or prevent a change of control of Tidewater.

The market price of Tidewater s securities is subject to volatility.

Upon emergence from the Chapter 11 proceeding, Tidewater s old common stock was canceled and Tidewater issued new common stock. The market price of Tidewater common stock could be subject to wide fluctuations in response to, and the level of trading that develops with Tidewater common stock may be affected by, numerous factors beyond Tidewater s control such as, Tidewater s limited trading history subsequent to Tidewater s emergence from bankruptcy, on occasion Tidewater s securities are thinly traded, the lack of comparable historical financial information due to Tidewater s adoption of fresh-start accounting, actual or anticipated variations in Tidewater s operating results and cash flow, business conditions in Tidewater s markets and the general state of the securities markets and the market for energy-related stocks, as well as general economic and market conditions and other factors that may affect Tidewater s future results, including those described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Because Tidewater currently has no plans to pay cash dividends or other distributions on Tidewater common stock, you may not receive any return on investment unless you sell your common stock for a price greater than that which you paid for it.

Tidewater currently does not expect to pay any cash dividends or other distributions on Tidewater common stock in the foreseeable future. Any future determination to pay cash dividends or other distributions on Tidewater common stock will be at the sole discretion of the Tidewater Board and, if Tidewater elects to pay such dividends in the future, Tidewater may reduce or discontinue entirely the payment of such dividends at any time. The Tidewater Board may take into account general and economic conditions, Tidewater s financial condition and operating results, Tidewater s available cash and current and anticipated cash needs, capital requirements, agreements governing any existing and future indebtedness of Tidewater or its subsidiaries may incur and other contractual, legal, tax and regulatory restrictions and implications on the payment of dividends by Tidewater to its stockholders, and such other factors as the Tidewater Board may deem relevant. As a result, you may not receive any return on an investment in Tidewater common stock unless you sell Tidewater common stock for a price greater than that which you paid for it.

Tidewater s ability to raise capital in the future may be limited, which could make it unable to fund Tidewater s capital requirements.

Tidewater s business and operations may consume cash more quickly than it anticipates potentially impairing its ability to make capital expenditures to maintain Tidewater s fleet and other assets in suitable operating condition. If Tidewater s cash flows from operating activities are not sufficient to fund capital expenditures, it would be required to further reduce these expenditures or to fund capital expenditures through debt or equity issuances or through alternative financing plans or selling assets. If adequate funds are not available on acceptable terms, Tidewater may be unable to fund its capital requirements. Tidewater s ability to raise debt or equity capital or to refinance or restructure existing debt arrangements are limited by its existing debt arrangements and will depend on the condition of the

capital markets and Tidewater s financial condition at such time, among other things. Any limitations in Tidewater s ability to finance future capital expenditures may limit Tidewater s ability to respond to changes in customer preferences, technological change and other market conditions, which may diminish Tidewater s competitive position within its sector.

Index to Financial Statements

If Tidewater issues additional equity securities, existing stockholders will experience dilution. The Tidewater certificate of incorporation permits the Tidewater Board to issue preferred stock, which could have rights and preferences senior to those of Tidewater common stock. Because Tidewater s decision to issue securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond its control, Tidewater cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of its future offerings. Thus, Tidewater s security holders bear the risk of its future securities offerings reducing the market price of Tidewater common stock or other securities, diluting their interest or being subject to rights and preferences senior to their own.

If securities analysts do not publish research or reports about Tidewater s business or if they downgrade or provide negative outlook on Tidewater s securities or its industry, the market price of Tidewater s securities and its trading volume could decline.

The trading markets for Tidewater s securities rely in part on the research and reports that industry or financial analysts publish about Tidewater or its business. Tidewater does not control these analysts. Furthermore, if one or more of the analysts who do cover Tidewater downgrade or provide negative outlook on Tidewater s securities or its industry or the stock of any of Tidewater s competitors, or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about Tidewater s business, the price of Tidewater s securities could decline. If one or more of these analysts ceases coverage of Tidewater s business or fails to publish reports on Tidewater regularly, Tidewater could lose visibility in the market, which in turn could cause the price or trading volume of Tidewater s securities to decline.

Anti-takeover provisions and limitations on foreign ownership in Tidewater s organizational documents could delay or prevent a change of control.

Certain provisions of the Tidewater certificate of incorporation and the Tidewater bylaws may have an anti-takeover effect and may delay, defer or prevent a merger, acquisition, tender offer, takeover attempt or other change of control transaction that a stockholder might consider in its best interest, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares held by Tidewater s stockholders. These provisions provide for, among other things:

the ability of the Tidewater Board to issue, and determine the rights, powers and preferences of, one or more series of preferred stock;

advance notice for nominations of directors by stockholders and for stockholders to present matters for consideration at Tidewater s annual meetings;

limitations on convening special stockholder meetings;

the prohibition on stockholders to act by written consent;

supermajority vote of stockholders to amend certain provisions of the certificate of incorporation;

limitations on expanding the size of the Tidewater Board;

the availability for issuance of additional shares of common stock; and

restrictions on the ability of any natural person or entity that does not satisfy the citizenship requirements of the U.S. maritime laws to own, in the aggregate, more than 24% of the outstanding shares of Tidewater common stock.

These anti-takeover provisions and foreign ownership limitations could discourage, delay or prevent a transaction involving a change in control of Tidewater, including actions that Tidewater s stockholders may deem advantageous, or negatively affect the trading price of Tidewater common stock and other securities. These provisions could also discourage proxy contests and make it more difficult for you and other stockholders to elect directors of your choosing and to cause Tidewater to take other corporate actions you desire.

Index to Financial Statements

The exercise of all or any number of outstanding warrants or the issuance of stock-based awards may dilute your holding of shares of Tidewater common stock.

Tidewater has a significant number of securities providing for the right to purchase Tidewater common stock. Investors could be subject to increased dilution upon the exercise of Tidewater s creditor warrants on a nominal exercise price subject to Jones Act-related foreign ownership restrictions, and the exercise of Tidewater s Series A Warrants and Series B Warrants. On July 31, 2017, the date of Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy, Tidewater issued 18,456,186 shares of common stock in the reorganized company, 2,432,432 Series A Warrants with a strike price of \$57.06 per warrant, 2,629,657 Series B Warrants with a strike price of \$62.28 per warrant and 7,684,453 creditor warrants (with an additional 3,859,361 of creditor warrants issuable related to the sale leaseback claims which have since been resolved). As of June 30, 2018, Tidewater had 3,924,441 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of the creditor warrants, with an exercise price of \$0.001 per share. Tidewater also has up to 2,432,432 and 2,629,657 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of the creditor warrants, with an exercise price of the 2,432,432 Series A Warrants and 2,629,657 Series B Warrants with exercise prices of \$57.06 and \$62.28, respectively.

Additionally, a total of 3,048,877 shares of Tidewater common stock were reserved for issuance under the 2017 Stock Incentive Plan as equity-based awards to Tidewater employees, directors and certain other persons. As of June 30, 2018, 1,471,423 restricted stock units have been granted under the 2017 Stock Incentive Plan and are subject to vesting requirements. The grant or vesting of equity awards, including any that Tidewater may grant in the future, and the exercise of warrants and the subsequent sale of shares of common stock issued thereby, could have an adverse effect on the market for Tidewater common stock, including the price that an investor could obtain for their shares. Investors may experience dilution in the value of their investment upon the exercise of the warrants and any shares subject to equity awards that may be granted or issued pursuant to the 2017 Stock Incentive Plan.

There may be a limited trading market for Tidewater s creditor warrants and you may have difficulty trading and obtaining quotations for creditor warrants.

While there are trades of Tidewater s creditor warrants, there is currently no active trading market for the creditor warrants and there can be no assurance that an active trading market will develop. The lack of an active market may impair your ability to sell your creditor warrants at the time you wish to sell them or at a price that you consider reasonable. The lack of an active market may also reduce the fair market value of your creditor warrants. While there are unsolicited quotes for Tidewater s creditor warrants on the OTC Pink Market, there is no market maker for this security on the OTC Pink Market. As a result, you may find it difficult to dispose of, or to obtain accurate quotations of the price of, Tidewater s creditor warrants. This severely limits the liquidity of Tidewater s creditor warrants, and will likely reduce the market price of Tidewater s creditor warrants.

There is no guarantee that the Series A Warrants and Series B Warrants issued by Tidewater in accordance with the Plan (as defined in this joint proxy statement/prospectus) will become in the money, and unexercised warrants may expire with limited or no value. Further, the terms of such warrants may be amended.

As long as Tidewater s stock price is below the strike price of each of the Series A Warrants and Series B Warrants, (\$57.06 per share for Series A Warrants, and \$62.28 per share for Series B Warrants), these warrants will have limited economic value, and they may expire with limited or no value. In addition, the warrant agreement provides that the terms of the warrants may be amended without the consent of any holder to cure any ambiguity or correct any defective provision, but requires the approval by the holders of at least a certain percentage of the then-outstanding warrants originally issued to make any change that adversely affects the interests of the holders. Any material

amendment to the terms of the warrant in a manner adverse to a holder would require holders of at least a certain percentage of the then-outstanding warrants, but less than all holders, approve of such amendment.

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater may not be able to maintain a listing of Tidewater common stock, Series A Warrants and Series B Warrants on the NYSE.

Tidewater must meet certain financial and liquidity criteria to maintain the listing of Tidewater s securities on the NYSE. If Tidewater fails to meet any of the NYSE s continued listing standards, Tidewater common stock, Series A Warrants or Series B Warrants may be delisted. A delisting of Tidewater common stock, Series A Warrants or Series B Warrants may materially impair Tidewater s stockholders ability to buy and sell Tidewater common stock, Series A Warrants or Series B Warrants and could have an adverse effect on the market price of, and the efficiency of, the trading market for these securities. A delisting of Tidewater common stock, Series B Warrants or Series B Warrants or Series B Warrants and could have an adverse effect on the market price of, and the efficiency of, the trading market for these securities. A delisting of Tidewater common stock, Series A Warrants or Series B Warrants or Series B Warrants or Series B Warrants or Series B Warrants and could have an adverse effect on the market price of, and the efficiency of, the trading market for these securities. A delisting of Tidewater common stock, Series A Warrants or Series B Wa

Risks Relating to GulfMark s Business

You should read and consider risk factors specific to GulfMark s businesses that will also affect the combined company after the completion of the business combination. These risks are described in Part I, Item 1A of GulfMark s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, and in other documents that are incorporated by reference herein, including GulfMark s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2018 and June 30, 2018. See the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314 for the location of information incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Index to Financial Statements

COMPARATIVE PER SHARE MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION

Tidewater Market Price and Dividend Information

Tidewater common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol TDW. The following table sets forth the high and low prices per share for Tidewater common stock for the periods indicated, in each case rounded to the nearest whole cent. Tidewater s fiscal year ends on December 31.

	High (\$)	Low (\$)
Year Ended December 31, 2018 (Successor):		
Quarter ended December 31, 2018 (through October 9, 2018)	36.09	30.49
Quarter ended September 30, 2018	34.40	28.26
Quarter ended June 30, 2018	35.65	27.75
Quarter ended March 31, 2018	30.00	23.82
Nine Month Transition Period Ended December 31, 2017:		
Quarter ended December 31, 2017 (Successor)	29.08	23.56
Period from August 1, 2017 to September 30, 2017 (Successor)	30.31	20.38
Period from July 1, 2017 to July 31, 2017 (Predecessor)	1.05	0.72
Quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor)	1.19	0.66
Year ended March 31, 2017 (Predecessor):		
Quarter ended March 31, 2017	3.93	0.80
Quarter ended December 31, 2016	4.49	1.44
Quarter ended September 30, 2016	5.21	2.16
Quarter ended June 30, 2016	9.37	3.79

There were no dividends declared by Tidewater during the year ended March 31, 2017, (nor during the nine-month transition period ended December 31, 2017) and there were no dividends declared by Tidewater during the quarters ended March 31, 2018, June 30, 2018 or September 30, 2018.

You should obtain current market quotations for shares of Tidewater common stock, as the market price of Tidewater common stock will fluctuate between the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the date on which the first merger is completed, at times in between and thereafter. You can obtain these quotations from publicly available sources.

Except as required under the Tidewater certificate of incorporation in order to comply with the Jones Act, during the period from July 15, 2018 until the completion of the business combination, the Tidewater Board may not, without the consent of GulfMark, declare, accrue, set aside, or pay any dividend or make any other distribution in respect of any shares of capital stock, or repurchase, redeem or reacquire capital stock or other securities, with certain exceptions set forth in the merger agreement, including (i) dividends or distributions by a direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater to Tidewater or any other direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater to the extent consistent with past practice, (ii) dividends or distributions required under the applicable organizational documents of the applicable Tidewater entity in effect on July 15, 2018, (iii) redemptions or acquisitions of securities tendered by holders of Tidewater stock-based awards in order to satisfy the obligations to pay the exercise price and/or tax withholding obligations with respect thereto, (iv) repurchase by Tidewater of its restricted stock held by an employee

of Tidewater upon termination of such employee, or (v) issuances pursuant to a stockholders rights plan.

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark Market Price and Dividend Information

GulfMark common stock is listed on the NYSE MKT under the symbol GLF. The following table sets forth the high and low prices per share for GulfMark common stock for the periods indicated, in each case rounded to the nearest whole cent. GulfMark s fiscal year ends on December 31.

High (\$)	Low (\$)
38.50	32.51
38.50	31.77
39.00	26.96
30.95	25.45
34.96	6.05
0.19	0.13
0.21	0.13
0.34	0.14
1.75	0.35
2.30	1.10
3.76	1.52
6.94	3.06
7.38	2.60
	38.50 38.50 39.00 30.95 34.96 0.19 0.21 0.34 1.75 2.30 3.76 6.94

There were no dividends declared by GulfMark during the year ended December 31, 2017, and there were no dividends declared by GulfMark during the quarters ended March 31, 2018, June 30, 2018 or September 30, 2018.

You should obtain current market quotations for shares of GulfMark common stock, as the market price of GulfMark common stock will fluctuate between the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the date on which the business combination is completed, at times in between and thereafter. You can obtain these quotations from publicly available sources.

The declaration of dividends is at the discretion of the GulfMark Board. The GulfMark Board periodically reviews the GulfMark dividend policy based upon GulfMark s financial results and cash flow projections. Decisions regarding whether or not to pay dividends and the amount of any dividends are determined after consideration of various factors, including earnings, cash requirements, the financial condition of GulfMark, the DGCL, limitations under GulfMark s debt arrangements, the merger agreement, government regulations and other factors deemed relevant by the GulfMark Board.

Under the merger agreement, GulfMark has agreed that, until the completion of the business combination, it will not declare, set aside, make or pay any dividend or other distribution in respect of any of its capital stock.

Index to Financial Statements

Comparison of Tidewater and GulfMark Market Prices and Implied Value of Share Value of the Merger Consideration

The following table sets forth the closing sale price per share of Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock as reported on the NYSE and NYSE MKT, respectively, on July 13, 2018, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement, and on October 9, 2018, the last practicable trading day before the filing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus with the SEC. The table also shows the estimated implied value of the merger consideration proposed for each share of GulfMark common stock as of the same two dates. This implied value was calculated by multiplying the closing price of a share of Tidewater common stock on the relevant date by the exchange ratio of 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock.

	Tidewater Common Stock			lfMark	Value	of Merger
			Common Stock		Consideration	
July 13, 2018	\$	30.62	\$	33.31	\$	33.68
October 9, 2018	\$	34.89	\$	37.83	\$	38.38

The market prices of Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock have fluctuated since the date of the announcement of the merger agreement and will continue to fluctuate prior to, and in the case of Tidewater common stock, after, the completion of the business combination. No assurance can be given concerning the market prices of Tidewater common stock or GulfMark common stock before completion of the business combination or of Tidewater common stock after completion of the business combination. The exchange ratio is fixed in the merger agreement, but the market price of Tidewater common stock (and therefore the value of the merger consideration) when received by GulfMark stockholders after the completion of the business combination could be greater than, less than or the same as shown in the table above. Accordingly, these comparisons may not provide meaningful information to GulfMark stockholders in determining whether to approve the GulfMark merger proposal or to Tidewater stockholders are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for Tidewater common stock and GulfMark common stock and to review carefully the other information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus or, in the case of GulfMark, incorporated by reference herein. For more information, see the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314 and the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 29.

55

.....

~

Index to Financial Statements

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This registration statement on Form S-4, of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part, and the documents to which Tidewater and GulfMark refer you in this registration statement, of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part, as well as oral statements made or to be made by Tidewater and GulfMark, include certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of, and subject to the safe harbor created by, Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Exchange Act (the safe harbor provisions). Words such as anticipate. assume. believe. continue. design, estimate. build. create. expect, focus. forecast. opportunity, imply, objective, plan, position, potential. predict. intend. look. outlook, project, seek, work, could, should, would, will or the negative of such terms or other v strategy, target, may, and words and terms of similar substance used in connection with any discussion of future plans, actions, or events, identify forward-looking statements with respect to the businesses, strategies and plans of Tidewater and GulfMark, their expectations relating to the business combination and their future financial condition and performance. Tidewater and GulfMark caution investors that any forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties that may cause actual results and future trends to differ materially from those matters expressed in or implied by such forward-looking statements. Investors are cautioned not to place undue reliance on forward-looking statements. Among the risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ from those described in forward-looking statements are the following:

the risk that the merger agreement may be terminated and that the business combination may not be completed;

the possibility that Tidewater stockholders may not approve the Tidewater issuance proposal;

the possibility that GulfMark stockholders may not approve the GulfMark merger proposal;

the risk that the parties may not be able to satisfy the conditions to the completion of the business combination in a timely manner or at all;

the risk that the business combination may not be accretive, and may be dilutive, to Tidewater s earnings per share, which may negatively affect the market price of shares of Tidewater common stock;

the possibility that Tidewater and GulfMark will incur significant transaction and other costs in connection with the business combination, which may be in excess of those anticipated by Tidewater and GulfMark;

the risk that Tidewater may fail to realize the benefits expected from the business combination;

the risk that any announcements relating to, or the completion of, the business combination could have adverse effects on the market price of Tidewater common stock;

the risk related to any unknown or unforeseen liability of GulfMark;

the risk that the business combination and its announcement and/or completion could have an adverse effect on the ability of Tidewater and GulfMark to retain customers and retain and hire key personnel and maintain relationships with their suppliers and customers;

the risk of any changes in general economic, market or business conditions, or changes in the economic or financial condition of Tidewater and GulfMark; and

the risks to their operating results and businesses generally.

Such factors are difficult to predict and in many cases may be beyond the control of Tidewater and GulfMark. Tidewater s and GulfMark s forward-looking statements are based on assumptions that Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively, believe to be reasonable but that may not prove to be accurate. All of the forward-looking statements made by Tidewater or GulfMark in this joint proxy statement/prospectus are qualified by the information contained or, in the case of GulfMark, incorporated by reference herein, including the information

Index to Financial Statements

contained under this heading and the information detailed in GulfMark s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 and GulfMark s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2018. See the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314.

Tidewater and GulfMark undertake no obligation to publicly release the result of any revisions to any such forward-looking statements that may be made to reflect events or circumstances that occur, or which they become aware of, except as required by applicable law or regulation. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date hereof.

Index to Financial Statements

INFORMATION ABOUT THE COMPANIES

Tidewater Inc.

6002 Rogerdale Road

Suite 600

Houston, Texas 77072

Phone: 713-470-5300

Tidewater Inc., a Delaware corporation that is listed on the NYSE under the symbol TDW, provides offshore support vessels and marine support services to the global offshore energy industry through the operation of a diversified fleet of marine service vessels. Tidewater was incorporated in 1956 and conducts its operations through wholly-owned United States (U.S.) and international subsidiaries, as well as through joint ventures in which Tidewater has either majority or occasionally non-controlling interests (generally where required to satisfy local ownership or local content requirements). Headquartered in Houston, Texas, Tidewater s U.S. marine operations are based in Amelia, Louisiana and Houston, Texas, and Tidewater conducts international operations through facilities and offices located in over 30 countries. Tidewater has one of the broadest geographic operating footprints in the offshore energy industry with over 60 years of international experience and operations in most of the world s significant offshore crude oil and natural gas exploration and production regions. On June 30, 2018, Tidewater owned 204 vessels (excluding 8 joint venture vessels, but including 66 stacked vessels) available to serve the global energy industry. Tidewater s vessels and associated vessel services provide support for all phases of offshore exploration, field development and production.

GulfMark Offshore, Inc.

824 West Sam Houston Parkway North, Suite 400

Houston, Texas 77024

Phone: 713-963-9522

GulfMark, a Delaware corporation listed on the NYSE MKT under the symbol GLF, provides offshore marine support and transportation services primarily to companies involved in the offshore exploration and production of oil and natural gas. GulfMark s vessels transport materials, supplies and personnel to offshore facilities, and also move and position drilling and production facilities. The majority of GulfMark s operations are conducted in the North Sea, offshore Southeast Asia and offshore the Americas. As of August 13, 2018, GulfMark operated a fleet of 66 owned and 3 managed offshore supply vessels (OSVs), in the North Sea, Southeast Asia, and the Americas. GulfMark s fleet is one of the world s youngest, largest and most geographically balanced, high specification OSV fleets.

Gorgon Acquisition Corp.

c/o Tidewater Inc.

6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600

Houston, TX 77072

Phone: 713-470-5300

Merger Sub 1, with the legal name of Gorgon Acquisition Corp., will be incorporated in Delaware as a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater prior to the GulfMark special meeting and for the sole purpose of effecting the first merger. Upon the completion of the first merger, Merger Sub 1 will cease to exist.

Index to Financial Statements

Gorgon NewCo, LLC

c/o Tidewater Inc.

6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600

Houston, TX 77072

Phone: 713-470-5300

Merger Sub 2, with the legal name of Gorgon NewCo, LLC, will be formed in Delaware as a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater simultaneously with the incorporation of Merger Sub 1 and for the sole purpose of effecting the second merger. Upon the completion of the second merger, Merger Sub 2 will survive and continue to exist as a direct, wholly owned subsidiary of Tidewater.

Index to Financial Statements

SPECIAL MEETING OF TIDEWATER STOCKHOLDERS

Date, Time and Place

The Tidewater special meeting will be held at [] [Central Time] on [], 2018, at [].

Purpose of the Tidewater Special Meeting

The purpose of the Tidewater special meeting is to:

to consider and vote on a proposal to approve the issuance of shares of Tidewater common stock in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 15, 2018, as such agreement may be amended from time to time, (the merger agreement), between Tidewater and GulfMark Offshore, Inc. (GulfMark) (the Tidewater issuance proposal); and

to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the Tidewater special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus or to solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the Tidewater special meeting to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal (the Tidewater adjournment proposal).

Tidewater will transact no other business at the Tidewater special meeting.

Recommendation of the Tidewater Board

The Tidewater Board unanimously recommends that Tidewater stockholders vote:

1. **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal; and

2. **FOR** the approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

See the section entitled *The Business Combination Recommendation of the Tidewater Board and Reasons for the Business Combination* beginning on page 86.

Record Date

Only holders of record of issued and outstanding shares of Tidewater common stock as of the close of business on [], 2018, the record date for the Tidewater special meeting, are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Tidewater special meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the Tidewater special meeting.

Quorum; Required Votes and Broker Non-Votes

A quorum of Tidewater stockholders is necessary to hold a valid meeting. A quorum will exist at the Tidewater special meeting with respect to each matter to be considered at the Tidewater special meeting if the holders of a majority of shares of Tidewater common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote on the record date are present in person or represented by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting. Under the NYSE rules, brokers who hold shares in street name for a beneficial owner of those shares typically have the authority to vote in their discretion on routine proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, brokers are not allowed

to exercise their voting discretion with respect to the approval of proposals that the NYSE determines to be non-routine and will not vote on such proposals if the broker has not received instructions from the beneficial owners on how to vote on the proposals. Under the NYSE rules, brokers are not permitted to vote on either of the proposals at the Tidewater special meeting. As a result, any shares held in street name will not be voted on any matter unless you affirmatively instruct your bank, broker or other nominee how to vote your shares in one of the ways indicated by your bank, broker or other nominee.

Index to Financial Statements

For shares held of record, if you submit a properly executed proxy card, even if you do not vote for some or all of the proposals or vote to **ABSTAIN** in respect of some or all of the proposals, your shares of Tidewater common stock will be counted for purposes of calculating whether a quorum is present at the Tidewater special meeting with respect to each matter to be considered at the Tidewater special meeting. Executed but unvoted proxies will be voted in accordance with the recommendations of the Tidewater Board. If additional votes must be solicited to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal, it is expected that the Tidewater special meeting will be adjourned to solicit additional proxies. Shares of Tidewater common stock held in street name will be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum at the Tidewater special meeting so long as the beneficial owner thereof has given the bank, broker or other nominee voting instructions on at least one of the proposals brought before the Tidewater special meeting. The proposals for consideration at the Tidewater special meeting are considered non-routine matters under NYSE Rule 452, and, therefore, no broker has discretion to vote on any of the proposals to be considered at the meeting without voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. A stockholder s shares will not be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum if no instructions have been provided on how to vote on any of the proposals.

Approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. With respect to the Tidewater issuance proposal, you may vote **FOR**, **AGAINST** or **ABSTAIN**. If you abstain from voting with respect to this proposal, your vote will the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** this proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders that neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal.

Approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. With respect to the Tidewater adjournment proposal, you may vote **FOR**, **AGAINST** or **ABSTAIN**. If you abstain from voting with respect to this proposal, your vote will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders that neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote on the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

The matters to be voted on at the Tidewater special meeting are described in the section entitled *Tidewater Proposals* beginning on page 65.

Methods of Voting

If your shares of Tidewater common stock are registered in your name with Tidewater s transfer agent, Computershare, you are a stockholder of record with respect to those shares and you received printed proxy materials directly from us. If your shares are held in an account at a bank, broker or other nominee, you are the beneficial owner of such shares and the printed proxy materials were forwarded to you by that bank, broker or other nominee. In that circumstance, the bank, broker or other nominee is considered the stockholder of record for purposes of voting at the Tidewater special meeting. As a beneficial owner, you have the right to instruct the bank, broker or other nominee how to vote the shares held in your account.

If you are a stockholder of record of Tidewater common stock, you may vote:

by proxy via the Internet by following the instructions provided until 11:59 p.m. [Central Time] on [], 2018;

by proxy by telephone by calling the toll-free telephone number located on the proxy card or available via the Internet until 11:59 p.m. [Central Time] on [], 2018; or

by completing, signing and returning your proxy card and returning it in the provided envelope via mail. If you vote by mail, your proxy card must be received by 11:59 p.m. [Central Time] on [], 2018; or

Index to Financial Statements

in person at the Tidewater special meeting. You will be required to present a valid form of government-issued photo identification to be admitted to the Tidewater special meeting and a ballot will be provided to you upon arrival.

If you are a beneficial owner of shares of Tidewater common stock held in street name, you may submit voting instructions to your bank, broker or other nominee:

via the Internet by following the instructions provided to you by your bank, broker or other nominee;

by telephone by calling the toll-free telephone number located on the voting instruction form provided by your bank, broker or other nominee or available via the Internet;

by completing, signing and returning the voting instruction form and returning it in the provided envelope via mail; or

in person at the Tidewater special meeting but you must first obtain a legal proxy form from the bank, broker or other nominee that holds your shares of Tidewater common stock. Please contact such broker or organization for instructions regarding obtaining a legal proxy. If you do obtain a legal proxy and plan to attend the Tidewater special meeting, you will be required to present a valid form of government-issued photo identification.

We provide Internet proxy voting to allow you to vote your shares online. However, please be aware you must bear any costs associated with your Internet access, such as usage charges from Internet access providers or telecommunication companies.

Voting in Person

Owners of record will need to have a valid form of government-issued photo identification to be admitted to the Tidewater special meeting. If your ownership is through a bank, broker or other nominee, then, in addition to a valid form of government-issued photo identification, you will also need to have proof of your share ownership to be admitted to the Tidewater special meeting. A recent account statement, letter or proxy from your bank, broker or other nominee will suffice. In order to vote at the Tidewater special meeting, if you are not an owner of record, you must first obtain a legal proxy form from the bank, broker or other nominee that holds your shares. Even if you plan to attend the Tidewater special meeting, the Tidewater Board recommends that you vote your shares in advance as described below so that your vote will be counted if you later decide not to attend the Tidewater special meeting.

Voting by Proxy

If you hold your shares directly as the stockholder of record, you may vote by proxy without attending the Tidewater special meeting. You can vote by proxy via the Internet, by telephone or by mail by following the instructions provided in the enclosed proxy card. If you are the beneficial owner of shares held in street name, you should follow the instructions provided on the voting instructions form provided by your bank, broker or other nominee.

Contact Information for Questions About Voting

If you have any questions about how to vote or direct a vote in respect of your shares of Tidewater common stock, you may contact MacKenzie Partners, Tidewater s proxy solicitor, at:

Stockholders may call toll-free at 800-322-2885.

Banks and brokers may call collect at 212-929-5500.

Index to Financial Statements

Revocability of Proxies

If you are a stockholder of record of Tidewater, you may change your vote or revoke your proxy at any time before your shares are voted at the Tidewater special meeting by:

voting again by proxy via the Internet or by telephone;

sending a proxy card dated later than your last vote;

notifying the Tidewater Corporate Secretary in writing at the address listed for Tidewater in the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314, stating that you are revoking your proxy; or

voting in person at the Tidewater special meeting.

If you are a beneficial owner of shares of Tidewater common stock, you must contact your bank, broker or other nominee with whom you have an account to obtain information regarding changing your voting instructions.

Proxy Solicitation Costs

The enclosed proxy card is being solicited on behalf of the Tidewater Board. In addition to solicitation by mail, Tidewater s directors, officers and employees may solicit proxies in person, by telephone or by electronic means. These persons will not be specifically compensated for doing this.

Tidewater has retained MacKenzie Partners to assist in the solicitation process. Tidewater will pay MacKenzie Partners a fee of approximately \$20,000 as well as reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses. Tidewater also has agreed to indemnify MacKenzie Partners against various liabilities and expenses that relate to or arise out of its solicitation of proxies (subject to certain exceptions).

Tidewater will ask banks, brokers and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries to forward the proxy solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of shares of Tidewater common stock held of record by such nominee holders. Tidewater will reimburse these nominee holders for their customary clerical and mailing expenses incurred in forwarding the proxy solicitation materials to the beneficial owners.

No Appraisal Rights

Under Delaware law, Tidewater stockholders are not entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the Tidewater issuance proposal.

Other Information

The matters to be considered at the Tidewater special meeting are of great importance to the Tidewater stockholders. Accordingly, you are urged to read and carefully consider the information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and submit your proxy via the Internet or by telephone or complete, date, sign and promptly return the enclosed proxy card in the enclosed postage-paid envelope. **If you submit your proxy via the Internet or by telephone, you do not need to return the enclosed proxy card**.

Vote of Tidewater s Directors and Executive Officers

As of October 9, 2018, Tidewater directors and executive officers, and their affiliates, as a group, owned and were entitled to vote 150,317 shares of Tidewater common stock, or less than 1% of the total outstanding shares of Tidewater common stock. This figure does not include an aggregate 13,376 Tidewater equity warrants held by such persons, which are immediately exercisable on a one-for-one basis.

Tidewater currently expects that all of its directors and executive officers will vote their shares **FOR** the Tidewater issuance proposal and **FOR** the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

Index to Financial Statements

Attending the Tidewater Special Meeting

You are entitled to attend the Tidewater special meeting only if you were a stockholder of record of Tidewater at the close of business on the record date or you are the beneficial owner of shares of Tidewater held in the name of a bank, broker or other nominee as of the record date, or you hold a valid proxy for the Tidewater special meeting.

If you were a stockholder of record of Tidewater at the close of business on the record date and wish to attend the Tidewater special meeting, please so indicate on the appropriate proxy card or as prompted by the Internet or telephone voting system. Your name will be verified against the list of stockholders of record prior to your being admitted to the Tidewater special meeting.

If a bank, broker or other nominee is the record owner of your shares of Tidewater common stock, you will need to have proof that you are the beneficial owner as of the record date to be admitted to the Tidewater special meeting. A recent statement or letter from your bank, broker or other nominee confirming your ownership as of the record date, or presentation of a valid proxy from a bank, broker or other nominee that is the record owner of your shares, would be acceptable proof of your beneficial ownership.

You should be prepared to present government-issued photo identification for admittance to the Tidewater special meeting. If you do not provide government-issued photo identification or comply with the other procedures outlined above upon request, you might not be admitted to the Tidewater special meeting.

Results of the Tidewater Special Meeting

Within four business days following the Tidewater special meeting, Tidewater intends to file the final voting results with the SEC on a Current Report on Form 8-K. If the final voting results have not been certified within that four business day period, Tidewater will report the preliminary voting results on a Current Report on Form 8-K at that time and will file an amendment to the Current Report on Form 8-K to report the final voting results within four business days of the date that the final results are certified.

TIDEWATER STOCKHOLDERS SHOULD CAREFULLY READ THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS IN ITS ENTIRETY FOR MORE DETAILED INFORMATION CONCERNING THE TIDEWATER ISSUANCE PROPOSAL AND THE TIDEWATER ADJOURNMENT PROPOSAL.

Index to Financial Statements

TIDEWATER PROPOSALS

Tidewater Issuance Proposal

It is a condition to completion of the business combination that Tidewater stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal. In the business combination, each GulfMark stockholder will receive, for each share of GulfMark common stock that is issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock and each GulfMark warrant that is outstanding will be converted automatically into a warrant representing a right to acquire Tidewater shares of common stock, on substantially the same terms and conditions as applied to such GulfMark warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, but subject to the limitations set forth in the Tidewater certificate of incorporation in order to comply with the Jones Act, except that the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to such GulfMark warrant will be adjusted to reflect the exchange ratio as provided in the merger agreement. In addition, each GulfMark RSU will, automatically and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, cease to represent an award denominated in GulfMark common stock and be converted into a substantially similar award for, or with respect to, Tidewater common stock, and the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to each such award will be equal to the product of the number of shares of GulfMark RSU immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger multiplied by the exchange ratio, rounded down to the nearest whole number. See *The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration* beginning on page 126.

Under the NYSE rules, a company is required to obtain stockholder approval prior to the issuance of common stock if the number of shares of common stock to be issued is, or will be upon issuance, equal to or in excess of 20% of the number of shares of common stock outstanding before the issuance of the common stock. If the business combination is completed pursuant to the merger agreement, Tidewater expects to issue up to approximately 11,987,730 shares of Tidewater common stock in connection with the first merger, depending upon the number of shares of GulfMark common stock (other than excluded shares) outstanding as of the effective time of the first merger. Accordingly, the aggregate number of shares of Tidewater common stock that Tidewater will issue in the first merger will exceed 20% of the shares of Tidewater common stock issued and outstanding before such issuance. For this reason, Tidewater is seeking the approval of Tidewater stockholders for the Tidewater issuance proposal. In the event the Tidewater issuance proposal is not approved by Tidewater stockholders, the business combination cannot be completed.

In the event the Tidewater issuance proposal is approved by Tidewater stockholders, but the merger agreement is terminated without the business combination being completed, Tidewater will not issue any shares of Tidewater common stock despite the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal.

Approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. If you abstain from voting with respect to this proposal, your vote will the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** this proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders that neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the Tidewater issuance proposal.

The Tidewater Board unanimously recommends you vote **FOR** the Tidewater issuance proposal.

Tidewater Adjournment Proposal

Tidewater stockholders are also being asked to approve the Tidewater adjournment proposal. Approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of the majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. If you abstain from voting with respect to this proposal, your vote will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by Tidewater stockholders that neither are in attendance at, nor have

Index to Financial Statements

submitted a proxy for, the Tidewater special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote on the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

If the Tidewater special meeting is adjourned for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies, stockholders who have already submitted revocable proxies will be able to revoke them at any time prior to their exercise.

Approval of the Tidewater adjournment proposal is not required in order for the Tidewater special meeting to be adjourned. Under the Tidewater bylaws, the presiding person of the Tidewater special meeting has the power to adjourn or recess the Tidewater special meeting from time to time whether or not a quorum is present.

The Tidewater Board unanimously recommends you vote **FOR** the Tidewater adjournment proposal.

Index to Financial Statements

SPECIAL MEETING OF GULFMARK STOCKHOLDERS

Date, Time and Place

The GulfMark special meeting will be held on [], 2018, at [] [Central Time] at [].

Purpose of the GulfMark Special Meeting

The purpose of the GulfMark special meeting is as follows:

to consider and vote on a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 15, 2018, as such agreement may be amended from time to time (the merger agreement), between Tidewater Inc. (Tidewater) and GulfMark (the GulfMark merger proposal);

to consider and vote on a proposal to approve, on a non-binding advisory basis, certain compensation that may be paid or become payable to certain GulfMark named executive officers in connection with the business combination (the GulfMark compensation proposal); and

to consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn the GulfMark special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus or to solicit additional proxies in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the GulfMark special meeting to approve the GulfMark merger proposal (the GulfMark adjournment proposal). GulfMark will transact no other business at the GulfMark special meeting.

Recommendation of the GulfMark Board of Directors

The GulfMark Board unanimously recommends that GulfMark stockholders vote:

- 1. **FOR** the GulfMark merger proposal;
- 2. FOR the GulfMark compensation proposal; and
- 3. **FOR** the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

See section entitled *The Business Combination Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination* beginning on page 101.

Record Date

Only holders of record of issued and outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock as of the close of business on [], 2018 the record date for the GulfMark special meeting, are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the GulfMark special meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the GulfMark special meeting.

Quorum; Required Votes; Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes

A quorum of GulfMark stockholders is necessary to hold a valid meeting. A quorum will exist at the GulfMark special meeting with respect to each matter to be considered at the GulfMark special meeting if the holders of a majority of shares of GulfMark common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote on the record date are present in person or represented by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting. All shares represented by proxy are counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum, including abstentions. Under the NYSE rules, brokers who hold shares in street name for a beneficial owner of those shares typically have the authority to vote in their discretion on routine proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, brokers are not allowed to exercise their voting discretion with respect to the approval of proposals that the NYSE determines to be non-routine and will not vote on such proposals if the broker has not received

Index to Financial Statements

instructions from the beneficial owners on how to vote on the proposals. Under the NYSE rules, brokers are not permitted to vote on any of the matters to be considered at the GulfMark special meeting. As a result, your shares will not be voted on any matter unless you affirmatively instruct your bank, broker or other nominee how to vote your shares in one of the ways indicated by your bank, broker or other nominee.

If you submit a properly executed proxy card, even if you do not vote for some or all of the proposals or vote to

ABSTAIN in respect of some or all of the proposals, your shares of GulfMark common stock will be counted for purposes of calculating whether a quorum is present at the GulfMark special meeting with respect to each matter to be considered at the GulfMark special meeting. Executed but unvoted proxies will be voted in accordance with the recommendations of the GulfMark Board. If additional votes must be solicited to approve the GulfMark merger proposal, it is expected that the meeting will be adjourned to solicit additional proxies. Shares of GulfMark common stock held in street name will be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum at the GulfMark special meeting so long as a stockholder has given the broker or other nominee voting instructions on at least one of the proposals brought before the GulfMark special meeting. The proposals for consideration at the GulfMark special meeting are considered non-routine matters, and, therefore, no broker has discretion to vote on any of the proposals to be considered at the meeting without voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. A stockholder s shares will not be counted as present for the purpose of determining the existence of a quorum if no instructions have been provided on how to vote on any such proposals.

Approval of the GulfMark merger proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock outstanding as of the close of business on the record date and entitled to vote on the proposal. Failures to vote, votes to abstain, and broker non-votes will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark merger proposal.

Approval of the GulfMark compensation proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark compensation proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark compensation proposal.

Approval of the GulfMark adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark adjournment proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

The matters to be voted on at the GulfMark special meeting are described in the section entitled *GulfMark Proposals* beginning on page 72.

Methods of Voting

GulfMark stockholders holding shares directly as stockholders of record may vote via the Internet by going to the web address provided on the enclosed proxy card and following the instructions for Internet voting; by telephone using the toll-free telephone number listed on the enclosed proxy card; or by completing, signing, dating and returning the

enclosed proxy card in the postage-paid envelope provided.

GulfMark stockholders of record may vote their shares in person by ballot at the GulfMark special meeting or by submitting their proxies:

via the Internet until 11:59 p.m. [Central Time] on [];

by telephone until 11:59 p.m. [Central Time] on []; or

Index to Financial Statements

by completing, signing and returning your proxy or voting instruction card via mail. If you vote by mail, your proxy card must be received by 11:59 p.m. [Central Time] on [].

Stockholders of GulfMark whose shares are held in street name by a broker, nominee, fiduciary or other custodian should refer to the proxy card, voting instruction form or other information forwarded by their broker, nominee, fiduciary or other custodian for instructions on how to vote their shares.

Voting in Person

Shares held directly in your name as stockholder of record may be voted in person at the GulfMark special meeting. If you choose to vote your shares in person at the GulfMark special meeting, please bring your enclosed proxy card and proper identification, such as a driver s license. Even if you plan to attend the GulfMark special meeting, the GulfMark Board recommends that you vote your shares in advance as described below so that your vote will be counted if you later decide not to attend the GulfMark special meeting.

If you are a beneficial holder of your shares of GulfMark stock, you will receive separate voting instructions from your broker, bank or other nominee explaining how to vote your shares. Please note that if your shares are held in street name by a broker, bank or other nominee and you wish to vote at the GulfMark special meeting, you will not be permitted to vote in person unless you first obtain a legal proxy issued in your name from the record owner. You are encouraged to request a legal proxy from your broker, bank or other nominee promptly as the process can be lengthy.

Voting by Proxy

If you hold your shares of GulfMark common stock directly as the stockholder of record you may direct your vote by proxy without attending the GulfMark special meeting. You can vote by proxy via the Internet, by telephone or by mail by following the instructions provided in the enclosed proxy card.

Stockholders of GulfMark whose shares are held in street name by a broker, nominee, fiduciary or other custodian should refer to the proxy card, voting instruction form or other information forwarded by their broker, nominee, fiduciary or other custodian for instructions on how to vote their shares.

Contact Information for Questions About Voting

If you have any questions about how to vote or direct a vote in respect of your shares of GulfMark common stock, you may contact Innisfree, GulfMark s proxy solicitor, at:

Stockholders may call toll-free at 888-750-5834.

Banks and brokers may call collect at 212-750-5833. *Revocability of Proxies*

If you are a stockholder of record of GulfMark, whether you vote via the Internet, by telephone or mail, you can change or revoke your proxy before it is voted at the GulfMark special meeting in one of the following ways:

submit a new proxy card bearing a later date;

vote again via the Internet or by telephone at a later time;

give written notice before the GulfMark special meeting to the GulfMark Corporate Secretary at the address listed for GulfMark in the section entitled *Where You Can Find More Information* beginning on page 314 stating that you are revoking your proxy; or

Index to Financial Statements

attend the GulfMark special meeting and vote your shares in person. Please note that your attendance at the GulfMark special meeting will not alone serve to revoke your proxy. *Proxy Solicitation Costs*

The enclosed proxy card is being solicited on behalf of the GulfMark Board. In addition to solicitation by mail, GulfMark s directors, officers and employees may solicit proxies in person, by telephone or by electronic means. These persons will not be specifically compensated for doing this.

GulfMark has retained Innisfree to assist in the solicitation process. GulfMark will pay Innisfree a fee of approximately \$30,000, as well as reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses. GulfMark also has agreed to indemnify Innisfree against various liabilities and expenses that relate to or arise out of its solicitation of proxies (subject to certain exceptions).

GulfMark will ask banks, brokers and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries to forward the proxy solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of shares of GulfMark common stock held of record by such nominee holders. GulfMark will reimburse these nominee holders for their customary clerical and mailing expenses incurred in forwarding the proxy solicitation materials to the beneficial owners.

No Appraisal Rights

Under Delaware law, GulfMark stockholders are not entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the mergers.

Other Information

The matters to be considered at the GulfMark special meeting are of great importance to GulfMark stockholders. Accordingly, you are urged to read and carefully consider the information contained in or incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus and submit your proxy via the Internet or by telephone or complete, date, sign and promptly return the enclosed proxy card in the enclosed postage-paid envelope. If you submit your proxy via the Internet or by telephone, you do not need to return the enclosed proxy card.

Vote of GulfMark s Directors and Executive Officers

As of October 9, 2018, GulfMark directors and executive officers, and their affiliates (excluding Raging and Captain Q), as a group, were entitled to vote or had shared power to vote a total of 1,194 shares of GulfMark common stock, or less than 1% of the total shares of GulfMark common stock issued and outstanding as of October 9, 2018. For more information, see the section entitled *Voting and Support Agreements* beginning on page 156.

GulfMark currently expects that all of its directors and executive officers will vote their shares **FOR** the GulfMark merger proposal, **FOR** the GulfMark compensation proposal and **FOR** the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Attending the GulfMark Special Meeting

You are entitled to attend the GulfMark special meeting only if you were a stockholder of record of GulfMark at the close of business on the record date or you held your shares of GulfMark beneficially in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee as of the record date or you hold a valid proxy for the GulfMark special meeting.

If you were a stockholder of record of GulfMark at the close of business on the record date and wish to attend the GulfMark special meeting, please so indicate on the appropriate proxy card or as prompted by the Internet or telephone voting system. Your name will be verified against the list of GulfMark stockholders of record prior to your being admitted to the GulfMark special meeting.

Index to Financial Statements

If a broker, bank or other nominee is the record owner of your shares of GulfMark common stock, you will need to have proof that you are the beneficial owner as of the record date to be admitted to the GulfMark special meeting. A recent statement or letter from your broker, bank or other nominee confirming your ownership as of the record date, or presentation of a valid proxy from a broker, bank or other nominee that is the record owner of your shares, would be acceptable proof of your beneficial ownership.

You should be prepared to present proper identification, such as a driver s license, for admittance to the GulfMark special meeting. If you do not provide government-issued photo identification or comply with the other procedures outlined above upon request, you might not be admitted to the GulfMark special meeting.

Results of the GulfMark Special Meeting

Within four business days following the GulfMark special meeting, GulfMark intends to file the final voting results with the SEC on a Current Report on Form 8-K. If the final voting results have not been certified within that four business day period, GulfMark will report the preliminary voting results on a Current Report on Form 8-K at that time and will file an amendment to the Current Report on Form 8-K to report the final voting results within four business days of the date that the final results are certified.

GULFMARK STOCKHOLDERS SHOULD CAREFULLY READ THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS IN ITS ENTIRETY FOR MORE DETAILED INFORMATION CONCERNING THE GULFMARK MERGER PROPOSAL AND THE OTHER MATTERS TO BE VOTED ON AT THE GULFMARK SPECIAL MEETING.

Index to Financial Statements

GULFMARK PROPOSALS

Merger Proposal

It is a condition to the completion of the business combination that GulfMark stockholders adopt the merger agreement. In the business combination, each GulfMark stockholder will receive, for each share of GulfMark common stock that is issued and outstanding as of immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock. Each outstanding GulfMark warrant will be converted automatically into a warrant representing a right to acquire shares of Tidewater common stock, on substantially the same terms and conditions as applied to such GulfMark warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, but subject to the limitations set forth in the Tidewater certificate of incorporation in order to comply with the Jones Act, except that the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to such GulfMark warrant will be adjusted to reflect the exchange ratio as provided in the merger agreement. In addition, each outstanding restricted stock unit, which are referred to as the GulfMark RSUs, representing the right to vest in and be issued shares of GulfMark common stock by GulfMark, will, automatically and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, cease to represent an award denominated in GulfMark common stock and be converted into a substantially similar award for, or with respect to, Tidewater common stock, and the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to each such award will be equal to the product of the number of shares of GulfMark common stock subject to such GulfMark RSU immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger multiplied by the exchange ratio, rounded down to the nearest whole number.

The approval by the GulfMark stockholders of this proposal is required by Section 251(c) of the DGCL and is a condition to the completion of the business combination.

Approval of the GulfMark merger proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock outstanding as of the close of business on the record date and entitled to vote. Failures to vote, votes to abstain, and broker non-votes will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark merger proposal.

The GulfMark Board unanimously recommends that you vote **FOR** the GulfMark merger proposal.

GulfMark Compensation Proposal

As required by Section 14A of the Exchange Act and the applicable SEC rules issued thereunder, GulfMark is providing its stockholders the opportunity to vote to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, certain compensation that may be paid or become payable to GulfMark s named executive officers that is based on or otherwise relates to the business combination, as described in the section entitled *The Business Combination Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination* beginning on page 118. Accordingly, GulfMark stockholders are being provided the opportunity to cast an advisory vote on such potential payments.

As an advisory vote, this proposal is not binding upon GulfMark or the GulfMark Board and approval of this proposal is not a condition to the completion of the business combination. Because the business combination-related executive compensation to be paid in connection with the business combination is based on the terms of the merger agreement as well as the contractual arrangements with GulfMark s named executive officers, such compensation will be payable, regardless of the outcome of this advisory vote, if the merger agreement is adopted (subject only to the contractual conditions applicable thereto). However, GulfMark seeks the support of its stockholders and believes that stockholder support is appropriate because GulfMark has a comprehensive executive compensation program designed to link the

compensation of its executives with GulfMark s performance and the interests of GulfMark stockholders.

Approval of the GulfMark compensation proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on

Index to Financial Statements

the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark compensation proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark compensation proposal.

The GulfMark Board unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the GulfMark compensation proposal.

GulfMark Adjournment Proposal

GulfMark stockholders are also being asked to approve a proposal to adjourn the GulfMark special meeting, if reasonably necessary to provide stockholders with any required supplement or amendment to the joint proxy statement/prospectus or to solicit additional proxies in favor of the GulfMark merger proposal in the event there are not sufficient votes at the time of the GulfMark special meeting to approve the GulfMark merger proposal. If the GulfMark special meeting is adjourned for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies, stockholders who have already submitted revocable proxies will be able to revoke them at any time prior to their exercise.

Approval of the GulfMark adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of GulfMark common stock present in person or by proxy at the GulfMark special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal. Broker non-votes and shares held by GulfMark stockholders who neither are in attendance at, nor have submitted a proxy for, the GulfMark special meeting will have no effect on the outcome of any vote to approve the GulfMark adjournment proposal. Votes to abstain will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

The GulfMark Board unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the GulfMark adjournment proposal.

Index to Financial Statements

THE BUSINESS COMBINATION

This discussion of the business combination, is qualified in its entirety by reference to the merger agreement, which is attached to this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Annex A and incorporated by reference herein in its entirety. You should read the entire merger agreement carefully as it is the legal document that governs the business combination.

Transaction Structure

At the effective time of the first merger, Merger Sub 1 will merge with and into GulfMark. As a result of the first merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub 1 will cease, and GulfMark will continue as the surviving corporation and as a wholly owned subsidiary of Tidewater.

Immediately following the completion of the first merger, GulfMark will merge with and into Merger Sub 2. As a result of the second merger, the separate corporate existence of GulfMark will cease, and Merger Sub 2 will continue as the surviving company and as a wholly owned subsidiary of Tidewater.

The mergers are intended to qualify together as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

Consideration to GulfMark Stockholders

As a result of the first merger, each share of GulfMark common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the first merger (other than excluded shares, as defined below) will be converted into the right to receive 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock.

Shares held by GulfMark, Tidewater or any of Tidewater s direct or indirect subsidiaries as of the effective time of the first merger (the excluded shares), will be cancelled and will cease to exist, and no consideration will be delivered in exchange therefor.

No fractional shares of Tidewater common stock will be issued in the first merger. Instead, each GulfMark stockholder who would otherwise be entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Tidewater common stock (after aggregating all fractional shares of Tidewater common stock issuable to such stockholder) will be entitled to receive, in lieu of such fractional shares, a dollar amount in cash (rounded up to the nearest whole cent), without interest, equal to the product of the average of the closing prices per share of Tidewater common stock traded on the NYSE for the 10 full trading days ending on the day immediately preceding the date on which the effective time occurs multiplied by the fraction of shares of Tidewater stock to which such stockholder would otherwise be entitled.

Background of the Business Combination

Tidewater and GulfMark both own and operate large fleets of offshore support vessels globally, providing marine transportation services to the energy industry worldwide. The global OSV industry is a highly fragmented industry. Both companies share the view that there is a significant opportunity for consolidation to improve efficiencies through additional scale. As a part of their efforts to strengthen their respective businesses and enhance stockholder value, the boards of directors and senior management of each of Tidewater and GulfMark regularly review and assess their respective companies operations, performance, prospects and the strategic landscape in the industry, including the possibility of pursuing various strategic transactions. From time to time, the senior management of Tidewater and GulfMark have held conversations and communicated with various investment banking firms regarding potential

strategic transaction opportunities and other strategic alternatives available to each of them.

Index to Financial Statements

In May 2017, in response to the significant and sustained decline in commodity prices and resulting decline in the utilization of their respective offshore support vessels, as well as the decline in average day rates received and vessel revenue, both Tidewater and GulfMark separately filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy.

On July 31, 2017, Tidewater emerged from bankruptcy.

On September 14, 2017, at the direction of the then Chief Executive Officer of Tidewater, Mr. Jeffrey Platt, and the Chairman of the Tidewater Board, Mr. Thomas Bates, a representative of Lazard Frères & Co. LLC, Tidewater s financial advisor on potential strategic transactions (Lazard), contacted a representative of the financial advisor to the committee of creditors in the GulfMark Chapter 11 proceedings to communicate Tidewater s interest in discussing the possibility of a potential combination of the two companies. The financial advisor to the committee of creditors in the GulfMark Chapter 11 proceedings indicated to the Lazard representative that any conversation regarding a potential business combination should wait until after GulfMark s emergence from bankruptcy proceedings. Lazard reported the outcome of that conversation to Mr. Platt and Mr. Quinn Fanning, Tidewater s Chief Financial Officer, on September 19, 2017.

On October 15, 2017, Mr. Platt retired as Chief Executive Officer of Tidewater, and Mr. Larry Rigdon, a member of the Tidewater Board, was appointed Interim Chief Executive Officer on October 16, 2017.

On November 14, 2017, GulfMark emerged from bankruptcy.

On December 5, 2017, Mr. Ken Traub, a member of the GulfMark Board, and Mr. Bill Martin, a former member of the GulfMark Board, met with Mr. Bates at Mr. Bates request. At the meeting, among other things, Mr. Bates discussed his views regarding Tidewater and potential industry consolidation. Mr. Traub then reported the meeting to the rest of the GulfMark Board.

On December 7, 2017, the GulfMark Board met in Houston, Texas to discuss, among other things, current industry dynamics, a review of the GulfMark fleet and potential vessel divestitures and potential strategic transactions, including potential business combinations.

On December 20, 2017, Mr. Scott McCarty, a member of the GulfMark Board, sent an introductory email to Messrs. Bates and Louis Raspino, Chairman of the GulfMark Board. Mr. Bates responded to that email requesting that he and Mr. Raspino discuss exploring a potential transaction between the companies in the new year.

On January 4, 2018, a representative of a third-party industry participant, referred to herein as Party X, reached out to Mr. McCarty to arrange a meeting with such meeting to occur later in the month. Mr. McCarty then reported the call to the rest of the GulfMark Board.

On January 10, 2018, at a meeting of the GulfMark Board in Houston, Texas, the GulfMark Board discussed several investment banks as potential financial advisors for a strategic transaction, including Evercore, with a view toward retaining a financial advisor to assist the GulfMark Board and management in evaluating a broad range of strategic alternatives available to GulfMark. Evercore had acted as financial advisor to GulfMark in connection with its bankruptcy filing. Evercore s engagement terminated in November 2017, shortly after GulfMark emerged from bankruptcy.

On January 15, 2018, Lazard was formally engaged by Tidewater to act as financial advisor in connection with a potential transaction with GulfMark. The Tidewater Board determined to engage Lazard due to its familiarity with Tidewater and GulfMark as well as its expertise in transactions similar to the potential transaction with GulfMark. Mr. Rigdon contacted Lazard and requested that Lazard be prepared to share its views with the Tidewater Board regarding a potential strategic combination with GulfMark.

On January 22, 2018, Mr. Bates met with Mr. McCarty in Fort Worth, Texas. During that meeting, they discussed the possibility of exploring a potential strategic combination between Tidewater and GulfMark, including potential cost synergies and other potential benefits for the stockholders of both companies.

Index to Financial Statements

On January 24, 2018, Messrs. Bates, Rigdon and Raspino met in person in Houston, Texas. During this meeting, Messrs. Bates, Rigdon and Raspino further discussed the possibility of exploring a potential strategic transaction between Tidewater and GulfMark.

On January 26, 2018, representatives of Party X met with Mr. McCarty and Mr. Traub in New York City to discuss a potential business combination between Party X and GulfMark. Subsequently, the participants at the meeting updated the GulfMark Board regarding the discussion. Representatives of Party X then delivered a draft mutual confidentiality agreement to GulfMark to facilitate the exchange of confidential information between Party X and GulfMark. Also on January 26, 2018, the Chief Executive Officer of Party X sent Mr. Quintin Kneen, Director, President and Chief Executive Officer of GulfMark, a request for a meeting.

On January 30, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a telephonic meeting. During this meeting, the Tidewater Board discussed various strategic opportunities that could be available to Tidewater, including a potential transaction with GulfMark and other potential acquisition opportunities. Mr. Bates updated the Tidewater Board on the conversations among himself, Mr. Rigdon and Mr. Raspino concerning a potential strategic transaction between Tidewater and GulfMark. Mr. Rigdon further advised the Tidewater Board that he had contacted Lazard to review with the Tidewater Board its views based on publicly available information concerning a potential transaction with GulfMark. Representatives of Lazard discussed its views with the Tidewater Board regarding a potential combination with GulfMark. Following this discussion, the Tidewater Board authorized Tidewater management to prepare a written indication of interest letter to be delivered to GulfMark contemplating a stock-for-stock combination between the two companies.

On January 31, 2018, Mr. Kneen and the Chief Executive Officer of Party X met in Houston, Texas, at which time they discussed, among other things, a potential business combination between Party X and GulfMark.

On January 31, 2018, Tidewater engaged Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP (Weil) as its mergers and acquisitions legal counsel in connection with the potential transaction involving GulfMark. The Tidewater Board determined to engage Weil due to its expertise in transactions similar to the potential transaction with GulfMark.

On February 2, 2018, Mr. Rigdon delivered to Mr. Raspino a written indication of interest letter contemplating a stock-for-stock combination between the two companies. In the letter, Tidewater noted that, based on its preliminary views and using external projections for GulfMark on a like-for-like basis, Tidewater anticipated that upon completion of the transaction, GulfMark stockholders would own approximately 25% of the equity of the combined company. Such ownership level equated to an approximately at market exchange ratio given Tidewater s and GulfMark s stock prices at the time.

On February 5, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore, to discuss the letter received by Mr. Raspino on February 2, 2018, as well as the January 24, 2018 meeting between Messrs. Raspino, Rigdon, and Bates. Representatives of Evercore reviewed with the GulfMark Board publicly available information regarding Tidewater and its fleet and financial information, and the directors and representatives of Evercore discussed certain considerations in a potential transaction with Tidewater, including a pro forma fleet overview and preliminary financial considerations.

On February 7, 2018, Mr. Kneen met with the Chief Executive Officer of Party X at which time the Chief Executive Officer of Party X requested that representatives of the large stockholders of GulfMark attend a meeting with representatives of Party X.

On February 9, 2018, GulfMark engaged Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP (Gibson) as its legal counsel in connection with the receipt of the letter from Tidewater and a potential business combination transaction. GulfMark determined to engage Gibson due to its expertise in transactions similar to the potential transaction with Tidewater.

Index to Financial Statements

On February 17, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting to continue discussions regarding the proposal from Tidewater and the requested meeting with Party X. Representatives of Gibson were present and discussed with the GulfMark Board, among other things, the fiduciary duties of the GulfMark Board in connection with responding to the Tidewater proposal. In addition, directors and representatives of Evercore discussed potential strategic alternatives, including other potential transactions and continuing as a standalone company. At the conclusion of such meeting, the GulfMark Board supported further exploration of the merits of a potential transaction with Tidewater, including the exchange of confidential information with Tidewater. The GulfMark Board instructed the representatives of Evercore to contact representatives of Lazard to express interest in further exploring a potential transaction with Tidewater. Also at the meeting, the GulfMark Board discussed entering into a new engagement letter for Evercore to act as GulfMark s financial advisor in connection with a potential transaction with Tidewater and the review of other strategic alternatives.

On February 17, 2018, representatives of Evercore contacted representatives of Lazard to discuss the GulfMark Board s response to Tidewater s indication of interest letter. During this call, the Evercore representatives advised the Lazard representatives that GulfMark was willing to engage in further conversations with Tidewater regarding the combination of the two companies and suggested that the two parties begin financial and operational diligence with a focus on developing a view as to synergies before determining an exchange ratio. As instructed by the GulfMark Board, representatives of Evercore noted to representatives of Lazard that the GulfMark Board expected GulfMark stockholders to receive more than a 25% ownership stake in the combined company if a transaction were to proceed.

On February 20, 2017, Lazard delivered to Evercore a draft mutual confidentiality agreement to facilitate the exchange of confidential information between Tidewater and its representatives and GulfMark and its representatives. Thereafter, representatives of Weil and Gibson negotiated the terms of the confidentiality agreement. Tidewater and GulfMark subsequently entered into the confidentiality agreement on March 15, 2018.

On February 22, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson, and discussed, among other things, certain considerations of both a standalone plan and a merger with a peer company, including Tidewater and Party X. The directors noted, among other things, the potential for a merger to create a leading company in the industry and the associated benefits to all stockholders. In discussing the standalone alternative, directors and representatives of Evercore discussed that GulfMark was not expected to be cash flow positive until 2020, as well as the risk of potential industry consolidation without GulfMark involved and the negative impact such transactions may have on GulfMark. Also at the meeting, the GulfMark Board approved the terms of Evercore s new engagement letter for its work as GulfMark s financial advisor in connection with exploring strategic alternatives. The GulfMark Board determined to continue to work with Evercore due to its familiarity with GulfMark, Tidewater and the OSV sector, as well as its expertise in transactions similar to the potential transaction with Tidewater, and the existence of potential continuing fee obligations pursuant to the previous engagement letter with Evercore.

On March 9, 2018, Mr. Kneen and representatives of Evercore met with representatives of Party X and its financial advisors to discuss a potential business combination transaction. At that meeting, Party X indicated a possible interest in pursuing a strategic acquisition of GulfMark and that any potential transaction between the parties would be structured as an all-stock transaction at the current market values for both companies.

On March 12, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting and Mr. Kneen reported on the discussions with Party X. During such meeting, the GulfMark Board, along with representatives of Gibson and Evercore, also discussed the status of negotiations with Tidewater regarding the mutual confidentiality agreement.

On March 20, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a meeting. During this meeting, the Tidewater Board discussed various strategic opportunities that could be available to Tidewater and representatives of Lazard reviewed with the Tidewater Board various potential acquisition targets, including GulfMark. Representatives of Lazard also updated the Tidewater Board concerning the status of the discussions with GulfMark. Following this discussion,

Index to Financial Statements

the Tidewater Board determined it appropriate to continue discussions with GulfMark to determine whether or not a potential transaction was more favorable to Tidewater than other opportunities available to Tidewater.

On March 20, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a meeting in New York City, at the offices of Gibson, where the directors and representatives of Evercore and Gibson continued discussion regarding potential transactions with Party X and Tidewater.

On March 21, 2018, senior management of Tidewater and representatives of Lazard met with senior management of GulfMark and representatives of Evercore to discuss the potential strategic transaction between Tidewater and GulfMark and the synergies that could potentially be obtained as a result of such transaction.

Later on March 21, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson, to discuss the meeting with Tidewater and discuss next steps, which included continued due diligence and analysis of potential synergies.

On March 23, 2018, representatives of Lazard and Evercore discussed the respective cost structures of Tidewater and GulfMark and identified areas of potential synergies between the two companies.

On March 28, 2018, Mr. Kneen received a letter from Party X indicating that Party X was interested in pursuing a transaction with GulfMark in an all-stock transaction at the current market values for both companies.

On March 29, 2018 and April 4, 2018, senior management of Tidewater and GulfMark, along with representatives of Lazard and Evercore, continued to discuss further areas where synergies could be created in a combination of Tidewater and GulfMark.

On April 12, 2018, Mr. Kneen received a letter from Party X stating that Party X had decided to terminate merger discussions with GulfMark. As described below, GulfMark was later informed by Party X that Party X s decision to terminate discussions was the result of legal constraints on Party X (unrelated to GulfMark).

On April 13, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a meeting to discuss the status of the discussions with GulfMark. Representatives of senior management, Lazard and Weil attended the meeting. During this meeting, Mr. Bates updated the Tidewater Board on the status of the discussions with GulfMark. Representatives of Lazard presented to the Tidewater Board a preliminary analysis of a potential combination between Tidewater and GulfMark and the parties views as to the synergies that could potentially be created as a result of such combination. At the conclusion of the Tidewater Board meeting, the Tidewater Board authorized management to prepare and deliver an updated indication of interest letter to GulfMark proposing a 1.00 exchange ratio for each issued and outstanding share of GulfMark common stock.

On April 16, 2018, Mr. Raspino received a letter from Mr. John T. Rynd, President, Chief Executive Officer and Director of Tidewater, proposing a 1.00 exchange ratio for each issued and outstanding share of GulfMark common stock or creditor warrant. The letter indicated that this proposed exchange ratio would result in GulfMark stockholders receiving a 25% ownership stake in the combined company (24% on a fully-diluted basis).

On April 16, 2018, representatives of Lazard and Evercore discussed certain diligence questions and clarified certain areas of synergies previously identified by the parties, the exchange ratio offered by Tidewater for each issued and outstanding share of GulfMark common stock and the proposed treatment of other equity securities of GulfMark in

the potential combination.

On April 16, 2018, the GulfMark Board, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson, met telephonically and received an update from representatives of Evercore on the continued financial due diligence of Tidewater and the synergy analysis. The GulfMark Board also discussed with its advisors the revised indication of interest letter received from Tidewater, and the March 28, 2018 and April 12, 2018 letters received from Party X.

Index to Financial Statements

On April 18, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson, to further discuss the April 16 letter Mr. Raspino received from Mr. Rynd. Following a discussion among directors, the GulfMark Board instructed Evercore to communicate to Lazard that Tidewater would need to increase its offer above the proposed 25% pro forma ownership split.

On April 18, 2018, following the GulfMark Board meeting, representatives of Evercore called representatives of Lazard to explain that the latest Tidewater offer was not satisfactory to the GulfMark Board and that Tidewater would need to increase its offer above the proposed 25% pro forma ownership split.

On April 21, 2018, Mr. McCarty called Mr. Bates and proposed that the parties consider a transaction in which GulfMark stockholders would hold approximately 30% of the pro forma equity of the combined company. Mr. McCarty further requested a meeting among the respective senior management of the companies to discuss the parties differing views on valuation.

On April 23, 2018, Mr. Kneen and Mr. Traub met with the Chief Executive Officer of Party X in New York City who explained that he was interested in further discussions regarding a potential transaction, but noted that legal constraints on Party X (unrelated to GulfMark) would prevent such discussions in the near term.

On April 24, 2018, representatives of Lazard and Evercore discussed the respective assumptions and analysis used by Tidewater and GulfMark in their respective valuation assessments of the potential combination.

On April 26, 2018, Messrs. Bates, Rynd and Fanning from Tidewater and Messrs. Kneen and McCarty from GulfMark, together with representatives of Lazard and Evercore, met to discuss the respective parties differing views on valuation. At the conclusion of the meeting, Mr. Bates indicated that he and Tidewater management could support a transaction in which GulfMark stockholders would be able to expect to receive 26% of the pro forma equity ownership of the combined company.

On April 27, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson, to discuss the recent meeting with Tidewater and Lazard. The directors discussed the proposed 26% pro forma ownership split and potential responses to Tidewater. During such meeting, upon request of the GulfMark Board, representatives of Evercore provided the directors with further background information about Party X. Following such discussion, the GulfMark Board authorized Mr. Traub to contact the Chief Executive Officer of Party X and encourage Party X to submit a new proposal to GulfMark.

Following the April 27 GulfMark Board meeting, Mr. Traub called the Chief Executive Officer of Party X. During the call, Mr. Traub encouraged Party X to submit a new offer to combine with GulfMark. Following such call Mr. Kneen received a call from the Chief Executive Officer of Party X who expressed continuing interest in an at-market transaction.

On April 30, 2018, a representative of Evercore received a call from a representative of Party X s financial advisor noting the potential upside in a transaction between GulfMark and Party X, but noting that Party X would be unlikely to deliver any control premium in a transaction.

On May 1, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a meeting. During this meeting, Lazard updated the Tidewater Board regarding the status of discussions with GulfMark and provided a preliminary analysis of the potential transaction at various prices. Following this discussion, the Tidewater Board determined it appropriate to continue discussions with

GulfMark to determine whether or not a potential transaction was more favorable to Tidewater than other opportunities available to Tidewater.

On May 2, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson, to discuss the follow-up discussions with Party X. Representatives of Evercore provided the directors with a more detailed review of the Party X businesses and operations and a summary of the financial due diligence performed to date on Party X. The Evercore representatives also reviewed a summary of the most recent proposals from Party X and Tidewater, including the exchange ratio and resulting implied premiums and discounts at various exchange ratios, and the pro forma equity ownership splits.

Index to Financial Statements

On May 5, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson, and discussed giving each of Tidewater and Party X a firm deadline to submit revised best and final proposals to encourage one or both of such parties to increase its proposal. Following the meeting, representatives of Evercore contacted Lazard and the financial advisor to Party X requesting that Tidewater and Party X, respectively, submit best and final offers by May 15, 2018.

On May 8, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson. The Evercore representatives provided an update on the latest discussions with Tidewater and Party X, and further discussed with the GulfMark Board the strategic rationale to a potential combination with Tidewater or Party X, as well as the considerations of GulfMark as a stand-alone company.

On May 14, 2018, Messrs. Kneen, McCarty and Traub met with representatives of Party X to better understand its business prospects and to encourage a stronger proposal.

Also on May 14, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a meeting to discuss the status of the discussions with GulfMark and GulfMark s request for a best and final proposal. During this meeting, representatives of Lazard updated the Tidewater Board on the status of the discussions with GulfMark, as well as provided updated valuation information to the Tidewater Board. At the conclusion of the meeting, the Tidewater Board authorized management to provide to GulfMark a best and final proposal for a stock-for-stock transaction at a 1.10 exchange ratio for each issued and outstanding share of GulfMark common stock.

On May 15, 2018, Mr. Rynd delivered in writing to Mr. Raspino Tidewater s best and final proposal for a stock-for-stock transaction at a 1.10 exchange ratio.

Also on May 15, 2018, Party X s financial advisor orally conveyed to representatives of Evercore a continued interest in an at market transaction with GulfMark, but did not specify an exchange ratio.

On May 19, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a meeting to discuss the proposals from Tidewater and Party X. Representatives of Evercore and Gibson were in attendance. Among other things, the GulfMark directors provided views on what they believed to be the strong strategic rationales for engaging in a transaction with Tidewater rather than Party X, noting the expected synergies from the transaction with Tidewater and the expectation that the combined company would be a leading OSV operator. The GulfMark directors also discussed with representatives of Evercore the respective valuations of Tidewater versus Party X based on various valuation metrics. The GulfMark directors also discussed the potential governance of the combined company and agreed that it would be appropriate for representatives of Evercore to communicate to Lazard that GulfMark should be entitled to three director seats on the combined company board.

On May 21, 2018, representatives of Evercore informed representatives of Lazard that the GulfMark Board had determined to pursue a transaction with Tidewater. Accordingly, the GulfMark Board was prepared to continue negotiations with Tidewater on the basis of Tidewater s 1.10 exchange ratio and requested that the Tidewater Board be willing to appoint three GulfMark designated directors on the board of the combined company.

On May 22, 2018, the GulfMark Board met and discussed Evercore s call with Lazard, as well as the process for moving forward with the proposed transaction with Tidewater.

On May 23, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a telephonic meeting, whereby the Tidewater Board agreed to be willing to consider GulfMark s request to appoint three GulfMark designated directors to the board of the combined company.

Between May 24, 2018 and the execution of the merger agreement on July 15, 2018, Tidewater and its representatives continued to conduct due diligence on GulfMark. During the same period of time, GulfMark and its representatives continued to conduct due diligence on Tidewater.

On May 24, 2018, Mr. Rynd contacted Mr. Kneen, indicating that Tidewater wished to inspect a number of GulfMark s vessels prior to announcing a transaction. Messrs. Kneen, Raspino, Traub, and McCarty spoke with

Index to Financial Statements

representatives of Gibson and Evercore to discuss the requested vessel inspections. In light of the concerns raised regarding a potential confidentiality leak in connection with Tidewater s requested vessel inspections, GulfMark communicated to Tidewater that GulfMark could not agree to Tidewater s requested pre-signing vessel inspections.

During the week of May 28, 2018, reciprocal due diligence continued and included due diligence calls between representatives of Tidewater and GulfMark and their respective advisors.

On May 30, 2018, Weil sent a draft exclusivity letter to Gibson providing for exclusive discussions regarding a proposed transaction between GulfMark and Tidewater.

On May 31, 2018, Weil provided to Gibson an initial draft of the merger agreement. Among other things, the draft merger agreement contemplated a voting agreement to be entered into by certain stockholders of GulfMark holding in the aggregate 34.99% of GulfMark s shares of common stock, pursuant to which such stockholders would agree, among other things, to vote in favor of the Tidewater transaction.

On June 4, 2018, representatives of Gibson and Weil discussed the May 31 draft of the merger agreement and Tidewater s request for exclusivity. Gibson representatives indicated that GulfMark would not proceed with exclusivity until the resolution of various issues raised by the initial draft of the merger agreement, including the size of the proposed termination fee and the proposed treatment of GulfMark s outstanding debt. Later on June 4, representatives of Weil contacted representatives of Gibson to indicate that Tidewater was prepared to move forward without exclusivity, and Gibson should prepare a full markup of the merger agreement.

On June 11, 2018, Gibson sent a revised draft of the merger agreement to Weil, reflecting the revisions discussed during the call on June 4. In addition, the draft provided that the voting agreement had to terminate in the event the GulfMark Board changed its recommendation with respect to the Tidewater transaction.

Between June 11, 2018 and July 15, 2018, Gibson and Weil continued negotiating the merger agreement in consultation with GulfMark and Tidewater. The main issues that were negotiated were the size of the parties termination fees, whether the voting agreement would survive a change of recommendation by the GulfMark Board, the deal protections, the relative scope of the parties representations, warranties and covenants (including the operating covenants), and the treatment of GulfMark s outstanding long-term debt.

On June 13, 2018, a representative of Stephens Inc. (Stephens) contacted Mr. Traub on behalf of Harvey Gulf International Marine (Harvey Gulf), another OSV owner and operator, requesting a call regarding potential strategic discussions between GulfMark and Harvey Gulf. At that time, Harvey Gulf was in bankruptcy proceedings. Mr. Traub informed representatives of Gibson and Evercore of the request and, following discussion, it was agreed that a representative of Evercore would call Stephens to have an advisor-to-advisor discussion. During such discussion, the Evercore representative confirmed that Stephens had in fact been engaged by Harvey Gulf. Representatives of Stephens then indicated that Harvey Gulf was interested in a potential business combination with GulfMark. Representatives of Evercore noted to Stephens that the GulfMark Board would consider any proposals in accordance with their fiduciary duties and encouraged Stephens to have Shane Guidry, Chief Executive Officer of Harvey Gulf, call Mr. Kneen. Between June 13, 2018 and August 1, 2018, neither Mr. Kneen nor representatives of Evercore received any further communications from Mr. Guidry or Stephens.

On June 21, 2018, Messrs. McCarty, Raspino and Traub had a teleconference with Mr. Bates of Tidewater to express a continued interest in a transaction with Tidewater at the current market values for both companies, which would

imply an exchange ratio of 1.16, and to discuss, among other things, open contractual matters.

Later that evening, Mr. Bates updated the Tidewater Board on a teleconference call. The Tidewater Board reiterated that the 1.10 exchange ratio was Tidewater s best and final proposal and that it was unwilling to revise the exchange ratio to reflect the then-current market prices.

Index to Financial Statements

On June 27, 2018, representatives of Evercore advised representatives of Lazard that GulfMark remained interested in completing a transaction with Tidewater and resolving the current open points in the merger agreement.

On June 28, 2018, senior management of Tidewater and GulfMark, together with representatives of Lazard, Evercore, Weil and Gibson, discussed the respective parties views as to various open points in the merger agreement.

On July 2, 2018, Messrs. Kneen, Rynd and Fanning met in person at the Houston offices of Evercore to discuss certain provisions of the merger agreement, including the operating covenants. During that meeting, Messrs. Rynd and Fanning reiterated Tidewater s request to conduct vessel inspections prior to any announcement of a transaction.

On July 4, 2018, representatives of Weil sent a revised draft of the merger agreement to representatives of Gibson. The revised merger agreement contemplated that the voting agreement would not terminate in the event of a change of recommendation by the GulfMark Board and proposed a termination fee payable by GulfMark of \$13 million and by Tidewater of \$35 million in certain circumstances.

On July 5, 2018, Weil delivered to Gibson an initial draft of the voting agreement pursuant to which certain stockholders of GulfMark would be required, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in such voting agreement, to vote certain of the shares that they owned in favor of the transaction.

On July 8, 2018, Gibson sent a revised draft of the merger agreement to Weil. The revised draft accepted Tidewater s proposed termination fees, but required the termination of the proposed voting agreement in the event of a change of recommendation by the GulfMark Board. The remaining material outstanding issues included vessel inspections, which Tidewater continued to insist be completed before signing of the merger agreement.

On July 9, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting with representatives of Gibson and Evercore to discuss the outstanding material issues in the merger agreement. The GulfMark Board then authorized members of the GulfMark Board and representatives of Gibson and Evercore to meet with representatives of Tidewater to negotiate the outstanding material issues in the merger agreement.

On July 9, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a telephonic meeting, with representatives of Weil and Lazard in attendance. During this meeting, representatives of Weil reviewed with the Tidewater Board their fiduciary duties under Delaware law in connection with the consideration of a transaction with GulfMark, and reviewed with the Tidewater Board the terms of the current draft of the merger agreement as well as the remaining open issues with GulfMark.

On July 10, 2018, Messrs. Rynd, Bates, Fanning and Lundstrom, together with representatives of Lazard and Weil, met with Messrs. Raspino, Kneen, McCarty and Traub, together with representatives of Evercore and Gibson in the offices of Lazard in Houston, Texas to discuss the remaining open business issues in the merger agreement, the voting agreement and open diligence requests from Tidewater. Among other things, the parties agreed that the voting agreement would terminate in the event GulfMark s Board changed its recommendation with respect to the Tidewater merger. GulfMark also agreed to allow Tidewater to conduct limited vessel inspections prior to signing of the merger agreement.

From July 10, 2018 to July 15, 2018, Gibson and Weil exchanged drafts of the merger agreement, disclosure schedules and other ancillary agreements.

On July 12, 2018, counsel to Raging and Captain Q delivered to Weil their comments to the draft voting agreement.

Later that evening, the Tidewater Board held a telephonic meeting. Representatives of Lazard and Weil attended the meeting. Tidewater senior management first updated the Tidewater Board on the status of the negotiations

Index to Financial Statements

with GulfMark. Representatives of Weil also reviewed with the Tidewater Board their fiduciary duties under Delaware law in connection with the consideration of a transaction with GulfMark, and updated the Tidewater Board on the resolution of the open issues in the merger agreement and the voting agreement. Representatives of Lazard also provided the Tidewater Board with its updated financial analyses with respect to the proposed transaction. Tidewater s management team also reviewed with the Tidewater Board the anticipated timeline of, and the key considerations relating to, the announcement should the transaction ultimately be approved by the Tidewater Board. At the conclusion of the meeting, the Tidewater Board expressed its unanimous support for continuing to pursue the transaction with GulfMark.

From July 13, 2018 until July 15, 2018, representatives of Weil negotiated the final terms of the merger agreement with representatives of Gibson. In addition, Weil negotiated the terms of the voting agreement with counsel to Raging and Captain Q.

Between the close of market on July 13, 2018 and the morning of July 15, 2018, representatives of Tidewater conducted the requested inspections of certain GulfMark vessels as a part of Tidewater s diligence efforts.

On July 15, 2018, a meeting of the Tidewater Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee was held to evaluate and discuss Mr. Louis Raspino, Mr. Kenneth Traub and Mr. Robert Tamburrino, the nominees to the Tidewater Board proposed by GulfMark in connection with the proposed transaction. After evaluating and discussing the experience, qualifications and attributes of each of the directors proposed by GulfMark (including by reviewing each such proposed director s responses to the 2018 Tidewater Inc. Proposed Director Questionnaire and other information available to Tidewater), the Tidewater Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee recommended to the Tidewater Board that each such director nominee be accepted by the Tidewater Board to have a seat on the Tidewater Board immediately following consummation of the business combination.

Following the meeting of the Tidewater Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, the Tidewater Board held a telephonic meeting to consider the approval of the transaction with GulfMark. Representatives of Lazard and Weil attended this meeting. During this meeting, Tidewater senior management updated the Tidewater Board on the results of the due diligence of GulfMark. Representatives of Weil reviewed with the Tidewater Board the final terms of the merger agreement and the voting agreement. Thereafter, representatives of Lazard presented to the Tidewater Board its financial analysis of the proposed transaction and delivered its oral opinion, which was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated as of the same date, to the effect that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the assumptions, qualifications, limitations and other matters set forth in such opinion, the aggregate merger consideration to be paid by Tidewater was fair, from a financial point of view, to Tidewater. After considering and discussing the foregoing and the proposed terms of the merger agreement, and taking into consideration the factors described in the sections titled The Business Combination Recommendation of the Tidewater Board and Reasons for the Business Combination, and The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor beginning on page 86 and page 89, respectively, the members of the Tidewater Board unanimously (i) determined that the merger agreement, the voting agreements with each of Raging and Captain Q, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated thereby were fair to and in the best interests of Tidewater and its stockholders, (ii) approved and declared it advisable that Tidewater enter into the merger agreement and the voting agreements with each of Raging and Captain Q and (iii) recommended the approval of the issuance of Tidewater common stock by Tidewater s stockholders and directed that the issuance of Tidewater common stock in connection with the business combination be submitted to Tidewater s stockholders for their approval at Tidewater s special meeting.

On July 15, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting with members of GulfMark management and representatives of Evercore and Gibson in attendance. During the meeting, representatives of Gibson reviewed the fiduciary duties of the GulfMark Board in connection with reviewing a potential transaction with Tidewater, updated the GulfMark Board regarding the outcome of the points in the transaction documents that had remained

Index to Financial Statements

open at the prior GulfMark Board meeting, and reviewed with the GulfMark Board the resolutions that it would be adopting if it determined to enter into the potential transaction with Tidewater. Representatives of Evercore then reviewed with the GulfMark Board its final financial analysis of the exchange ratio provided for in the merger agreement. Representatives of Evercore then delivered to the GulfMark Board its oral opinion, confirmed by its delivery of a written opinion dated July 15, 2018, that, as of the date thereof, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications, limitations and other matters set forth in Evercore s written opinion, the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of GulfMark common stock entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger. Following further discussion, the GulfMark Board thereafter unanimously determined that (i) the merger agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, are fair to, and in the best interests of GulfMark and its stockholders, (ii) authorized, approved and declared advisable the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and (iii) recommended that GulfMark stockholders vote in favor of the adoption and approval of the merger agreement. The GulfMark Board also unanimously resolved that the merger agreement be submitted for consideration and approval by the GulfMark stockholders entitled to vote at the GulfMark special meeting and recommended that the GulfMark stockholders approve the merger agreement at the GulfMark special meeting.

Later that evening, the voting agreements were executed by Tidewater, Raging and Captain Q. Pursuant to the voting agreements, Raging and Captain Q each agreed, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in their respective voting agreement, to vote an aggregate of 2,624,346 of shares of GulfMark common stock (representing approximately 34.99% of the outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock as of July 15, 2018), of which 1,709,464 shares are beneficially owned by Raging and 914,882 shares are beneficially owned by Captain Q, in favor of the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal and the approval of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Thereafter, the merger agreement was executed and delivered by Tidewater and GulfMark.

On the morning of July 16, 2018, prior to the commencement of trading on the New York Stock Exchange, Tidewater and GulfMark issued a joint press release announcing the entering into of the merger agreement.

On August 1, 2018, Mr. Shane Guidry, Chief Executive Officer of Harvey Gulf, contacted Mr. Kneen telephonically to indicate that Harvey Gulf would be submitting a letter to GulfMark proposing a business combination transaction between GulfMark and Harvey Gulf. Later that day, Mr. Kneen received the letter from Mr. Guidry proposing to combine the companies through a merger in which GulfMark would acquire Harvey Gulf, with the combined company remaining publicly listed. Pursuant to the Harvey Gulf proposal, GulfMark stockholders would own 41.2% pro forma equity of the combined company.

On August 5, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting with representatives of Evercore, Gibson and Richards, Layton and Finger LLP, Delaware counsel to GulfMark (Richards Layton), to discuss the August 1, 2018 letter from Harvey Gulf. During such meeting, representatives of Gibson and Richards Layton reviewed with the GulfMark Board its fiduciary duties and GulfMark s obligations under the merger agreement. In addition, representatives of Evercore reviewed publicly-available financial information regarding Harvey Gulf. During such meeting the GulfMark Board did not make a determination as to whether the Harvey Gulf proposal could reasonably be expected to result in a Company Superior Offer (as defined in the merger agreement). Instead, the GulfMark Board authorized Gibson and Evercore to seek a waiver from Tidewater under the merger agreement in order to allow GulfMark to request further information from Harvey Gulf.

On August 6, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a telephonic meeting to discuss the developments with respect to the Harvey Gulf proposal and GulfMark s request for a waiver under the merger agreement in order to allow GulfMark to request further information from Harvey Gulf with respect to the Harvey Gulf proposal. Representatives of management, Lazard and Weil attended the meeting. During that meeting, representatives of Lazard reviewed with the Tidewater Board the terms of the Harvey Gulf proposal. Representatives of Weil reviewed with the Tidewater Board the obligations of GulfMark under the merger agreement, Tidewater s rights

Index to Financial Statements

with respect thereto and the request by GulfMark for a waiver under the merger agreement in order to allow GulfMark to request further information from Harvey Gulf with respect to the Harvey Gulf proposal. At the conclusion of the meeting, the Tidewater Board authorized management to grant the requested waiver.

On August 7, 2018, Tidewater granted the waiver requested by GulfMark, and on such date GulfMark delivered a letter to Harvey Gulf requesting specific due diligence materials. Harvey Gulf delivered some of the requested materials by means of an electronic data room.

On August 12, 2018, the Tidewater Board held a telephonic meeting to further discuss the Harvey Gulf proposal. Representatives of management, Lazard and Weil attended the meeting. During that meeting, representatives of Lazard reviewed with the Tidewater Board Lazard s analysis of the Harvey Gulf proposal. Representatives of Weil again reviewed with the Tidewater Board the obligations of GulfMark under the merger agreement and Tidewater s rights with respect thereto. At the conclusion of the meeting, the Tidewater Board requested that management continue to update the Tidewater Board with respect to any further developments in connection with the Harvey Gulf proposal.

On August 14, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting with representatives of Evercore, Gibson and Richards Layton to further discuss the August 1, 2018 letter from Harvey Gulf. During such meeting, representatives of Gibson and Richards Layton reviewed with the GulfMark Board its fiduciary duties and GulfMark s obligations under the merger agreement. In addition, representatives of Evercore reviewed publicly-available financial information and information made available in the diligence materials received from Harvey Gulf. During such meeting the GulfMark Board (i) concluded in good faith, after consulting with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that the Harvey Gulf proposal could reasonably be expected to result in a Company Superior Offer and (ii) authorized members of the GulfMark Board, management and its advisors to proceed to engage in discussions with Harvey Gulf, subject to the terms of the merger agreement, to further evaluate Harvey Gulf s proposed transaction. Following the meeting, GulfMark notified Tidewater of the GulfMark Board s conclusion in accordance with the merger agreement. Later that evening, management at Tidewater updated the Tidewater Board on the actions taken by the GulfMark Board.

On August 20, 2018, GulfMark and Harvey Gulf entered into a mutual confidentiality agreement to facilitate the exchange of confidential information and discussions between Harvey Gulf and its representatives and GulfMark and its representatives. Following such date, GulfMark and its representatives conducted due diligence on Harvey Gulf, and Harvey Gulf and its representatives conducted due diligence of GulfMark.

On August 23, 2018, representatives of GulfMark and Harvey Gulf met in Houston, Texas to discuss the Harvey Gulf business and financial outlook.

On September 4, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a meeting in New York City together with members of GulfMark management and with representatives of Evercore and Gibson Dunn. During such meeting the GulfMark Board discussed, among other things, the Harvey Gulf business and fleet, based on due diligence that had been conducted to date.

On September 6 and 8, 2018, representatives of Harvey Gulf and Stephens met with GulfMark management and representatives of Evercore telephonically to review Harvey Gulf s preliminary view on synergies that it believed could be achieved in a combination transaction between Harvey Gulf and GulfMark.

On September 14, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting together with representatives of Gibson Dunn and Evercore. Representatives of Evercore provided an update on the financial due diligence conducted and its preliminary views on valuation of Harvey Gulf.

On September 19, 2018, a representative of Stephens communicated to a representative of Evercore that the Harvey Gulf board of directors had unanimously approved an increase to Harvey Gulf s previously communicated proposal and such increased proposal would be presented at a meeting between representatives of Harvey Gulf management and members of the GulfMark Board.

Index to Financial Statements

On September 27, 2018, several directors and management of Tidewater met with several directors and management of GulfMark in Houston, Texas to review the synergies that could potentially be achieved following the completion of the business combination.

On October 2, 2018, members of the GulfMark Board, along with representatives of Evercore and Gibson Dunn, met with Mr. Shane Guidry and other members of Harvey Gulf management along with members of the Harvey Gulf board of directors, certain Harvey Gulf stockholders and representatives of the legal and financial advisors to Harvey Gulf in New York City. During such meeting, Harvey Gulf presented GulfMark with a revised proposal pursuant to which GulfMark stockholders would own 42.46%, on a fully-diluted basis. The materials delivered by Harvey Gulf representatives at the meeting represented that Harvey Gulf s new proposal reflected a revised enterprise value for Harvey Gulf proposed that the board of directors of the combined company would consist of four independent directors appointed by the existing GulfMark Board, five independent directors from Harvey Gulf s current board of directors and two members to be nominated by Mr. Shane Guidry. During this meeting, members of the GulfMark Board expressed to the representatives of Harvey Gulf their concerns with respect to the Harvey Gulf proposal, including (1) Harvey Gulf s expressed valuation reflected in its proposal, (2) Harvey Gulf s balance sheet and the anticipated pro forma debt of the combined company in a Harvey Gulf/GulfMark combination, (3) the proposed combined company board composition, (4) the proposed combined company management team and (5) the expected trading dynamics of the combined company s stock.

On October 8, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting together with representatives of Gibson Dunn and Evercore to discuss the October 2, 2018 meeting with Harvey Gulf, and the revised proposal from Harvey Gulf. Among other things, the members of the GulfMark Board discussed the concerns that had been previously discussed and raised with Harvey Gulf representatives at the October 2, 2018 meeting with Harvey Gulf, including (1) Harvey Gulf s expressed valuation, (2) Harvey Gulf s balance sheet and the anticipated proforma debt of the combined company, (3) the combined company s board composition, (4) the combined company s management team and (5) the expected trading dynamics of the combined company s stock. The GulfMark Board also discussed the possibility of utilizing the potential competitive dynamics created by the Harvey Gulf proposal to improve the terms of the Tidewater business combination. In that regard, the GulfMark Board authorized Mr. Raspino and Mr. Traub to contact Mr. Bates to encourage Tidewater to increase the exchange ratio to be payable to GulfMark stockholders upon completion of the business combination, and secure additional GulfMark designees on the combined company s board company management team would be highly valuable given his knowledge and expertise of GulfMark s business and operations.

On October 9, 2018, during a meeting among a representative of Evercore and a member of GulfMark management and members of Harvey Gulf management in Houston, Texas, Mr. Guidry indicated that Harvey Gulf may make a cash offer for GulfMark.

On October 10, 2018, Mr. Raspino and Mr. Traub contacted Mr. Bates by telephone and discussed the GulfMark Board requests regarding potential revised terms of the business combination. Mr. Bates indicated that he would discuss these matters with the Tidewater Board, but noted that he strongly believed that the Tidewater Board would be unwilling to adjust the exchange ratio, and that any decisions around board committee compositions and potential management roles would likely not be determined until after closing of the proposed business combination.

Later on October 10, 2018, a representative of Stephens delivered to GulfMark written confirmation of the Harvey Gulf proposal discussed at the October 2 meeting in New York City.

On the morning of October 11, 2018, the GulfMark Board held a telephonic meeting, along with representatives of Evercore, Gibson Dunn and RLF. During the meeting, representatives of Evercore reviewed the financial terms of the revised proposal from Harvey Gulf, which included a detailed forecast of Harvey Gulf prepared by GulfMark management, and valuation analyses and sensitivities thereto. In preparing the Harvey Gulf forecast,

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark management was assisted by an outside consulting firm with respect to certain assumptions relating to the multi-purpose support vessel (MPSV) market. Representatives of the outside consulting firm participated in the portion of the GulfMark Board meeting in which the Harvey Gulf forecast was discussed and were then excused from the meeting. During the meeting the GulfMark Board noted: (1) GulfMark s management optimized operational efficiencies and estimated synergies of approximately \$10 million to \$15 million annually in a transaction with Harvey Gulf; (2) Harvey Gulf s cash flow generation and contract backlog; (3) the attributes of Harvey Gulf s fleet, including its extra-large OSVs and MPSVs with a deepwater focus; and (4) Harvey Gulf s customer relationships. However, the GulfMark Board also considered: (1) the lack of a public market valuation available for Harvey Gulf; (2) the lack of public market experience of Harvey Gulf s management team; (3) the apparent strong dependence of Harvey Gulf on Mr. Guidry; (4) Harvey Gulf s less diversified fleet with concentrated market exposure to the Gulf of Mexico; (5) that the proposed combined company board would likely be dominated by current Harvey Gulf directors and Mr. Guidry (who would individually have the right to appoint two directors under the October 2 Harvey Gulf proposal); (6) Harvey Gulf s customer concentration risk; (7) the significant pro forma leverage of the combined company; (8) the likely lower pro forma trading liquidity for GulfMark stockholders in a transaction with Harvey Gulf (as compared to Tidewater); and (9) the delays, risks and uncertainties regarding any potential transaction with Harvey Gulf. At the conclusion of such meeting, the GulfMark Board, after consulting with its financial advisor and outside legal counsel determined that, taking into account the factors described in this paragraph, among others, the proposal from Harvey Gulf is not more favorable from a financial point of view to GulfMark stockholders than the Contemplated Transactions. The GulfMark Board then instructed Evercore to contact Stephens and inquire whether Harvey Gulf will be submitting a cash offer. Such message was conveyed later in the day on October 11, 2018 to Stephens, who noted that a cash proposal was not imminent.

Later on October 11, 2018, Mr. Bates had separate telephonic calls with each of Mr. Raspino and Mr. Traub. During these calls, Mr. Bates confirmed that the Tidewater Board was unwilling to adjust the exchange ratio.

Tidewater also communicated that no final determination regarding the GulfMark Board s further governance and management requests would be made by the Tidewater Board until after closing of the proposed business combination.

Recommendation of the Tidewater Board and Reasons for the Business Combination

The Tidewater Board unanimously recommends that the Tidewater stockholders vote FOR the Tidewater issuance proposal.

The Tidewater Board, with the advice and assistance of its financial and legal advisors, negotiated, evaluated and, at a meeting held on July 15, 2018, unanimously approved the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

In reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and to recommend that Tidewater stockholders vote in favor of the Tidewater issuance proposal, the Tidewater Board consulted with its financial and legal advisors and Tidewater s management. After such consultation, the Tidewater Board unanimously determined the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement to be in the best interests of Tidewater.

The Tidewater Board s decision to approve the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated thereby and to recommend that Tidewater stockholders vote in favor of the Tidewater issuance proposal was based on

a number of factors, including the following (which are not necessarily presented in order of relative importance):

the Tidewater Board s view that the business combination will strengthen Tidewater s position as a global leading provider of offshore support vessels and marine support services to the global offshore energy industry by adding significant scale to Tidewater s existing operations in the North Sea, providing the opportunity to optimize operations of the combined fleet globally;

Index to Financial Statements

the expectation that the business combination would be accretive to Tidewater s fleet with the addition of high-quality, relatively young vessels;

the expectation that the business combination would be accretive to Tidewater s 2019 EBITDA;

the expectation that an all-equity transaction would preserve a strong balance sheet and a stable liquidity position for Tidewater, and that the larger cash flows and greater diversification of the combined company may provide access to capital on more attractive terms;

Tidewater management s identification of expected transaction-related cost synergies of approximately \$30 million in annual run-rate cost, as well as potential revenue synergies resulting from redeploying under-utilized GulfMark vessels across the combined company s broad operating footprint;

the expectation of operational synergies as Tidewater continues to rationalize shore-based support and capitalize on the combined global operating footprint;

the perceived similarity in businesses, the shared commitment to safe operations, cost-efficiency, financial discipline and corporate cultures, which the Tidewater Board believes should facilitate a smoother integration process promoting alignment on matters of safety, environmental stewardship and corporate citizenship;

the attractiveness of the business combination to Tidewater in comparison to other strategic opportunities reasonably available to Tidewater;

the expectation that the combined company would be well-positioned to capitalize on organic growth opportunities and to pursue additional acquisitions;

the expectation that the business combination provides both Tidewater and GulfMark stockholders with the opportunity to participate in the upside potential of the combined company;

the Tidewater Board s knowledge of, and discussions with Tidewater management regarding, Tidewater s business operations, financial condition, earnings and prospects and its knowledge of GulfMark s business, operations, financial condition, earnings and prospects, taking into account GulfMark s publicly filed information and the results of Tidewater s due diligence investigation of GulfMark;

the financial analysis reviewed and discussed with the Tidewater Board by representatives of Lazard, as well as the oral opinion of Lazard rendered on July 15, 2018 and the written opinion of Lazard, dated as of the same date, to the Tidewater Board to the effect that as of that date, and subject to the assumptions, limitations, qualifications and other matters set forth in the written opinion, the aggregate merger consideration to be paid by Tidewater is fair from a financial point of view to Tidewater. See the section entitled *The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 89. The full text of the written opinion of Lazard is attached as Annex C to this joint proxy statement/prospectus;

the review by the Tidewater Board with its legal and financial advisors of the structure of the business combination and the financial and other terms of the merger agreement, including each party s representations, warranties and covenants, the conditions to each party s obligations and the termination provisions and related termination fee payable by each party, as well as the likelihood of consummation of the business combination and the Tidewater Board s evaluation of the likely time period necessary to consummate the business combination;

the ability of the Tidewater Board to change its recommendation to the Tidewater stockholders in the event of a superior offer for Tidewater or due to an intervening event; and

the terms of the voting agreement, which obligates the GulfMark supporting stockholders to vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and against competing transactions.

Index to Financial Statements

In the course of its deliberations, the Tidewater Board also considered a variety of risks, uncertainties and other potentially negative factors, including the following (which are not necessarily presented in order of relative importance):

the risks and costs to Tidewater if the business combination is not completed, including the diversion of management and employee attention, and the potential effect on Tidewater s stock price, and that, while the business combination is expected to be completed, there is no assurance that all conditions to the parties obligations to complete the business combination will be satisfied or waived, and as a result, it is possible that the business combination might not be completed at all or in a timely fashion, even if Tidewater stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal and GulfMark stockholders approve the GulfMark merger proposal;

that the business combination increases exposure to other markets (such as the Southeast Asian market);

the fact that the expected improvements in the North Sea market may not materialize or may materialize on a later timeline than anticipated by Tidewater;

that GulfMark s stockholders may not approve the merger proposal or that Tidewater s stockholders may not approve the Tidewater issuance proposal;

that, in certain instances, if the merger agreement is terminated, Tidewater could be required to pay GulfMark the Tidewater termination fee of \$35 million;

the risk that regulatory agencies may impose terms and conditions that adversely affect the business and financial results of Tidewater following the consummation of the business combination as more fully described in the section entitled *The Business Combination Regulatory Approvals* beginning on page 117;

that the exchange ratio applicable to the merger consideration is fixed and will not fluctuate in the event that the market price of Tidewater common stock increases relative to the market price of GulfMark common stock between the date of the merger agreement and the completion of the business combination;

the transaction costs to be incurred in connection with the business combination;

that the merger agreement imposes limitations on Tidewater s ability to operate in the ordinary course of business, including making additional acquisitions and/or investments;

that the pending business combination might discourage a third party from making a Tidewater acquisition proposal or change the terms on which a third party would be willing to make a Tidewater acquisition proposal, and the opportunity cost to Tidewater of pursuing the business combination instead of other acquisition and/or investment opportunities potentially available to Tidewater;

that the voting agreements terminate under certain circumstances, including with respect to a change in recommendation by the GulfMark Board;

the ownership dilution to pre-business combination holders of Tidewater common stock as a result of the issuance of Tidewater common stock in connection with the business combination;

the risks associated with the occurrence of events that may materially and adversely affect the financial condition, properties, assets, liabilities, business or results of operations of GulfMark and/or its subsidiaries but not entitle Tidewater to terminate the merger agreement;

the risk that Tidewater may not realize all of the synergies and other anticipated strategic and other benefits of the business combination, including as a result of the challenges of integrating the businesses, operations and workforces of Tidewater and GulfMark;

the risk that expected operating efficiencies and cost savings may not be realized in light of the fact that each of Tidewater and GulfMark has separately undertaken its own series of cost-cutting efforts, potentially reducing the cost pool;

Index to Financial Statements

the fact that integration efforts would distract management from other tasks;

the fact that Tidewater may not be able to repay, retire or otherwise terminate GulfMark s debt on desirable terms;

the fact that repayment, retirement or otherwise termination of GulfMark s debt will reduce Tidewater s available liquidity; and

various other risks described in the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 29. The Tidewater Board considered all of these factors as a whole and unanimously concluded that they supported a determination to approve the merger agreement, the business combination and the other transactions contemplated thereby. The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the Tidewater Board is not exhaustive. In view of the wide variety of factors considered by the Tidewater Board in connection with its evaluation of the business combination and the complexity of these matters, the Tidewater Board did not consider it practical to, nor did it attempt to, quantify, rank or otherwise assign relative weights to the specific factors that it considered in reaching its decision. In considering the factors described above and any other factors, individual members of the Tidewater Board may have viewed factors differently or given different weight or merit to different factors.

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the Tidewater Board is forward-looking in nature. This information should be read in light of the factors described in the section entitled *Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements* beginning on page 56.

Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor

Tidewater has retained Lazard to act as its financial advisor in connection with the business combination. As part of this engagement, Tidewater requested that Lazard evaluate the fairness, from a financial point of view, to Tidewater of the exchange ratio provided for in the business combination. At a meeting of the Tidewater Board held to approve the business combination on July 15, 2018, Lazard rendered an oral opinion to the Tidewater Board, subsequently confirmed in writing, to the effect that, as of such date, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications and limitations set forth in Lazard s written opinion, the exchange ratio provided for in the business combination of view, to Tidewater.

The full text of Lazard s written opinion, dated July 15, 2018, which sets forth the assumptions made, procedures followed, factors considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Lazard in connection with its opinion, is attached as Annex C to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated herein by reference. Tidewater encourages you to read Lazard s opinion carefully and in its entirety.

Lazard s opinion was provided for the use and benefit of the Tidewater Board (in its capacity as such) in its evaluation of the business combination, and addressed only the fairness, as of the date of the opinion, from a financial point of view, to Tidewater of the exchange ratio provided for in the business combination. Lazard s opinion is not intended to and does not constitute a recommendation to any Tidewater stockholder as to how such stockholder should vote or act with respect to the Tidewater issuance proposal.

Lazard s opinion was necessarily based on economic, monetary, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to Lazard as of, the date of Lazard s opinion. Lazard assumed no responsibility for updating or revising its opinion based on circumstances or events occurring after the date of Lazard s opinion. Lazard s opinion did not express any opinion as to the price at which Tidewater common stock or GulfMark common stock may trade at any time subsequent to the announcement of the business combination. Lazard s opinion does not address the relative merits of the business combination as compared to any other business combination or business strategy in which Tidewater might engage or the merits of the underlying decision by Tidewater to engage in the business combination.

Index to Financial Statements

In connection with its opinion, Lazard:

reviewed the financial terms and conditions of a draft, dated July 14, 2018 of the merger agreement;

reviewed certain publicly available historical business and financial information relating to Tidewater and GulfMark;

reviewed various financial forecasts and other data provided to Lazard by GulfMark relating to the business of GulfMark, financial forecasts and other data provided to Lazard by Tidewater relating to the business of GulfMark (including financial forecasts relating to the business of GulfMark under a base case scenario and an upside case scenario), financial forecasts and other data provided to Lazard by Tidewater relating to the business of Tidewater (including financial forecasts relating to the business of Tidewater under a base case scenario and an upside case scenario) and the projected synergies and other benefits, including the amount and timing thereof, anticipated by the managements of Tidewater and GulfMark to be realized from the business combination;

held discussions with members of the senior management of GulfMark with respect to the business and prospects of GulfMark, with members of the senior management of Tidewater with respect to the businesses and prospects of Tidewater and GulfMark, and with members of the senior managements of Tidewater and GulfMark with respect to the projected synergies and other benefits anticipated by the managements of Tidewater and GulfMark to be realized from the business combination;

reviewed public information with respect to certain other companies in lines of business Lazard believed to be comparable in certain respects to the businesses of Tidewater and GulfMark;

reviewed certain relative asset analyses prepared by Tidewater using fresh start accounting values that supported post-bankruptcy SEC filings and other public information of GulfMark, as applied by Tidewater to each vessel in the respective fleets of Tidewater and GulfMark, certain relative asset analyses prepared by Tidewater using fresh start accounting values that supported post-bankruptcy SEC filings and other public information of Tidewater, as applied by Tidewater to each vessel in the respective fleets of Tidewater to each vessel in the respective fleets of Tidewater and GulfMark, and a relative asset analysis for such vessels prepared by Tidewater using third-party published values (collectively, the relative fleet analyses);

reviewed historical stock prices and trading volumes of GulfMark common stock and Tidewater common stock;

reviewed the potential pro forma financial impact of the business combination on Tidewater based on the financial forecasts referred to above provided by Tidewater relating to Tidewater and GulfMark and provided by Tidewater and GulfMark related to the synergies anticipated to result from the business combination; and

conducted such other financial studies, analyses and investigations as Lazard deemed appropriate. Lazard assumed and relied upon the accuracy and completeness of the foregoing information, without independent verification of such information. Lazard did not conduct any independent valuation or appraisal of any of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Tidewater or GulfMark or concerning the solvency or fair value of Tidewater or GulfMark, and was not furnished with any such valuation or appraisal. With respect to the relative fleet analyses, the managements of Tidewater and GulfMark advised Lazard, and Lazard has assumed, that such analyses were reasonably prepared on the bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the managements of Tidewater and GulfMark or such third-party preparer, as applicable, as to the fresh start values for such vessels. At the direction of Tidewater, (i) for purposes of Lazard s analysis of GulfMark, Lazard utilized the financial forecasts provided to it by Tidewater relating to the business of GulfMark and (ii) for purposes of Lazard s analysis of both Tidewater and GulfMark, Lazard utilized financial forecasts relating to the businesses of Tidewater and GulfMark under both the base case scenarios and the upside case scenarios. With respect to the financial forecasts utilized in Lazard s analyses, including those related to projected synergies and other benefits anticipated by the managements of Tidewater and GulfMark to be realized from the business combination, Lazard assumed, with the consent of Tidewater, that they have been reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments as to the future

Index to Financial Statements

financial performance of Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively and such synergies and other benefits. In addition, Lazard assumed, with the consent of Tidewater, that such projected synergies and other benefits will be realized in the amounts and at the times contemplated thereby. Lazard assumed no responsibility for and expressed no view as to any such forecasts or the assumptions on which they are based. Lazard noted that, in the absence of companies or precedent transactions believed by it to be sufficiently comparable for purposes of evaluating the valuation of Tidewater or GulfMark in connection with Lazard s opinion, Lazard did not prepare comparable companies or precedent transactions analyses.

In rendering its opinion, Lazard assumed, with the consent of Tidewater, that the business combination would be consummated on the terms described in the merger agreement, without any waiver or modification of any material terms or conditions. Representatives of Tidewater advised Lazard, and Lazard assumed, that the merger agreement, when executed, would conform to the draft reviewed by Lazard in all material respects. Lazard also assumed, with the consent of Tidewater, that obtaining the necessary governmental, regulatory or third party approvals and consents for the business combination will not have an adverse effect on Tidewater, GulfMark or the business combination. Lazard further assumed, with the consent of Tidewater, that the business combination will qualify for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. Lazard did not express any opinion as to any tax or other consequences that might result from the business combination, nor does Lazard s opinion address any legal, tax, regulatory or accounting matters, as to which Lazard understands that Tidewater obtained such advice as it deemed necessary from qualified professionals. Lazard expressed no view or opinion as to any terms or other aspects (other than the exchange ratio to the extent expressly specified in its opinion) of the business combination, including, without limitation, the form or structure of the business combination or any agreements or arrangements entered into in connection with, or contemplated by, the business combination, including the voting agreements. In addition, Lazard expressed no view or opinion as to the fairness of the amount or nature of, or any other aspects relating to, the compensation to any officers, directors or employees of any parties to the business combination, or class of such persons, relative to the exchange ratio or otherwise.

Summary of Lazard s Financial Analyses

The following is a summary of the material financial analyses reviewed with the Tidewater Board in connection with Lazard s opinion, dated July 15, 2018. The summary of Lazard s analyses provided below is not a complete description of the analyses underlying Lazard s opinion. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analysis and the application of those methods to particular circumstances and, therefore, is not readily susceptible to summary description.

In arriving at its opinion, Lazard considered the results of all of the analyses undertaken by it and assessed as a whole and did not draw, in isolation, conclusions from or with regard to any factor or method of analysis considered by it. Rather, Lazard made its determination as to fairness on the basis of its experience and professional judgment after considering the results of all of the analyses. Considering selected portions of the analyses in the summary set forth below, without considering the analyses as a whole, could create an incomplete or misleading view of the analyses underlying Lazard s opinion.

For purposes of its analyses and reviews, Lazard considered economic, monetary, market and other conditions, many of which are beyond the control of Tidewater and GulfMark. No company, business or transaction used in Lazard s analyses is identical to Tidewater, GulfMark or the business combination, and an evaluation of the results of those analyses is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses involve complex considerations and judgments concerning

financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the public trading or other values of the companies, businesses or transactions used in Lazard s analyses. The estimates contained in Lazard s analyses and the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by Lazard s analyses. In addition, analyses relating to the value of companies, businesses or securities do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which companies, businesses or

Index to Financial Statements

securities actually may be sold. Accordingly, the estimates used in, and the results derived from, Lazard s analyses are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty.

Except as otherwise noted, the following quantitative information, to the extent that it is based on market data, is based on market data as it existed on or before July 15, 2018, and is not necessarily indicative of current market conditions.

The following is a brief summary of the material financial and comparative analyses with respect to Tidewater and GulfMark which Lazard deemed to be appropriate for this type of transaction and that were performed by Lazard in connection with rendering its opinion. As part of the analysis to consider fairness of the business combination, Lazard reviewed several valuation methodologies and metrics to evaluate the exchange ratio for the GulfMark common stock as follows:

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis

A discounted cash flow analysis is a valuation methodology used to derive a valuation of a company by calculating the present value of its estimated future cash flows. Future cash flows refers to projected unlevered free cash flows of a company. Present value refers to the current value of future cash flows or amounts and is obtained by discounting future cash flows or amounts by a discount rate that takes into account macroeconomic assumptions and estimates of risk, the opportunity cost of capital, capital structure, income taxes, expected returns and other appropriate factors. Lazard calculated unlevered free cash flow in this case by beginning with EBITDA, subtracting depreciation and amortization, subtracting income taxes (calculated as the greater of (i) 5% of revenue or (ii) 25% of earnings before tax, plus minor incremental taxes, in the case of Tidewater, and the greater of (i) \$0 or (ii) 25% of earnings before tax, in the case of GulfMark), adding back depreciation and amortization, subtracting working capital and other items.

GulfMark. Lazard performed a discounted cash flow analysis of GulfMark to calculate the estimated net present value of (1) the unlevered free cash flows that GulfMark was projected to generate in fiscal years 2018 through 2022 and (2) the terminal value for GulfMark. The terminal value for GulfMark was calculated using terminal EBITDA multiples ranging from 5.0x to 7.0x, with a midpoint of 6.0x, which were selected by Lazard using its professional judgment and expertise, utilizing historical and current EBITDA multiples calculated for GulfMark as well as the OSV selected companies (as described below). The estimated future cash flows and the terminal value were discounted to present value (as of September 30, 2018) using discount rates ranging from 9.9% to 11.9%, with a midpoint of 10.9%, which were based on Lazard s judgment and analysis of an estimate of GulfMark s weighted average cost of capital. Lazard derived GulfMark s weighted average cost of capital using a mid-year discounting convention, taking into account the OSV selected companies and GulfMark s historical weighted average cost of capital. Lazard took the sum of the present value ranges for GulfMark s future cash flows and terminal value to calculate a range of implied enterprise values. Lazard then subtracted the net debt of GulfMark of approximately \$37.3 million (based on GulfMark s public filings), the Black-Scholes value of warrants of GulfMark of approximately \$1.6 million and certain other long term liabilities, net, selected by Tidewater s management of approximately \$31.7 million (based on GulfMark s public filings) and calculated a range of implied per share equity value for GulfMark common stock based on approximately 10.1 million shares outstanding (provided by GulfMark s management), each as of September 30, 2018. The resulting range of implied per share equity values for GulfMark common stock was \$23.26 to \$37.16.

Lazard also performed a sensitivity discounted cash flow analysis, applying the same range of terminal EBITDA multiples and discount rates, taking into account (i) the valuation impact of incremental \$5,000 and \$2,500 day rate increases for vessels operating in the North Sea in 2019 and 2020, respectively, with no adjustments thereafter, which results in incremental EBITDA of \$22.7 million and \$11.4 million in 2019 and 2020, respectively; (ii) an incremental \$19.5 million in proceeds related to the sale of GulfMark vessels between signing and closing; and (iii) \$34 million of annual synergies, which is at the high end of the amounts of the synergies estimated by managements of Tidewater and GulfMark. Again, Lazard subtracted the net debt of GulfMark of approximately \$37.3 million (based on GulfMark s public filings), the Black-Scholes value of

Index to Financial Statements

warrants of GulfMark of approximately \$1.6 million and certain other long term liabilities, net, selected by Tidewater s management of approximately \$31.7 million (based on GulfMark s public filings) and calculated a range of implied per share equity value for GulfMark common stock based on approximately 10.1 million shares outstanding (provided by GulfMark s management), each as of September 30, 2018. The resulting range of implied per share equity values for GulfMark common stock was \$28.15 to \$42.11.

Tidewater. Lazard performed a discounted cash flow analysis of Tidewater to calculate the estimated net present value of (1) the unlevered free cash flows that Tidewater was projected to generate in fiscal years 2018 through 2022 and (2) the terminal value for Tidewater. The terminal value for Tidewater was calculated using terminal EBITDA multiples ranging from 5.0x to 7.0x, with a midpoint of 6.0x, which were selected by Lazard using its professional judgment and expertise, utilizing historical and current EBITDA multiples calculated for Tidewater as well as the OSV selected companies. The estimated future cash flows and the terminal value were discounted to present value (as of September 30, 2018) using discount rates ranging from 9.3% to 11.3%, with a midpoint of 10.3%, which were based on Lazard s judgment and analysis of an estimate of Tidewater s weighted average cost of capital. Lazard derived Tidewater s weighted average cost of capital using a mid-year discounting convention, taking into account the OSV selected companies, Tidewater s historical weighted average cost of capital and other offshore companies. Lazard took the sum of the present value ranges for Tidewater s future cash flows and terminal value to calculate a range of implied enterprise values. Lazard then subtracted the net debt of Tidewater of approximately \$15.4 million, non-controlling interest of Tidewater of approximately \$2.4 million (each based on Tidewater s public filings), the Black-Scholes value of warrants of Tidewater of approximately \$15.3 million and certain other long-term liabilities, net, selected by Tidewater s management of approximately \$27.3 million (based on Tidewater s public filings) and calculated a range of implied per share equity value for Tidewater common stock based on approximately 31.4 million shares outstanding (provided by Tidewater s management), each as of September 30, 2018. The resulting range of implied per share equity values for Tidewater common stock was \$26.95 to \$39.77.

Lazard also performed a sensitivity discounted cash flow analysis, applying the same range of terminal EBITDA multiples and discount rates, taking into account the valuation impact of incremental \$5,000 and \$2,500 day rate increases for vessels operating in the North Sea in 2019 and 2020, respectively, with no adjustments thereafter, which results in incremental EBITDA of \$16.7 million and \$8.3 million in 2019 and 2020, respectively. Again, Lazard then subtracted the net debt of Tidewater of approximately \$15.4 million, non-controlling interest of Tidewater of approximately \$2.4 million (each based on Tidewater s public filings), the Black-Scholes value of warrants of Tidewater of approximately \$15.3 million and certain other long-term liabilities, net, selected by Tidewater s management of approximately \$27.3 million (based on Tidewater s public filings) and calculated a range of implied per share equity value for Tidewater common stock based on approximately 31.4 million shares outstanding (provided by Tidewater s management), each as of September 30, 2018. The resulting range of implied per share equity values for Tidewater common stock was \$27.51 to \$40.34.

Other Analyses

The analyses and data described below were presented to the Tidewater Board for informational purposes only and did not provide the basis for the rendering of Lazard s opinion. Additionally, Lazard considered using comparable companies and precedent transactions as methodologies, but these were ultimately excluded due to current negative earnings for both Tidewater and GulfMark with limited projected earnings through 2020, ongoing distress in the peer set that makes multiples less meaningful and limited recent mergers and acquisitions transactions in the sector combined with significant differences between the current environment and periods when prior transactions occurred.

Has/Gets Analysis

Utilizing the financial information described above and estimates of operational synergies from managements of Tidewater and GulfMark, Lazard compared the standalone equity and per share values of Tidewater and GulfMark to the pro forma equity and per share values of the combined company after giving effect to the

Index to Financial Statements

business combination contemplated by the merger agreement. For purposes of this analysis, Lazard used the mid-point values derived for both Tidewater and GulfMark in the discounted cash flows cases *plus* estimated values for the present value operational synergies, *less* frictional costs.

In order to estimate the value of operational synergies, Lazard performed a discounted cash flow analysis to calculate the estimated net present value of annual incremental cost synergies of the midpoint of the \$20 million to \$34 million range in the base case and \$34 million in the sensitivity case, in each case as estimated by managements of Tidewater and GulfMark, and terminal values based on terminal multiples of 5.0x to 7.0x, with a midpoint of 6.0x. The synergy cash flows and terminal values were discounted to present value using discount rates ranging from 9.3% to 11.3%, with a midpoint of 10.3%, which were based on Lazard s judgment and analysis of an estimate of Tidewater s weighted average cost of capital. Based on the foregoing, Lazard estimated the net present value of the operational synergies at approximately \$181 million in the base case and \$228 million in the sensitivity case. For valuation purposes, Lazard assumed frictional costs of approximately \$27 million, consisting of change of control payments to management, debt make-whole payments, lease cancellation expense and estimated advisory fees of \$4 million, \$9 million, \$4 million and \$10 million, respectively.

Using the standalone discounted cash flow values for Tidewater and GulfMark from the discounted cash flow analysis base case, the pro forma ownership split was 74% Tidewater to 26% GulfMark, and the pro forma value per share was \$35.21 per share for Tidewater (a 6.3% uplift) and \$38.73 per share for GulfMark (a 29.2% uplift). Using the standalone discounted cash flow values for Tidewater and GulfMark from the discounted cash flow analysis sensitivity case, the pro forma ownership split was 74% Tidewater to 26% GulfMark, and the pro forma value per share was \$37.90 for Tidewater (a 12.5% uplift) and \$41.69 per share for GulfMark (a 19.5% uplift).

A similar analysis was completed using current equity market values based on both the respective share prices of Tidewater and GulfMark as of July 6, 2018, the trading day on which the exchange ratio was set, and a 20-day VWAP as of such date. In both exercises, Lazard included estimated values for the present value of operational synergies and frictional costs used in the base case has/gets analysis described above.

In the current market capitalization analysis, the pro forma ownership split was 74% Tidewater to 26% GulfMark, and the pro forma value per share was \$34.02 per share for Tidewater (an 11.9% uplift) and \$37.43 per share for GulfMark (an 11.9% uplift). In the 20-day VWAP analysis, the pro forma ownership split was 74% Tidewater to 26% GulfMark, and the pro forma value per share was \$33.07 for Tidewater (a 14.1% uplift) and \$36.38 per share for GulfMark (a 7.3% uplift).

Relative Asset Valuation Analysis

For reference purposes, Lazard also completed a relative asset valuation analysis and assessed the market values of the operating assets of Tidewater and GulfMark. The analysis was a vessel-by-vessel analysis that compared relative fleet valuations of both Tidewater and GulfMark in the following four ways:

Independent Fresh Start Basis utilized fresh start accounting values that supported post-bankruptcy SEC filings and other public information of each of Tidewater and GulfMark.

Adjusted GulfMark Basis analyzed implied values of different asset classes based on GulfMark s fresh start accounting values and applied to Tidewater s fleet on a comparable basis to derive an adjusted value for Tidewater.

Adjusted Tidewater Basis analyzed implied values of different asset classes based on Tidewater s fresh start accounting values and applied to GulfMark s fleet on a comparable basis to derive an adjusted value for GulfMark.

Third-Party Valuation analyzed implied values of Tidewater and GulfMark fleets based on Pareto Securities Inc. estimates of values for vessel types.

The analysis resulted in a total implied equity value for the combined company of \$1,004 million to \$1,743 million and an implied Tidewater ownership range of 74% to 79%.

Index to Financial Statements

Offshore Support Vessel Trading Comparables

Lazard reviewed publicly available financial and stock market information of Tidewater and GulfMark and the following selected publicly traded OSV companies that, given business and financial characteristics, Lazard considered generally relevant for purposes of analysis (for purposes of this section of the joint proxy statement/prospectus, the OSV selected companies):

Hornbeck Offshore Services, Inc.

SEACOR Marine Holdings Inc.

DOF ASA

Bourbon Corp.

Siem Offshore AS

Havila Shipping ASA

Eidesvik Offshore ASA

Nordic American Offshore Ltd

PACC Offshore Services Holdings Ltd.

Pacific Radiance Ltd.

Icon Offshore Bhd

Alam Maritim Resources Bhd.

Lazard reviewed, among other information, the closing stock prices of the OSV selected companies, Tidewater and GulfMark as of July 6, 2018 (the trading day on which the exchange ratio was set), as a multiple of the 52 weeks ended July 6, 2018 estimated earnings per share. Lazard also reviewed enterprise values, which reflects market value

of equity and book value of debt, based on closing stock prices as of July 6, 2018 in the case of the OSV selected companies, Tidewater and GulfMark, as a multiple of estimated EBITDA for calendar years 2019 and 2020. Financial data of the OSV selected companies were based on public filings, publicly available Wall Street research analysts estimates and other publicly available information. EBITDA estimates were not available for all companies for calendar years 2019 and 2020.

Lazard observed overall low to high enterprise value to estimated EBITDA and net debt to estimated EBITDA multiples for the calendar year 2019 of the OSV selected companies based on closing stock prices on July 6, 2018 of 7.3x to 20.9x (with a mean and median of 13.7x), and 5.7x to 25.4x (with a mean of 11.5x and a median of 9.8x), in each case, disregarding multiples over 30.0x or less than 0.0x as such multiples were not considered meaningful.

Lazard observed overall low to high enterprise value to estimated EBITDA and net debt to estimated EBITDA multiples for the calendar year 2020 of the OSV selected companies based on closing stock prices on July 6, 2018 of 5.9x to 15.7x (with a mean of 8.7x and a median of 7.4x), and 3.1x to 9.7x (with a mean and median of 5.8x).

Lazard also noted that, based on closing prices for GulfMark on July 6, 2018, the enterprise value to estimated EBITDA multiple for GulfMark for calendar year 2020 was 28.2x and the net debt to estimated EBITDA multiples for GulfMark for calendar years 2019 and 2020 were 16.2x and 3.2x, respectively. The enterprise value to estimated EBITDA multiple for GulfMark for calendar year 2019 was not meaningful.

Lazard also noted that, based on closing prices for Tidewater on July 6, 2018, the enterprise value to estimated EBITDA multiples for Tidewater for the calendar year 2019 and 2020 were 17.3x and 12.5x, respectively, and the net debt to estimated EBITDA multiples for Tidewater for calendar years 2019 and 2020 were not meaningful.

Index to Financial Statements

Multi-Year Cycle EBITDA Analysis

In addition to the above analysis of the OSV selected companies, Lazard also conducted a multi-year EBITDA multiple analysis using historical and estimated EBITDA values for the OSV selected companies. Lazard prepared a multi-year average EBITDA over the 2010 2020 (estimated) period for each OSV selected company, Tidewater and GulfMark. These averages were compared to the current book enterprise value and current market enterprise value to calculate EBITDA multiples. The current book enterprise value reflects market value of equity and book value of debt, and the current market enterprise value reflects market value of debt for available publicly traded instruments.

Lazard observed low to high estimated book enterprise value multi-year EBITDA multiples ranging from 4.8x to 10.5x (with a mean of 6.9x and a median of 6.7x). Using Wall Street research analysts estimates for EBITDA, the estimated book enterprise value multi-year EBITDA multiples of Tidewater and GulfMark were 4.4x and 6.4x, respectively. Using Tidewater s estimates for EBITDA under the base case scenario, the estimated book enterprise value multi-year EBITDA multiples of Tidewater and GulfMark were 4.6x and 7.8x, respectively.

Lazard observed low to high estimated market enterprise value multi-year EBITDA multiples ranging from 4.8x to 10.3x (with a mean of 6.6x and a median of 6.1x). Using Wall Street research analysts estimates for EBITDA, the estimated market enterprise value multi-year EBITDA multiples of Tidewater and GulfMark were 4.4x and 6.4x, respectively. Using Tidewater s estimates for EBITDA under the base case scenario, the estimated market enterprise value multi-year EBITDA with were 4.7x and 7.8x, respectively.

EV/CY+1 EBITDA Analysis

Because the industry has experienced a period of significant distress, which is a significant change from prior cycles, Lazard also analyzed historical valuation multiples of Tidewater and GulfMark to capture full-cycle average valuation levels during periods of normalized market conditions. Tidewater s enterprise value to calendar year plus one EBITDA multiple was 8.4x for the 10-year period ended February 2017, and GulfMark s enterprise value to calendar year plus one EBITDA multiple was 8.5x over the same 10-year period ended February 2017.

Miscellaneous

In connection with Lazard s services as financial advisor, Tidewater has agreed to pay Lazard an aggregate fee for such services of \$3.25 million, \$750,000 of which became payable upon the rendering of Lazard s opinion and the remainder of which is contingent upon the closing of the business combination. Tidewater also agreed to reimburse Lazard for certain expenses incurred in connection with Lazard s engagement and to indemnify Lazard and certain related persons under certain circumstances against certain liabilities that may arise from or relate to Lazard s engagement.

Lazard in the past has provided, and in the future may provide, certain investment banking services to Tidewater and certain of its affiliates, for which Lazard has received and may receive compensation, including, in the past two years, having acted as financial advisor to Tidewater in 2016 and 2017 as it executed a restructuring under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code. From November 1, 2016 through July 15, 2018, Lazard has been paid aggregate fees of approximately \$8.64 million by Tidewater for such services. Lazard has not provided any investment banking services to GulfMark and has therefore not received any compensation from GulfMark in the past two years. In addition, in the ordinary course, Lazard and its affiliates and employees may trade securities of Tidewater, GulfMark

and certain of their respective affiliates for their own accounts and for the accounts of their customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities, and may also trade and hold securities on behalf of Tidewater, GulfMark and certain of their respective affiliates. The issuance of Lazard s opinion was approved by the Opinion Committee of Lazard.

Lazard did not recommend any specific consideration to the Tidewater Board or that any given consideration constituted the only appropriate consideration for the business combination. Lazard s opinion and analyses were only one of many factors taken into consideration by the Tidewater Board in its evaluation of the business

Index to Financial Statements

combination. Consequently, the analyses described above should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the Tidewater Board or Tidewater s management with respect to the exchange ratio provided for in the business combination or as to whether the Tidewater Board would have been willing to determine that a different consideration was fair.

Lazard is an internationally recognized investment banking firm providing a full range of financial advisory and securities services. Lazard was selected to act as Tidewater s financial advisor because of its qualifications, experience and reputation in investment banking and mergers and its familiarity with Tidewater and its business.

Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the Tidewater Board and Tidewater s Financial Advisor

Tidewater does not as a matter of course make public projections as to future sales, earnings, or other results. However, the management of Tidewater has prepared the projected financial information set forth below in connection with the business combination. The accompanying projected financial information was not prepared with a view toward public disclosure or with a view toward complying with the guidelines established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants with respect to prospective financial information, but, in the view of the Tidewater s management, was prepared on a reasonable basis, reflects the best currently available estimates and judgments, and presents, to the best of Tidewater management s knowledge, the expected course of action and the expected future financial performance of Tidewater. However, this information is not fact and should not be relied upon as being necessarily indicative of future results, and readers of this joint proxy statement/prospectus are cautioned not to place undue reliance on the projected financial information.

Neither Tidewater s independent auditors, nor any other independent accountants, have compiled, examined, or performed any procedures with respect to the projected financial information contained herein, nor have they expressed any opinion or any other form of assurance on such information or its achievability, and assume no responsibility for, and disclaim any association with, the projected financial information.

In connection with its evaluation of the business combination, Tidewater management prepared and provided to the Tidewater Board and Lazard certain non-public internal financial projections regarding Tidewater s anticipated future operations, as well as estimated synergies arising in connection with the business combination. In addition, Tidewater management prepared and provided to the Tidewater Board and Lazard certain non-public internal financial projections for GulfMark, which were derived from forecasts for GulfMark that GulfMark prepared and provided to Tidewater management in connection with Tidewater s evaluation of the business combination, as adjusted by Tidewater management. A summary of these financial projections and estimated synergies is included below to give Tidewater stockholders and GulfMark stockholders access to certain non-public information that was considered by the Tidewater Board for purposes of evaluating the business combination.

Although presented with numerical specificity, the projections and estimated synergies were prepared in the context of numerous variables, estimates and assumptions that are inherently uncertain and may be beyond the control of Tidewater, and which may prove not to have been, or to no longer be, accurate. The projections and the estimated synergies are subject to many risks and uncertainties. Important factors that may affect actual results and cause actual results to differ materially from these projections and synergies include, but are not limited to, risks and uncertainties relating to Tidewater and GulfMark respective business (including their ability to achieve strategic goals, objectives and targets over the applicable periods), industry performance, the regulatory environment, general business and economic conditions, market and financial conditions, various risks set forth in Tidewater s reports filed with the SEC, and other factors described or referenced under *Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements*

beginning on page 56. The projections and synergies also reflect assumptions that are subject to change and are susceptible to multiple interpretations and periodic revisions based on actual results, revised prospects for Tidewater and GulfMark respective business, changes in general business or economic conditions, or any other transaction or event that has occurred or that may occur and that was not anticipated at the time the projections and estimated synergies were prepared. In addition, other

Index to Financial Statements

than with respect to the estimated synergies discussed below, the projections do not take into account any of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers and associated expenses, or Tidewater's and GulfMark's compliance with their respective covenants under the merger agreement. Further, the projections and estimated synergies do not take into account any circumstances, transactions or events occurring after the date they were prepared. Accordingly, actual results will likely differ, and may differ materially, from those contained in the projections and synergies. There can be no assurance that these projections and synergies will be realized or that future financial results of Tidewater or GulfMark will not materially vary from these projections and estimated synergies.

The inclusion of a summary of the projections in this joint proxy statement/prospectus should not be regarded as an indication that any of Tidewater, GulfMark or their respective affiliates, officers, directors or other representatives consider the projections to be necessarily predictive of actual future events, and the projections should not be relied upon as such. None of Tidewater, GulfMark or their respective affiliates, officers, directors or other representatives can give any stockholder of Tidewater, stockholder of GulfMark or other person any assurance that actual results will not differ materially from the projections and estimated synergies, and, except as otherwise required by law, none of them undertakes any obligation to update or otherwise revise or reconcile the projections or synergies to reflect circumstances existing after the date the projections and synergies were generated or to reflect the occurrence of future events, even in the event that any or all of the assumptions and estimates underlying the projections or synergies are shown to be in error.

No one has made or makes any representation to any stockholder or anyone else regarding, nor assumes any responsibility for the validity, reasonableness, accuracy or completeness of, the information included in the projections and estimated synergies set forth below. Readers of this joint proxy statement/prospectus are cautioned not to rely on the projections and estimated synergies. Tidewater has not updated and, except as otherwise required by law, does not intend to update or otherwise revise the projections, even in the short term, to reflect circumstances existing after the date when made or to reflect the occurrence of future events, including the business combination. Further, the projections and estimated synergies do not take into account the effect of any failure of the business combination to occur and should not be viewed as accurate or continuing in that context.

A summary of these financial projections and synergies is included solely to give Tidewater stockholders and GulfMark stockholders access to the information that was made available to the Tidewater Board and Lazard, as described below, and is not included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus in order to influence your decision whether to vote for or against the proposal to issue shares of Tidewater common stock or, if you are a GulfMark stockholder, your decision to vote to adopt the merger agreement. The inclusion of this information should not be regarded as an indication that the Tidewater Board, its advisors or any other person considered, or now considers, it to be material or to be a reliable prediction of actual future results. Tidewater management s internal financial projections upon which the Tidewater projections (as defined below) and the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections (as defined below) were based, as well as the estimated synergies that may result from the business combination, are subjective in many respects. There can be no assurance that these projections or estimated synergies will be realized or that actual results will not be significantly higher or lower than forecasted. The projections included herein cover multiple years, and such information by its nature becomes subject to greater uncertainty with each successive year. The financial projections and summary information should be evaluated, if at all, in conjunction with the historical financial statements and other information, with respect to Tidewater, included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and with respect to GulfMark, as contained in GulfMark s public filings with the SEC.

Summary of Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the Tidewater Board and Tidewater s Financial Advisor

Table of Contents

As part of its evaluation of the business combination, Tidewater management prepared the unaudited financial projections regarding Tidewater s future operations for Tidewater s fiscal years ending 2018 through 2022 that are summarized below, which projections are referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as the Tidewater projections. In addition, GulfMark management provided certain unaudited financial projections to Tidewater s management regarding GulfMark s future operations for GulfMark s fiscal years ending 2018 through 2020 that

Index to Financial Statements

are summarized below, which projections are referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as the GulfMark-prepared GulfMark projections. As part of its evaluation of the business combination, Tidewater s management prepared its own financial projections, based on the GulfMark-prepared GulfMark projections, regarding GulfMark s future operations for the fiscal years ending 2018 through 2022 that are summarized below, which projections are referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections. In preparing the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections, Tidewater s management made certain adjustments to the GulfMark-prepared GulfMark projections. These adjustments were primarily related to: operating costs assumptions through the forecast period (reflecting additional annual crew costs due to expected outcome of pending collective bargaining agreement negotiations in the United Kingdom); changes in unlevered free cash flow estimates primarily driven by reduction in estimated GulfMark cash taxes throughout the forecast period; long-term tax liabilities (upward adjustment of \$8 million and \$9.28 million as of March 31, 2018 and September 30, 2018, respectively, to reflect potential additional tax liabilities); necessary annual capital expenditures in 2022 and beyond to maintain a competitive average fleet age (from \$25 million to \$19 million and \$75 million to \$81 million for Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively); the average age of the vessels; terminal value assumptions; and growth projections. In preparing the projections, Tidewater management used both base case projections and sensitivity case projections, assuming an accelerated recovery in North Sea, higher synergies and the abilities of the combined business to dispose of certain vessels. Both the Tidewater projections and the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections (each prepared under the base case projections and sensitivity case projections), which are collectively referred to as the forecasts under The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor beginning on page 89 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, were provided to the Tidewater Board for use in its evaluation of the business combination and, in connection therewith, also provided to Lazard in connection with Lazard s fairness opinion.

The following tables present a summary of the Tidewater projections, the GulfMark-prepared GulfMark projections, and the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections:

		2018E	2019E	2020E	2021E	2022E			
Revenue Base		\$ 390.2	\$ 395.3	\$ 469.1	\$ 656.4	\$ 846.3			
Revenue Sensitivity		\$ 390.2	\$412.0	\$ 477.4	\$ 656.4	\$ 846.3			
EBITDA Base		\$ 56.4	\$ 57.5	\$ 79.5	\$ 211.2	\$ 321.5			
EBITDA Sensitivity		\$ 56.4	\$ 74.1	\$ 87.8	\$ 211.2	\$ 321.5			
Unlevered Free Cash Flow	Base	\$ 14.3	\$ (21.5)	\$ (42.2)	\$ 71.3	\$ 198.3			
Unlevered Free Cash Flow	Sensitivity	\$ 14.3	\$ (8.3)	\$ (35.7)	\$ 71.3	\$ 198.3			
Operating Statistics									
Average Active Vessels		127	129	140	150	156			
Active Utilization		82.9%	83.3%	83.7%	84.1%	84.3%			
Average Daily Rate		\$10,034	\$9,971	\$10,797	\$14,137	\$17,491			
Summany of the CulfMont, prepared CulfMont, presidentions (in millions)									

Summary of the Tidewater Projections (in millions)

Summary of the GulfMark-prepared GulfMark projections (in millions)

Revenue Base	\$ 107.9	\$ 148.7	\$ 226.3
EBITDA Base	\$ 7.8	\$ 24.7	\$ 79.6
Operating Statistics			
Average Active Vessels	40	45	51
Active Utilization	74.9%	78.2%	81.8%
Average Daily Rate	\$ 9,860	\$11,548	\$ 14,810

Index to Financial Statements

Summary of the Tidewater-Prepared GulfMark Projections (in millions)

			2018E	2019E	2020E	2021E	2022E
Revenue	Base		\$109.5	\$121.4	\$144.5	\$206.6	\$270.7
Revenue	Sensitivity		\$109.5	\$144.1	156.0	206.6	270.7
EBITDA	Base		\$ (1.1)	\$ 2.9	\$ 14.8	\$ 63.5	\$105.7
EBITDA	Sensitivity		\$ (1.1)	\$ 25.6	26.2	63.5	105.7
Unlevered	Free Cash Flow	Base	\$ 1.6	\$ (29.2)	\$ (0.5)	\$ 29.1	\$ 61.6
Unlevered	Free Cash Flow	Sensitivity	\$ 21.1	\$ (6.5)	\$ 10.9	\$ 29.1	\$ 61.6

In preparing or approving the Tidewater projections and the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections, Tidewater s management made certain assumptions about Tidewater s and GulfMark s respective industries and abilities to execute on their respective business plans. In particular, Tidewater s management made assumptions about the timing of the recovery of the market in North Sea, the ability of the combined business to realize certain synergies and the ability of the combined business to dispose of certain aged vessels.

In addition to the Tidewater projections and the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections, Tidewater management also prepared projections of the unlevered free cash flow for each of Tidewater and GulfMark (both under the base case assumptions and the sensitivity case assumptions) and provided these projections to the Tidewater Board and to Lazard for use in its financial analyses of the transaction. The following table represents a summary of such projections:

Unlevered Free Cash Flow Tidewater (in millions)

		4Q 2	2018E	2019E	2020E	2021E	2022E
Unlevered Free Cash Flow	Base Case	\$	10.9	\$(21.5)	\$ (42.2)	\$ 71.3	\$198.3
Unlevered Free Cash Flow	Sensitivity Case	\$	10.9	\$ (8.3)	\$(35.7)	\$ 71.3	\$198.3
	Unlevered Free Cash Flow	GulfMark (in millions))		

		4Q	2018E	2019E	2020E	2021E	2022E
Unlevered Free Cash Flow	Base Case	\$	3.4	\$(29.2)	\$ (0.5)	\$ 29.1	\$ 61.6
Unlevered Free Cash Flow	Sensitivity Case	\$	22.9	\$ (6.5)	\$ 10.9	\$ 29.1	\$ 61.6

Tidewater management also prepared an analysis of the potential synergies that the combined business could realize by the end of the fourth quarter of 2019 and provided these estimates to the Tidewater Board and to Lazard for use in its financial analyses. These estimates are referred to as the synergies under *The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 89 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and are summarized in the following table:

Synergies Tidewater/GulfMark (in thousands)

Full Year 2018E SG&A

				Run-Rate	Pro Forma
	Tidewater	GulfMark	Combined	Synergies	Combined
Corporate SG&A	\$ 40,701	\$ 15,597	\$ 56,297	\$ (12,727)	\$ 43,571
Other SG&A	\$ 51,209	\$ 14,376	\$ 65,584	\$ (6,855)	\$ 58,729
Total SG&A	\$ 91,910	\$ 29,972	\$ 121,882	\$ (19,582)	\$ 102,300

In addition to the synergies listed above, additional annual synergies of approximately \$14 million have been identified. These additional synergies are related to consolidation of purchasing, consolidation or streamlining of information technology and other business processes and systems and possible redeployment of underutilized GulfMark vessels to other areas in which Tidewater, but not GulfMark, currently operates.

¹ Unlevered Free Cash Flow is calculated as net operating profit after taxes plus depreciation and amortization, stock-based compensation and asset sale proceeds, less increases in working capital, capital expenditures and cash paid for deferred dry docking and survey.

Index to Financial Statements

Based on these synergies, Tidewater s management estimated that the combined business would realize approximately \$20-34 million (midpoint of \$27 million) of annual synergies by the end of the fourth quarter of 2019 (which were utilized by Lazard and are referred to as the Achieved Synergies under *The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 89 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus).

See *Risk Factors Even if Tidewater and GulfMark consummate the business combination, Tidewater may fail to realize all of the anticipated benefits of the proposed business combination* beginning on page 37 of this joint proxy statement/prospectus for further information regarding the uncertainties associated with realizing synergies in connection with the business combination.

Recommendation of the GulfMark Board and Reasons for the Business Combination

The GulfMark Board unanimously recommends that the GulfMark stockholders vote **FOR** the GulfMark merger proposal.

The GulfMark Board, with the advice and assistance of its financial and legal advisors and GulfMark management, reviewed, evaluated and considered, and, at a meeting held on July 15, 2018, unanimously approved the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

In reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement, the mergers and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and to recommend that GulfMark stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement, the GulfMark Board consulted extensively with its financial and legal advisors. After such consultation, the GulfMark Board unanimously determined the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement to be advisable and in the best interests of GulfMark and its stockholders.

The GulfMark Board s decision to approve the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated thereby and to recommend that GulfMark stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement was based on a number of factors, including the following (which are not necessarily presented in order of relative importance):

that the merger consideration would be paid in Tidewater common stock, which would give GulfMark stockholders the opportunity to participate in any future earnings and growth of the combined company and future appreciation in the value of Tidewater common stock following the business combination should they decide to retain the Tidewater common stock they would receive in the business combination;

that GulfMark stockholders would own approximately 26% of the combined company on a pro forma basis;

the GulfMark Board s familiarity with, and understanding of, GulfMark s business, assets, financial condition, results of operations, current business strategy and prospects;

the belief that a combination with Tidewater will enhance liquidity for GulfMark stockholders as a result of holding stock in the combined company with a larger market capitalization, a larger ownership base, and

expanded analyst coverage;

that the exchange ratio represents a fixed number of shares of Tidewater common stock, which affords the GulfMark stockholders the opportunity to benefit from any increase in the trading price of Tidewater common stock between the announcement and completion of the business combination;

the GulfMark Board s belief that the terms of the merger agreement would not preclude or deter a willing and financially capable third party, were one to exist, from making a superior offer following the announcement of the merger agreement;

GulfMark stockholders are expected to benefit from synergies and growth from the transaction, considering factors including Tidewater s business, assets, financial condition, results of operations,

Index to Financial Statements

business plan and prospects, the size and scale of the combined company, expected improved vessel utilization and the expected pro forma effect of the business combination on the combined company;

the expectation that the business combination with Tidewater will create the industry s largest fleet and the broadest global operating footprint in the OSV sector, with a superior ability to support customers across geo-markets and water depths, and the ability to better capitalize on an eventual OSV market recovery;

the expectation that the financial strength and operating footprint of the combined company will position it to sustain through-cycle market leadership;

the potential for other industry consolidation without GulfMark, and the relative impact thereof on GulfMark;

the expectation that the business combination would result in cost synergies of approximately \$20 million, \$30 million and \$30 million in 2019, 2020 and 2021, respectively;

that, following the completion of the business combination, three members of the current GulfMark Board will be added to the Tidewater Board;

the expectation that, following the business combination, the combined company will be well-positioned to capitalize on organic growth opportunities and to pursue additional acquisitions;

the expectation that, following the business combination, larger cash flows and greater diversification of the combined company may also provide access to capital on more attractive terms;

the financial analyses presented by Evercore to the GulfMark Board and the opinion of Evercore delivered to the GulfMark Board, as of July 15, 2018, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications, limitations and other matters set forth in Evercore s written opinion, that the exchange ratio to be paid to GulfMark stockholders (other than holders of excluded shares) pursuant to the merger agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to such stockholders. See the section entitled *The Business Combination Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 104. The full text of the written opinion of Evercore is attached as Annex D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus;

the risk that pursuing other potential strategic alternatives, including continuing to operate on a standalone basis, could have resulted in the loss of an opportunity to consummate a transaction with Tidewater, as well as the financial and operating risks associated with continuing on a standalone basis and the impact of the Jones Act on pursuing other potential strategic alternatives; the belief that due to the lack of financing available in the industry, consolidation would likely be completed through all-stock transactions, with private equity playing a limited role;

that GulfMark expects that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the business combination will be treated as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code and that it is a condition to GulfMark s obligation to complete the business combination that GulfMark receive a written opinion of Gibson or Weil substantially to the effect that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the merger will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code;

the review by the GulfMark Board with its legal and financial advisors of the structure of the business combination and the financial and other terms of the merger agreement, including the parties representations, warranties and covenants, the conditions to their respective obligations and the termination provisions, as well as the likelihood of consummation of the business combination and the GulfMark Board s evaluation of the likely time period necessary to close the business combination. The GulfMark Board also considered the following specific aspects of the merger agreement:

the GulfMark Board s belief that the terms of the merger agreement, including GulfMark s representations, warranties and covenants and the conditions to each party s obligations, are reasonable and consistent with applicable market practice;

Index to Financial Statements

the nature of the closing conditions included in the merger agreement, including the market, industry-related and other exceptions to the events that would constitute a material adverse effect on either Tidewater or GulfMark for purposes of the merger agreement, as well as the likelihood of satisfaction of all conditions to the consummation of the business combination;

that the merger agreement provides that, under certain circumstances, and subject to certain conditions, GulfMark is permitted to furnish information to and conduct negotiations with a third party in connection with an unsolicited proposal for a business combination or acquisition of GulfMark that could reasonably be expected to result in a superior offer;

that the GulfMark Board, subject to certain conditions, has the right to withdraw its recommendation to GulfMark stockholders that they adopt the merger agreement;

that the GulfMark Board believed that the \$13 million termination fee payable by GulfMark under certain circumstances is consistent with market practice and would not preclude or deter a willing and financially capable third party, were one to exist, from making a superior offer following the announcement of the transaction with Tidewater; and

that, in certain instances, if the merger agreement is terminated, Tidewater could be required to pay GulfMark a termination fee of \$35 million.

In the course of its deliberations, the GulfMark Board also considered a variety of risks, uncertainties and other potentially countervailing factors, including the following (which are not necessarily presented in order of relative importance):

the risks and costs to GulfMark if the business combination is delayed or does not occur at all, including the potential negative impact on GulfMark s ability to retain key employees, the diversion of GulfMark management and employee attention and the potential disruptive effects on GulfMark s day-to-day operations and GulfMark s relationships with third parties, including its customers and suppliers;

that GulfMark s stockholders may not approve the GulfMark merger proposal or that Tidewater s stockholders may not approve the Tidewater issuance proposal;

the transaction costs to be incurred in connection with the business combination;

that the merger agreement contains restrictions on the conduct of GulfMark s business prior to the completion of the business combination, including the requirement that GulfMark conduct its business only in the ordinary course, subject to specific exceptions, which could delay or prevent GulfMark from undertaking

business opportunities that may arise pending the completion of the business combination;

that the merger agreement imposes limitations on GulfMark s ability to solicit alternative transactions prior to closing and its ability to terminate the merger agreement, including a requirement that GulfMark pay a \$13 million termination fee in the circumstances described in *The Merger Agreement Termination Termination Fee Payable by GulfMark* beginning on page 153;

the fact that the exchange ratio included in the merger agreement provides for a fixed number of shares of Tidewater common stock, meaning GulfMark stockholders cannot be sure at the time they vote on the business combination of the market value of the merger consideration they will receive, and the possibility that GulfMark stockholders could be adversely affected by a decrease in the market price of Tidewater common stock before the closing of the business combination;

the fact that prior to commencing discussions with Tidewater, GulfMark had commenced cost savings initiatives that were expected to result in annual savings of \$12.2 million in 2018;

the possibility that Tidewater will not realize all of the anticipated strategic and other benefits of the business combination, including as a result of the challenges of combining the businesses, operations and workforces of Tidewater and GulfMark, and the risk that expected synergies may not be realized or will cost more to achieve than anticipated; and

Index to Financial Statements

various other risks described in the section entitled *Risk Factors* beginning on page 29. The GulfMark Board considered all of these factors as a whole and unanimously concluded that these factors supported a determination that the business combination was advisable and in the best interests of GulfMark and its stockholders. The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the GulfMark Board is not exhaustive. In view of the wide variety of factors considered by the GulfMark Board in connection with its evaluation of the business combination and the complexity of these matters, the GulfMark Board did not consider it practical to, nor did it attempt to, quantify, rank or otherwise assign relative weights to the specific factors that it considered in reaching its decision. In considering the factors described above and any other factors, individual members of the GulfMark Board may have viewed factors differently or given different weight or merit to different factors.

In considering the recommendation of the GulfMark Board that the GulfMark stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement, GulfMark stockholders should be aware that the directors and executive officers of GulfMark may have certain interests in the business combination that may be different from, or in addition to, the interests of GulfMark stockholders generally. The GulfMark Board was aware of these interests and considered them when approving the merger agreement and recommending that GulfMark stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. See the section entitled *The Business Combination Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination* beginning on page 118.

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the GulfMark Board is forward-looking in nature. This information should be read in light of the factors described in the section entitled *Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements* beginning on page 56.

Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor

GulfMark engaged Evercore to act as its financial advisor in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. As part of that engagement, the GulfMark Board requested that Evercore pass upon the fairness of the exchange ratio, from a financial point of view, to the holders of GulfMark common stock that are entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger. On July 15, 2018, Evercore delivered to the GulfMark Board its written opinion dated the same date, that, as of the date thereof, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, procedures, factors, qualifications, limitations and other matters set forth in Evercore s written opinion, the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of GulfMark common stock that are entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger.

The full text of Evercore s written opinion, dated July 15, 2018, which sets forth, among other things, the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the scope of review undertaken by Evercore in delivering its opinion, is attached as Annex D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated herein by reference in its entirety. Evercore s opinion does not constitute a recommendation to the GulfMark Board or to any other persons in respect of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including as to how any holder of GulfMark common stock should vote or act with respect to the GulfMark merger proposal or any other matter. GulfMark encourages you to read Evercore s opinion carefully and in its entirety.

Evercore s opinion was provided for the information and benefit of the GulfMark Board and was delivered to the GulfMark Board in connection with its evaluation of whether the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement is fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of GulfMark common stock that are entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger, and did not address any other aspects or implications of

the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Evercore has consented to the inclusion of this summary in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the attachment of the full text of its opinion as Annex D. Evercore has also consented to the use of this summary and the attached full text of its opinion in connection with soliciting any stockholder votes required to approve the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Index to Financial Statements

Evercore s opinion necessarily was based upon information made available to Evercore as of July 15, 2018 and financial, economic, market and other conditions as they existed and could be evaluated on that date. Evercore has no obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion based on subsequent developments. Evercore s opinion did not express any opinion as to the price at which the shares of GulfMark or Tidewater will trade at any time.

The following is a summary of Evercore s opinion. GulfMark encourages you to read carefully, in its entirety, the text of Evercore s opinion, which is attached as Annex D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

In connection with rendering its opinion, Evercore, among other things:

- (i) reviewed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to GulfMark that Evercore deemed to be relevant, including filings with the SEC and publicly available research analysts estimates;
- (ii) reviewed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to Tidewater that Evercore deemed to be relevant, including filings with the SEC and publicly available research analysts estimates;
- (iii) reviewed certain non-public historical and projected financial and operating data relating to GulfMark prepared by GulfMark and furnished to Evercore by management of GulfMark;
- (iv) reviewed certain projected financial and operating data relating to Tidewater prepared by GulfMark and furnished to Evercore by management of GulfMark;
- (v) reviewed certain non-public historical and projected financial and operating data relating to Tidewater prepared by Tidewater and furnished to Evercore by management of GulfMark;
- (vi) discussed past and current operations, financial and operational projections and current financial condition of GulfMark and Tidewater with management of GulfMark (including their views on the risks and uncertainties of achieving those projections), and the projected synergies and strategic, financial, operational and other benefits anticipated by the business combination;
- (vii) reviewed the reported prices and the historical trading activity of GulfMark and Tidewater;
- (viii)compared the financial performance of GulfMark and Tidewater with equity market trading multiples of certain other publicly-traded companies that Evercore deemed relevant;

- (ix) compared the relative contributions by each of GulfMark and Tidewater of certain financial and operational metrics Evercore deemed relevant to the relative ownership as implied by the exchange ratio;
- (x) reviewed a draft version of the merger agreement by and between GulfMark and Tidewater, dated July 14, 2018; and
- (xi) performed such other analyses and examinations, reviewed such other information and considered such other factors that Evercore deemed appropriate for purposes of providing its opinion.

For purposes of its analysis and opinion, Evercore assumed and relied upon, without undertaking any independent verification of, the accuracy and completeness of all of the information publicly available, and all of the information supplied or otherwise made available to, discussed with, or reviewed by Evercore, and Evercore assumes no liability therefor.

With respect to the projected financial data prepared by GulfMark management referred to above relating to GulfMark (the GulfMark projections), and to Tidewater (the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections), Evercore assumed that that data had been reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best then currently available estimates and the good faith judgments of the management of GulfMark as to the future competitive, operating and regulatory environments and related financial performance of GulfMark and Tidewater under the assumptions reflected in that projected financial data. Evercore expressed no view as to any projected financial

Index to Financial Statements

data relating to GulfMark or Tidewater or the assumptions on which they are based. With respect to the unaudited pro forma synergy estimates for the combined company referred to above, Evercore relied, at the direction of GulfMark, without independent verification, upon the assessments of management of GulfMark as to any of those expected synergies. Evercore assumed that GulfMark s assessment as to the amount of those expected synergies is reasonable. However, Evercore did not incorporate any of those expected synergies into the financial analyses described in this section. For a further description of the projected financial data, see *The Business Combination Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 114.

For purposes of delivering its opinion, Evercore assumed that the final versions of all documents reviewed by Evercore in draft form, including the merger agreement, would conform in all material respects to the drafts reviewed by Evercore, that the representations and warranties of each party contained in the merger agreement were true and correct, that each party would perform all of the covenants and agreements required to be performed by it under the merger agreement and that all conditions to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement would be satisfied without material waiver or modification thereof. Evercore also assumed that any modification to the structure of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement would not vary in any respect material to Evercore s analysis. Evercore further assumed that all governmental, regulatory or other consents, approvals or releases necessary for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement would have an adverse effect on GulfMark or Tidewater or the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or materially reduce the benefits of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or materially

Evercore did not make or assume any responsibility for making any independent valuation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of GulfMark or Tidewater, nor was Evercore furnished with any appraisals. Furthermore, Evercore did not evaluate the solvency or fair value of GulfMark or Tidewater or any subsidiary thereof under any state or federal laws relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or similar matters. Evercore s opinion was necessarily based upon financial, economic, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to Evercore as of, July 15, 2018. It should be understood that developments subsequent to July 15, 2018 may have affected or may affect the opinion and that Evercore does not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion.

Evercore was not asked to pass upon, and expressed no opinion with respect to, any matter other than the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the exchange ratio to the holders of GulfMark common stock that are entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger. Evercore did not express any view on, and its opinion did not address, the fairness, financial or otherwise, of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement to, or any consideration received in connection therewith by, the holders of any other securities, creditors or other constituencies of GulfMark, nor as to the amount or nature of any compensation to be paid or payable to any of the officers, directors or employees of GulfMark, or any class of such persons, whether in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or otherwise. Evercore expressed no opinion as to the price at which the GulfMark common stock or the Tidewater common stock would trade at any time, including as to what the actual value of the Tidewater common stock would be when issued in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Evercore s opinion did not address the relative merits of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement as compared to other business or financial strategies or opportunities that might be available to GulfMark, nor did it address the underlying business decision of GulfMark to engage in the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. With respect to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Evercore did not recommend any

specific exchange ratio to the GulfMark Board or GulfMark management or that any specific exchange ratio constituted the only appropriate exchange ratio in the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement for the holders of GulfMark common stock.

Evercore s letter did not constitute a recommendation to the GulfMark Board or to any other persons in respect of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including as to how any holder of GulfMark common

Index to Financial Statements

stock or Tidewater common stock should vote or act in respect of the GulfMark merger proposal or any other matter. Evercore is not a legal, regulatory, accounting or tax expert and assumed the accuracy and completeness of assessments by GulfMark and its advisors with respect to legal, regulatory, accounting and tax matters.

Evercore s opinion was only one of many factors considered by the GulfMark Board in its evaluation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the GulfMark Board with respect to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement.

Summary of Material Financial Analyses

The following is a brief summary of the material financial and comparative analyses that Evercore deemed to be appropriate for this type of transaction and that were reviewed with the GulfMark Board in connection with delivering Evercore s opinion:

Discounted Cash Flow Analyses; and

Selected Publicly Traded Companies Analyses.

In addition to the analyses described above, Evercore also analyzed and reviewed: (i) publicly available share price targets of research analysts estimates known to Evercore as of July 15, 2018 (using only research analyst price targets that had been refreshed since April 1, 2018), (ii) the historical trading prices of GulfMark common stock and Tidewater common stock during the period from November 17, 2017 (the first unaffected trading day following GulfMark s emergence from bankruptcy) until July 13, 2018 and (iii) the respective financial and operating contribution of GulfMark and Tidewater to the combined company.

The summary of Evercore s financial analyses described below is not a complete description of the analyses underlying its opinion. The preparation of a financial opinion is a complex analytical process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analyses and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances and, therefore, is not readily susceptible to summary description.

The summary of the analyses and reviews provided below includes information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand Evercore s analyses and reviews, the tables must be read together with the full text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of Evercore s analyses and reviews. Considering the data in the tables below without considering the full description of the analyses and reviews, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses and reviews, could create a misleading or incomplete view of Evercore s analyses and reviews.

To the extent that any of the quantitative data used in Evercore s financial analyses or described in this summary thereof is based on market data, it is based on market data as it existed on or before July 15, 2018 and is not necessarily indicative of current market conditions.

Discounted Cash Flow Analyses

GulfMark

Evercore performed a discounted cash flow analysis of GulfMark to calculate the estimated present value as of June 30, 2018 of the standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that GulfMark was projected to generate from July 1, 2018 through December 31, 2022, in each case, based on the GulfMark projections assuming an effective tax rate of 21.0%, as provided by the management of GulfMark. Evercore calculated a terminal value for GulfMark by applying a range of perpetuity growth rates, based on its professional judgment given the nature of GulfMark and its business and the industries in which it operates, from 2.0% to 4.0%, to the projected standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows of GulfMark in the terminal year. Evercore also calculated a terminal value for GulfMark by applying a range of EBITDA exit multiples, based on its professional judgment given the nature of GulfMark and its business and the industries in which it operates, from 6.0x to 8.0x, to the

Index to Financial Statements

projected standalone EBITDA of GulfMark in the terminal year. The cash flows and the terminal value were then discounted to present value using a discount rate of 12.0% to 14.0%, based on an estimate of GulfMark s weighted average cost of capital calculated using the capital asset pricing model, to derive a range of implied enterprise values (EVs) for GulfMark. A range of implied equity values for GulfMark was then calculated by reducing the range of implied EVs by the amount of GulfMark s projected corporate adjustments (calculated as debt less cash and cash equivalents). With respect to the perpetuity growth terminal value methodology, Evercore s analysis indicated an implied per share equity value reference range for GulfMark on a standalone basis of approximately \$28.95 to \$44.77. With respect to the EBITDA exit multiple methodology, Evercore s analysis indicated an implied per share equity value reference range for GulfMark on a standalone basis of approximately \$28.95 to \$44.77.

Tidewater

Evercore performed a discounted cash flow analysis of Tidewater to calculate the estimated present value as of June 30, 2018 of the standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows that Tidewater was projected to generate from July 1, 2018 through December 31, 2022, in each case, based on the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections assuming an effective tax rate of 21%, as provided by the management of GulfMark. Evercore calculated a terminal value for Tidewater by applying a perpetuity growth rate, based on its professional judgment given the nature of Tidewater and its business and the industries in which it operates, of 2.0% to 4.0%, to the projected standalone unlevered, after-tax free cash flows of Tidewater in the terminal year. Evercore also calculated a terminal value for Tidewater by applying a range of EBITDA exit multiples, based on its professional judgment given the nature of Tidewater and its business and the industries in which it operates, from 6.0x to 8.0x, to the projected standalone EBITDA of Tidewater in the terminal year. The cash flows and the terminal value were then discounted to present value using a discount rate of 11.5% to 13.5%, based on an estimate of Tidewater s weighted average cost of capital calculated using the capital asset pricing model, to derive a range of implied EVs for Tidewater. A range of implied equity values for Tidewater was then calculated by adjusting the range of implied EVs by the amount of Tidewater s projected corporate adjustments (calculated as debt plus minority interest plus unfunded pension and post-retirement health care and life insurance benefits, less cash and cash equivalents). With respect to the perpetuity growth terminal value methodology, Evercore s analysis indicated an implied per share equity value reference range for Tidewater on a standalone basis of approximately \$28.14 to \$43.05. With respect to the EBITDA exit multiple methodology, Evercore s analysis indicated an implied per share equity value reference range for Tidewater on a standalone basis of approximately \$33.50 to \$49.42.

Implied Exchange Ratio

Evercore calculated an implied exchange ratio reference range by first dividing the low end of the implied per share equity value reference range for GulfMark by the mid-point of the implied per share equity value reference range for Tidewater indicated by the discounted cash flow analyses. Evercore then divided the high end of the implied per share equity value reference range for GulfMark by that same Tidewater mid-point. The Tidewater mid-point was \$41.46 per share using the EBITDA exit multiple and \$35.73 per share using the perpetuity growth terminal value. With respect to the perpetuity growth terminal value methodology, this analysis indicated that the implied exchange ratio in the business combination ranged from 0.810 to 1.253. With respect to the EBITDA exit multiple methodology, this analysis indicated that the implied exchange ratio in the business combination ranged from 0.794 to 1.080. The exchange ratio for the business combination is 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock.

Selected Publicly Traded Companies Analyses

Table of Contents

In performing the selected publicly traded companies analyses of GulfMark and Tidewater (the selected publicly traded companies), Evercore reviewed publicly available financial and market information for both companies and the selected public companies listed in the table below. There are few public companies that have a business mix similar to GulfMark s or Tidewater s. Evercore, based on its professional judgment and

Index to Financial Statements

experience, deemed these companies most relevant to consider in relation to GulfMark and Tidewater, respectively, because they are public companies with operations that, for purposes of these analyses, Evercore considered similar to the operations of GulfMark and Tidewater. For comparable companies used for the selected publicly traded companies, Evercore considered public companies with comparable lines of businesses operating in the offshore supply vessel and transportation services sector and that had adequate research coverage from Wall Street research analysts and an EV greater than \$500 million.

Evercore reviewed, among other things, the EV of each of the Selected Publicly Traded Companies as a multiple of estimated EBITDA and revenue for calendar years 2018 through 2020. Because of the severe oil and gas market downturn that began in late 2014, the offshore oil and gas sector, including offshore supply vessel service companies such as GulfMark and Tidewater, experienced a sharp and prolonged decline in business activity and associated revenues. As such, a number of offshore supply vessel businesses, including both GulfMark and Tidewater, completed or have entered into comprehensive Chapter 11 restructurings. The offshore oil and gas sector, including offshore supply vessel services companies such as GulfMark and Tidewater, continues to be challenged and is not expected to fully recover from the prolonged market downturn until approximately 2020, according to Wall Street research. As such and based on its experience with this industry, Evercore exercised its professional judgment and emphasized 2020 trading multiples in determining the selected enterprise value range based on the selected publicly traded companies analyses for GulfMark and Tidewater.

EV was calculated for purposes of these analyses as equity value (based on the per share closing price of each selected publicly traded company on July 13, 2018, the last trading day prior to the delivery of Evercore s opinion), multiplied by the fully diluted number of the respective company s outstanding equity securities on that date, plus debt, plus minority interest, less cash and cash equivalents (as set forth in the most recent publicly available balance sheet of that company). The financial data of the Selected Publicly Traded Companies used by Evercore for this analysis were based on consensus estimates from FactSet Research Systems Inc. (FactSet). Evercore also considered for purposes of its analyses (i) in the case of GulfMark, FactSet consensus estimates and the GulfMark projections and (ii) in the case of Tidewater, FactSet consensus estimates and the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections. The multiples for each of the selected publicly traded companies and comparison metrics for each of GulfMark and Tidewater are set forth in the tables below.

Company	Equity		EV	/ Reve	nue	EV/	Gross P	Profit	EV	/ EBIT	DA
	Value	EV	2018E	2019E	2020E	2018E	2019E	2020E	2018E	2019E	2020E
					(doll	ars in m	illions)				
Bourbon Corp.	\$405	\$2,082	2.3x	2.1x	1.8x	3.7x	3.3x	2.6x	20.7x	15.1x	8.9x
DOF ASA	287	2,630	2.9x	2.7x	2.4x	NM	NM	NM	9.3x	7.5x	6.7x
Hornbeck Offshore Service,											
Inc.	194	1,142	5.2x	3.7x	2.6x	18.1x	9.5x	5.6x	NM	15.4x	6.2x
SEACOR Marine Holdings											
Inc.	470	770	3.5x	2.8x	2.5x	14.3x	8.9x	NM	NM	27.0x	12.2x
Solstad Farstad ASA	211	3,526	5.4x	4.5x	3.6x	NM	NM	NM	22.0x	13.5x	8.9x
Mean			3.9x	3.1x	2.6x	12.0x	7.2x	4.1x	17.4x	15.7x	8.6x
Median			3.5x	2.8x	2.5x	14.3x	8.9x	4.1x	20.7x	15.1x	8.9x
GulfMark Consensus	\$ 337	\$ 384	3.2x	2.4x	1.5x	NM	NM	NM	NM	12.1 x	4.3 x
Tidewater Consensus	962	1,010	2.3x	1.9	1.5	NM	NM	NM	39.6 x	11.3x	4.9 x

Index to Financial Statements

Based on its review of the selected publicly traded companies and its experience and professional judgment, Evercore then applied (i) a reference range of multiples to the estimated metric for GulfMark for each calendar year from 2018 to 2020 and (ii) a reference range of multiples to the estimated metric for Tidewater for each calendar year from 2018 to 2020, as described below:

	Selected	l Mu	ıltiples		(GulfM Valu		ang	e		Tidewa Valu		ange
	Low		High	Data	Ι	JOW		H	ligh	Data	Low		High
					(d	ollars i	in mi	llio	ns, exe	cept per	share amou	ints)
EBITDA													
2018E	15.0x	-	25.0x	\$ 1	\$	9	-	\$	14	\$ 48	\$ 716	-	\$1,193
2019E	10.0x	-	20.0x	18		185	-		369	68	680	-	1,360
2020E	7.0x	-	10.0x	58		408	-		583	147	1,026		1,466
Revenue													
2018E	3.0x	-	5.0x	\$107	\$	320	-	\$	533	\$ 389	\$1,168	-	\$ 1,946
2019E	2.0x	-	3.5x	139		278	-		487	462	924	-	1,618
2020E	1.5x	-	3.0x	195		293	-		586	597	896	-	1,792
Selected Enterprise Value R	ange				\$	350	-	\$	550		\$ 900	-	\$1,400
Implied Price Per Share	2				\$2	29.94	-	\$4	49.71		\$27.13	-	\$ 43.05

In each case, the estimated metric was based on the GulfMark projections and the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections. Based on its experience and professional judgment, Evercore then selected an EV reference range of \$350 million to \$550 million for GulfMark and an EV range of \$900 million to \$1,400 million for Tidewater. After adjusting for corporate adjustments, these analyses indicated a per share implied equity value reference range for GulfMark of approximately \$29.94 to \$49.71 and Tidewater of \$27.13 to \$43.05.

Implied Exchange Ratio

Evercore calculated an implied exchange ratio reference range by first dividing the low end of the implied per share equity value reference range for GulfMark by the mid-point of the implied per share equity value reference range for Tidewater indicated by the selected publicly traded companies analyses (\$35.09 per share). Evercore then divided the high end of the implied per share equity value reference range for GulfMark by that same Tidewater mid-point. This analysis indicated that the implied exchange ratio in the business combination ranged from 0.853 to 1.417. The exchange ratio for the business combination is 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock.

Research Analyst Price Targets

Evercore reviewed publicly available share price targets of research analysts estimates known to Evercore as of July 15, 2018 (using only research analyst price targets that have been refreshed since April 1, 2018), as summarized in the table below:

Number of Research Analyst Price Targets Refreshed Since April 1, 2018	4	3
High Target Price Per Share	\$ 65.00	\$ 42.00
High Target Price Per Share (excluding analyst providing only a GulfMark estimate)	\$ 42.00	\$ 42.00
Low Target Price Per Share	\$ 34.00	\$ 35.00
Median Target Price Per Share	\$ 41.50	\$ 41.00
Average Target Price Per Share	\$ 45.50	\$ 39.33

Evercore calculated an implied exchange ratio reference range by first dividing the low end of the share price target range for GulfMark by the mid-point of the share price target range for Tidewater (\$38.50 per share). Evercore then divided the high end of the share price target range for GulfMark by that same Tidewater

Index to Financial Statements

mid-point. This indicated that the implied exchange ratio in the business combination ranged from 0.883 to 1.688. Excluding the \$65.00 per share GulfMark estimate from the research analyst that did not provide a Tidewater estimate, the implied exchange ratio in the business combination ranged from 0.883 to 1.091. The exchange ratio for the business combination is 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock.

Last 12 Month Trading Range

Evercore reviewed historical trading prices of shares of GulfMark common stock and Tidewater common stock during the period from November 17, 2017 (the first unaffected trading day following GulfMark s emergence from bankruptcy) until July 13, 2018, noting that the low and high closing prices during that period ranged from \$17.80 to \$39.00 for GulfMark and \$23.52 to \$35.98 for Tidewater. Evercore calculated an implied exchange ratio reference range by dividing the low end of the historical trading price range for GulfMark by the mid-point of the historical trading price range for GulfMark by that same Tidewater (\$29.75 per share) and by dividing the high end of the historical trading price range for GulfMark by that same Tidewater mid-point. This indicated that the implied exchange ratio in the business combination ranged from 0.598 to 1.311. The exchange ratio for the business combination is 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock.

Contribution Analysis

Evercore analyzed the respective contributions of GulfMark and Tidewater to the combined company using specific historical and estimated future financial metrics, including the relative contribution of revenue, EBITDA, cash flow from operations, book value of equity, net property plant and equipment and vessel value of the combined company, based on the GulfMark projections and the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections.

Evercore then analyzed those contributions on a levered basis (by taking into consideration each company s corporate adjustments from its unlevered contribution to EV, where applicable), as of the end of calendar years 2014 (on a pro forma basis), 2018E, 2019E, 2020E and 2021E. This analysis indicated the relative contributions of GulfMark and Tidewater and the implied exchange ratios of one share of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock for calendar years 2014 (pro forma), 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021, respectively.

	2018E Implied	2014A, 2018E- 2021E Implied Exchange Ratio Range					Implied Exchange Ratio Range			
	Low		High		Low		High			
Revenue	0.783x	-	0.936x	2014A	0.921x	-	1.268x			
EBITDA	0.034x	-	1.138x	2018E	0.034x	-	0.783x			
Cash Flow from Operations	0.744x	-	1.757x	2019E	0.744x	-	0.861x			
Book Value of Equity	0.995x	-	0.995x	2020E	0.936x	-	1.757x			
Net PP&E	1.275x	-	1.275x	2021E	0.865x	-	1.241x			
Vessels Value Appraisal	0.951x		0.951x							

The six different financial metrics Evercore analyzed over the respective calendar years implied an exchange ratio range of 0.034 to 1.757. Furthermore, Evercore predominantly focused on the exchange ratios implied for EBITDA, since Evercore considered EBITDA to be the most relevant for this analysis, followed by the vessels value appraisal.

Based on its experience and professional judgment, Evercore then selected a reference exchange ratio range of 0.900 to 1.300. The exchange ratio for the business combination is 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock for each share of GulfMark common stock.

Miscellaneous

In arriving at its opinion, Evercore did not draw, in isolation, conclusions from or with regard to any factor or analysis considered by it. Rather, Evercore made its determination as to fairness on the basis of its experience and professional judgment after considering the results of all of the analyses. The order of the analyses and

Index to Financial Statements

reviews described in the summary above and the results thereof do not represent the relative importance or weight given to these analyses and reviews by Evercore. Considering selected portions of the analyses and reviews in the summary set forth above, without considering the analyses and reviews as a whole, could create an incomplete or misleading view of the analyses and reviews underlying Evercore s opinion. Evercore may have considered various assumptions more or less probable than other assumptions, so the range of valuations and implied exchange ratios resulting from any particular analysis should therefore not be taken to represent Evercore s view of the value of GulfMark or Tidewater.

For purposes of its analyses and reviews, Evercore considered industry performance, general business, economic, market and financial conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond the control of GulfMark, Tidewater and their advisors. No company or business used in Evercore s analyses and reviews as a comparison is identical to GulfMark or Tidewater, and an evaluation of the results of those analyses and reviews is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses and reviews involve complex considerations and judgments concerning financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the acquisition, public trading or other values of the companies, businesses or transactions used in Evercore s analyses and reviews. The estimates contained in Evercore s analyses and reviews and the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis or review are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by Evercore s analyses and reviews. In addition, analyses and reviews relating to the value of companies, businesses or securities do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which companies, businesses or securities actually may be sold. Accordingly, the estimates used in, and the results derived from, Evercore s analyses and reviews are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty, and Evercore assumes no responsibility if future results or values are materially different from those contained in those estimates.

Pursuant to the terms of Evercore s engagement, Evercore provided GulfMark with financial advisory services to the GulfMark Board in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the delivery of its opinion as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the exchange ratio to the holders of shares of GulfMark common stock that are entitled to receive the merger consideration in the first merger.

Prior to Evercore s engagement by GulfMark in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Evercore served as GulfMark s financial advisor with respect to GulfMark s chapter 11 restructuring pursuant to which compensation of \$7.68 million was received by Evercore or its affiliates as a result of that relationship. Under Evercore s engagement letter for its financial advisory work on GulfMark s chapter 11 restructuring, Evercore would have been entitled to a fee for certain significant transactions committed to or occurring prior to the end of a 12-month tail period following the termination of Evercore s engagement. For example, if GulfMark committed to or consummated an acquisition, merger, consolidation or other business combination prior to the end of this 12-month tail period, Evercore would have been entitled to a success fee of 1.5% of GulfMark s total enterprise value implied by the transaction.

In light of its work for GulfMark in the chapter 11 restructuring, Evercore agreed to a modified fee structure as part of its engagement by GulfMark in connection with strategic alternatives, including a possible transaction with Tidewater. The new engagement letter also provides for a 1.5% success fee, but Evercore agreed that, if GulfMark closed a business combination with Tidewater within 12 months after the new engagement letter was signed on February 22, 2018, the success fee would be 1.0% instead of 1.5%. Furthermore, under the new engagement letter, Evercore received a \$500,000 opinion fee upon rendering its opinion to the GulfMark Board. Under the Evercore engagement letter, 50% of Evercore s opinion fee will be credited against any success fee earned by Evercore. Accordingly, Evercore estimates that if the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are consummated prior to

February 22, 2019, its total fee would be approximately \$4,300,000.

In addition, GulfMark has agreed to reimburse Evercore for its reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses (including legal fees, expenses and disbursements) incurred in connection with its engagement. However, without GulfMark s prior written consent, Evercore will not be reimbursed for more than \$75,000 of those expenses. Furthermore, GulfMark has agreed to indemnify Evercore and any of its members, partners,

Index to Financial Statements

officers, directors, advisors, representatives, employees, agents, affiliates or controlling persons, if any, against certain liabilities and expenses arising out of Evercore s engagement, any services performed by Evercore in connection therewith or any transaction contemplated thereby.

Evercore and its affiliates in the future may provide financial advisory and other services to GulfMark, Tidewater and their respective affiliates, for which Evercore may receive compensation, including the reimbursement of expenses.

During the two-year period prior to the date hereof, except for its engagement GulfMark in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and its engagement by GulfMark related to GulfMark s chapter 11 restructuring, no material relationship existed between Evercore and its affiliates, on the one hand, and GulfMark, Tidewater or any of their respective affiliates, on the other hand, pursuant to which compensation was received by Evercore or its affiliates as a result of such a relationship.

In the ordinary course of business, Evercore or its affiliates may actively trade the securities, or related derivative securities, or financial instruments of GulfMark, Tidewater and their respective affiliates, for its own account and for the accounts of its customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in those securities or instruments.

The issuance of Evercore s opinion was approved by an opinion committee of Evercore.

The GulfMark Board engaged Evercore to act as a financial advisor to GulfMark based on its qualifications, experience and reputation, as well as its familiarity with the business of GulfMark. Evercore is an internationally recognized investment banking firm and is regularly engaged in the valuation of businesses in connection with mergers and acquisitions, leveraged buyouts, competitive biddings, private placements and valuations for corporate and other purposes.

Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark s Financial Advisor

Nature of Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark s Financial Advisor

GulfMark does not as a matter of course make public long-term projections as to future revenues, earnings or other results due to, among other reasons, the uncertainty of the underlying assumptions and estimates.

In connection with its evaluation of the business combination, GulfMark management prepared and provided to the GulfMark Board and Evercore certain non-public internal financial projections regarding GulfMark s anticipated future operations, as well as estimated synergies arising in connection with the business combination. In addition, GulfMark management prepared and provided to the GulfMark Board and Evercore certain non-public internal financial projections for Tidewater, which were derived from forecasts for Tidewater that Tidewater prepared and provided to GulfMark management in connection with GulfMark s evaluation of the business combination, as adjusted by GulfMark management. A summary of these financial projections and estimated synergies is included below to give GulfMark stockholders and Tidewater stockholders access to certain non-public information that was considered by the GulfMark Board for purposes of evaluating the business combination.

The financial projections and estimated synergies summarized below were not prepared for purposes of public disclosure, nor were they prepared on a basis designed to comply with published guidelines of the SEC, the guidelines established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for preparation and presentation of projections,

or US GAAP.

Although presented with numerical specificity, the projections and estimated synergies were prepared in the context of numerous variables, estimates and assumptions that are inherently uncertain and may be beyond the control of GulfMark, and which may prove not to have been, or to no longer be, accurate. The projections and the estimated synergies are subject to many risks and uncertainties. Important factors that may affect actual results

Index to Financial Statements

and cause actual results to differ materially from these projections and synergies include, but are not limited to, risks and uncertainties relating to Tidewater s and GulfMark s businesses (including their ability to achieve strategic goals, objectives and targets over the applicable periods), industry performance, the regulatory environment, general business and economic conditions, market and financial conditions, various risks set forth in GulfMark s reports filed with the SEC, and other factors described or referenced under *Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking* Statements beginning on page 56. The projections and synergies also reflect assumptions that are subject to change and are susceptible to multiple interpretations and periodic revisions based on actual results, revised prospects for Tidewater s and GulfMark s businesses, changes in general business or economic conditions, or any other transaction or event that has occurred or that may occur and that was not anticipated at the time the projections and estimated synergies were prepared. In addition, other than with respect to the estimated synergies discussed below, the projections do not take into account any of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers and associated expenses, or Tidewater s and GulfMark s compliance with their respective covenants under the merger agreement. Further, the projections and estimated synergies do not take into account any circumstances, transactions or events occurring after the date they were prepared. Accordingly, actual results will likely differ, and may differ materially, from those contained in the projections and synergies. There can be no assurance that these projections and synergies will be realized or that future financial results of Tidewater or GulfMark will not materially vary from these projections and estimated synergies.

The inclusion of a summary of the projections in this joint proxy statement/prospectus should not be regarded as an indication that any of Tidewater, GulfMark or their respective affiliates, officers, directors or other representatives consider the projections to be necessarily predictive of actual future events, and the projections should not be relied upon as such. None of Tidewater, GulfMark or their respective affiliates, officers, directors or other representatives can give any stockholder of Tidewater, stockholder of GulfMark or other person any assurance that actual results will not differ materially from the projections and estimated synergies, and, except as otherwise required by law, none of them undertakes any obligation to update or otherwise revise or reconcile the projections or synergies to reflect circumstances existing after the date the projections and synergies were generated or to reflect the occurrence of future events, even in the event that any or all of the assumptions and estimates underlying the projections or synergies are shown to be in error.

No one has made or makes any representation to any stockholder or anyone else regarding, nor assumes any responsibility for the validity, reasonableness, accuracy or completeness of, the information included in the projections and estimated synergies set forth below. Readers of this joint proxy statement/prospectus are cautioned not to rely on the projections and estimated synergies. GulfMark has not updated and, except as otherwise required by law, does not intend to update or otherwise revise the projections, even in the short term, to reflect circumstances existing after the date when made or to reflect the occurrence of future events, including the business combination. Further, the projections and estimated synergies do not take into account the effect of any failure of the business combination to occur and should not be viewed as accurate or continuing in that context.

A summary of these financial projections and synergies is included solely to give Tidewater stockholders and GulfMark stockholders access to the information that was made available to the GulfMark Board and Evercore, as described below, and is not included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus in order to influence your decision whether to vote for or against the Tidewater issuance proposal, if you are a Tidewater stockholder, or your decision to vote for or against the GulfMark merger proposal, if you are a GulfMark stockholder. The inclusion of this information should not be regarded as an indication that the GulfMark Board, its advisors or any other person considered, or now considers, it to be material or to be a reliable prediction of actual future results. GulfMark management s internal financial projections upon which the GulfMark projections (as defined below) and the

GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections (as defined below) were based, as well as the estimated synergies that may result from the business combination, are subjective in many respects. There can be no assurance that these projections or estimated synergies will be realized or that actual results will not be significantly higher or lower than forecasted. The projections included herein cover multiple years, and such information by its nature becomes subject to greater uncertainty with each successive year. The financial

Index to Financial Statements

projections and summary information should be evaluated, if at all, in conjunction with the historical financial statements and other information, with respect to Tidewater, included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and with respect to GulfMark, as contained in GulfMark s public filings with the SEC.

Summary Certain Financial Projections Reviewed by the GulfMark Board and GulfMark s Financial Advisor

As part of its evaluation of the business combination, GulfMark management prepared the unaudited financial projections regarding GulfMark s future operations for GulfMark s fiscal years ending 2018 through 2022 that are summarized below. These GulfMark projections (the GulfMark projections) are non-public financial projections regarding GulfMark s anticipated future operations. In addition, Tidewater management provided certain unaudited financial projections to GulfMark s management regarding Tidewater s future operations for Tidewater s fiscal years ending 2018 through 2022 that are summarized below (the Tidewater-prepared Tidewater projections). As part of its evaluation of the business combination, GulfMark s management prepared its own financial projections, based on the Tidewater-prepared GulfMark projections, regarding Tidewater s future operations for the fiscal years ending 2018 through 2022 that are summarized below (the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections). In preparing the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections, GulfMark s management made certain adjustments to the Tidewater-prepared Tidewater projections. These adjustments were primarily related to: normalizing the offshore market recovery timing and the underlying projection assumptions (as further described below) to be consistent across both sets of projections, so as to evaluate each set of projections on a consistent basis. Both the GulfMark projections and the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections, which are collectively referred to as the forecasts under The Business Combination Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor beginning on page 104, were provided to the GulfMark Board for use in its evaluation of the business combination and, in connection therewith, also provided to Evercore in connection with Evercore s fairness opinion. Although the GulfMark Board received a high-level graphic that illustrated the relative differences between the Tidewater-prepared Tidewater projections and the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections, the GulfMark Board did not receive the Tidewater-prepared Tidewater projections. Furthermore, at GulfMark s management s direction, Evercore used only the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections in its financial analyses described in The Business Combination Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor beginning on page 104.

The following tables present a summary of the GulfMark projections, the Tidewater-prepared Tidewater projections, and the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections:

Summary of the GulfMark Projections (in millions)

		2018E	2019E	2020E	2021E	2022E		
Revenue		\$ 107	\$ 139	\$ 195	\$ 217	\$ 236		
EBITDA		\$ 1	\$ 18	\$ 58	\$ 73	\$ 83		
Free Cash Flow		(\$ 20)	(\$ 11)	\$ 31	\$ 49	\$ 58		
Active Fleet		40	42	45	45	47		
Tidewater-Prepared Tidewater projections (in millions)								

2018E 2019E 2020E 2021E 2022E

Revenue	\$ 390	\$ 395	\$ 469	\$ 656	\$ 846
EBITDA	\$ 52	\$ 52	\$ 74	\$ 207	\$ 319

Index to Financial Statements

Summary of the GulfMark-Prepared Tidewater Projections (in millions)

	2018 E	2019E	2020E	2021E	2022E
Revenue	\$ 389	\$ 462	\$ 597	\$ 717	\$ 793
EBITDA	\$ 48	\$ 68	\$ 147	\$ 223	\$ 275
Free Cash Flow	\$ 2	(\$ 55)	\$ 5	\$ 77	\$ 146
Active Fleet	127	133	148	159	165

In preparing or approving the GulfMark projections and the GulfMark-prepared Tidewater projections, GulfMark s management made certain assumptions about Tidewater s and GulfMark s respective industries and abilities to execute on their respective business plans. In particular, GulfMark s management made assumptions about expected active vessels, active vessel utilization and dayrates, operating costs per day by vessel class and region, as well as stacking and reactivation costs and SG&A expenses, based on GulfMark s management s view of key macro market drivers and general market assumptions related to the offshore oil and gas market.

GulfMark management and Tidewater management collectively analyzed the potential synergies that the combined business could realize by the end of the fourth quarter of 2019, which are the synergies referred to in the section titled

The Business Combination Opinion of Lazard, Tidewater s Financial Advisor beginning on page 89. As a result of that collective analysis, GulfMark management estimated that the combined business would realize approximately \$30 million of annual synergies by the end of the fourth quarter of 2019. Evercore did not use these synergies in the financial analyses that it conducted in connection with its written opinion to the GulfMark Board described in *The Business Combination Opinion of Evercore, GulfMark s Financial Advisor* beginning on page 104.

See *Risk Factors Even if Tidewater and GulfMark consummate the business combination, Tidewater may fail to realize all of the anticipated benefits of the proposed business combination* beginning on page 37 for further information regarding the uncertainties associated with realizing synergies in connection with the business combination.

NEITHER TIDEWATER NOR GULFMARK INTENDS TO PUBLICLY UPDATE OR OTHERWISE REVISE THE ABOVE UNAUDITED FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS TO REFLECT CIRCUMSTANCES EXISTING AFTER THE DATE WHEN MADE OR TO REFLECT THE OCCURRENCE OF FUTURE EVENTS, EVEN IN THE EVENT THAT ANY OR ALL OF THE ASSUMPTIONS UNDERLYING SUCH UNAUDITED FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS ARE NO LONGER APPROPRIATE, EXCEPT AS MAY BE REQUIRED BY LAW.

Indebtedness Following the Completion of the Business Combination

Tidewater intends to repay, retire or otherwise terminate GulfMark s existing indebtedness using Tidewater and GulfMark cash on hand. As of June 30, 2018, GulfMark had \$100 million debt outstanding.

Regulatory Approvals

U.S. Antitrust

Tidewater and GulfMark have determined that the business combination does not require filing of a notification and report under the HSR Act and therefore have agreed that the condition in the merger agreement relating to expiration or early termination of the waiting period under the HSR Act is deemed satisfied.

See the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Reasonable Best Efforts; Regulatory Filings and Other Actions Reasonable Best Efforts* beginning on page 145.

Other Regulatory Approvals

The obligation of each of Tidewater and GulfMark to effect the business combination is not subject to obtaining any other regulatory approvals.

Index to Financial Statements

No Appraisal Rights

Under the DGCL, because the merger consideration is in the form of a stock for stock exchange, no appraisal rights are available to the holders of Tidewater common stock or GulfMark common stock in connection with the mergers.

Directors and Executive Officers of Tidewater Following the Business Combination

At the time of the completion of the first merger, the size of the Tidewater Board will be increased from seven to ten directors. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, Tidewater will cause the Tidewater Board to be comprised of the following directors at the effective time of the first merger:

seven directors selected by Tidewater, who initially will be John T. Rynd, Thomas R. Bates, Jr., Alan J. Carr, Randee E. Day, Dick Fagerstal, Steven L. Newman and Larry T. Rigdon (all seven members of the current Tidewater Board); and

three directors selected by GulfMark, who initially will be Louis Raspino, Robert Tamburrino, and Kenneth Traub.

Tidewater has agreed to cause each of the GulfMark designated directors to be included in the slate of nominees recommended by the Tidewater Board to the Tidewater stockholders for election as directors at the next annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders to occur following the effective time of the first merger and has further agreed to use no less rigorous efforts to solicit proxies in favor of the GulfMark designated directors than the manner in which Tidewater supports all other nominees proposed by the Tidewater Board at such meeting. However, if following the completion of the business combination, (i) the Tidewater Board determines in good faith that including a GulfMark designated director in the slate of nominees for election as a director at the next annual meeting would be a breach of its fiduciary duties under applicable legal requirement, or (ii) any GulfMark designated director resigns or is unable to serve for any other reason prior to the first anniversary following the next annual meeting, (each such GulfMark designated director defined as a removed designee), then, in each such case, the remaining GulfMark designated directors will select a replacement for such removed designee that is reasonably satisfactory to the Tidewater Board.

At the effective time of the first merger, the Tidewater bylaws will be amended as necessary to provide for the foregoing commitments. Such provision may not be amended prior to the first anniversary of the first annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders following the completion of the business combination without the affirmative vote of at least 85% of the Tidewater Board.

Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination

Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers

Directors and executive officers of GulfMark have interests in the business combination that are different from, or in addition to, the interests of GulfMark stockholders generally. These interests include, but are not limited to:

the treatment of GulfMark RSUs under the merger agreement as described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs Treatment of GulfMark RSUs* beginning on page 127, including accelerated vesting at the effective time of the first merger of GulfMark RSUs held by directors and potential double trigger accelerated vesting of GulfMark RSUs held by executive officers in the event of a qualifying termination or resignation of employment within one year following the first merger effective time;

the payment of certain 2018 bonus amounts on the closing date of the first merger to Messrs. Kneen and Rubio if they remain employed through such date;

general severance payments under Messrs. Kneen s and Rubio s respective employment agreements in the event of any termination of employment;

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater s agreement to cause the Tidewater Board to include three directors selected by GulfMark following the consummation of the business combination, who initially will be Louis Raspino, Robert Tamburrino, and Kenneth Traub; and

rights to ongoing indemnification and insurance coverage under the merger agreement. These interests are described in more detail below, and certain of them are quantified in the narrative and tabular disclosure included in the section entitled *The Business Combination Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers* beginning on page 122.

Additionally, as of October 9, 2018, Captain Q and its affiliates hold (i) 853,331 shares of Tidewater common stock, equal to approximately 3.14% of Tidewater common stock issued and outstanding, (ii) 139,207 Tidewater equity warrants (as defined below) and 139,769 Tidewater creditor warrants (as defined below), (iii) a \$5,964,056 aggregate principal amount of Tidewater s New Secured Notes (as defined below), and (iv) swaps representing economic exposure comparable to an additional 25,290 shares of Tidewater common stock and 85,347 Tidewater equity warrants. Scott McCarty, a member of the GulfMark Board, is an employee of an affiliate of Captain Q.

The members of the GulfMark Board were aware of and considered these interests, among other matters, in evaluating and negotiating the merger agreement and approving the business combination and in determining to recommend to GulfMark stockholders that they adopt the merger agreement.

Acceleration of GulfMark RSUs

Acceleration of Director GulfMark RSUs

Pursuant to the pre-existing terms of the Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreements setting forth the terms of GulfMark RSUs granted to GulfMark non-employee directors, such awards will vest in full and be settled in GulfMark common stock immediately prior to the occurrence of a Qualified Liquidity Event, which defined term includes the consummation of the proposed business combination. Following such settlement, the holders of such awards will be entitled to the same consideration as other GulfMark stockholders with respect to their shares underlying the GulfMark RSUs, as described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Merger Consideration* beginning on page 126.

GulfMark s current non-employee directors held the following GulfMark RSUs as of October 9, 2018, which awards will accelerate and settle as described above. The approximate values indicated below are based on a per share price of \$34.24, which is the average closing market price of GulfMark common stock on the NYSE MKT over the first five business days following the first public announcement of the proposed business combination.

Non-Employee Director	Number of GulfMark RSUs	Appro	ximate Value
Eugene Davis	5,875	\$	201,160
Domenic DiPiero	5,875	\$	201,160
Scott McCarty	5,875	\$	201,160
Louis Raspino	6,855	\$	234,715
Krishna Shivram	5,875	\$	201,160

Kenneth Traub	5,875	\$ 201,160
Total for all Non-employee Directors as a		
Group	36,230	\$ 1,240,515
estantial Double Trigger Assolution of Doulassment Awards		

Potential Double-Trigger Acceleration of Replacement Awards

As described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs Treatment of GulfMark RSUs* beginning on page 127, each outstanding GulfMark RSU that remains unvested as of immediately prior to the first merger effective time will automatically cease to represent an award denominated in GulfMark common stock and be converted into a substantially similar award (a replacement award), representing the right to acquire or receive a number of shares of Tidewater common stock (rounded)

Index to Financial Statements

down to the nearest whole number) equal to the product of the number of shares of GulfMark common stock subject to such GulfMark RSU multiplied by the exchange ratio. Following the effective time of the first merger, each such replacement award will generally continue to be governed by the same terms and conditions as were applicable to the corresponding GulfMark RSU immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger.

Pursuant to the pre-existing terms of the Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreements setting forth the terms of GulfMark RSUs granted to Mr. Kneen and Mr. Rubio, in the event that a qualifying termination occurs during the one-year period following a Qualified Liquidity Event, which defined term includes the consummation of the proposed business combination, any unvested portion of the replacement award will accelerate and fully vest.

Under these Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreements and the relevant agreements referenced therein:

a qualifying termination includes a termination of the executive officer s service as an employee, director, or consultant (i) by GulfMark without Cause (as defined below), or (ii) by the executive for good reason, (as defined below);

Cause is defined as any of the following: (i) the executive s commission of theft, embezzlement, any other act of dishonesty relating to his employment or service, or any willful violation of any law, rules or regulation applicable to GulfMark, including, but not limited to, those laws, rules or regulations established by the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any self-regulatory organization having jurisdiction or authority over the executive or GulfMark; or (ii) the executive s conviction of, or the executive s plea of guilty or nolo contendere to, any felony or of any other crime involving fraud, dishonesty or moral turpitude; (iii) a determination by the GulfMark Board that the executive has materially breached his employment agreement (other than during any period of disability, as defined in such agreement) where such breach is not remedied within 10 business days after written demand by the GulfMark Board for substantial performance is received by the executive which identifies the manner in which the board believes the executive has so breached the agreement; or (iv) the executive s willful failure to perform the reasonable and customary duties of his position with GulfMark, which failure is not remedied within 10 business days after written demand by the agreement; or (iv) the executive s willful failure to perform the reasonable and customary duties of his position with GulfMark, which failure is not remedied within 10 business days after written demand by the agreement; or (iv) the executive s willful failure to perform the reasonable and customary duties of his position with GulfMark Board for substantial performance is received by the GulfMark Board for substantial performance is received by the executive which specifically identifies the nature of such failure.

good reason is defined as any of the following that occurs without the executive s consent: (i) a material reduction in the executive s authority, duties, or responsibilities; (ii) any reduction in the executive s base salary, other than an across the board reduction of less than 10% of the executive s base salary; (iii) relocation of the executive s principal place of business to a location 50 or more miles from its location as of the effective date of his employment agreement; or (iv) a material breach by GulfMark of the employment agreement, which materially and adversely affects the executive; (v) GulfMark s provision to the executive of a non-renewal notice under the terms of his employment agreement; or (vi) GulfMark s failure to make any material payment to the executive required to be made under the terms of his employment agreement.

Messrs. Kneen and Rubio held the following GulfMark RSUs as of October 9, 2018, which awards will be cancelled in exchange for replacement awards and then subject to the potential double trigger accelerated vesting described above. The approximate values indicated below are based on a per share price of \$34.24, which is the average closing

market price of GulfMark common stock on the NYSE MKT over the first five business days following the first public announcement of the proposed business combination.

Named Executive Officer	Number of GulfMark RSUs	Appro	oximate Value
Quintin Kneen	43,966	\$	1,505,396
Samuel Rubio	9,483	\$	324,698

Index to Financial Statements

Employment Agreements

2018 Cost Savings Bonuses

Pursuant to the pre-existing terms of their respective employment agreements with GulfMark, Messrs. Kneen and Rubio were previously granted 2018 cost savings bonuses with maximum potential payouts of \$510,000 and \$275,000, respectively. Under their respective employment agreements, in the event of a Qualified Liquidity Event, which defined term includes the consummation of the proposed business combination, during 2018 and while the executive remains employed by GulfMark, GulfMark is required to pay the maximum bonus amount to each executive on the date of the Qualified Liquidity Event. Such payments are in lieu of any other amounts for which the executive may be eligible under the cost savings bonus program and irrespective of the attainment of any applicable performance metrics. Provided that each of Messrs. Kneen and Rubio remains employed through the closing of the proposed business combination, they will receive payment of their 2018 cost savings bonus amounts of \$510,000 and \$275,000, respectively.

Potential Severance Payments

Under their respective employment agreements with GulfMark, each of Messrs. Kneen and Rubio are entitled to certain severance payments should their employment be terminated without Cause (as defined above under *The Business Combination Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination of GulfMark RSUs Potential Double-Trigger Acceleration of Replacement Awards* on page 119) or should they resign their employment for good reason (as defined above under *The Business Combination Interests of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination Acceleration of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination Acceleration of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination Acceleration of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination Acceleration of GulfMark Directors and Executive Officers in the Business Combination Acceleration of CoulfMark RSUs Potential Double-Trigger Acceleration of Replacement Awards on page 119). More specifically, in connection with such a termination, the agreements provide that the executive is to receive:*

a lump sum payment in an amount equal to 24 months base salary for Mr. Kneen and 18 months base salary for Mr. Rubio, in each case at the rate in effect as of the date of termination;

a pro rata annual bonus payment for the year of termination based the number of days the executive was employed by GulfMark during the year of termination and based on actual performance; and

a lump sum payment equal to the total premiums the executive would be required to pay for 12 months of continuation coverage under GulfMark s medical, dental, and vision plans under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985.

Entitlement to such amounts is also conditioned upon the executive s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims and continued compliance with the terms of non-disclosure, non-competition, non-solicitation, non-disparagement, and post-termination litigation cooperation covenants set forth in their employment agreements.

The employment agreements do not provide for greater severance benefits in connection with a change in control, and the executives would be entitled to these same payments whether a qualifying termination occurs prior to or following the consummation of the proposed business combination.

See *The Business Combination Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers* beginning on page 122, for the estimated amounts that the named executive officers of GulfMark would receive under these employment agreement provisions assuming a qualifying termination occurred as of October 9, 2018.

Appointment to Tidewater Board

At the time of the completion of the first merger, the size of the Tidewater Board will be increased from seven to ten directors. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, Tidewater will cause the Tidewater Board to include three directors designated by GulfMark, who initially will be Louis Raspino, Robert Tamburrino, and Kenneth Traub.

Index to Financial Statements

Indemnification and Insurance

For a period of six years after the effective time of the first merger, Tidewater will cause the surviving corporation and its subsidiaries to, and for a period of six years after the effective time of the second merger, Tidewater will cause the surviving company and its subsidiaries to, indemnify and hold harmless, and provide advancement of expenses to, the current or former directors and officers and any person who becomes a director or officer of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries prior to the effective time of the first merger (referred to as the indemnified parties), to the fullest extent that applicable legal requirements permit Tidewater, the surviving corporation and its subsidiaries and the surviving company and its subsidiaries, as applicable, to indemnify their own directors and officers.

In addition, for six years after the effective time of the first merger, Tidewater will cause the surviving company to maintain the provisions in (i) the organizational documents of each of the surviving company and its subsidiaries; and (ii) any other agreements of the surviving company and its subsidiaries with any of indemnified parties, in each case, regarding elimination of liability, indemnification of officers, directors and employees and advancement of expenses that are in existence as of July 15, 2018, and not to amend, modify or repeal in any manner any such agreements that would adversely affect the rights or protections thereunder of any such indemnified party in respect of acts or omissions occurring or alleged to have occurred at or prior to the effective time of the first merger (including acts or omissions occurring in connection with the approval of the merger agreement, the consummation of the mergers or any of the other transaction contemplated by the merger agreement). Further, Tidewater, the surviving corporation or the surviving company, as applicable, will cause to be maintained in effect the existing GulfMark directors and officers liability tail insurance policies with a claims period of at least six years after the effective time of the first merger with respect to claims arising from facts or events occurring at or prior to the effective time of the first merger for persons who are covered under GulfMark s existing policies on terms that are no less favorable than the terms of GulfMark s policies as in effect on July 15, 2018; provided, however, that Tidewater or the surviving corporation are not required to annually expend an amount in excess of 250% of the larger of the current annual premium paid by GulfMark for such insurance (the insurance cap) and that if the annual premium of such insurance coverage exceeds the insurance cap, Tidewater and the surviving corporation are required to obtain a policy (or if applicable, maintain a policy purchased by GulfMark with the consent of Tidewater) with the greatest comparable coverage available for a cost not exceeding the insurance cap.

For additional information see the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Indemnification; Directors and Officers Insurance* beginning on page 154.

Deferred Compensation Plan

On July 15, 2018, prior to approving the terms of the merger agreement, the GulfMark Board approved the termination and liquidation of the GulfMark Deferred Compensation Plan. Per that resolution, the GulfMark Deferred Compensation Plan was fully terminated and liquidated on October 1, 2018. Messrs. Kneen and Rubio were both beneficial owners of GulfMark common stock held by the trust for the GulfMark Deferred Compensation Plan, with their respective balances in such plan valued at approximately \$40,090 and \$6,598, respectively, based on the closing price of GulfMark common stock on September 24, 2018 of \$35.38 per share and \$1.90 per warrant. All participant balances of stock, warrants, and any cash balances held were paid out by the GulfMark Deferred Compensation Plan on October 1, 2018 in the form of cash, which was as soon as administratively possible following the termination on September 24, 2018. The 1,684 shares of GulfMark common stock and the 27,802 warrants to purchase shares of GulfMark common stock held in the trust for the GulfMark Deferred Compensation Plan were transferred back to the GulfMark treasury and await cancellation/retirement pursuant to the GulfMark Board resolution dated October 10,

2018.

Advisory Vote on Business Combination-Related Compensation for GulfMark s Named Executive Officers

This section sets forth the information required by Item 402(t) of Regulation S-K regarding the compensation of each of GulfMark s named executive officers, that is based on or otherwise relates to the proposed business

Index to Financial Statements

combination and that will or may become payable to the named executive officers upon consummation of the first merger or in connection with a qualifying termination of employment upon or following the consummation of the business combination. This compensation is referred to as golden parachute compensation by the applicable SEC disclosure rules, and in this section such term is used to describe the business combination-related compensation payable to certain GulfMark named executive officers. The golden parachute compensation payable to these individuals is subject to a non-binding advisory vote of GulfMark stockholders. The named executive officers are the individuals listed as such in GulfMark s most recent annual report on Form 10-K, with the exception of James M. Mitchell and Cindy M. Muller, whose employment with GulfMark terminated on April 2, 2018 and October 20, 2017, respectively, and will receive no compensation that is based on or otherwise relates to the proposed business combination.

As described above, pursuant to the pre-existing terms of the Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreements evidencing GulfMark RSUs granted to Messrs. Kneen and Rubio, the Replacement Awards that they receive will vest on a double-trigger basis upon a qualifying termination of the individual s employment within a one-year period following the business combination. In addition, pursuant to the pre-existing terms of their respective employment agreements, each of Messrs. Kneen and Rubio will become entitled to cost savings bonus payments upon the closing of the first merger and may become entitled to certain severance payments in the event of a termination of employment.

The amounts set forth in the table below assume the following:

the closing of the first merger occurred on October 9, 2018, which is the assumed date of the closing of the business combination solely for purposes of this golden parachute compensation disclosure;

the individual is terminated without Cause or resigns for good reason (as defined in their applicable employment agreements) immediately following the closing of the business combination on October 9, 2018; and

the price for each share of GulfMark common stock is \$34.24, which is the average closing market price of GulfMark common stock on the NYSE MKT over the first five business days following the first public announcement of the proposed business combination.

The amounts reported in the table below are estimates based on multiple assumptions that may or may not actually occur, including assumptions described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, and do not reflect compensation actions that may occur following the filing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, base compensation increases or annual equity award grants in the ordinary course prior to the closing of the business combination. As a result, the actual amounts, if any, to be received by a GulfMark named executive officer may differ materially from the amounts set forth below.

Golden Parachute Compensation

Quintin V. Kneen	\$1,552,201	\$1,505,396	\$ 46,926	\$3,104,523
Samuel R. Rubio	\$ 704,760	\$ 324,698	\$ 7,726	\$ 1,037,184

- (1) James M. Mitchell and Cindy M. Muller terminated employment with GulfMark on April 2, 2018 and October 20, 2017, respectively, and will receive no compensation that is based on or otherwise relates to the proposed business combination.
- (2) As detailed in the below supplementary table, these amounts include (a) the executive s 2018 cost savings bonus, which is a single-trigger lump sum payment to be made on the date of the closing of the first merger provided that the executive is employed by GulfMark on such date, and (b) cash severance amounts that may be paid to the executive in a lump sum on the 60th day following a qualifying termination of employment of such executive officer. In the event of a qualifying termination of employment, the applicable employment agreement also provides for payment of a pro-rata annual bonus for the year of termination (based on actual performance and payable when bonuses for such year are otherwise paid to executive officers); however, in light of GulfMark s adoption of the 2018 cost savings

Index to Financial Statements

bonus program, if the executive had terminated employment on October 9, 2018, no additional amounts would be paid in respect of such bonuses and no amount has been included in the table above in respect of such amounts.

Name	2018 Cos	t Savings Bonus	Severa	ance Payment	Total
Quintin V. Kneen	\$	510,000	\$	1,042,201	\$1,552,201
Samuel R. Rubio	\$	275,000	\$	429,760	\$ 704,760

- (3) These amounts reflect the double-trigger vesting of the following outstanding equity awards, assuming a qualifying termination of employment following the closing of the proposed business combination: (a) 43,966 GulfMark RSUs held by Mr. Kneen, and (b) 9,483 GulfMark RSUs held by Mr. Rubio.
- (4) These amounts reflect the approximate value of shares of GulfMark common stock and warrants to be distributed to Messrs. Kneen and Rubio from the GulfMark Deferred Compensation Plan, which was terminated on July 15, 2018, based on the closing price of GulfMark common stock on August 20, 2018 of \$37.38 per share and the closing price of GulfMark s warrants to acquire shares of common stock on October 9, 2018 of \$2.60. These shares and warrants will be distributed to each of the executives upon liquidation of the Deferred Compensation Plan trust and regardless of whether the proposed business combination is consummated.

Accounting Treatment of the Business Combination

The business combination will be accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification 805, *Business Combinations* (ASC 805), with Tidewater treated as the acquirer. Under the acquisition method of accounting, Tidewater will allocate the purchase price for GulfMark to the underlying assets acquired and liabilities assumed, based on their estimated acquisition-date fair values with any excess purchase price allocated to goodwill. These estimates will be determined through established and generally accepted valuation techniques. Costs incurred in connection with the business combination will be expensed as incurred.

Index to Financial Statements

THE MERGER AGREEMENT

This section describes the material terms of the merger agreement, which was executed on July 15, 2018. The description of the merger agreement in this section and elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of the merger agreement, a copy of which is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated by reference herein in its entirety. This summary does not purport to be complete and may not contain all of the information about the merger agreement that is important to you. You are encouraged to read the merger agreement carefully and in its entirety, because it is the legal document that governs the business combination.

Explanatory Note Regarding the Merger Agreement

The merger agreement and this summary are included solely to provide you with information regarding the terms of the merger agreement. Factual disclosures about Tidewater, GulfMark, or any of their respective subsidiaries or affiliates contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus or in GulfMark s public reports filed with the SEC may supplement, update or modify the factual disclosures about Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, contained in the merger agreement. The representations, warranties and covenants made in the merger agreement by Tidewater and GulfMark were made solely for the purposes of the merger agreement and as of specific dates and were qualified and subject to important limitations agreed to by Tidewater and GulfMark in connection with negotiating the terms of the merger agreement. In particular, in your review of the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement and described in this summary, it is important to bear in mind that the representations and warranties were negotiated with the principal purposes of establishing the circumstances in which a party to the merger agreement may have the right not to complete the business combination if the representations and warranties of the other party prove to be untrue due to a change in circumstance or otherwise, and allocating risk between the parties to the merger agreement, rather than establishing matters as facts. The representations and warranties may also be subject to a contractual standard of materiality different from those generally applicable to stockholders and reports and documents filed with the SEC, and in some cases were qualified by the matters contained in the respective disclosure letters that Tidewater and GulfMark delivered to each other in connection with the merger agreement, which disclosures were not reflected in the merger agreement. Moreover, information concerning the subject matter of the representations and warranties, which do not purport to be accurate as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, may have changed since the date of the merger agreement. Investors should not rely on the merger agreement representations, warranties, covenants or any descriptions thereof as characterizations of the actual state of facts of Tidewater, GulfMark, or any of their respective subsidiaries or affiliates.

The Business Combination

Pursuant to the merger agreement, Tidewater will acquire GulfMark. The merger agreement provides that, upon the terms and subject to the conditions in the merger agreement, and in accordance with the DGCL, at the effective time, Merger Sub 1 will merge with and into GulfMark in the first merger. As a result of the first merger, the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub 1 will cease, and GulfMark will continue as the surviving corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater.

Immediately following the effective time of the first merger, upon the terms and subject to the conditions in the merger agreement, and in accordance with the DGCL and the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act, the surviving corporation from the first merger will be merged with and into Merger Sub 2 in the second merger. As a result of the second merger, the separate corporate existence of the surviving corporation will cease, and Merger Sub 2 will

continue as the surviving company and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater.

The mergers are intended to qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of Code.

Index to Financial Statements

Closing and Effective Time of the First Merger

Unless otherwise mutually agreed to in writing between Tidewater and GulfMark, the closing of the business combination will take place on the date that is the later of (i) the third business day following the day on which the last to be satisfied or waived of the conditions to completion of the business combination, described in the section entitled The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Completion of the Business Combination beginning on page 148, has been satisfied or waived (other than those conditions which by their nature are to be satisfied at or immediately prior to the closing of the business combination, but subject to the fulfillment or waiver of those conditions), and (ii) January 3, 2019, so long as the last to be satisfied or waived of the conditions to completion of the business combination has been satisfied or waived (other than those conditions which by their nature are to be satisfied at or immediately prior to the closing of the business combination, but subject to the fulfillment or waiver of those conditions). If the closing conditions are satisfied prior to January 3, 2019, but there is an extension event (as defined below), the parties have agreed to postpone the closing until the earlier of one business day after there is no extension event and January 3, 2019. If, on January 3, 2019, the closing conditions are not satisfied or waived, then the closing will occur on the third business day following the satisfaction or waiver of all the closing conditions, subject to the parties right to terminate for failure to close by the end date. The January 3, 2019 date is the date on which certain restrictions in Tidewater s Indenture (as defined in the section entitled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Indebtedness New Secured Notes beginning on page 251) will allow Tidewater to incur permitted investments up to an aggregate of \$150 million. The merger agreement defines the extension event as the determination, made in good faith by Tidewater and GulfMark acting reasonably, that the amount of the cash and cash equivalents held by GulfMark and its subsidiaries, and which GulfMark is not prohibited (by law or contract) from applying to repay the GulfMark credit facility, plus the amount of cash and cash equivalents that Tidewater is permitted to expend under Tidewater s Indenture, does not exceed the aggregate amount required for GulfMark to pay all amounts due or that will become due under the GulfMark credit facility in connection with the completion of the first merger, a demand by the lenders under the GulfMark credit facility or an election to repay all amounts due or that will become due under the GulfMark credit facility.

Assuming timely satisfaction of the necessary closing conditions, the parties currently expect the closing to occur in the fourth quarter of 2018. The first merger will become effective at the time when the certificate of merger for the first merger has been duly filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, or at such later date or time as Tidewater and GulfMark may agree in writing and specify in the certificate of merger for the first merger. Immediately following the effective time of the first merger, the second merger will become effective at the time when the certificate of merger for the second merger has been duly filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, or at such later date or time as Tidewater and the surviving corporation may agree in writing and specify in the certificate of merger for the second merger.

Merger Consideration

As a result of the first merger, each share of GulfMark common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, including any shares of GulfMark common stock that are held, directly or indirectly, by any subsidiary of GulfMark, will be converted into the merger consideration of 1.100 shares of Tidewater common stock. All shares of GulfMark common stock that are held in GulfMark s treasury or held, directly or indirectly, by Tidewater or any Tidewater subsidiary immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, will be cancelled and cease to exist and no consideration will be paid in respect thereof. Each share of common stock of Merger Sub 1 issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger will be converted into one fully paid, validly issued and nonassessable share of common stock of the surviving company.

Index to Financial Statements

Treatment of GulfMark Warrants and RSUs

Treatment of GulfMark Warrants

At the effective time of the first merger, each GulfMark warrant that is outstanding will be converted automatically into a warrant representing a right to acquire Tidewater common stock (but subject to the limitations set forth in the Tidewater certificate of incorporation in order to comply with the Jones Act), on substantially the same terms and conditions as applied to such warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, except that: (i) the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to each such warrant shall be determined by multiplying: (A) the number of shares of GulfMark common stock that were subject to such warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger; by (B) the exchange ratio, rounding the resulting number down to the nearest whole number, with any fractional share of Tidewater common stock resulting from such rounding converted into a right to receive a cash payment (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) determined by multiplying such fractional share of Tidewater common stock on the NYSE on the trading day immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger (after aggregating all fractional shares of Tidewater common stock issuable to such holder); and (ii) the strike price shall not be modified. Converted warrants continue to be governed by the same warrant agreements that were in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, provided that the ability to exercise such converted warrants is subject to foreign ownership limitations in the Tidewater certificate of incorporation that ensure compliance with the Jones Act.

Treatment of GulfMark RSUs

At the effective time of the first merger, each GulfMark RSU, will, automatically and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, cease to represent an award denominated in GulfMark common stock and be converted into a substantially similar award for, or with respect to, Tidewater shares of common stock, and the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to each such award will be equal to the product of the number of shares of GulfMark common stock subject to such GulfMark RSU immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger multiplied by the exchange ratio, rounded down to the nearest whole number. Following the effective time of the first merger, each such award will remain subject to the vesting and other conditions as were applicable to such award immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger (except where a vesting schedule is accelerated or the terms and conditions are otherwise affected as a result of the first merger). Any fraction of a share of Tidewater common stock resulting from the rounding in determining the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to such replacement award will be converted into a right to receive a cash payment (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) determined by multiplying such fractional share of Tidewater common stock by the average closing price of a share of Tidewater common stock on the NYSE for the 10 most recent trading days that Tidewater common stock has traded ending on the trading day one day prior to the closing date of the first merger.

No Fractional Shares

No fractional shares of Tidewater common stock will be issued in connection with the first merger, and no certificates or scrip for any fractional shares will be issued. Any holder of GulfMark common stock who would otherwise be entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Tidewater common stock (after aggregating all fractional shares of Tidewater common stock issuable to such holder) will, instead of receiving the fraction of a share and upon surrendering the holder s GulfMark stock certificate or the cancellation of the holder s book entry shares of GulfMark common stock, be paid in cash the dollar amount (rounded up to the nearest whole cent), without interest and subject to any required tax withholding, determined by multiplying the fractional share of Tidewater common stock by the

average closing price of a share of Tidewater common stock on the NYSE for the 10 trading days ending on the trading day that is one day prior to the closing date of the first merger.

Index to Financial Statements

Conversion of Shares; Exchange of Certificates

Prior to the effective time of the first merger, Tidewater will deposit with the exchange agent, Computershare, certificates representing the shares of Tidewater common stock necessary to effect the business combination and cash sufficient to make payments in lieu of fractional shares. The shares of Tidewater common stock and cash amounts deposited with the exchange agent, together with any dividends or distributions received by the exchange agent with respect to the shares of Tidewater common stock, constitute the exchange fund (the exchange fund). As soon as practicable after the effective time of the first merger, the exchange agent will mail transmittal materials (including a letter of transmittal and instructions for use in effecting the surrender of GulfMark stock certificates or cancellation of book entry shares of GulfMark common stock) to holders of record of stock certificates or book entry shares of GulfMark common stock.

Upon surrender of a GulfMark stock certificate to the exchange agent or cancellation of book entry shares of GulfMark common stock for exchange, together with a duly executed letter of transmittal, which includes a certification by the holder of such stock certificate or book entry shares of their status as a U.S. citizen, and such other documents as may be reasonably required by the exchange agent or Tidewater: (i) the holder of the GulfMark stock certificate or book entry shares will be entitled to receive in exchange therefor the number of whole shares of Tidewater common stock that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to the merger agreement (and cash in lieu of any fractional shares and any dividends or other distributions), and (ii) the GulfMark stock certificate or book entry share so surrendered will be cancelled. Until surrendered or cancelled, each GulfMark stock certificate or book entry share will be deemed, from and after the effective time of the first merger, to represent only the right to receive shares of Tidewater common stock pursuant to the merger agreement (and cash in lieu of any fractional shares and any dividends or other distributions). In the event of a transfer of ownership of GulfMark common stock which is not registered in the transfer records of GulfMark, shares of Tidewater common stock may be issued to a person other than the person in whose name the GulfMark stock certificate or book entry shares, as applicable, so surrendered are registered, if such GulfMark stock certificates or book entry shares of GulfMark common stock, as applicable, so surrendered are registered, are properly endorsed or are otherwise in proper form and with proper evidence for transfer and the person requesting such issuance pays any transfer, stamp or other similar taxes required by reason of the issuance of shares of Tidewater common stock to a person other than the registered holder of such GulfMark stock certificates or book entry shares, or establishes to the satisfaction of Tidewater that such tax has been paid or is not applicable. If any GulfMark common stock certificate shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, Tidewater may, in its reasonable discretion and as a condition to the issuance of any shares of Tidewater common stock, require the owner of such lost, stolen or destroyed GulfMark stock certificate to provide an appropriate affidavit and to deliver a bond (in such sum as Tidewater may reasonably direct) as indemnity against any claim that may be made against the exchange agent, Tidewater or the surviving corporation with respect to such GulfMark stock certificate.

No dividends or other distributions declared or made with respect to Tidewater common stock with a record date after the effective time of the first merger shall be paid or otherwise delivered to the holder of any unsurrendered GulfMark stock certificate or book entry share with respect to the shares of Tidewater common stock that such holder has the right to receive in the first merger until the later to occur of: (i) the date on which the holder surrenders such GulfMark stock certificate or book entry share in accordance with the merger agreement; and (ii) the payment date for such dividend or distribution with respect to Tidewater common stock (at which time such holder shall be entitled, subject to the effect of applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar laws, to receive all such dividends and distributions, without interest).

Termination of the Exchange Fund

Table of Contents

Any portion of the exchange fund that remains undistributed to holders of GulfMark stock certificates or book entry shares as of the date that is six months after the date on which the first merger becomes effective shall be delivered to Tidewater upon demand. Any holders of GulfMark stock certificates or book entry shares who have

Index to Financial Statements

not yet surrendered their GulfMark stock certificates or book entry shares in accordance with the merger agreement shall thereafter look only to Tidewater for, and be entitled to receive from Tidewater, shares of Tidewater common stock that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to the merger agreement, cash in lieu of fractional shares and any dividends or distributions with respect to shares of Tidewater common stock.

Neither Tidewater nor the surviving corporation will be liable to any holder or former holder of GulfMark common stock or to any other person with respect to any shares of Tidewater common stock (or dividends or distributions with respect thereto), or for any cash amounts, delivered to any public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property law, escheat law or other similar legal requirement.

Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Share Certificates

If a certificate for shares of GulfMark common stock has been lost, stolen or destroyed, then, before a GulfMark stockholder will be entitled to receive the merger consideration (and/or cash in lieu of fractional shares, as contemplated by the merger agreement), such holder will need to make an affidavit of that fact and, if requested by Tidewater, post a bond (in such amount as is customary and upon such terms as may be required by Tidewater) as indemnity against any claim that may be made against Tidewater, the exchange agent or any of Tidewater s subsidiaries with respect to such certificate.

Adjustments to Prevent Dilution

In the event that, prior to the effective time of the first merger, either Tidewater or GulfMark changes the number of shares of Tidewater common stock (or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for Tidewater common stock) or GulfMark common stock (or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for GulfMark common stock), as the case may be, issued and outstanding, by reason of any reclassification, stock split (including a reverse stock split), stock dividend or distribution, recapitalization, reorganization or another similar transaction, or a record date with respect to such event shall occur during such period, then the exchange ratio will be adjusted to the extent appropriate to provide the same economic effect contemplated by the merger agreement prior to such action.

Organizational Documents; Directors, Managers and Officers; NYSE MKT Delisting

Organizational Documents

At the effective time of the first merger, the certificate of incorporation of the surviving corporation and bylaws of Merger Sub 1 in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger will be the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of the surviving corporation from and after the effective time of the first merger, until thereafter amended as provided therein or by applicable law.

The certificate of formation and limited liability company agreement of Merger Sub 2 in effect immediately prior to the effective time of the second merger will be the certificate of formation and limited liability company agreement of the surviving company from and after the effective time of the second merger until thereafter as provided therein or by applicable law.

Directors, Managers and Officers

The directors of Merger Sub 1 immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger will become the directors of the surviving corporation; and (ii) the officers of Merger Sub 1 immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger shall be the officers of the surviving corporation.

From and after the effective time of the second merger, until their successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified in accordance with applicable law: (i) the managers of Merger Sub 2 immediately prior to the effective

Index to Financial Statements

time of the second merger shall be the managers of the surviving company; and (ii) the officers of the surviving corporation immediately prior to the effective time of the second merger shall be the officers of the surviving company.

NYSE MKT Delisting

As promptly as practicable following the completion of the first merger, GulfMark common stock will be delisted from the NYSE MKT, deregistered under the Exchange Act and cease to be publicly traded.

Withholdings

Tidewater, the surviving corporation, the surviving company and the exchange agent are entitled to deduct and withhold from any consideration otherwise payable to any holder of GulfMark common stock, GulfMark warrants or GulfMark RSUs under the merger agreement such amounts as are required to be deducted and withheld with respect to the payment of the merger consideration, as applicable, or the making of such payment under the Code, or under any provision of state, local or foreign tax law and are entitled to make any required reporting regarding such payment to the appropriate taxing authority. Any amount deducted or withheld under the merger agreement, and paid over to the appropriate taxing authority, will be treated as having been paid to the holder of GulfMark common stock, GulfMark warrants or GulfMark RSUs in respect of which such deduction or withholding was made.

Directors of Tidewater at Closing

Upon consummation of the first merger, Tidewater will cause the size of the Tidewater Board to be increased from seven to ten directors, to be comprised of the following directors, effective as of the effective time of the first merger:

seven directors selected by Tidewater, who initially will be John T. Rynd, Thomas R. Bates, Jr., Alan J. Carr, Randee E. Day, Dick Fagerstal, Steven L. Newman and Larry T. Rigdon (all seven members of the current Tidewater Board); and

three directors selected by GulfMark, who initially will be Louis Raspino, Robert Tamburrino, and Kenneth Traub.

Tidewater has agreed to cause each of the GulfMark designated directors to be included in the slate of nominees recommended by the Tidewater Board to the Tidewater stockholders for election as directors at the next annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders to occur following the effective time of the first merger and has further agreed to use no less rigorous efforts to solicit proxies in favor of the GulfMark designated directors than the manner in which Tidewater supports all other nominees proposed by the Tidewater Board at such meeting. However, if following the completion of the business combination, (i) the Tidewater Board determines in good faith that including a GulfMark designated director in the slate of nominees for election as a director at the next annual meeting would be a breach of its fiduciary duties under applicable legal requirement, or (ii) any GulfMark designated director resigns or is unable to serve for any other reason prior to the first anniversary following the next annual meeting GulfMark designated director will select a replacement for such removed designee that is reasonably satisfactory to the Tidewater Board.

As of the effective time of the first merger, the Tidewater bylaws will be amended as necessary to provide for the foregoing commitments. Such provision may not be amended prior to the first anniversary of the first annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders following the completion of the business combination without the affirmative vote of at least 85% of the Tidewater Board.

No Appraisal Rights

Under the DGCL, because the merger consideration is in the form of a stock for stock exchange, no appraisal rights are available to the holders of GulfMark common stock in connection with the business combination.

Index to Financial Statements

Representations and Warranties

The merger agreement contains customary and, in certain cases, reciprocal, representations and warranties by Tidewater or GulfMark that are subject, in some cases, to specified exceptions and qualifications contained in the merger agreement, in forms, statements, certifications, reports or other documents filed with or furnished to the SEC by Tidewater or GulfMark as applicable, following July 31, 2017 and November 15, 2017 for Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively, and prior to July 15, 2018 or in the disclosure schedules delivered by Tidewater and GulfMark to each other in connection with the merger agreement. These representations and warranties relate to, among other things:

organization, ownership of subsidiaries, good standing and qualification to do business;

that each party has made available copies of its organizational documents;

capitalization, including regarding:

the number of shares of common stock, preferred stock and/or other capital stock of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) issued, outstanding and/or reserved for issuance;

the number of outstanding warrants with the number of shares of common stock subject to the warrants and the related expiration date, and the number of outstanding GulfMark RSUs and Tidewater RSUs with the number of shares subject to GulfMark RSUs or Tidewater RSUs, as applicable, the grant dates and the vesting schedule;

the absence of (i) preemptive rights, rights of repurchase or forfeiture or any similar rights, or rights of first refusal in favor of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark), (ii) any company contract relating to the voting or registration of, or restricting any person from purchasing, selling, pledging or otherwise disposing of, any shares of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) common stock or any securities of any significant subsidiary of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) or any Tidewater subsidiary (or as applicable, GulfMark subsidiary), and (iii) any obligation, or contract pursuant to which Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) may become obligated, to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any outstanding shares of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) common stock or other securities;

the absence of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) restricted stock on July 12, 2018;

the absence of: (i) outstanding subscription, option, call, warrant or right (whether or not currently exercisable) granted or issued by Tidewater or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its

subsidiaries) to acquire any shares of the capital stock or other securities of any of Tidewater or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its subsidiaries); (ii) outstanding security, instrument or obligation of Tidewater or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its subsidiaries) that is or may become convertible into or exchangeable for any shares of the capital stock or other securities of Tidewater or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its subsidiaries); (iii) outstanding or authorized stock appreciation rights, phantom stock, profit participation or similar rights or equity-based awards issued by Tidewater or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its subsidiaries) with respect to Tidewater or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its subsidiaries); or (iv) a stockholder rights plan (or similar plan commonly referred to as a poison pill) or contract under which Tidewater or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark or its subsidiaries) is or may become obligated to sell or issue any shares of its capital stock or any other securities;

the issuance of shares in compliance with applicable securities laws, legal requirements, and applicable contracts; and

the outstanding shares of Tidewater and its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its subsidiaries) being duly authorized and validly issued, fully paid, and, in the case of Tidewater s subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark s subsidiaries), nonassessable, and free of preemptive rights and beneficially owned and of record by Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark).

Index to Financial Statements

filings with the SEC since July 31, 2017, with respect to Tidewater, and November 15, 2017, with respect to GulfMark, and the financial statements included therein;

compliance with the NYSE and NYSE MKT rules and regulations;

compliance with disclosure controls and procedures required under the Exchange Act and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002;

the conduct of business in the ordinary course consistent with past practice since December 31, 2017, and the absence since December 31, 2017 of a Tidewater material adverse effect (or, as applicable, a GulfMark material adverse effect), as defined below;

title to assets;

real and personal property matters;

intellectual property matters;

certain material contracts;

the absence of certain undisclosed liabilities;

compliance with applicable legal requirements and the absence of governmental investigations;

compliance with anti-corruption laws;

compliance with governmental authorizations, including holding material governmental authorizations necessary to conduct business as currently conducted or as proposed to be conducted;

tax matters;

employee benefit plan and labor matters;

environmental matters;

insurance;

the absence of certain legal proceedings, investigations and governmental orders against Tidewater and its subsidiaries (or as applicable, against GulfMark and its subsidiaries);

corporate authority and approval relating to the execution, delivery and performance of the merger agreement, including regarding the approval by the boards of Tidewater and GulfMark of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

the vote required to adopt the merger agreement with respect to GulfMark and to approve the share issuance with respect to Tidewater;

the inapplicability of anti-takeover laws;

the absence of ownership of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) common stock by GulfMark or its subsidiaries (or as applicable, Tidewater or its subsidiaries);

the absence of a breach or violation of, or default under Tidewater s (or as applicable, GulfMark s) organizational documents as a result of entering into and performing the merger agreement;

the absence of any change in the rights or obligations under contracts to which Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) or any of its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark s subsidiaries) is subject as a result of its entering into and performing under the merger agreement;

governmental notices, reports, filings, consents, registrations, approval, permits and authorizations required in connection with the execution and performance of the merger agreement and the voting agreement and the completion of the business combination;

receipt by Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) of a fairness opinion from its financial advisor regarding the fairness of the exchange ratio;

Index to Financial Statements

the absence of any undisclosed broker s or finder s fees;

compliance with the disclosure requirements for the Form S-4 Registration Statement and the Joint Proxy Statement/Prospectus; and

the absence of any other representations or warranties other than the representations and warranties stated in the merger agreement.

The merger agreement also contains additional representations and warranties by GulfMark relating to leased real property.

Many of the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement are qualified by a Tidewater material adverse effect or a GulfMark material adverse effect standard (that is, they would not be deemed untrue or incorrect unless their failure to be true and correct, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have, as applicable, a Tidewater material adverse effect on Tidewater or a GulfMark material adverse effect on GulfMark) and/or by a general materiality standard or by a knowledge standard.

Definition of Material Adverse Effect

A Tidewater material adverse effect or a GulfMark material adverse effect, as applicable, means any effect, change, claim, event or circumstance that, considered together with all other effects, changes, claims, events or circumstances, has or would reasonably be expected to have a materially adverse effect on (i) the ability of Tidewater (with respect to the definition of a Tidewater material adverse effect) or GulfMark (with respect to the definition of a GulfMark material adverse effect) to consummate the business combination or perform any of its covenants or obligations under the merger agreement, or (ii) the business, financial condition or results of operations of (with respect to the definition of a Tidewater material adverse effect) Tidewater and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (with respect to the definition of a GulfMark material adverse effect) GulfMark and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, excluding, in the case of clause (ii) only, any effect to the extent resulting from any of the following:

changes in GAAP (or any interpretations of GAAP) applicable to Tidewater or any of its subsidiaries, or GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries, as applicable;

any lawsuit commenced by a stockholder of Tidewater or a stockholder of GulfMark, as applicable (in his, her or its capacity as a stockholder), directly resulting from the execution of the merger agreement or the performance of the transactions contemplated therein;

the loss of employees, suppliers or customers (including customer orders or contracts) directly resulting from the announcement or pendency of the merger agreement or the transactions contemplated therein;

seasonal fluctuations in the business of Tidewater and its subsidiaries, or GulfMark and its subsidiaries, as applicable; and

actions or omissions taken at the written request of GulfMark (with respect to the definition of Tidewater material adverse effect) or Tidewater (with respect to the definition of GulfMark material adverse effect) after the date of the merger agreement.

The definitions of GulfMark material adverse effect and Tidewater material adverse effect also exclude any effect to the extent resulting from any of the following, provided that such exclusions will not prevent or otherwise affect a determination that any change, event, circumstance or development underlying such matter has resulted in, or contributed to, a GulfMark material adverse effect or a Tidewater material adverse effect, as applicable:

any failure by (with respect to the definition of Tidewater material adverse effect) Tidewater and its subsidiaries or (with respect to the definition of GulfMark material adverse effect) GulfMark and its subsidiaries to meet public estimates or forecasts of revenues, earnings of other financial metrics, in

Index to Financial Statements

and of itself, or the failure to meet internal projections, forecasts or budgets of revenues, earnings or other financial metrics, in and of itself, for any period ending on or after the date of the merger agreement and prior to the closing; and

a change in the trading price or trading volume of Tidewater common stock, or the suspension of trading in or delisting of Tidewater s securities on the NYSE, or a change in the trading price or trading volume of GulfMark common stock, or the suspension of trading in or delisting of GulfMark s securities on the NYSE MKT.

Except to the extent that they have a disproportionate impact on (with respect to the definition of Tidewater material adverse effect) Tidewater and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole relative to other businesses in the industries and areas in which Tidewater and its subsidiaries operate, or (with respect to the definition of GulfMark material adverse effect) GulfMark and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole relative to other businesses in the industries and areas in which GulfMark and its subsidiaries operate, the following are also excluded from the definition of a Tidewater material adverse effect or a GulfMark material adverse effect, as applicable:

general conditions in the financial markets, and any changes therein (including any changes arising out of acts of terrorism, war, weather conditions or other force majeure events); and

conditions generally affecting the offshore support vessel industry or the U.S. or global economy as a whole. Interim Operations of Tidewater and GulfMark Pending the Business Combination

Under the terms of the merger agreement, each of Tidewater and GulfMark has agreed, subject to certain exceptions in the merger agreement and the disclosure schedule that each of Tidewater and GulfMark delivered to the other party in connection with the merger agreement, that, after July 15, 2018 until the earlier of the effective time of the first merger and the termination of the merger agreement, unless the other party gives its approval in writing (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), and except as otherwise expressly contemplated by the merger agreement or as required by applicable law:

the business of Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) and its subsidiaries will be conducted in the ordinary course and in all material respects consistent with past practices; and

Tidewater (or as applicable, GulfMark) will use commercially reasonable efforts to attempt to ensure that each of Tidewater and its subsidiaries (or as applicable, GulfMark and its subsidiaries) preserves the material components of its organizations intact, keeps available the services of its current executive officers and key employees holding a position of managing director or higher for GulfMark and director or higher for Tidewater, and maintains its relations and goodwill with all material suppliers, material customers, material licensors and governmental bodies.

In addition, GulfMark has agreed, subject to certain exceptions set forth in the merger agreement and the disclosure schedule it delivered to Tidewater in connection with the merger agreement, that, from July 15, 2018 until the earlier

of the effective time of the first merger and the termination of the merger agreement, except as otherwise expressly contemplated by the merger agreement or required by applicable law, or as approved by Tidewater in writing (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), GulfMark will not, and will not permit its subsidiaries to do the following, among other things:

amend or waive, or permit the adoption or waiver of, any amendment to GulfMark s certificate of incorporation or bylaws or other charter or organizational documents;

except as otherwise permitted in the merger agreement, acquire, lease or license any right or other asset from any other person, sell or otherwise dispose of, or lease or license, any right or other asset to any other person, with certain exceptions (including for assets acquired, leased, licensed, sold or disposed of in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices or that are, in the aggregate, immaterial to the business of GulfMark and its subsidiaries);

Index to Financial Statements

(i) acquire any equity interest in any other entity other than (a) such acquisition(s) for which consideration paid (including assumption of liabilities), individually or in the aggregate, does not exceed \$250,000; (b) capital expenditures permitted under the merger agreement during the pre-closing period and (c) transactions between any wholly-owned GulfMark entities; (ii) except in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices, form any subsidiary; or (iii) effect or become a party to any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, amalgamation, recapitalization, reclassification of shares, stock split, reverse stock split, division or subdivision of shares, consolidation of shares or similar transaction;

make any capital expenditure, incur regulatory dry dock and related expenses deferred in accordance with GulfMark s current accounting policies or make investments other than (i) capital expenditures, deferred dry dock and related expenses and investments provided for in the GulfMark s 2018 budget or otherwise not exceeding \$5,000,000 in the aggregate from July 15, 2018 through December 31, 2018, (ii) capital expenditures, deferred dry dock and related expenses and investments provided for in GulfMark s 2019 budget provided to Tidewater when approved by the GulfMark Board not to exceed \$3,500,000 in the aggregate, and (iii) additional capital expenditures, deferred dry dock and related to the return to active service of currently stacked or otherwise idle vessels not to exceed \$5,000,000 in the aggregate;

make any loans (with certain exceptions for trade creditors, intercompany indebtedness, and routine travel and business expense advances), forgive any loans to any employees, officers or directors of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries, or, except in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices, incur or guarantee any indebtedness for borrowed money in an aggregate principal amount exceeding \$2,000,000 in the aggregate;

(i) declare, accrue, set aside or pay any dividend or make any other distribution in respect of any shares of its capital stock, subject to certain exceptions, including (A) dividends or distributions by a direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of GulfMark to GulfMark or any direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of GulfMark to GulfMark or any direct or distributions required under the applicable organizational documents of the applicable GulfMark entity in effect on July 15, 2018, or (C) redemptions or acquisitions of securities tendered by holders of GulfMark RSUs in order to satisfy the obligations to pay the exercise price and/or tax withholding obligations with respect thereto, or (ii) enter into any stockholder rights plan;

sell, issue, grant, or authorize the sale, issuance or grant of shares of any capital stock or other security or instrument convertible into or exchangeable for any capital stock or other security, or any option, call, warrant or right of any kind to acquire any shares of such capital stock or such convertible or exchangeable security, subject to certain exceptions, including in connection with issuances of GulfMark common stock upon the exercise, settlement or conversion of any GulfMark RSUs or GulfMark warrants, and issuances of GulfMark RSUs in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices (and the issuance of shares of GulfMark common stock upon the settlement thereof), with certain restrictions;

amend or waive any of its rights under, or accelerate the vesting under, any provision of any GulfMark equity plan or any provision of any agreement evidencing any outstanding GulfMark RSU, or otherwise modify any of the terms of any outstanding GulfMark RSU, warrant or other security or any related contract, other than any acceleration of vesting that is contemplated in any GulfMark equity plan or employee agreement in effect as of July 15, 2018;

other than in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices: (i) enter into or become bound by, or permit any of the assets owned or used by it to become bound by, any contract that if entered into prior to July 15, 2018 would be deemed a material contract; or (ii) materially amend, terminate, or waive any material right or remedy under, any material contract;

sell, assign, transfer, license, sublicense, covenant not to sue or assert with respect to, or otherwise dispose of, any material intellectual property or intellectual property rights (other than non-exclusive

Index to Financial Statements

licenses or non-exclusive sublicenses of intellectual property or intellectual property rights granted by GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries to any person, in each case in the ordinary course of business) or abandon, cancel or permit to lapse or expire any material intellectual property rights (except for any issuances, registrations or applications that GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries have allowed to be abandoned or cancelled, or permitted to lapse or expire, in their reasonable business judgment);

make any pledge of any of its material assets or permit any of its material assets to become subject to any encumbrances, except for encumbrances: (i) that are required by or automatically effected by contracts in place as of July 15, 2018; (ii) that do not materially detract from the value of such assets; or (iii) that do not materially impair the operations of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries;

materially increase the value of benefits under any GulfMark employee plan or under any employee agreement with any executive officer of GulfMark, pay any bonus or make any profit-sharing or similar payment to, or increase the amount of the wages, salary, commissions, fringe benefits or other compensation (including equity-based compensation) or remuneration payable to, or adopt or agree to any retention arrangements with or for the benefit of, any of its directors or any of its officers or other employees, with certain exceptions (including reasonable wage and salary increases and bonus payments, commission and profit sharing payments, and entering into offer letters or employment agreements with new employees, each in the ordinary course of business and in accordance with past practices);

hire any employee at the level of Vice President or above or with an annual base salary in excess of \$200,000, promote any employee to the level of Vice President or above (except in order to fill a position vacated after July 15, 2018), or terminate any employee at the level of Vice President or above without cause;

other than in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices or as required by concurrent changes in GAAP or SEC rules and regulations, change any of its methods of accounting or accounting practices in effect at December 31, 2017 in any respect;

make, change or rescind any material tax election, change any annual tax accounting period or adopt or change any method of tax accounting, in each case, relating to a material amount of tax, settle or compromise any claim relating to a material amount of taxes, file any material amended tax return, surrender any claim for a refund of a material amount of taxes or file any material tax return other than one prepared in accordance with past practice;

commence any legal proceeding, except with respect to: (i) routine matters in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices; (ii) in such cases where GulfMark reasonably determines in good faith that the failure to commence suit would result in a material impairment of a valuable aspect of its business (provided, that GulfMark consults with Tidewater and considers the views and comments of Tidewater with respect to such legal proceedings prior to commencement thereof); or (iii) in connection with a breach of the

merger agreement or the voting agreement;

settle, or offer or propose to settle, any legal proceeding involving or against GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries that was commenced by a governmental body; or that was commenced by a person other than a governmental body, other than any legal proceeding or material claim addressed by the stockholder litigation provisions of the merger agreement except pursuant to a settlement: (A) that results solely in monetary obligation involving payment by GulfMark or its subsidiaries of up to the amount specifically reserved in accordance with GAAP with respect to such legal proceedings or claim on the GulfMark balance sheet; or (B) in an amount in excess of such reserves, if any, of not more than \$150,000 for individual settlements and \$500,000 in the aggregate for all settlements during the period between July 15, 2018 and closing;

enter into any contract covering any company employee, or make any payment to any company employee (other than as required by a contract in effect on July 15, 2018), that in either case, considered individually or considered collectively with any other such contracts or payments, will, or

Index to Financial Statements

would reasonably be expected to, give rise to an excess parachute payment within the meaning of Section 280G(b)(2) of the Code, any excise tax owing under Section 4999 of the Code or any other amount that would not be deductible under Section 280G of the Code;

take any action that would reasonably be expected to cause the mergers to fail to qualify as a reorganization under Section 368(a) of the Code or fail to take any commercially reasonable action necessary to cause the mergers to so qualify;

convene any special meeting (or any adjournment or postponement thereof) of the GulfMark stockholders other than the GulfMark special meeting or any special meeting requested by holders of ten percent or more of the total voting power of all the shares of GulfMark;

except as required by existing GulfMark employee plans or by applicable legal requirements, recognize any union or enter into, modify, amend, extend, renew, replace or terminate any collective bargaining or other contract with any labor organization;

enter into any new line of business, or discontinue or shut down any material line of business or division;

enter into or amend any agreement with any holder of GulfMark common stock with respect to holding, voting or disposing of shares of GulfMark common stock;

adopt or enter into a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, reclassification, recapitalization or other reorganization;

in the case of a subsidiary of GulfMark, acquire any shares of GulfMark common stock;

amend any of the GulfMark financial advisor agreements;

enter into any transaction that would be required to be reported by GulfMark pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC; or

agree or commit to do any of the above.

In addition, Tidewater has agreed, subject to certain exceptions set forth in the merger agreement and the disclosure schedule it delivered to GulfMark in connection with the merger agreement, that, from July 15, 2018 until the earlier of the completion of the first merger and the termination of the merger agreement, except as otherwise expressly contemplated by the merger agreement or required by applicable law, or as approved by GulfMark in writing (such

approval not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), Tidewater will not, among other things:

(i) declare, accrue, set aside or pay any dividend or make any other distribution in respect of any shares of its capital stock, subject to certain exceptions, including (A) dividends or distributions by a direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater to Tidewater or any direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater to the extent consistent with past practice, (B) dividends or distributions required under the applicable organizational documents of the applicable Tidewater entity in effect on July 15, 2018, or (C) redemptions or acquisitions of securities tendered by holders of Tidewater stock-based awards in order to satisfy the obligations to pay the exercise price and/or tax withholding obligations with respect thereto, or (ii) enter into any stockholder rights plan;

sell, issue, grant, or authorize the sale, issuance or grant of shares of any capital stock or other security or instrument convertible into or exchangeable for any capital stock or other security, or any option, call, warrant or right of any kind to acquire any shares of such capital stock or such convertible or exchangeable security, subject to certain exceptions, including in connection with issuances of Tidewater common stock upon the exercise, settlement or conversion of any securities convertible or exchangeable into Tidewater common stock, and issuances of awards under the Tidewater employee plan in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices (and the issuance of shares of Tidewater common stock upon the settlement thereof), with certain restrictions;

Index to Financial Statements

amend or waive any of its rights under, or accelerate the vesting under, any provision of any Tidewater equity plan or any provision of any agreement evidencing any outstanding Tidewater stock-based award, or otherwise modify any of the terms of any outstanding Tidewater stock-based award, warrant or other security or any related contract, other than any acceleration of vesting that is contemplated in any Tidewater equity plan or Tidewater employee plan in effect as of the date hereof;

except as otherwise contemplated by the provisions of the merger agreement related to the amendment of the Tidewater bylaws, amend or waive, or permit the adoption or waiver of, any amendment to its certificate of incorporation or bylaws or other charter or organizational documents;

sell or otherwise dispose of, or lease or license, any right or other asset to any other person (except in each case for assets: (i) sold, leased, licensed or disposed of by Tidewater in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices; or (ii) that are, in the aggregate, immaterial to the business of Tidewater and its subsidiaries);

take any action that would reasonably be expected to cause the mergers to fail to qualify as a reorganization under Section 368(a) of the Code or fail to take any commercially reasonable action necessary to cause the mergers to so qualify;

convene any special meeting (or any adjournment or postponement thereof) of Tidewater s stockholders other than the Tidewater special meeting;

adopt or enter into a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, reclassification, recapitalization or other reorganization;

enter into or amend any agreement with any holder of Tidewater common stock with respect to holding, voting or disposing of shares of Tidewater common stock;

amend any of the Tidewater financial advisor agreements;

enter into any transaction that would be required to be reported by Tidewater pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC; or

agree or commit to do any of the above. Agreement by both Tidewater and GulfMark not to solicit other Acquisition Proposals

Non-Solicitation

The merger agreement contains detailed provisions outlining the circumstances in which Tidewater and GulfMark may respond to acquisition proposals (as defined below) received from third parties. Under these provisions, each of Tidewater and GulfMark has agreed that it will not and will cause its subsidiaries and the respective officers, directors, financial advisers, attorneys and accountants of it and its subsidiaries to not, and that it will use its reasonable best efforts to ensure that the other representatives of it and its subsidiaries do not, in each case, directly or indirectly:

solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or knowingly facilitate the making, submission or announcement of any acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry (each as described below);

furnish any non-public information to any third party regarding, or afford any third party access to, the business, properties, assets, books or records of Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, in connection with or in response to an acquisition proposal or an acquisition inquiry;

engage in discussions (except to disclose to a third party the existence of the restrictions imposed under the non-solicitation provision) or negotiations with any third party relating to any acquisition proposal with respect to Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, or acquisition inquiry with respect to Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable;

approve, endorse or recommend any acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry or any person or group becoming an interested stockholder under Section 203 of the DGCL; or

Index to Financial Statements

enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract (other than a confidentiality agreement on the terms described in the merger agreement) contemplating or otherwise relating to an acquisition transaction.

Notwithstanding the above restrictions, prior to the time that the Tidewater issuance proposal has been approved by Tidewater stockholders or prior to the time that the GulfMark merger proposal has been approved by GulfMark stockholders, as applicable, each of Tidewater and GulfMark is permitted (subject to certain conditions set forth in the merger agreement) to furnish information regarding, or afford any third party access to the business, properties, assets, books or records of any of Tidewater and its subsidiaries or GulfMark and its subsidiaries, as applicable, to, or engage in discussions and negotiations with such third party in response to an acquisition proposal that is submitted by such third party after July 15, 2018 (and not withdrawn) that the Tidewater Board or the GulfMark Board, as applicable, concludes in good faith, after consulting with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors, could reasonably be expected to result in a superior offer (as defined the section entitled *Definition of Superior Offer* and in the merger agreement) if:

such acquisition proposal did not result from any material breach of any of the no-shop provisions;

the Tidewater Board or the GulfMark Board, as applicable, concludes in good faith, after having consulted with its outside legal counsel, that the failure to take such action could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of its fiduciary duties under applicable legal requirements;

at least one business day prior to furnishing any such nonpublic information or public access to, or entering into discussions or negotiations with, such third party, Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, gives the other party written notice of the identity of such third party and of Tidewater s or GulfMark s, as applicable, intention to furnish nonpublic information or access to, or enter into discussions with, such third party, and Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, receives from such third party an executed confidentiality agreement (which need not include any standstill provisions) containing (i) customary non-solicitation provisions and (ii) other provisions (including nondisclosure provisions and use restrictions) that are at least as favorable to Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, as the provisions of the confidentiality agreement between Tidewater and GulfMark as in effect immediately prior to the execution of the merger agreement, which confidentiality agreement must not include any provisions that would prevent or restrict Tidewater or Tidewater s representatives or GulfMark or GulfMark s representatives, as applicable, from providing any information to the other party to which the other party would be entitled under any provision of the merger agreement; and

substantially concurrently with the furnishing of any such nonpublic information to such third party, Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, furnishes such nonpublic information to the other party (to the extent such nonpublic information has not been previously furnished to the other party).

Each of Tidewater and GulfMark is required not to release or waive any provision of any confidentiality, non-solicitation, no hire, standstill, or similar contract to which Tidewater or GulfMark or any of either party s subsidiaries is a party or under which any of the foregoing parties has any rights, and is required to use its reasonable

best efforts to cause each such agreement to be enforced in accordance with its terms at the request of the other party.

Tidewater Restrictions on Changes of Recommendation

Subject to certain exceptions described below, the Tidewater Board (or, if applicable, any committee thereof) may not:

fail to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus its recommendation that the Tidewater stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal;

withdraw or modify such recommendation in a manner adverse to GulfMark;

Index to Financial Statements

fail to reaffirm its recommendation that Tidewater stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal, or fail to publicly state that the first merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interest of Tidewater stockholders, within 10 business days after GulfMark reasonably requests (which requests shall be limited to no more than once every 30 days) in writing that such action be taken;

fail to publicly announce, within 10 business days after a tender offer or exchange offer with respect to the securities of Tidewater or any of its subsidiaries is commenced, a statement disclosing that the Tidewater Board recommends rejection of such tender or exchange offer;

fail to issue, within 10 business days following a request by GulfMark after an acquisition proposal is with respect to Tidewater or any of its subsidiaries is publicly announced, a press release announcing its opposition to such acquisition proposal; or

resolve or publicly propose to take any of the above actions. The taking of any of the actions described in any of the bullet points above is referred to in this joint proxy

statement/prospectus as a Tidewater change in recommendation.

Tidewater Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with a Superior Offer

At any time prior to the time that the Tidewater issuance proposal has been approved by Tidewater stockholders, if Tidewater receives an unsolicited bona fide written acquisition proposal that has not been withdrawn, Tidewater may make a Tidewater change in recommendation if:

Tidewater has not materially breached the non-solicitation obligations or the provisions related to a Tidewater change in recommendation in connection with such acquisition proposal, in each case as set forth in the merger agreement;

the Tidewater Board determines in its good faith judgment (after consultation with its outside legal counsel and its financial advisor) that such acquisition proposal constitutes a superior offer;

the Tidewater Board has complied with GulfMark s match rights, as further explained below;

at the end of the five business day match right period, the superior offer has not been withdrawn and continues to constitute a superior offer (taking into account any changes to the terms of the merger agreement proposed by GulfMark as a result of the negotiations required by the match rights); and

the Tidewater Board determines in good faith, after having consulted with its outside legal counsel, that in light of such superior offer, the failure to make a Tidewater change in recommendation could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties of the Tidewater Board to the Tidewater stockholders under applicable law.

Prior to effecting a Tidewater change in recommendation, Tidewater is required to comply with certain match right obligations. Specifically, the Tidewater Board must (i) have given GulfMark five business days notice of its determination that such acquisition proposal constitutes a superior offer together with a written summary of the superior offer and setting forth the identity of the third party making such superior offer and all material terms and conditions of such offer in reasonable detail, and (ii) have negotiated in good faith with GulfMark (to the extent GulfMark so wished to negotiate) and have directed its financial advisors and outside legal advisors to engage in good faith negotiations with GulfMark and its representatives during that five business day period, the intent and purpose of which is to amend the merger agreement in such a manner that such acquisition proposal no longer constitutes a superior offer, so that the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement may be effected. The five business day match right period described above will be renewed for additional three business day periods each time any revisions are made to the financial or other material terms of the superior offer that is the subject of the match right obligation.

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an Intervening Event

In addition, at any time prior to the time that the Tidewater issuance proposal has been approved by Tidewater stockholders, if a Tidewater intervening event (as defined in the merger agreement as a Parent Intervening Event and summarized below) occurs, the Tidewater Board may make a Tidewater change in recommendation in response to such Tidewater intervening event provided that the following procedures are complied with. In order to effect a Tidewater change in recommendation in response to a Tidewater intervening event, the Tidewater Board must (i) have given GulfMark seven business days notice of such intention and have specified the material information with respect to such Tidewater intervening event, (ii) have negotiated in good faith with GulfMark (to the extent GulfMark so wished to negotiate) and have directed its financial advisors and outside legal advisors to engage in good faith negotiations with GulfMark and its representatives during that seven business day period to amend the merger agreement in such a manner that obviates the need for the Tidewater Board to effect, or cause Tidewater to effect, a Tidewater change in recommendation and (iii) following such negotiations, have determined in good faith, after having consulted with its outside legal counsel, that, in light of such Tidewater intervening event, the failure to effect a Tidewater change in recommendation could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties of the Tidewater Board to Tidewater s stockholders under applicable law.

A Tidewater intervening event is any material development or change in circumstances that is not related to an acquisition proposal with respect to Tidewater and its subsidiaries that occurs or arises after July 15, 2018 that was not known by, or reasonably foreseeable to, the Tidewater Board as of July 15, 2018.

GulfMark Restrictions on Changes of Recommendation

Similarly, and subject to certain exceptions described below, the GulfMark Board (or, if applicable, any committee thereof) may not:

fail to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus its recommendation that GulfMark stockholders approve the GulfMark merger proposal;

withdraw or modify such recommendation in a manner adverse to Tidewater;

fail to reaffirm its recommendation that GulfMark stockholders approve the Tidewater issuance proposal, or fail to publicly state that the first merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interest of GulfMark stockholders, within 10 business days after Tidewater reasonably requests (which requests shall be limited to no more than once every 30 days) in writing that such action be taken;

fail to publicly announce, within 10 business days after a tender offer or exchange offer with respect to the securities of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries is commenced, a statement disclosing that the GulfMark Board recommends rejection of such tender or exchange offer;

fail to issue, within 10 business days following a request by Tidewater after an acquisition proposal with respect to GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries is publicly announced, a press release announcing its opposition to such acquisition proposal; or

resolve or publicly propose to take any of the foregoing actions.

The taking of any of the actions described in any of the bullet points above is referred to as a GulfMark change in recommendation.

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with a Superior Offer

At any time prior to the time that the GulfMark merger proposal has been approved by GulfMark stockholders, if GulfMark receives an unsolicited bona fide written acquisition proposal that has not been withdrawn, the GulfMark Board may make a GulfMark change in recommendation if:

GulfMark has not materially breached the non-solicitation obligations or the provisions related to a GulfMark change in recommendation in connection with such acquisition proposal, in each case as set forth in the merger agreement;

the GulfMark Board determines in its good faith judgment (after consultation with its outside legal counsel and its financial advisor) that such acquisition proposal constitutes a superior offer;

the GulfMark Board has complied with Tidewater s match rights as further explained below;

at the end of the five business day match right period, the superior offer has not been withdrawn and continues to constitute a superior offer (taking into account any changes to the terms of the merger agreement proposed by Tidewater as a result of the negotiations required by the match rights); and

the GulfMark Board determines in good faith, after having consulted with its outside legal counsel, that in light of such superior offer, the failure to make a GulfMark change in recommendation could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties of the GulfMark Board to the GulfMark stockholders under applicable law.

Prior to effecting a GulfMark change in recommendation, GulfMark is required to comply with certain match right obligations. Specifically, the GulfMark Board must (i) have given Tidewater five business days notice of its determination that such acquisition proposal constitutes a superior offer together with a written summary of the superior offer and setting forth the identity of the third party making such superior offer and all material terms and conditions of such offer in reasonable detail, and (ii) have negotiated in good faith with Tidewater (to the extent Tidewater so wished to negotiate) and have directed its financial advisors and outside legal advisors to engage in good faith negotiations with Tidewater and its representatives during that five business day period, the intent and purpose of which is to amend the merger agreement in such a manner that such acquisition proposal no longer constitutes a superior offer, so that the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement may be effected. The five business day match right period described above will be renewed for additional three business day periods each time any revisions are made to the financial or other material terms of the superior offer that is the subject of the match right obligation.

GulfMark Permitted Changes of Recommendation in Connection with an Intervening Event

In addition, at any time prior to the time that the GulfMark merger proposal has been approved by GulfMark stockholders, if a GulfMark intervening event (as defined in the merger agreement as a Company Intervening Event and summarized below) occurs, the GulfMark Board may make a GulfMark change in recommendation in response to

such GulfMark intervening event provided that the following procedures are complied with. In order to effect a GulfMark change in recommendation in response to a GulfMark intervening event, the GulfMark Board must (i) have given Tidewater seven business days notice of such intention and have specified the material information with respect to such GulfMark intervening event, (ii) have negotiated in good faith with Tidewater (to the extent Tidewater so wished to negotiate) and have directed its financial advisors and outside legal advisors to engage in good faith negotiations with Tidewater and its representatives during that seven business day period to amend the merger agreement in such a manner that obviates the need for the GulfMark Board to effect, or cause GulfMark to effect, a GulfMark change in recommendation and (iii) following such negotiations, have determined in good faith, after having consulted with its outside legal counsel, that, in light of such GulfMark intervening event, the failure to effect a GulfMark change in recommendation could reasonably be expected to constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties of the GulfMark Board to GulfMark s s stockholders under applicable law.

Index to Financial Statements

A GulfMark intervening event is any material development or change in circumstances that is not related to an acquisition proposal with respect to GulfMark and its subsidiaries that occurs or arises after July 15, 2018 that was not known by, or reasonably foreseeable to, the GulfMark Board as of July 15, 2018.

Certain Permitted Disclosure

Nothing in the merger agreement prevents Tidewater or GulfMark or either of their boards of directors from (i) issuing any stop, look and listen communication to the stockholders of either party pursuant to Rule 14d-9(f) promulgated under the Exchange Act, (ii) taking and disclosing to the stockholders of either party a position with respect to a tender or exchange offer by a third party pursuant to Rule 14d-9 or Rule 14e-2 under the Exchange Act, or (iii) if required by applicable legal requirements, issuing a press release disclosing that Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, has received a bona fide written acquisition proposal that could reasonably be expected to result in a superior offer (if certain conditions are met), as long as they provide a copy of the applicable press release to the other party at least one business day before release of such press release; however, in the cases of (ii) and (iii) above, any such disclosure will be deemed to be a withdrawal or modification of the Tidewater Board recommendation or GulfMark Board recommendation, as applicable, if the Tidewater Board or the GulfMark Board, as applicable, fails to expressly and publicly reaffirm its recommendation in such disclosure or communication.

Definition of Acquisition Proposal

For purposes of the merger agreement, the term acquisition proposal means, with respect to Tidewater and GulfMark, any bona fide offer or proposal contemplating the following:

any merger, exchange, consolidation, business combination, issuance of securities, acquisition of securities, reorganization, recapitalization, takeover offer, tender offer, exchange offer or other similar transaction (i) in which such entity is a constituent corporation and which would result in a third party beneficially owning 15% or more of any class of equity or voting securities of Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, (ii) in which a person or group of persons directly or indirectly acquires beneficial or record ownership of securities representing more than 15% of the outstanding securities of any class of voting securities of Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, or (iii) in which such entity issues securities representing more than 15% of the outstanding securities of Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, or (iii) in which such entity issues securities representing more than 15% of the outstanding securities of Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, or (iii) in which such entity issues securities representing more than 15% of the outstanding securities of Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, or (iii) in which such entity issues securities representing more than 15% of the outstanding securities of Tidewater or GulfMark, as applicable, to one or more third parties in connection with a merger, exchange, consolidation, business combination or other similar transaction; or

any sale, lease, exchange, transfer, license, acquisition or disposition (including pursuant to any merger, amalgamation, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, joint venture, liquidation, dissolution, or other similar transaction) of any business or businesses or assets of the entity or any of its subsidiaries that constitute or account for 15% or more of the consolidated net revenues or consolidated net income (measured based on the twelve months prior to the date of determination) or consolidated assets (measured based on the twelve months prior to the date of determination) of Tidewater and its subsidiaries, or GulfMark and its subsidiaries, as applicable, taken as a whole.

Definition of Acquisition Inquiry

For purposes of the merger agreement, the term acquisition inquiry means, with respect to Tidewater or GulfMark, an inquiry, indication of interest or request for nonpublic information that would reasonably be expected to lead to an acquisition proposal.

Definition of Superior Offer

For purposes of the merger agreement, the term superior offer means an unsolicited bona fide written acquisition proposal (with all references to 15% in the definition of acquisition proposal above being treated as

Index to Financial Statements

references to 50.1% for these purposes) that the Tidewater Board or the GulfMark Board, as applicable, has determined in its good faith judgment, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisor, would be more favorable to its stockholders from a financial point of view than the transaction contemplated by the merger agreement.

In determining whether an acquisition proposal is more favorable to its stockholders for purposes of the preceding paragraph, the Tidewater Board and/or GulfMark Board, as applicable, is required to take into account all relevant factors, including financing certainty, the likelihood and anticipated timing to consummate such acquisition proposal.

Notice

Under the terms of the merger agreement, each of Tidewater and GulfMark has also agreed to notify the other promptly (but in no event later than 24 hours) after receipt by it of any (i) acquisition proposal or (ii) acquisition inquiry during the period between the date of the merger agreement and the closing of the business combination. Such notice must include the identity of the person making the acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry and the terms of such acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry along with copies of all correspondence and other written material sent or provided to such party in connection with the acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry. Each party receiving an acquisition proposal or an acquisition inquiry is required to keep the other party reasonably informed with respect to the status of the acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry and the status and terms of any material modification or proposed material modification to the acquisition proposal or acquisition inquiry.

Special Meetings

Tidewater Special Meeting

Tidewater has agreed to convene and hold a meeting of its stockholders to consider and vote upon the Tidewater issuance proposal as soon as reasonably practicable, but in any event within 45 calendar days after the date upon which the Form S-4 Registration Statement is declared effective.

Tidewater may make one or more postponements or adjournments of the Tidewater special meeting:

to the extent necessary to ensure that any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus is provided to Tidewater stockholders within a reasonable amount of time in advance of the Tidewater special meeting,

to the extent necessary to ensure that there are sufficient shares of Tidewater common stock represented (either in person or by proxy) to constitute a quorum necessary to conduct the business of the Tidewater special meeting, or

if reasonably requested by GulfMark, to solicit additional proxies necessary to obtain the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal from Tidewater stockholders (which requests may not be made more than twice and in each instance for a period no longer than 7 days and which request may not in any event require

Tidewater to change its record date).

The Tidewater special meeting must be held even if there is a Tidewater change in recommendation unless the merger agreement is earlier terminated.

GulfMark Special Meeting

GulfMark has agreed to convene and hold a meeting of its stockholders to consider and vote upon the GulfMark merger proposal as soon as reasonably practicable, but in any event within 45 calendar days after the date upon which the Form S-4 Registration Statement is declared effective.

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark may make one or more postponements or adjournments of the GulfMark special meeting:

to the extent necessary to ensure that any required supplement or amendment to this joint proxy statement/prospectus is provided to GulfMark stockholders within a reasonable amount of time in advance of the GulfMark special meeting,

to the extent necessary to ensure that there are sufficient shares of GulfMark common stock represented (either in person or by proxy) to constitute a quorum necessary to conduct the business of the GulfMark special meeting, or

if reasonably requested by Tidewater, to solicit additional proxies necessary to obtain the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal from GulfMark stockholders (which requests may not be made more than twice and in each instance for a period no longer than 7 days and which request may not in any event require GulfMark to change its record date).

The GulfMark special meeting must be held even if there is a GulfMark change in recommendation unless the merger agreement is earlier terminated.

Timing of Special Meetings

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Tidewater and GulfMark are required to use their reasonable best efforts to schedule and convene the Tidewater special meeting and the GulfMark special meeting on the same day, and to establish the same record date for both the Tidewater special meeting and the GulfMark special meeting.

Reasonable Best Efforts; Regulatory Filings and Other Actions

Reasonable Best Efforts

Tidewater and GulfMark have agreed in the merger agreement to use their respective reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions necessary to consummate the mergers and make effective the business combination, including filing, as soon as practicable after the date of the merger agreement, all notices, reports, notifications and other documents required to be filed with any governmental entity with respect to the business combination, including, if applicable, filing a notification under the HSR Act. Tidewater and GulfMark have determined that the business combination does not require filing of a notification and report under the HSR Act.

Tidewater and GulfMark have also agreed to:

dispose of, transfer or exclusively license, or cause any of its subsidiaries to dispose of, transfer or exclusively license, any assets to any person, or to commit to (or cause any of its subsidiaries to commit to) dispose of, transfer or exclusively license any assets to any person;

discontinue or cause any of its subsidiaries to discontinue, or commit to (or cause any of its subsidiaries to commit to) discontinue, offering any product or service;

non-exclusively license or otherwise make available, or cause any of its subsidiaries to non-exclusively license or otherwise make available, to any person any technology, intellectual property or intellectual property right, or to commit to (or cause any of its subsidiaries to commit to) non-exclusively license or otherwise make available to any person any technology, intellectual property or intellectual property right;

hold separate or cause any of its subsidiaries to hold separate any assets or operations after the closing of the first merger, or to commit to (or cause any of its subsidiaries to commit to) hold separate any assets or operations; and

Index to Financial Statements

make or cause any of its subsidiaries to make any commitment, or to commit to (or cause any of its subsidiaries to commit to) make any commitment (to any governmental body or otherwise) regarding its future operations or the future operations of any of its subsidiaries; provided, that such actions do not have a materially adverse impact on the benefits that Tidewater expects to recognize in connection with the business combination; provided, further, that Tidewater will not be obligated to hold separate or to divest any of the material businesses, services or properties or assets of either Tidewater, on the one hand, or GulfMark, on the other hand.

Control and Information Sharing

The merger agreement gives Tidewater (i) the principal responsibility for devising and implementing the strategy with respect to seeking any actions or consents of any governmental entity with respect to the mergers and coordinating contacts with any governmental entity, where permitted; and (ii) the right to take the lead in all meetings and communications with any governmental entity in connection with obtaining any such action or consent, in either case subject to applicable law and certain consultation obligations established in the merger agreement.

In addition, subject to certain exceptions specified in the merger agreement, Tidewater and GulfMark have agreed to keep each other apprised of the status of matters relating to completion of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and to furnish each other, upon request, with all information concerning itself, its subsidiaries, affiliates, directors, officers and stockholders and such other matters as may be reasonably necessary or advisable in connection with any statement, filing, notice or application made by or on behalf of Tidewater, GulfMark, or their respective subsidiaries to any third party and/or governmental entity in connection with the mergers and other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Takeover Laws

Tidewater and GulfMark have agreed in the merger agreement that if any takeover statute is or may become applicable to the mergers or the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, each of them and their respective boards will grant such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that such transactions may be completed as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by the merger agreement and the voting agreement and otherwise act to eliminate (or to the extent elimination is not possible, to minimize) the effects of such statute or regulation on such transactions.

Employee Matters

The merger agreement provides that during the period commencing at the effective time of the first merger until the one-year anniversary of the effective time of the first merger, Tidewater will provide to each employee who is employed by GulfMark or its subsidiaries as of the effective time of the first merger (a company employee), for so long as the company employee remains employed by GulfMark or the surviving company during such one-year period, with base salary or wage rate and cash incentive opportunities which are, no less favorable than the base salary or wage rate and cash incentive opportunities provided to similarly situated Tidewater employees. Additionally, Tidewater will provide each company employee with severance, retirement and welfare benefits that are comparable in the aggregate to similarly situated Tidewater employees.

For purposes of vesting, eligibility to participate, benefit entitlement and level of benefits under Tidewater s benefit plans providing benefits to any company employees after the effective time of the first merger, each company employee will be credited with his or her years of service with GulfMark and its subsidiaries immediately prior to the

effective time of the first merger to the extent such service was recognized by GulfMark and its subsidiaries under any similar GulfMark benefit plan in which a company employee participated or was eligible to participate immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger, except to the extent such credit would result in a duplication of benefits. Tidewater will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause all

Index to Financial Statements

pre-existing condition exclusions, actively-at-work requirements, exclusions and waiting periods to be waived for such company employee and his or her covered dependents, unless such conditions would not have been waived under the comparable plans of GulfMark or its subsidiaries in which such company employee participated immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger. Tidewater will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the company employee to be given credit for amounts paid prior to the effective time of the first merger during the year in which the effective time occurs under a corresponding old plan during the same period for purposes of satisfying all deductible, coinsurance and maximum out-of-pocket requirements applicable to such company employee and his or her covered dependents as though such amounts had been paid in accordance with the terms and conditions of the new plan.

Tidewater and GulfMark will jointly determine whether to terminate GulfMark s 401(k) plan. In the event that GulfMark is required to terminate GulfMark s 401(k) plan, GulfMark will provide Tidewater written evidence of adoption by the GulfMark Board of resolutions authorizing such termination.

GulfMark will take all actions necessary to cause its Deferred Compensation Plan (the GulfMark DCP), the rabbi trust associated with the GulfMark DCP, and the GulfMark Offshore, Inc. 2015 Share Incentive Plan to be terminated prior to closing of the first merger and for all payments under these plans to be completed prior to closing of the first merger. GulfMark will deliver evidence of such termination and completion of payments to Tidewater.

Transaction Litigation

Under the terms of the merger agreement, each of Tidewater and GulfMark will give the other party the opportunity to participate in the defense and settlement of any litigation or other legal proceedings against Tidewater or GulfMark or any of its directors or officers relating to the merger agreement, the business combination, or other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Both Tidewater and GulfMark have agreed that neither of them will settle or offer to settle any litigation commenced against such party or its directors or officers by any stockholder of such party relating to the merger agreement, the business combination, or any other transaction contemplated by the merger agreement, the business combination, or any other transaction contemplated by the merger agreement without the prior written consent of the other party, which may not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. Each party is required to cooperate and use its reasonable best efforts to cause its representatives to cooperate in the defense of such litigation.

Access and Reports

Subject to certain exceptions, and upon reasonable notice, Tidewater and GulfMark have agreed to afford the other party s representatives reasonable access to all of its and its subsidiaries personnel, tax and accounting advisers and assets and to all existing books, records, tax returns, work papers and other documents and information relating to it or its subsidiaries during normal business hours and upon the request of the other party, to provide each other with copies of existing books, records, tax returns work papers and other documents and information relating to it or its subsidiaries that is reasonably requested by Tidewater or GulfMark. Tidewater and GulfMark will each promptly provide the other party with copies of any material notice, material report, or other material document filed with or sent to any governmental body on behalf of itself or any of its subsidiaries in connection with the mergers or any of the other transactions contemplated by the business combination.

Subject to certain exceptions, GulfMark will, and will cause its subsidiaries to, comply with any reasonable request made by Tidewater, including reasonable advance notice, to provide any current or former officer, employee, independent contractor, consultant or director of Tidewater or any of its subsidiaries with access to any GulfMark

chartered vessel, managed vessel or owned vessel and to permit such person to inspect such vessel at Tidewater s sole expense.

Election to the Tidewater Board

Tidewater has agreed to cause each of the GulfMark designated directors to be included in the slate of nominees recommended by the Tidewater Board to the Tidewater stockholders for election as directors at the next annual

Index to Financial Statements

meeting of Tidewater stockholders to occur following the effective time of the first merger and has further agreed to use no less rigorous efforts to solicit proxies in favor of the GulfMark designated directors than the manner in which Tidewater supports all other nominees proposed by the Tidewater Board at such meeting. However, if following the completion of the business combination, (i) the Tidewater Board determines in good faith that including a GulfMark designated director in the slate of nominees for election as a director at the next annual meeting would be a breach of its fiduciary duties under applicable legal requirement, or (ii) any GulfMark designated director resigns or is unable to serve for any other reason prior to the first anniversary following the next annual meeting (each such GulfMark designated directors will select a replacement for such removed designee that is reasonably satisfactory to the Tidewater Board.

As of the effective time of the first merger, the Tidewater bylaws will be amended to reflect the foregoing. Such provision may not be amended prior to the first anniversary of the first annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders following the completion of the business combination without the affirmative vote of at least 85% of the Tidewater Board.

GulfMark Debt Arrangements

From July 15, 2018 through the effective time of the first merger, at Tidewater s written request, GulfMark is required to, and is required to cause its subsidiaries to, and is required to use its reasonable best efforts to cause its representatives to cooperate with Tidewater in connection with any steps Tidewater may, in its sole discretion, determine are necessary or desirable to take in order for Tidewater to terminate, retire, modify, convert or repay, effective at or after the effective time of the first merger, some or all amounts outstanding under or commitments issued pursuant to the GulfMark credit facility.

Tax Treatment

Based on certain representations, covenants and assumptions, all of which must continue to be true and accurate in all material respects as of the effective time of the mergers, it is the opinion of GulfMark s counsel, Gibson, and Tidewater s counsel, Weil, that the mergers, taken together, will constitute an integrated plan and qualify as a reorganization, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

Conditions to the Completion of the Business Combination

Mutual Closing Conditions. Under the merger agreement, the respective obligations of Tidewater and GulfMark to consummate the business combination are subject to the satisfaction or waiver at or prior to the effective time of the first merger of the following conditions:

Effectiveness of the Registration Statement. The registration statement of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part must have been declared effective by the SEC pursuant to the Securities Act and must not be the subject of any stop order issued by the SEC or any pending proceedings initiated by the SEC seeking such a stop order.

Tidewater Stockholder Approval. The Tidewater issuance proposal must have been approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy at the Tidewater special meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal.

GulfMark Stockholder Approval. The GulfMark merger proposal must have been approved by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock entitled to vote thereon at the GulfMark special meeting.

NYSE Listing. The shares of Tidewater common stock and warrants to be issued in connection with the first merger, including the Tidewater common stock to be issued upon the exercise of converted GulfMark warrants and upon vesting of converted GulfMark RSUs, must have been approved for listing (subject to notice of issuance) on the NYSE.

Index to Financial Statements

HSR Approval. If determined by the parties to be applicable to the business combination, the waiting period under the HSR Act must have expired or been terminated.

No Restraints. No temporary restraining order, or preliminary or permanent injunction preventing the consummation of the business combination shall have been issued and remain in effect, and there shall not be any law enacted or deemed applicable to the business combination that makes consummation of the business combination illegal.

Tidewater Closing Conditions. Under the merger agreement, the obligations of Tidewater to complete the business combination are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following additional conditions:

certain representations and warranties of GulfMark regarding corporate authority, due authorization of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, advisability and fairness of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and broker s and finder s fees must be true and correct, without regard to materiality qualifiers, in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date);

the representations and warranties of GulfMark regarding the absence of any material adverse effect on GulfMark and its subsidiaries since December 31, 2017 must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement;

certain representations and warranties of GulfMark regarding aspects of its capitalization must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date as though made on and as of the closing date (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), subject to *de minimis* exceptions;

the other representations and warranties of GulfMark must be true and correct, without regard to materiality, GulfMark material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement as Company Material Adverse Effect and summarized under *The Merger Agreement Definition of Material Adverse Effect* on page 133), or similar qualifiers, as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), other than for such failures to be so true and correct that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a GulfMark material adverse effect;

GulfMark must have performed and complied with in all material respects all of its obligations under the merger agreement required to be performed or complied with at or prior to the closing;

Since July 15, 2018, there shall not have occurred a GulfMark material adverse effect, and no event shall have occurred or circumstance shall exist that, in combination with any other events or circumstances then in existence, would reasonably be expected to have a GulfMark material adverse effect;

Tidewater must have received a certificate signed by the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of GulfMark to the effect that the foregoing closing conditions have been duly satisfied; and

Tidewater must have received a legal opinion of Weil (or Gibson, if Weil does not render such opinion), dated as of the closing date and addressed to Tidewater, to the effect that the mergers will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

Index to Financial Statements

GulfMark Closing Conditions. Under the merger agreement, the obligation of GulfMark to complete the business combination is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following additional conditions:

certain representations and warranties of Tidewater regarding corporate authority; due authorization of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, advisability and fairness of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; and broker s and finder s fees must be true and correct, without regard to materiality qualifiers, in all material respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date);

the representations and warranties of Tidewater regarding the absence of any material adverse effect on Tidewater and its subsidiaries since December 31, 2017 must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement;

certain representations and warranties of Tidewater regarding aspects of its capitalization must be true and correct in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date as though made on and as of the closing date (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), subject to *de minimis* exceptions;

the other representations and warranties of Tidewater must be true and correct, without regard to materiality, Tidewater material adverse effect (as defined in the merger agreement as Parent Material Adverse Effect and summarized under *The Merger Agreement Definition of Material Adverse Effect* on page 133), or similar qualifiers, as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing as though made on and as of such date and time (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty expressly speaks as of another date, in which case such representation and warranty will only be required to be so true and correct as of such other date), other than for such failures to be so true and correct that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Tidewater material adverse effect;

Tidewater must have performed and complied with in all material respects all of its obligations under the merger agreement required to be performed or complied with at or prior to the closing;

Since July 15, 2018, there shall not have occurred a Tidewater material adverse effect, and no event shall have occurred or circumstance shall exist that, in combination with any other events or circumstances then in existence, would reasonably be expected to have a Tidewater material adverse effect;

GulfMark must have received a certificate signed by the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of Tidewater to the effect that the foregoing closing conditions have been duly satisfied; and

GulfMark must have received a legal opinion of Gibson (or Weil, if Gibson does not render such opinion), dated as of the closing date and addressed to GulfMark, to the effect that the mergers will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

Termination

Tidewater and GulfMark may terminate the merger agreement and abandon the business combination at any time prior to the effective time of the first merger by mutual written consent of Tidewater and GulfMark.

The merger agreement may also be terminated by either Tidewater or GulfMark at any time prior to the effective time of the first merger in any of the following situations:

the completion of the first merger does not occur by January 31, 2019 (an end date termination event), if the failure to consummate the business combination is not attributable to a failure on the part

Index to Financial Statements

of the terminating party to perform any covenant or obligation in the merger agreement required to be performed by such terminating party at or prior to the effective time of the first merger, provided, that if the parties determine that the receipt of antitrust clearance is required in the United States to complete the business combination and on January 31, 2019, the waiting period for HSR approval has not been satisfied or waived or there is a challenge by a governmental body under any antitrust law in the U.S. and all other conditions to closing have been satisfied or waived, either party may extend the end date to April 30, 2019 by providing written notice to the other party;

the Tidewater special meeting is held and the Tidewater stockholders do not approve the Tidewater issuance proposal at such meeting or at any permitted adjournment or postponement of such meeting in accordance with the merger agreement (a Tidewater stockholder approval termination event);

the GulfMark special meeting is held and the GulfMark stockholders do not approve the GulfMark merger proposal at such meeting or at any permitted adjournment or postponement of such meeting in accordance with the merger agreement (a GulfMark stockholder approval termination event); or

any law or order permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the completion of the business combination becomes final and non-appealable or if any governmental body takes any action that would have any of the foregoing effects (an injunction termination event).

In addition, the merger agreement may be terminated by Tidewater prior to the effective time of the first merger:

if prior to the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark stockholders: (i) the GulfMark Board fails to recommend that the GulfMark stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement (or withdraws or modifies such recommendation in a manner adverse to Tidewater); (ii) GulfMark fails to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus its recommendation that the GulfMark stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement or a statement to the effect that the GulfMark Board has determined and believes that the business combination is advisable to, and in the best interests of, the GulfMark stockholders; (iii) the GulfMark Board fails to reaffirm its recommendation that the GulfMark stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement, or fails to reaffirm its determination that the business combination is in the best interests of the GulfMark stockholders, within 10 business days after Tidewater reasonably requests in writing that such recommendation or determination be reaffirmed (which requests shall be limited to no more than once every 30 days); (iv) the GulfMark Board approves, endorses or recommends an acquisition proposal; (v) GulfMark enters into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract relating to an acquisition proposal; (vi) a tender or exchange offer with respect to the securities of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries has commenced and GulfMark fails to disseminate to its securityholders, within 10 business days after the commencement of such tender or exchange offer, a statement disclosing that GulfMark recommends rejecting such tender or exchange offer; (vii) an acquisition proposal with respect to GulfMark is publicly announced, and GulfMark fails to issue a press release announcing its opposition to such acquisition proposal within 10 business days following a request by Tidewater after such acquisition proposal has been announced; or (viii) GulfMark breached in any material respect any no-shop provisions or any provisions of the merger agreement with respect to a GulfMark change in recommendation (each, a GulfMark triggering event); or

if there is a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement made by GulfMark in the merger agreement, or any such representation and warranty or covenant becomes untrue after the date of the merger agreement, such that the condition to closing relating to the accuracy of the representations and warranties of GulfMark or the condition to closing relating to the covenants or agreements of GulfMark would not be satisfied, and such breach or condition is not curable, or, if curable by the end date termination event, is not cured due to failure of GulfMark to exercise its reasonable best efforts to cure or, despite the exercise of such reasonable best efforts by GulfMark to cure remains uncured within 30 days after written notice thereof is given by Tidewater to GulfMark (the GulfMark breach termination event).

Index to Financial Statements

Further, the merger agreement may be terminated by GulfMark prior to the effective time of the first merger:

if prior to the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by Tidewater stockholders: (i) the Tidewater Board fails to recommend that the Tidewater stockholders vote to approve the issuance of shares to Tidewater common stock to the GulfMark stockholders (or withdraws or modifies such recommendation in a manner adverse to GulfMark); (ii) Tidewater fails to include in this joint proxy statement/prospectus its recommendation that the Tidewater stockholders vote to approve the issuance of shares to Tidewater common stock to the GulfMark stockholders or a statement to the effect that the Tidewater Board has determined and believes that the business combination is advisable to, and in the best interests of, the Tidewater stockholders; (iii) the Tidewater Board fails to reaffirm its recommendation that the Tidewater stockholders vote to approve the issuance of shares to Tidewater common stock to the GulfMark stockholders, or fails to reaffirm its determination that the business combination is in the best interests of the Tidewater stockholders, within 10 business days after GulfMark reasonably requests in writing that such recommendation or determination be reaffirmed (which requests shall be limited to no more than once every 30 days); (iv) the Tidewater Board approves, endorses or recommends an acquisition proposal; (v) Tidewater enters into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract relating to an acquisition proposal; (vi) a tender or exchange offer with respect to the securities of Tidewater or any of its subsidiaries has commenced and Tidewater fails to disseminate to its securityholders, within 10 business days after the commencement of such tender or exchange offer, a statement disclosing that Tidewater recommends rejecting such tender or exchange offer; (vii) an acquisition proposal with respect to Tidewater is publicly announced, and Tidewater fails to issue a press release announcing its opposition to such acquisition proposal within 10 business days following a request by GulfMark after such acquisition proposal has been announced; or (viii) Tidewater breached in any material respect any no-shop provisions or any provisions of the merger agreement with respect to a Tidewater change in recommendation (each, a Tidewater triggering event); or

if there is a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement made by Tidewater in the merger agreement, or any such representation and warranty or covenant becomes untrue after the date of the merger agreement, such that the condition to closing relating to the accuracy of the representations and warranties of Tidewater or the condition to closing relating to the covenants or agreements of Tidewater would not be satisfied, and such breach or condition is not curable, or, if curable by the end date termination event, is not cured due to failure of Tidewater to exercise its reasonable best efforts to cure or, despite the exercise of such reasonable best efforts by Tidewater to cure remains uncured within 30 days after written notice thereof is given by GulfMark to Tidewater (a Tidewater breach termination event).

Termination Fee Payable by Tidewater

The merger agreement requires Tidewater to pay GulfMark a termination fee of \$35 million (the Tidewater termination fee), if:

GulfMark terminates the merger agreement due to the occurrence of a Tidewater triggering event;

either party terminates the merger agreement as a result of an end date termination event, an injunction termination event, a Tidewater stockholder approval termination event or a Tidewater breach termination event prior to the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by Tidewater stockholders, if a Tidewater triggering event has occurred prior to any such termination event; or

Tidewater enters into or consummates an alternative acquisition agreement with a third party with respect to an acquisition proposal (with all references to 15% in the definition of acquisition proposal above being treated as references to 40% for these purposes) at any time prior to the first anniversary of the termination of the merger agreement by either party due to an end date termination event or a Tidewater stockholder approval termination event if an acquisition proposal was disclosed, announced

Index to Financial Statements

or submitted (in the case of a termination due to a Tidewater stockholder approval termination event, publicly) after July 15, 2018 and not withdrawn prior to the end date (in the case of a termination due to an end date termination event) or prior to Tidewater s special meeting (in the case of a termination due to a Tidewater stockholder approval termination event).

Further, the merger agreement requires Tidewater to pay GulfMark all reasonable costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney s fees, as well as interest on the Tidewater termination fee if Tidewater fails to timely pay the Tidewater termination fee when it becomes due.

In no event will Tidewater be required to pay the Tidewater termination fee on more than one occasion.

Termination Fee Payable by GulfMark

The merger agreement requires GulfMark to pay Tidewater a termination fee of \$13 million (the GulfMark termination fee), if:

Tidewater terminates the merger agreement due to the occurrence of a GulfMark triggering event;

either party terminates the merger agreement as a result of an end date termination event, an injunction termination event, a GulfMark stockholder approval termination event or a GulfMark breach termination event prior to the approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark stockholders, if a GulfMark triggering event has occurred; or

GulfMark enters into or consummates an alternative acquisition agreement with a third party with respect to an acquisition proposal (with all references to 15% in the definition of acquisition proposal above being treated as references to 40% for these purposes) at any time prior to the first anniversary of the termination of the merger agreement by either party due to an end date termination event or a GulfMark stockholder approval termination event if an acquisition proposal was disclosed, announced or submitted (in the case of a termination due to a GulfMark stockholder approval termination event, publicly) after July 15, 2018 and not withdrawn prior to the end date (in the case of a termination due to an end date termination event) or prior to GulfMark stockholder approval termination due to a GulfMark stockholder approval termination event) or prior to event).

Further, the merger agreement requires GulfMark to pay Tidewater all reasonable costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney s fees, as well as interest on the GulfMark termination fee if Tidewater fails to timely pay the GulfMark termination fee when it becomes due.

In no event will GulfMark be required to pay the GulfMark termination fee on more than one occasion.

Expenses

Except as otherwise provided in the merger agreement, whether or not the business combination is completed, all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement will be paid by the party incurring the expense, except that the expenses in

connection with the registration statement on Form S-4, of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part, and expenses in connection with filing of a notification and report under the HSR Act, if determined to be applicable by the parties, will be shared equally by Tidewater and GulfMark.

Effect of Termination

In the event of termination of the merger agreement as provided above, the merger agreement will be of no further force or effect, except that the provisions of the merger agreement summarized above under *Termination Fee Payable by Tidewater, Termination Fee Payable by GulfMark,* and *Expenses* and certain other

Index to Financial Statements

provisions in the merger agreement such as the applicable law and interpretation, the amendment provisions and the confidentiality provisions will survive the termination of the merger agreement and will remain in full force and effect for a period of three years following the termination (except that, subject to certain exceptions set forth in the merger agreement, the provisions in the confidentiality agreement between Tidewater and GulfMark will survive the termination of the merger agreement and will remain in force and effect in accordance with the terms set forth therein). Termination of the merger agreement does not relieve any party thereto from any liability for willful breach or fraud.

Indemnification; Directors and Officers Insurance

The parties to the merger agreement have agreed that, for a period of six years from and after the effective time of the first merger, Tidewater will cause the surviving corporation and its subsidiaries to, and for a period of six years from and after the effective time of the second merger, Tidewater will cause the surviving company and its subsidiaries to, indemnify and hold harmless (and provide advancement of expenses to) each present and former director and officer of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries and each other person or entity who becomes a director or officer of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation arising out of matters existing or occurring at or prior to the effective time of the first merger, to the fullest extent that GulfMark or the applicable subsidiary of GulfMark would have been permitted under Delaware law and under its certificate of incorporation or bylaws or other governing documents in effect on July 15, 2018 to indemnify such person. The parties to the merger agreement have also agreed that the surviving entity s certificate of incorporation of officers, directors, employees, and advancement of fees, costs and expenses that are no less advantageous to the intended beneficiaries than the corresponding provisions in the organizational documents of GulfMark in effect on July 15, 2018.

In addition, Tidewater and the surviving company are required to obtain and fully pay for a six-year tail insurance policy with benefits and levels of coverage no less favorable in any material respect to the indemnified parties than GulfMark s existing policies, subject to a premium cap. If Tidewater, GulfMark and the surviving corporation fail to obtain such tail insurance policies as of the effective time of the first merger, the surviving corporation will (and Tidewater will cause the surviving entity in the business combination to) continue to maintain in effect for a period of at least six years from and after the effective time of the first merger the GulfMark D&O insurance in place as of July 15, 2018 with benefits and levels of coverage no less favorable in any material respect to the indemnified parties than that provided in GulfMark s existing policies as of July 15, 2018, subject to a premium cap.

The indemnified persons described in the first paragraph of this section will have the right to enforce the provisions of the merger agreement relating to their indemnification.

Amendment

The merger agreement may be amended with the approval of the respective boards of directors of Tidewater and GulfMark at any time (whether before or after the approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by Tidewater s stockholders or approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark s stockholders). However, (i) after any such approval of the Tidewater issuance proposal by Tidewater s stockholders, no amendment will be made which by applicable legal requirement requires further approval of the stockholders of Tidewater without the further approval of those stockholders and (ii) after any such approval of the GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark merger proposal by GulfMark stockholders, no

amendment will be made which by applicable legal requirement requires further approval of the stockholders of GulfMark without the further approval of those stockholders.

Index to Financial Statements

Waiver

At any time prior to the first merger, any party to the merger agreement may (i) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of another party thereto, (ii) waive any inaccuracy in or breach of another party thereto of any representation, warranty, covenant or obligation contained in the merger agreement or in any document delivered pursuant to the merger agreement, and (iii) waive compliance with any covenant, obligation or condition contained in the merger agreement for the benefit of another party thereto.

Specific Performance

Each of Tidewater and GulfMark are entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of the merger agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions thereof, in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity.

Assignability; No Third Party Rights

The merger agreement is binding and enforceable by and solely to the benefit of the parties thereto and their respective successors and assigns. However, neither the merger agreement not any party s rights or obligations thereunder may be assigned or delegated by such party without the prior written consent of the other party, and any attempted assignment or delegation of the merger agreement or any of such rights or obligations by any party without the prior written consent of the other party shall by void and of no effect.

The merger agreement does not confer upon any person (other than the parties) any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of the merger agreement, except, (i) with respect to the provisions described above in *Indemnification; Directors and Officers Insurance* and (ii) after the effective time of the first merger, with respect to the payment of consideration to holders of GulfMark common stock.

Applicable Law; Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial

The merger agreement and all claims or causes of action arising thereunder or in connection therewith are governed by, and will be construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware and Tidewater and GulfMark have designated the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware (or, if applicable, the United States District Court for the District of Delaware) as the exclusive jurisdiction. Tidewater and GulfMark have further waived, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable legal requirement, any right to a jury trial with respect to any action directly or indirectly arising out of, under or in connection with the merger agreement or the mergers.

Index to Financial Statements

VOTING AND SUPPORT AGREEMENTS

This section describes the material terms of the voting agreements, entered into and executed between Tidewater and each of Raging Capital Management, LLC (Raging), and 5 Essex, L.P. (Captain Q), on July 15, 2018. The description in this section and elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of the voting agreements, copies of which are attached as Annex B to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and are incorporated by reference herein in their entirety. This summary does not purport to be complete and may not contain all of the information about the voting agreements. You are encouraged to read the voting agreements carefully and in their entirety.

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, and as a condition to Tidewater s willingness to enter into the merger agreement, Raging and Captain Q (the GulfMark supporting stockholders), each entered into a voting and support agreement with Tidewater. Based on information provided by the GulfMark supporting stockholders to Tidewater as of the date of the voting agreement, the GulfMark supporting stockholders beneficially owned, in the aggregate, 3,376,664 shares of GulfMark common stock, 2,199,514 shares of which were beneficially owned by Raging and 1,177,150 shares of which were beneficially owned by Captain Q. The GulfMark supporting stockholders have each agreed, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in their respective voting agreement, to vote an aggregate of 2,624,346 shares of GulfMark common stock (representing approximately 34.99% of the outstanding shares of GulfMark common stock as of July 15, 2018), of which 1,709,464 shares are beneficially owned by Raging and 914,882 shares are beneficially owned by Captain Q, in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the approval of the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and other related matters, and to vote against, among other things, any proposal relating to a competing transaction involving GulfMark. The foregoing shares are referred to as the covered securities.

Voting

At the GulfMark special meeting and any other meeting or in any written consent solicitation or action of GulfMark supporting stockholders called in relation to any of the following matters, the GulfMark supporting stockholders have agreed to be present and vote or cause to be voted their shares as follows:

- (A) in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the approval of the transactions contemplated thereby, including the GulfMark merger proposal, and any related proposal in furtherance thereof;
- (B) against any action or agreement that would result in a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or obligation of GulfMark in the merger agreement; and
- (C) against (i) any extraordinary corporate transaction, including a merger, consolidation, or other business combination involving GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries; (ii) any sale, lease, sublease, license, sublicense or transfer of a material portion of the rights or other assets of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries; (iii) any reorganization, recapitalization, dissolution or liquidation of GulfMark or any of its subsidiaries; (iv) any change in the board of directors of GulfMark; (v) any amendment to GulfMark s certificate of incorporation or bylaws or other charter or organizational documents; (vi) any material change in the capitalization of

GulfMark or GulfMark s corporate structure; and (vii) any other action which is intended, or would reasonably be expected, to impede, interfere with, delay, postpone, discourage or adversely affect the business combination or any of the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

The GulfMark supporting stockholders irrevocably grant to and appoint Tidewater as their proxy and attorney-in-fact to represent the covered securities and vote, execute written consents and otherwise act with respect to such subject shares regarding the matters described above. The proxy will become effective on the day that is five business days prior to the GulfMark special meeting and will automatically terminate upon the termination of the applicable voting agreement.

Index to Financial Statements

Prohibition on Transfers

Until the termination of the voting agreements, the GulfMark supporting stockholders will not:

directly or indirectly, cause or permit any transfer of the covered securities including reduce the beneficial ownership of or interest in the covered securities;

tender, or agree or permit to be tendered, any of the covered securities in connection with a tender or exchange offer;

deposit any of the covered securities into a voting trust;

grant any proxy with respect to any of the covered securities, other than the proxy contemplated by the voting agreement; or

enter into any tender, voting or other similar agreement or arrangement, other than the voting agreement. Under the terms of the voting agreement, and except as set forth in the voting agreement, any assignment or delegation of the voting agreement or the interests or obligations thereunder by the stockholder is void.

Obligations of the GulfMark Supporting Stockholders in connection with an Acquisition Proposal

In the event of an acquisition proposal, each GulfMark supporting stockholder is required to:

vote its pro rata share of the 34.99% of GulfMark common stock against such acquisition proposal and in favor of the business combination; and

notify Tidewater promptly if approached or solicited by the third party that submitted the acquisition proposal, directly or indirectly, and provide all details reasonably requested by Tidewater. Further, each GulfMark supporting stockholder may not (and is required to use its reasonable best efforts to cause its representatives not to), directly or indirectly:

solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage or facilitate any acquisition proposal,

provide any information relating to Tidewater and its subsidiaries to the third party that submitted the acquisition proposal,

engage in discussions or negotiations with the third party (or its representatives) that submitted the acquisition proposal,

support or endorse the acquisition proposal, or

take (or agree to take or publicly propose to take) any actions that are inconsistent with its voting commitment or the foregoing obligations.

Termination

The voting agreement will terminate on the earliest to occur of (i) the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with its terms, (ii) the date upon which the business combination becomes effective, (iii) the occurrence of a change in recommendation made by the GulfMark Board in compliance with the terms of the merger agreement; (iv) the effectiveness of any amendment, modification or supplement to the merger agreement or waiver under the merger agreement, in each case, where such amendment, modification, supplement or waiver would (A) decrease, or change the form of, the consideration to be received under the merger agreement by holders of GulfMark common stock, (B) materially and adversely affect the ability of Tidewater or GulfMark to consummate the business combination, or (C) materially delay the occurrence of the effective time of the first merger; or (v) the mutual agreement of Tidewater and Raging or Captain Q, as applicable, to terminate the applicable voting agreement.

Index to Financial Statements

In connection with, and in consideration of the GulfMark supporting stockholders execution of, the voting agreement, GulfMark entered into a letter agreement with each such GulfMark supporting stockholder pursuant to which such GulfMark supporting stockholder agreed to, and agreed to use reasonable best efforts to cause its Affiliates to, reasonably cooperate with GulfMark in connection with any stockholder claim or stockholder legal proceeding (including any class action or derivative litigation) with respect to the merger agreement, the voting agreement, the mergers or other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement against GulfMark or its officers or directors. GulfMark agreed to reimburse the supporting stockholders for out-of-pocket legal fees and legal expenses incurred in connection with such cooperation. Pursuant to such letter agreement, GulfMark also agreed that if the supporting stockholder or any of its affiliates is or becomes party to or witness or other participant in, or otherwise is or becomes involved in any manner in any such legal proceedings, to reimburse the stockholder for its reasonable and documents out-of-pocket legal fees and legal expenses incurred in connection with investigating, preparing for and defending such legal proceedings. Each GulfMark supporting stockholder agreed to promptly return any amounts received from GulfMark under the applicable letter agreement in the event such stockholder is found in a final, non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction to have acted in bad faith or to have engaged in willful misconduct.

Index to Financial Statements

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE BUSINESS COMBINATION

The following are the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the business combination to U.S. Holders (as defined below) of GulfMark common stock. This discussion does not address the tax consequences to holders who are not U.S. Holders. This discussion also does not address the tax consequences of transactions occurring prior to, concurrently with or after the completion of the business combination (whether or not such transactions are in connection with the mergers) including, without limitation, the conversion of GulfMark warrants or restricted stock units or similar securities into Tidewater warrants or restricted stock units or similar securities.

This discussion is based on the Code, applicable Treasury Regulations, administrative interpretations and court decisions as in effect as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, all of which may change, possibly with retroactive effect. For purposes of this discussion, a U.S. Holder is a beneficial owner of GulfMark common stock that is for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

a citizen or resident of the United States;

a corporation, or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision thereof;

a trust that (i) is subject to (a) the primary supervision of a court within the United States and (b) the authority of one or more U.S. persons to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (ii) has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person, or

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source. This discussion addresses only the consequences of the exchange of shares of GulfMark common stock held as capital assets. It does not address U.S. Holders who exercise and perfect their appraisal rights. In addition, it does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to a U.S. Holder in light of that shareholder s particular circumstances, including alternative minimum tax and Medicare contribution tax consequences, or to a U.S. Holder subject to special rules, such as:

a financial institution or insurance company;

a tax-exempt organization;

a dealer or broker in securities;

a shareholder who holds GulfMark common stock as part of a hedge, appreciated financial position, straddle, or conversion or integrated transaction;

a shareholder who beneficially owns five percent or more of GulfMark common stock;

a shareholder whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar; or

a shareholder who acquired GulfMark common stock pursuant to the exercise of compensatory options or otherwise as compensation.

If a partnership holds shares of GulfMark common stock, the tax treatment of a partner will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. A partner of a partnership holding shares of GulfMark common stock should consult its tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of the mergers.

This discussion of material U.S. federal income tax consequences is not a complete analysis or description of all potential U.S. federal income tax consequences of the mergers. This discussion does not address tax consequences that may vary with, or are contingent on, individual circumstances. In addition, it does not address any non-income tax or any non-U.S., state or local tax consequences of the mergers. Accordingly, Tidewater and GulfMark strongly urge each shareholder to consult its own tax advisor to determine the particular U.S. federal, state or local or non-U.S. or other tax consequences to it of the mergers.

Index to Financial Statements

U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Mergers

Based on certain representations, covenants and assumptions (described in the section entitled *The Merger Agreement Tax Treatment*), all of which must continue to be true and accurate in all material respects as of the effective time of the mergers, each of Tidewater and GulfMark intends to seek a tax opinion, from Gibson, and Weil, respectively, that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the mergers will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code (the Intended Tax Treatment). Although completion of the business combination is conditioned on the receipt of the two aforementioned opinions of counsel to the effect that the mergers qualify for the Intended Tax Treatment, neither GulfMark nor Tidewater intends to request a ruling from the IRS regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the mergers. Such opinions of counsel are not binding on the IRS or the courts. Accordingly, even if Tidewater and GulfMark obtain such opinions of counsel to the first or the IRS will not challenge that conclusion or that a court would not sustain such a challenge.

If, at the closing date of the mergers, any requirement for the mergers to qualify for the Intended Tax Treatment is not satisfied, a U.S. Holder would recognize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between (i) the fair market value of the shares of Tidewater common stock and the amount of any cash received in the mergers and (ii) the U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis in the GulfMark common stock surrendered. Gain or loss must be calculated separately for each block of GulfMark common stock exchanged by such U.S. Holder if such blocks were acquired at different times or for different prices. Any gain or loss recognized would be long-term capital gain or loss if such U.S. Holder s holding period in the particular block of GulfMark common stock exceeds one year as of the closing date of the mergers. Long-term capital gains recognized by non-corporate taxpayers are subject to reduced rates. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

The remainder of this discussion assumes that the mergers will qualify for the Intended Tax Treatment.

Receipt of Tidewater Common Stock

A U.S. Holder who receives shares of Tidewater common stock in the mergers will not recognize any gain or loss as a result of the mergers, except for any gain or loss recognized with respect to cash received in lieu of a fractional share of Tidewater common stock.

The U.S. Holder will have an adjusted tax basis in the Tidewater common stock received in the mergers, including any fractional share for which cash is received, equal to the adjusted tax basis of the GulfMark common stock surrendered by that U.S. Holder in the mergers. The holding period for Tidewater common stock received in the mergers will include the holding period for the GulfMark common stock surrendered therefor.

Cash Received In Lieu of a Fractional Share

A U.S. Holder who receives cash in lieu of a fractional share of Tidewater common stock should be treated as having received the fractional share of Tidewater common stock pursuant to the mergers and then as having exchanged the fractional share of Tidewater common stock for cash in a redemption by Tidewater. In general, this deemed redemption should be treated as a sale or exchange, provided the redemption is not essentially equivalent to a dividend within the meaning of Section 302 of the Code. Gain or loss would be recognized based on the difference between the amount of cash received and the portion of the U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis of the GulfMark common stock exchanged in the mergers which is allocable to such fractional share. Such gain or loss will be long-term capital gain

or loss if the U.S. Holder sholding period for such GulfMark common stock is more than one year as of the effective date of the mergers, and otherwise will be short-term capital gain or loss. Long-term capital gains recognized by non-corporate taxpayers are subject to reduced rates. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Index to Financial Statements

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Information returns are required to be filed with the IRS in connection with cash payments to U.S. Holders pursuant to the mergers. Backup withholding at the applicable statutory rate may apply to cash paid in the transaction to a U.S. Holder, unless the U.S. Holder furnishes a correct taxpayer identification number and otherwise complies with the backup withholding rules or provides proof of an applicable exemption. Any amount withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or credit against U.S. federal income tax liability, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS. The IRS may impose a penalty upon any taxpayer that fails to provide the correct taxpayer identification number.

A U.S. Holder who receives Tidewater common stock as a result of the mergers will be required to retain records pertaining to the mergers.

Index to Financial Statements

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Article 11 of Regulation S-X and reflect the impact of the following pending and completed transactions on the historical financial statements of Tidewater. Certain capitalized terms not defined in these unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements are defined elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Business Combination: On July 16, 2018, Tidewater entered into the merger agreement. Under the terms of the merger agreement, Merger Sub 1 will merge with and into GulfMark to become a wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater. Immediately after this merger, Tidewater will cause GulfMark to merge into Merger Sub 2, with Merger Sub 2 continuing as a wholly-owned subsidiary of Tidewater. The business combination is expected to close in the fourth quarter of 2018. Refer to Note 2 of the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements for the terms and estimated purchase price consideration provided in connection with the business combination.

Tidewater Reorganization: On July 31, 2017, Tidewater successfully completed the terms and conditions of its plan of reorganization and emerged from bankruptcy reorganization under chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code. Refer to Note 4 for pro forma adjustments related to the twelve months ended December 31, 2017 related to Tidewater s reorganization (Tidewater Reorganizatioh).

GulfMark Reorganization: On November 14, 2017, GulfMark successfully completed the terms and conditions of its plan of reorganization and emerged from bankruptcy reorganization under chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code. Refer to Note 5 for pro forma adjustments related to the year ended December 31, 2017 related to GulfMark s reorganization (GulfMark Reorganization).

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements, which are referred to as the unaudited pro forma balance sheet, the unaudited pro forma statements of operations, and collectively as the unaudited pro forma financial statements, were prepared using the acquisition method of accounting for the business combination. Under this method of accounting, which is in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles of the United States of America (US GAAP), Tidewater is the accounting acquirer of GulfMark and the purchase price for GulfMark is allocated to the underlying assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their respective fair values with any excess purchase price allocated to goodwill. Additionally, the Tidewater Reorganization and GulfMark Reorganization pro forma adjustments give effect to the application of fresh start accounting and reporting in accordance with US GAAP, which is to reflect the financial statement of the emergent entity on a fair value basis as of the effective date of emergence.

The following unaudited pro forma balance sheet of Tidewater as of June 30, 2018 is based on the condensed consolidated balance sheet of Tidewater and gives effect to the business combination as if it had occurred on June 30, 2018. The following unaudited pro forma statements of operations of Tidewater for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and for the twelve months ended December 31, 2017 are based on the consolidated statements of operations of Tidewater and give effect to the business combination as if it had occurred on January 1, 2017. The unaudited pro forma statement of operations of Tidewater for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2017 also reflects the

Tidewater Reorganization and GulfMark Reorganization as if these transactions occurred on January 1, 2017. Refer to Notes 4 and 5 to these unaudited pro forma financial statements for the adjustments made as a result of these reorganizations.

¹ Tidewater filed a transition report Form 10-K for the transition period from April 1, 2017 to December 31, 2017. The twelve month period ended December 31, 2017 represents the three months ended March 31, 2017 plus the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017. The three month period ended March 31, 2017 is produced by reference to the comparative Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2018, which was filed on May 15, 2018.

Index to Financial Statements

The pro forma adjustments to the historical financial statements are based on currently available information, and in many cases are based on estimates and preliminary information. The assumptions underlying the pro forma adjustments are described in the accompanying notes to these unaudited pro forma financial statements. Tidewater believes such assumptions are reasonable under the circumstances and reflect the best currently available estimates and judgments. The pro forma adjustments also give effect to the impact of events that are (i) directly attributable to the business combination, Tidewater Reorganization, and GulfMark Reorganization, (ii) factually supportable, and (iii) with respect to the unaudited pro forma statements of operations, expected to have a continuing impact on the consolidated Tidewater results. The unaudited pro forma financial statements may not be indicative of Tidewater s future performance and do not necessarily reflect what Tidewater s financial position and results of operations would have been had these transactions occurred at the beginning of the period presented. Additionally, the unaudited pro forma financial statements, anticipated synergies, operating efficiencies, or cost savings that may be achieved related to these transactions, nor do they reflect any costs or expenditures that may be required to achieve any possible synergies.

The unaudited pro forma financial statements should be read in conjunction with the following:

Tidewater s unaudited interim financial statements for the six months ended June 30, 2018 included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Tidewater s audited financial statements for the transition period from April 1, 2017 to December 31, 2017 included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, which have been updated to reflect the realignment of its segments.³

Tidewater s Business, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, and Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, contained herein, which has been updated to reflect the realignment of its segments.³

GulfMark s Form 10-Q for the unaudited quarterly period ended June 30, 2018 and filed on August 14, 2018, which is incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

GulfMark s Form 10-K for the annual period ended December 31, 2017 and filed on April 2, 2018, which is incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

³ Segment information filed in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is consistent with the presentation of segments in Tidewater s Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarterly periods ended March 31, 2018 and June 30, 2018, filed with the SEC on May 15, 2018, and August 14, 2018, respectively.

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater Inc.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Statement of Operations

For The Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

	dewater istorical	Н	ulfMark istorical housands,	Pro F Adjust (Not except p	tments te 3)	data)	Ti	o Forma dewater
Revenues:								
Vessel revenues	\$ 191,668	\$	51,042	\$			\$	242,710
Other operating revenues	5,426		320					5,746
	197,094		51,362					248,456
Costs and expenses:								
Vessel operating costs	129,376		42,540					171,916
Costs of other operating revenues	3,116							3,116
General and administrative	47,990		14,154		(2,382)	(a)		59,762
Depreciation and amortization	24,802		17,943		3,929	(b)		46,674
(Gain) loss on asset dispositions, net	(3,257)		(203)					(3,460)
Asset impairments	7,401							7,401
	209,428		74,434		1,547			285,409
Operating loss	(12,334)		(23,072)		(1,547)			(36,953)
Other income (expenses):								
Foreign exchange loss	(1,350)		(592)					(1,942)
Equity in net earnings of unconsolidated								
companies	(15,049)							(15,049)
Interest income and other, net	2,786		213					2,999
Reorganization items			(422)		422	(c)		
Interest and other debt costs, net	(15,146)		(5,595)		5,489	(d)		(15,252)
	(28,759)		(6,396)		5,911			(29,244)
Loss before income taxes	(41,093)		(29,468)		4,364			(66,197)
Income tax (benefit) expense	9,118		(655)					8,463
Net income (loss)	(50,211)		(28,813)		4,364			(74,660)
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(99)							(99)

Net loss attributable to Tidewater Inc.	\$	(50,112)	\$	(28,813) \$	4,364		\$	(74,561)
Basic loss per common share	\$	(2.09)	\$	(2.88)			\$	(2.32)
Diluted loss per common share	\$	(2.09)	\$	(2.88)			\$	(2.32)
Weighted average common shares outstanding Basic & Diluted	23	3,989,254	ç	9,998,000	(1,913,263)	(e)	32	2,073,991

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater Inc.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Statement of Operations

For The Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2017

	Ti As	Pro Forma Tidewater As Adjusted (Note 4)		to Forma ulfMark Adjusted Note 5) thousands. 6	Pro Forma Adjustments (Note 3) except per share	T C		o Forma idewater ombined
Revenues:				,		,		
Vessel revenues	\$	475,386	\$	102,260	\$		\$	577,646
Other operating revenues		15,485		599				16,084
		490,871		102,859				593,730
Costs and expenses:								
Vessel operating costs		299,734		80,717				380,451
Costs of other operating revenues		8,829						8,829
General and administrative		106,539		35,777				142,316
Vessel operating leases		15,823						15,823
Depreciation and amortization		50,807		35,787	7,858	(b)		94,452
(Gain) loss on asset dispositions, net		(16,241)		5,207				(11,034)
Asset impairments		266,382						266,382
		731,873		157,488	7,858			897,219
Operating loss		(241,002)		(54,629)	(7,858)			(303,489)
Other income (expenses):								
Foreign exchange loss		(2,924)		(709)				(3,633)
Equity in net earnings of unconsolidated								
companies		10,351						10,351
Interest income and other, net		6,743		83				6,826
Interest and other debt costs, net		(30,355)		(10,442)	10,298	(d)		(30,999)
		(16,685)		(11,068)	10,298			(17,455)
Loss before income taxes		(257,687)		(65,697)	2,440			(320,944)
Income tax (benefit) expense		2,522		(10,334)				(7,812)
Net income (loss)		(260,209)		(55,363)	2,440			(313,132)

Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests		8,423				8,423
Net loss attributable to Tidewater Inc.	\$	(268,632)	\$ (55,363)	\$ 2,440	\$	(321,555)
Basic loss per common share	\$	(12.47)	\$ (5.54)		\$	(10.90)
Diluted loss per common share	\$	(12.47)	\$ (5.54)		\$	(10.90)
Weighted average common shares outstanding Basic & Diluted	2	21,539,143	9,998,000	(2,038,967)	(e)	29,498,176

Index to Financial Statements

Tidewater Inc.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Balance Sheet

As of June 30, 2018

	Tidewater Historical	Historical	Pro Forma Adjustments (Note 3) n thousands)	Pro Forma Tidewater Combined
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 459,286	\$ 44,978	\$ (125,786)	(f) \$ 378,478
Restricted cash	5,213			5,213
Trade and other receivables, less allowance for				
doubtful accounts	96,630	17,336		113,966
Due from affiliates	197,059			197,059
Marine operating supplies	28,930	1,686		30,616
Other current assets	10,213	11,132		21,345
Total current assets	797,331	75,132	(125,786)	746,677
Investments in, at equity, and advances to				
unconsolidated companies	1,335			1,335
Net properties and equipment	803,725	345,258	104,668	(g) 1,253,651
Deferred drydocking and survey costs	14,372			14,372
Other assets	26,779	7,068	(1,793)	(h) 32,054
Total assets	\$ 1,643,532	\$ 427,458	\$ (22,911)	\$ 2,048,089
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$ 30,561		\$	\$ 38,030
Accrued expenses	49,312			61,047
Due to affiliates	62,353			62,353
Accrued property and liability losses	2,790			2,790
Current portion of long-term debt	6,290			6,290
Other current liabilities	17,815			17,815
Total current liabilities	169,121	19,204		188,325
Long-term debt	438,559	93,155	(93,155)	(i) 438,559
Deferred income taxes		2,381		2,381
Accrued property and liability losses	2,651			2,651
Other liabilities	57,685	18,652		76,337

Total liabilities	668,016	133,392	(93,155)		708,253
Commitments and Contingencies					
Equity:					
Common stock	26	75	(64)	(j)	37
Additional paid-in capital	1,064,039	318,521	71,564	(j)	1,454,124
Retained (deficit) earnings	(89,378)	(25,302)	(484)	(j)	(115,164)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(403)	772	(772)	(j)	(403)
Total stockholders equity	974,284	294,066	70,244		1,338,594
Non-controlling interests	1,242				1,242
Total equity	975,526	294,066	70,244		1,339,836
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$1,643,542	\$ 427,458	\$ (22,911)		\$ 2,048,089

Index to Financial Statements

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Financial Statements

Unless stated otherwise in the body of these notes, all dollar value references in the tables of these notes are stated in millions of dollars.

Note 1. Basis of Pro Forma Presentation

The accompanying unaudited pro forma financial statements were prepared in accordance with Article 11 of Regulation S-X and are intended to reflect the impact of the business combination, Tidewater Reorganization, and GulfMark Reorganization on Tidewater s historical consolidated financial statements. The presentation of the unaudited pro forma balance sheet and statements of operations are based on the historical financial statements of Tidewater and GulfMark. Tidewater s historical financial statements are included as part of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and GulfMark s historical financial statements have been incorporated by reference.

Pro forma adjustments are described in these notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements and are included only to the extent they are (i) directly attributable to the transactions described above, (ii) factually supportable and, (iii) with respect to the statements of operations, expected to have a continuing impact on the consolidated results of Tidewater. Certain items such as historical impairments and gains and losses on sales of assets that were included in the historical financial statements of either Tidewater or GulfMark were not adjusted in these unaudited pro forma financial statements because they were not directly related to either the business combination, Tidewater Reorganization, or GulfMark Reorganization. The accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined financial statements are presented for illustrative purposes only and do not reflect the costs of any integration activities or benefits that may result from realization of commercial synergies or efficiencies as a result of the aforementioned transactions. Furthermore, the unaudited pro forma financial statements are not presented to portray what the actual results would have been for any of the transactions had they occurred as of the earliest date presented in these unaudited pro forma financial statements.

The pro forma adjustments presented in these unaudited pro forma financial statements represent management s estimates based on information available as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and such estimates are subject to revision as further information is obtained between this date and the date of closing of the business combination. Any revisions between this date and the date of closing of the business combination may differ and such results may be significant.

The business combination, Tidewater Reorganization, and GulfMark Reorganization transactions are reflected in the unaudited pro forma financial statements as follows:

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined balance sheet of Tidewater as of June 30, 2018 includes the effects of the business combination as if it had occurred on June 30, 2018. No pro forma adjustments were made for the Tidewater Reorganization or the GulfMark Reorganization because both of these transactions were fully reflected in the historical balance sheets of Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively, as of June 30, 2018.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined statement of operations of Tidewater for the six months ended June 30, 2018 includes the effects of the business combination as if it had occurred on January 1, 2017. No pro forma adjustments were made for the Tidewater Reorganization or the GulfMark Reorganization because both of these transactions were fully reflected in the historical statements of operations of Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively, for the six month period ended June 30, 2018.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined statement of operations of Tidewater for the twelve months ended December 31, 2017 includes the effects of the business combination, Tidewater Reorganization, and GulfMark Reorganization as if they had occurred on January 1, 2017.

Index to Financial Statements

Refer to Note 4 that presents the standalone pro forma effects of Tidewater as if the Tidewater Reorganization occurred on January 1, 2017. The results of which are included on an as-adjusted basis in the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined statement of operations for the twelve months ended December 31, 2017.

Refer to Note 5 that presents the standalone pro forma effects of GulfMark as if the GulfMark Reorganization occurred on January 1, 2017. The results of which are included on an as-adjusted basis in the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated combined statement of operations for the twelve months ended December 31, 2017.

Note 2. Acquisition Method of Accounting for Business Combination

Purchase Price Consideration

Under the terms of the merger agreement, each issued and outstanding share of GulfMark common stock, par value of \$0.01 per share, excluding any shares held in treasury, will be converted into the right to receive 1.100 (the Exchange Ratio) shares of Tidewater common stock, par value of \$0.001, with cash paid in lieu of any fractional shares. Each GulfMark creditor warrant outstanding (the GLF Creditor Warrants) shall be converted automatically into a warrant representing the right to acquire Tidewater common stock on substantially the same terms and conditions as provided in the warrant agreement governing the GLF Creditor Warrants prior to the conversion, except that the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to the exercise of each GLF Creditor Warrant shall be determined by multiplying the Exchange Ratio by the number of shares of GulfMark common stock that were subject to the GLF Creditor Warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger. In addition, each GulfMark equity warrant outstanding (the GLF Equity Warrants) shall be converted automatically into a warrant representing the right to acquire Tidewater s common stock on substantially the same terms and conditions as provided in the warrant agreement governing the GLF Equity Warrants prior to the conversion, except that the number of shares of Tidewater common stock subject to the exercise of each GLF Equity Warrant shall be determined by multiplying the Exchange Ratio by the number of shares GulfMark common stock that were subject to the GLF Equity Warrant immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger. Finally, all GulfMark RSUs that are outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the first merger will be converted automatically into a substantially similar award to acquire Tidewater common stock, subject to their existing terms and conditions (including vesting terms) in effect as of immediately prior to the effective time of the business combination, with the number of Tidewater common stock subject to such GulfMark RSUs being adjusted in accordance with the Exchange Ratio.

The total purchase price consideration for US GAAP purposes will be based on the actual closing price of Tidewater s common stock on the closing date of the business combination. The actual price on the date of closing may be different than the price used for preliminary purposes presented herein and such difference may be material.

Index to Financial Statements

Based on the outstanding shares of common stock of GulfMark, outstanding GLF Creditor Warrants, outstanding GulfMark RSUs, and the most recent share price of Tidewater common stock, in each case, as of October 9, 2018, and based on the Exchange Ratio, the total estimated price consideration for the business combination is as follows:

	GulfMark Units Outstanding	-	Exchan Ratio	0	Tidewater Converted Units	Pe	lewater r Share rice ⁽²⁾	Purchase Price Consideration
GulfMark common stock outstanding	7,651,901	х	1.100	=	8,417,091	\$	34.89	\$ 293,672,308
Gulf Creditor Warrants outstanding	2,346,358	х	1.100	=	2,580,994		34.88	90,025,064
GulfMark restricted stock units								
outstanding	116,668	х	1.100	=	128,335		34.89	4,477,601
								• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Total	10,114,927				11,126,420			\$ 388,174,973
Plus: GulfMark Equity								
Warrants outstanding	783,009	х	1.100	=	861,310		2.23	1,920,721
Plus: assumption of GulfMark s term loan facility ⁽³⁾								100,000,000

Total preliminary purchase price consideration

\$ 490,095,694

- (1) GulfMark units outstanding is inclusive of outstanding common stock, GLF Creditor Warrants, and GulfMark restricted stock units as of October 9, 2018, the most recent practicable date used for these unaudited pro forma financial statements.
- (2) Reflects the share price of Tidewater common stock as of October 9, 2018. The Tidewater share price applied to the GLF Creditor Warrants price has been reduced by \$0.01 to account for the strike price of the warrants.
- (3) The assumed GulfMark term loan facility is at a face value. The carrying value of \$93.2 million on GulfMark s historical balance sheet was reduced by unamortized debt issuance costs of \$6.8 million.

The final estimated purchase price consideration could significantly differ from the amounts presented in the unaudited pro forma financial statements due to movement in the Tidewater common stock share price until the time of closing of the business combination. A sensitivity analysis related to the fluctuation in the Tidewater common stock price (ticker TDW) was performed to assess the impact of a hypothetical change of 10% on the per share price of Tidewater common stock using a baseline closing price as of October 9, 2018, which is the most recent practical closing price included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The related impact on the estimated purchase price consideration of a 10% hypothetical change in price as of the closing date of the business combination is presented as follows.

Change in Share Prices:

Share Price with	Change in	Share Price with	Change in
10% Increase	Purchase Price	10% Decrease	Purchase Price

		Consideration		Consideration
Tidewater common stock	\$ 38.38	\$ 29,814,992	\$ 31.40	\$ (29,814,992)
TDW creditor warrants	\$ 38.37	9,002,506	\$ 31.39	(9,002,506)
GulfMark Equity				
Warrants	\$ 2.45	192,072	\$ 2.01	(192,072)
		\$ 39,009,570		\$ (39,009,570)

Allocation of Purchase Price Consideration to Asset Acquired and Liabilities Assumed

The purchase price allocation applied in these unaudited pro forma financial statements is preliminary and does not reflect final values that will be determined after the closing of the business combination. Such valuation assessments of specifically identifiable tangible and intangible assets, including any assessment of economic useful lives has not been completed and such valuation exercises are not expected to be completed until after

Index to Financial Statements

closing when final records and assumptions can be closed and fully analyzed as of the transaction date. Additionally, due to normal pre-close commercial restrictions to books and records of GulfMark, not all valuation assumptions can be fully confirmed as of the filing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus leaving such assumptions employed in these pro forma adjustments as preliminary, tentative, and subject to change.

Under the acquisition method of accounting in US GAAP, any excess consideration transferred or paid beyond the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed should be attributed to goodwill. Management s estimate as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus is that fair value of the vessels, which are included in the caption Net properties and equipment in the unaudited pro forma balance sheet, accounts for the increase in value beyond GulfMark s carrying value due to significantly higher, prolonged global index prices for crude oil and improved market conditions in the regions in which GulfMark primarily operates. Given this assumption, no value has been ascribed to goodwill for these unaudited pro forma financial statements. This preliminary determination is subject to further assessment and adjustments pending additional information sharing between the parties, more detailed third-party appraisals, and other potential adjustments.

The preliminary allocation of the purchase price consideration is as follows:

	Estimat	ed Fair Value
Total current assets	\$	75,132
Net properties and equipment		449,926
Other noncurrent assets		5,275
Total assets acquired		530,333
Total current liabilities		19,204
Deferred income taxes		2,381
Other liabilities		18,652
Long-term debt		100,000
Total liabilities assumed		140,237
Net assets acquired	\$	390,096

Note 3. Business Combination Pro Forma Adjustments

Condensed Consolidated Combined Statements of Operations

(a) Reflects the removal of \$1.5 million and \$0.9 million of legal and professional transaction costs incurred by Tidewater and GulfMark, respectively, in connection with the business combination.

(b)

Reflects the incremental depreciation expense based on the estimated fair value of GulfMark s Net properties and equipment, which contains vessels and other properties & equipment. The average estimated economic useful lives of the vessels and properties & equipment were approximately 9.5 years and 6.0 years, respectively. This estimate is based on GulfMark s assessment of economic useful lives of these tangible assets at its emergence from chapter 11 bankruptcy reorganization on November 14, 2017. As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, Tidewater has not evaluated the economic useful lives in sufficient detail to determine if such estimated lives should be adjusted. Therefore, the economic useful life of each asset determined by GulfMark is used for the purposes of these unaudited pro forma financial statements. The pro forma adjustment to Depreciation and amortization reflects an approximate incremental monthly depreciation amount of \$0.7 million, which is applied to the unaudited statements of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and twelve months ended December 31, 2017. Note that no adjustments were made to amortize the cost of capitalizing drydock costs in connection with the business combination because (i) GulfMark s historical statement of operations already reflected the amortization of capitalized drydock costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018, and (ii) the impact of annualizing drydock amortization for the twelve months ended December 31, 2017 is already reflected through the GulfMark Reorganization pro forma adjustments, which are summarized in Note 5.

Index to Financial Statements

- (c) Reflects the removal of Reorganization items, which are expenses directly related to the GulfMark Reorganization.
- (d) Represents the elimination of historical interest expense of GulfMark related to the anticipated redemption of GulfMark s term loan and the termination of GulfMark s undrawn revolving credit facility at the closing of the business combination. Interest expense related to GulfMark s pension liability is not eliminated as part of the pro forma adjustment.
- (e) The Pro forma weighted average shares are calculated as follows:

	Six months Ended June 30, 2018	Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2017
Basic:		
Tidewater historical weighted average shares	23,989,254	21,539,143
Tidewater incremental shares issued for GulfMark Merger ⁽¹⁾	8,084,734	7,959,033
Pro forma weighted average shares	32,073,991	29,498,176
Diluted:		
Tidewater historical weighted average shares	23,989,254	21,539,143
Tidewater incremental shares issued for GulfMark Merger	8,084,737	7,959,033
Dilutive effect of issuance of Tidewater shares in exchange for GulfMark restricted stock units ⁽²⁾		
Pro forma weighted average shares	32,073,991	29,498,176

- (1) The incremental shares issued includes 7,155,683 and 7,041,406 GulfMark weighted average shares outstanding (which excludes any GLF Creditor Warrants outstanding) for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and twelve months ended December 31, 2017, respectively. Upon conversion to Tidewater shares, the issued shares 7,871,251 and 7,745,547 for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and twelve months ended December 31, 2017, respectively. The GLF Creditor Warrants that were considered issuable upon exercise because they were held by United States citizens totaled 194,078. Upon conversion, the GLF Creditor Warrants will represent the right to purchase 213,486 shares of Tidewater common stock.
- (2) Common stock equivalents (restricted stock units) and out-of-the-money equity warrants were not included in the computation of diluted pro forma weighted average shares because the effect would have been antidilutive due to the net loss.

Condensed Consolidated Combined Balance Sheet

- (f) The adjustment to cash and cash equivalents reflects: (i) the estimated transaction costs for legal, professional and success-based fees to be paid in connection with the business combination for \$15.9 million, and (ii) \$109.9 million paid in connection with the redemption of GulfMark s term notes which includes payment for the terms notes make whole premium. Further analysis of the make whole premium is described below in greater detail.
- (g) Represents the preliminary fair value adjustment to Net properties and equipment to increase the value of GulfMark s vessels, which is the primary asset base that is absorbing the excess of fair value above carrying value.
- (h) Reflects the write-off of debt issuance costs related to GulfMark s revolving credit facility because the asset has no economic value.
- (i) The adjustment to long-term debt reflects (i) the write-off of debt issuance costs of \$6.8 million related to GulfMark s term notes, and (ii) the redemption by Tidewater of GulfMark s long-term debt of \$100.0 million. The net of these adjustments is approximately \$93.2 million.

Index to Financial Statements

(j) The following adjustments were made to Tidewater s equity accounts based on the business combination transaction:

Common stock:	
Remove GulfMark Balance:	\$ (75)
Add: Tidewater converted shares (at par of \$0.001)	11
Pro forma adjustment	\$ (64)
Additional paid-in capital:	
Remove GulfMark balance	\$ (318,521)
Add: Tidewater shares issued (less par value)	388,164
Add: GulfMark Equity	
Warrants value	1,921
Pro forma adjustment	\$ 71,564
Retained (deficit) earnings:	
Remove GulfMark balance	\$ 25,302
Subtract: estimated transaction costs for GulfMark Merger	(15,900)
Subtract: loss on redemption of GulfMark term notes (1)	(9,886)
Pro forma adjustment	\$ (484)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss :	
Remove GulfMark balance	\$ (772)

(1) The loss on redemption of GulfMark s term notes reflects the payment of the make whole premium, which is a condition of redemption of the term notes for any early redemption payments. The expected cash payment to redeem the GulfMark term notes is \$109.9 million, and the carrying value of the term notes at June 30, 2018 is \$100.0 after making a fair value adjustment for the acquisition method of accounting. The difference in these balances results in a redemption loss of \$9.9 million. The loss is non-recurring and presented as an adjustment to Tidewater s Retained (deficit) earnings, and it is not included in Tidewater s unaudited pro forma statement of operations.

Index to Financial Statements

Note 4. Tidewater Reorganization Pro Forma Adjustments

Tidewater Inc.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Combined Statement of Operations

For The Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2017

Revenues: Vessel revenues \$ 171,884 \$ 146,597 \$ 156,905 \$ 475,33
V_{0000} + V_{00000} + V_{0000} + V_{00000} + V_{0000} + V_{0000} + V_{00000} + V_{000000} + V_{000000} + V_{000000} + $V_{0000000}$ + $V_{00000000000000$ + $V_{000000000000000000000000000000000000$
Other operating revenues 6,869 4,772 3,844 15,4
178,753 151,369 160,749 490,8
Costs and expenses:
Vessel operating costs 120,502 116,438 \$ 80,845 (18,051) (aa) 299,7
Costs of other operating
revenues 3,792 2,348 2,689 8,8
General and administrative 46,619 41,832 41,727 (23,639) (bb) 106,5
Vessel operating leases 1,215 6,165 8,443 15,8
Depreciation and
amortization 20,337 47,447 37,592 (54,569) (cc) 50,8
Gain on asset dispositions, net (6,616) (3,561) (6,064) (16,2
Asset impairments 16,777 184,748 64,857 266,33
202,626 395,417 230,089 (96,259) 731,8
Operating loss (23,873) (244,048) (69,340) 96,259 (241,0
Other income (expenses):
Foreign exchange gain (loss) (407) (3,181) 664 (2,9
Equity in net earnings of
unconsolidated companies 2,130 4,786 2,841 594 (dd) 10,3
Interest income and other, net 2,771 2,384 1,588 6,7
Reorganization items(4,299)(1,396,905)1,401,204(bb)
Interest and other debt costs,
net (13,009) (11,179) (21,008) 14,341 (ee) (30,8
(12,814) (1,404,095) (15,915) 1,416,139 (16,6

Loss before income taxes		(36,687)	(1,648,143)	(85,255)	1,512,398		(257,687)
Income tax (benefit) expense		2,039		(1,234)	1,717			2,522
Net loss		(38,726)	()	1,646,909)	(86,972)	1,512,398		(260,209)
Less: Net income attributable								
to noncontrolling interests		540			7,883			8,423
Net loss attributable to								
Tidewater Inc.	\$	(39,266)	\$ (1,646,909)	\$ (94,855)	\$ 1,512,398	\$	(268,632)
Basic loss per common share	\$	(1.82)	\$	(34.95)	\$ (2.01)		\$	(12.47)
Diluted loss per common share	\$	(1.82)	\$	(34.95)	\$ (2.01)		\$	(12.47)
Weighted average common shares outstanding	21	,539,143	4	7,121,330	47,080,783		2	1,539,143
Diluted weighted average common shares	21	,539,143	4	7,121,330	47,080,783		2	1,539,143

Index to Financial Statements

Explanations to the footnotes of the Tidewater Reorganization adjustments:

- (aa) Reflects the recognition of a change in accounting policy of the successor entity (i.e., Tidewater) following its emergence from chapter 11 bankruptcy reorganization. Under the new policy, Tidewater began capitalizing drydock costs and amortizing the costs over 30 months. The previous accounting policy was to expense these costs as incurred. This adjustment reflects the new policy as of January 1, 2017, and adjusts Tidewater s predecessor period by removing these drydocking costs. Refer to pro forma adjustment (cc) for Depreciation and amortization for the incremental amortization expense resulting from the change in accounting policy.
- (bb) Reflects the removal of Reorganization items and pre-petition legal and professional fees that are classified within General and administrative within the predecessor period of Tidewater. All expenses are directly related to the Tidewater Reorganization and are non-recurring. Also reflected in this pro forma adjustment is an adjustment for seven months of amortization income from intangible liabilities that were recorded as a result of the application of fresh start accounting.
- (cc) Reflects the adjustment to Depreciation and amortization expense for the predecessor entity of Tidewater based on the application of fresh start accounting as of January 1, 2017. The adjustment includes the removal of predecessor entity Depreciation and amortization on the depreciable assets (i.e., properties and equipment) that were valued as part of fresh start accounting, and the addition of seven months of depreciation based on Tidewater s depreciable assets that were valued as part of fresh start accounting fair values. Depreciation is based on the fair value of depreciable assets and the estimated economic useful at the time of emergence (July 31, 2017). The approximate average economic useful life of the vessels was 12.0 years and the average economic useful life of other properties and equipment was 5.0 years. This adjustment also includes amortization of drydock costs for the change in accounting policy adopted by Tidewater at emergence, as described above in pro forma adjustment (aa). The drydock costs reflect the amortization from the time a cost was incurred to the point of Tidewater s emergence using a 30 month amortization base period.

Pro forma adjustment to Depreciation and amortization:	
Remove Predecessor Tidewater depreciation on properties and equipment valued	
at fresh start	\$ (84,984)
Add: Depreciation on properties and equipment valued at fresh start for seven	
month Predecessor period	28,211
Add: Amortization of capitalized drydock expenses	2,204
Pro forma adjustment	\$ (54,569)

Reflects the amortization of the equity method basis difference between Tidewater s fair value investment in unconsolidated companies and the carrying value of its share of net assets in unconsolidated companies. The basis difference to amortize was approximately \$10.2 million and is amortized over ten years. Because the basis difference was negative as a result the carrying value of net assets exceeding the fair value of Tidewater s investment, this adjustment reflects seven months of amortized income to Equity in net earnings of unconsolidated companies.

Index to Financial Statements

(ee) Reflects the elimination of previously recorded interest expense of the predecessor entity of Tidewater and the addition of pro forma interest expense based on the terms of Tidewater s debt facilities that included New secured notes and four tranches of Troms Offshore borrowings. The pro forma interest expense also includes the amortization of discounts and premiums on these debt instruments using the effective interest method of amortization.

Pro forma adjustment to Interest and other debt costs, net:	
Remove Predecessor Interest and other debt costs, net (April 1 through July 31)	\$ 11,179
Remove Predecessor Interest and other debt costs, net (January 1 through	
March 31)	21,008
Add: Successor pro forum Interest and other debt costs, net (January 1 through July 31)	(17,846)
Pro forma adjustment	\$ 14,341

Index to Financial Statements

Note 5. GulfMark Reorganization Pro Forma Adjustments

GulfMark Offshore, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations

For the Year Ended December 31, 2017

	Peri Novem th Deceml		Perio 7 Janua th Novemb	rough	Pro Forma 'Adjustments data)		G As	o Forma ulfMark Adjusted Note 3)
Revenues:								
Vessel revenues	\$	13,652	\$	88,608	\$		\$	102,260
Other operating revenues		79		520				599
		13,731		89,128				102,859
Costs and expenses:								
Vessel operating costs		9,997		76,152	(5,432)	(vv)		80,717
Costs of other operating revenues								
General and administrative		3,408		50,230	(17,861)	(ww)		35,777
Vessel operating leases								
Depreciation and amortization		4,425		47,721	(16,359)	(xx)		35,787
(Gain) loss on asset dispositions, net				5,207				5,207
Asset impairments								
		17,830		179,310	(39,652)			157,488
Operating loss		(4,099)		(90,182)	39,652			(54,629)
Other income (expenses):								
Foreign exchange gain (loss)		(439)		(270)				(709)
Interest income and other, net		57		26				83
Reorganization items		(969)		(319,922)	320,891	(ww)		
Interest and other debt costs, net		(1,343)		(28,815)	19,716	(yy)		(10,442)
		(2,694)		(341,981)	340,607			(11,068)
Loss before income taxes		(6,793)		(439,163)	380,259			(65,697)
Income tax (benefit) expense		(10,304)		(38,244)	38,214	(zz)		(10,334)
Net income (loss)	\$	3,511	\$	(400,919)	\$ 342,045		\$	(55,363)

Basic loss per common share	\$ 0.35	\$ (15.47)	\$	(5.54)
Diluted loss per common share	\$ 0.35	\$ (15.47)	\$	(5.54)
Weighted average common shares outstanding	9,998,000	25,917,000	9,9	98,000
Diluted weighted average common shares	9,998,000	25,917,000	9,9	98,000

Explanations to the footnotes of the GulfMark Reorganization adjustments:

(vv) Reflects the recognition of a change in accounting policy of the successor entity of GulfMark following its emergence from chapter 11 bankruptcy reorganization. Under the new policy, GulfMark began capitalizing drydock costs and amortizing the costs over 30 months. The previous accounting policy was to expense these costs as incurred. This adjustment reflects the new policy as of January 1, 2017, and adjusts GulfMark predecessor period by removing these drydocking costs. Refer below to pro forma adjustment (xx) for Depreciation and amortization for the incremental amortization expense resulting from the change in accounting policy.

Index to Financial Statements

- (ww) Reflects the removal of Reorganization items and pre-petition legal and professional fees that are classified within General and administrative within the predecessor period of GulfMark. All expenses are directly related to the GulfMark Reorganization and are non-recurring.
- (xx) Reflects the adjustment to Depreciation and amortization expense for the predecessor entity of GulfMark based on the application of fresh start accounting as of January 1, 2017. The adjustment includes the removal of predecessor entity depreciation and amortization and includes approximately 10.5 months of depreciation based on GulfMark s depreciable assets (i.e., properties and equipment). Depreciation is based on the fair value of depreciable assets and the estimated economic useful at the time of emergence (November 14, 2017). The average economic useful life of the vessels was 9.5 years and the average economic useful life of other properties and equipment was 6.0 years. The pro forma depreciation adjustment for the predecessor entity of GulfMark resulted in a reduction of approximately \$17.8 million.

This adjustment also includes amortization of drydock costs for the change in accounting policy adopted by GulfMark at emergence, as described above in pro forma adjustment (vv). The drydock costs reflect the amortization from the time a cost was incurred to the point of GulfMark s emergence using a 30 month amortization base period. Amortization expense increased by approximately \$1.4 million.

Pro forma adjustment to Depreciation and amortization:	
Remove Predecessor GulfMark depreciation on properties and equipment valued	
at fresh start	\$(47,721)
Add: Depreciation on properties and equipment valued at fresh start for	
Predecessor period	29,874
Add: Amortization of capitalized drydock expenses	1,488
Pro forma adjustment	\$(16,359)

(yy) Reflects the elimination of interest expense recorded at the predecessor entity of GulfMark which was associated with GulfMark s former senior notes that were converted into equity instruments of the successor entity (i.e., GulfMark) upon emergence from chapter 11 bankruptcy reorganization. Other bank facilities of the predecessor entity were repaid in full in accordance with the terms of the bankruptcy. This adjustments also reflects recording pro forma interest expense based on the terms of GulfMark s financing facility and the borrowing of \$100 million term loan as of January 1, 2017. Interest includes amortization of issuance costs related to the entire financing facility plus the unused capacity fee related to the \$25 million revolving credit component of the financing facility. For purposes of these unaudited pro forma financial statements, the revolving credit facility is assumed to remain unused during the periods presented in these statements of operations.

Pro forma adjustment to Interest and other debt costs, net:						
Remove Predecessor Interest and other debt costs, net	\$28,815					
Add: Successor pro forma Interest and other debt costs, net	(9,099)					

Pro forma adjustment

(zz) Reflects the current period tax effects from the fresh start adjustments that relate primarily to the U.S. vessels.

Note 6. Reclassification of GulfMark Historical Financial Statements

The historical financial statement information of GulfMark was derived from the consolidated financial statements included in GulfMark s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 and the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements on Form 10-Q for the six months ended June 30, 2018.

Index to Financial Statements

The GulfMark historical financial information as presented includes the following reclassifications to conform to Tidewater s financial statement presentation.

Statement of Operations for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

Financial Statement Line Item	GulfMark Historical as filed	GulfMark Historical as presented ousands)
Revenue	\$ 320	\$
Other operating revenues	φ 520	ф 320
Revenue	543	020
Vessel operating costs		543
Direct operating expenses	41,997	
Vessel operating costs		41,997
Statement of Onerations for the Twelve N	Ionthe Ended Decemb	am 21 2017

Statement of Operations for the Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2017

Financial Statement Line Item	GulfMark Historical as filed (in th	GulfMark Historical as presented ousands)
Revenue (Predecessor)	\$ 520	\$
Other operating revenues (Predecessor)		520
Revenue (Successor)	79	
Other operating revenues (Successor)		79
Revenue (Predecessor)	899	
Vessel operating costs (Predecessor)		899
Revenue (Successor)	138	
Vessel operating costs (Successor)		138
Pre-petition restructuring charges (Predecessor)	17,861	
General and administrative (Predecessor)		17,861
Pre-petition restructuring charges (Successor)	1	
General and administrative (Successor)		1
Direct operating expenses (Predecessor)	69,821	
Vessel operating costs (Predecessor)		69,821
Direct operating expenses (Successor)	9,859	
Vessel operating costs (Successor)		9,859

Index to Financial Statements

Balance Sheet as of June 30, 2018

	GulfMark Historical	GulfMark Historical
Financial Statement Line Item	as filed	as presented
		ousands)
Inventory	\$ 1,686	\$
Marine operating supplies		1,686
Prepaid expenses	6,171	
Other current assets		6,171
Other accounts receivable	3,778	
Other current assets		3,778
Construction in progress	255	
Net properties and equipment		255
Accrued personnel costs	5,298	
Accrued expenses		5,298
Accrued interest expense	380	
Accrued expenses		380
Other accrued liabilities	3,680	
Accrued expenses		3,680
Accrued professional fees	644	
Accrued expenses		644
Other income taxes payable	17,562	
Other liabilities		17,562

Index to Financial Statements

DIRECTORS OF TIDEWATER FOLLOWING THE BUSINESS COMBINATION

Upon consummation of the first merger, Tidewater will cause the size of the Tidewater Board to be increased from seven to ten directors, to be comprised of the following directors, effective as of the effective time of the first merger:

seven directors selected by Tidewater, who initially will be John T. Rynd, Thomas R. Bates, Jr., Alan J. Carr, Randee E. Day, Dick Fagerstal, Steven L. Newman and Larry T. Rigdon (all seven members of the current Tidewater Board); and

three directors selected by GulfMark, who initially will be Louis Raspino, Robert Tamburrino, and Kenneth Traub.

Tidewater has agreed to cause each of the GulfMark designated directors to be included in the slate of nominees recommended by the Tidewater Board to the Tidewater stockholders for election as directors at the next annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders to occur following the effective time of the first merger and has further agreed to use no less rigorous efforts to solicit proxies in favor of the GulfMark designated directors than the manner in which Tidewater supports all other nominees proposed by the Tidewater Board at such meeting. However, if following the completion of the business combination, (i) the Tidewater Board determines in good faith that including a GulfMark designated director in the slate of nominees for election as a director at the next annual meeting would be a breach of its fiduciary duties under applicable legal requirement, or (ii) any GulfMark designated director resigns or is unable to serve for any other reason prior to the first anniversary following the next annual meeting, (each such GulfMark designated director defined as a removed designee), then, in each such case, the remaining GulfMark designated directors will select a replacement for such removed designee that is reasonably satisfactory to the Tidewater Board.

At the effective time of the first merger, the Tidewater bylaws will be amended as necessary to provide for the foregoing commitments. Such provision may not be amended prior to the first anniversary of the first annual meeting of Tidewater stockholders following the completion of the business combination without the affirmative vote of at least 85% of the Tidewater Board.

Index to Financial Statements

INFORMATION REGARDING TIDEWATER DIRECTORS FOLLOWING THE BUSINESS COMBINATION

Director Biographies

A biography of each director of Tidewater immediately following the consummation of the business combination is set forth below. The information in each biography is presented as of October 12, 2018.

Name, Age and Position Thomas R. Bates, Jr., 69	Business and Leadership Experience Business and Leadership Experience : Mr. Bates has been an Adjunct Professor at the Neeley School of Business at Texas Christian University since January 2011 and currently serves as the Co-Chair of the Advisory Board for the Energy MBA	Tidewater Director since 2017
Chairman of the Board	Program. Mr. Bates began his career with Shell Oil Company where he was responsible for aspects of drilling research and operations. He served as President of the Anadrill division of Schlumberger Limited from 1992 to 1997, Chief Executive	
Member of the Compensation Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee	Officer of Weatherford Enterra, Inc. from 1997 to 1998, Senior Vice President and Discovery Group President of Baker Hughes Incorporated from 1998 to 2000, and Managing Director and Senior Advisor of Lime Rock Partners from 2002 to 2012. Mr. Bates holds B.S.E., M.S.E., and Ph.D. degrees in Mechanical Engineering from the University of Michigan. Mr. Bates currently serves as Chairman and Director of both Independence Contract Drilling, Inc. and Vantage Drilling International. He also serves on the boards of Alacer Gold Corporation, TETRA Technologies, Inc. and Wellflex Energy Partners, LLC. He previously served on the boards of FTS International Inc., T-3 Energy Services, Inc., Hercules Offshore, Inc. and NATCO Group, Inc.	
Alan J. Carr, 48	Business and Leadership Experience : Mr. Carr has served as the Chief Executive Officer and Managing Member of Drivetrain, LLC, a fiduciary services firm which supports the investment community, since 2013. Mr. Carr practiced as a	2017
Chairman of the	corporate restructuring attorney at Ravin, Sarasohn, Baumgarten, Fisch & Rosen from 1995 to 1997 and at	
Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and	Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP from 1997 to 2003. From 2003 to 2013, he served as the Managing	
Member of the	Director at Strategic Value Partners LLC, an investment manager for hedge funds and private equity funds. Mr. Carr	
Compensation Committee	holds a B.A. in Economics from Brandeis University and a	

J.D. from Tulane Law School. Mr. Carr currently serves on the boards of Sears Holdings Corp., TEAC Corporation, Verso Corporation, and Midstates Petroleum Company. He previously served on the boards of LightSquared Inc. and LightSquared LLP.

Index to Financial Statements

Name, Age and Position Randee E. Day, 69	Business and Leadership Experience Business and Leadership Experience : Ms. Day has served as the Chief Executive Officer of Goldin Maritime, LLC, since 2016. She previously led the boutique restructuring and advisory firm Day & Partners, LLC from 2011 to 2016; and	Director since 2017
Member of the Audit Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee	in 2011, she served as the interim Chief Executive Officer of DHT Maritime, Inc. Ms. Day served as a Managing Director at the Seabury Group, a transportation advisory firm from 2004 to 2010, where she led the maritime practice and was the Division Head of JP Morgan s shipping group in New York from 1978 to 1985. Ms. Day currently serves as a director on the boards of Eagle Bulk Shipping Inc. and International Seaways, Inc. She has previously served on the boards of numerous public companies, including TBS International Ltd., Ocean Rig ASA, DHT Maritime Inc. and Excel Maritime. Ms. Day is a graduate of the School of International Relations at the University of Southern California and undertook graduate business studies at The George Washington University. In December 2014, she graduated from the Senior Executives in National and International Security Program at the Kennedy School at Harvard University.	
Dick Fagerstal, 57	Business and Leadership Experience : Mr. Fagerstal has served as Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Global Marine Holdings LLC and Executive Chairman of Global Marine Systems Ltd. since 2014. He previously served as a	2017
Chairman of the Audit Committee	director of Frontier Oil Corporation. He served in the Royal Swedish Army (Special Forces) from 1979 to 1983. Mr. Fagerstal was previously employed by Seacor Holdings, Inc. serving as Senior Vice President, Finance & Corporate Development from 2003 to 2014 and as Vice President Finance & Treasurer from 2002 to 2003. Mr. Fagerstal served as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and director of Era Group Inc. from 2011 to 2012. Mr. Fagerstal was the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer and director of Chiles Offshore Inc. from 1997 to 2002 and served as a banker in various positions at DnB NOR Bank ASA from 1986 to 1997. Mr. Fagerstal received a B.S. in Economics from the University of Gothenburg in 1984 and an M.B.A. in Finance as a Fulbright Scholar from New York University in 1986.	

Tidewater

Index to Financial Statements

Name, Age and Position	Business and Leadership Experience	Tidewater Director since
Steven L. Newman, 53	Business and Leadership Experience : Mr. Newman served as the Chief Executive Officer at Transocean Ltd. from March 2010 to February 2015 and as President from May 2008 to February 2015. He served as the Chief Operating	2017
Chairman of the	Officer of Transocean Ltd. from May 2008 to November 2009 and held various other positions with Transocean	
Compensation Committee	beginning in 1994. Prior to working with Transocean, he served as a Financial Analyst at Chevron from 1992 to 1994,	
and Member of the Audit Committee	and was a Reservoir Engineer with Mobil E&P, US from 1989 to 1990. Mr. Newman currently serves as a director of Dril-Quip, Inc. and of SNC-Lavalin Group Inc. He previously served as a director of Transocean Ltd. and of Bumi Armada Berhad. Mr. Newman received a B.S. in Petroleum Engineering from the Colorado School of Mines and an MBA from the Harvard University Graduate School of Business.	
Larry T. Rigdon, 70	<i>Business and Leadership Experience</i> : Mr. Rigdon, who was initially appointed to serve as an independent director in connection with the Restructuring, served as Tidewater's interim President and Chief Executive Officer between October 16, 2017 and March 5, 2018. He has nearly 40 years of experience in the offshore oil and gas industry. Mr. Rigdon worked as a consultant for FTI Consulting from 2015 to 2016 and for Duff and Phelps, LLC from 2010 to 2011. He served as the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Rigdon Marine from 2002 to 2008. Previously at Tidewater, Mr. Rigdon served as an Executive Vice President from 2000 to 2002, a Senior Vice President from 1997 to 2000, and a Vice President from 1992 to 1997. Before working at Tidewater, he served as Vice President at Zapata Gulf Marine from 1985 to 1992, and in various capacities, including Vice President of Domestic Divisions from 1983 to 1985, at Gulf Fleet Marine from 1977 to 1985. Mr. Rigdon currently serves as a director of Professional Rental Tools, LLC. He formerly served as a director of Jackson Offshore Holdings, Terresolve Technologies, GulfMark Offshore, and Rigdon Marine.	2017
John T. Rynd, 60	<i>Business and Leadership Experience</i> : Mr. Rynd was appointed to serve as Tidewater s president, chief executive	2018

officer, and a director effective March 5, 2018. He served as an outside director of Hornbeck Offshore, Inc. from 2011 to February 2018. From 2008 through 2016, Mr. Rynd served as President, Chief Executive Officer, and a director of Hercules Offshore, Inc., a publicly traded global provider of offshore contract drilling and liftboat services (Hercules). On August 13, 2015, Hercules and certain of its subsidiaries filed voluntary petitions for relief under the

Index to Financial Statements

Name, Age and Position	Business and Leadership Experience provisions of Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware. On November 6, 2015, Hercules emerged from bankruptcy. On June 5, 2016, Hercules again filed voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware. On December 2, 2016, Hercules assets were transferred to the HERO Liquidating Trust, and the common stock was canceled pursuant to its Chapter 11 plan. Prior to his time with Hercules, Mr. Rynd spent 11 years with Noble Drilling Services, Inc., where he served in a variety of management roles. Earlier in his career, he served in various roles of increasing levels of responsibility with Chiles Offshore and Rowan Companies. Mr. Rynd served as Chairman of the National Ocean Industries Association (NOIA) from 2014-15 and currently holds an Ex-Officio position on the Executive Committee. He currently serves on the board of directors of Fieldwood Holdings LLC (a portfolio company of Riverstone Holdings LLC), which is focused on the acquisition and development of conventional oi and gas assets in North America, including the Gulf of Mexico.	Tidewater Director since
Robert P. Tamburrino, 62	Business and Leadership Experience : Mr. Tamburrino served as an Operating Partner for affiliates of Q Investments, L.P. from September 2006 through June 2016. Mr. Tamburrino served as the Chief Restructuring Officer and member of the Office of Chief Executive at Vantage Drilling International from March 21, 2016 to June 23, 2016. He served as the president and manager of Key 3 Casting, LLC from November 2009 through December 2013, following his roles as the Chief Executive Officer, President and Chief Operating Officer of INTERMET Corporation, and Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Environmental Systems Products, an auto emissions testing business. He served as the Chief Financial Officer of Milgard Manufacturing, a Masco company from September 2004 through August 2006. He served in the Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Vice President, and Chief Operating Officer roles of Old Ladder Co. (DE), Inc. (also known as Werner Holding Co. (DE), Inc.) during December 1998 to April 2002. Prior to joining Werner Holding, he served in financial roles for Usinor subsidiaries from 1991 through 1998 including Chief Financial Officer for the steel service	N/A

center group of Usinor, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Francosteel Corporation, and Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Edgcomb Metals Company. He held financial and Chief Executive Officer positions with Rome Cable Corp., a manufacturer and distributor of

Index to Financial Statements

Name, Age and Position	Business and Leadership Experience copper electrical wire and cable from 1984 to 1990 and was employed by KPMG Peat Marwick from 1978 to 1984. Mr. Tamburrino is a certified public account. Since 2016, Mr. Tamburrino has also served in advisory and consulting roles in the energy sector. He recently served on the boards of directors of SVP Worldwide (also known as Singer Company) and Alloy Die Casting. He currently serves as a director and chair of the finance committee for the Board of Directors of Basset Health Care Network, a non-profit. He graduated from Clarkson University, and has a Master of Business Administration from Columbia University.	Tidewater Director since
Louis Raspino, 65	<i>Business and Leadership Experience</i> : Mr. Raspino s career has spanned almost 40 years in the energy industry, most recently as Chairman of Clarion Offshore Partners, a partnership with Blackstone that served as its platform for pursuing worldwide investments in the offshore oil & gas services sector, from October 2015 until October 2017. Mr. Raspino served as President, Chief Executive Officer and a director of Pride International, Inc. from June 2005 until the company merged with Ensco plc in May 2011 and as its Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer from December 2003 until June 2005. From July 2001 until December 2003, he served as Senior Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer of Grant Prideco, Inc. and from February 1999 until March 2001, he served as Vice President of Finance at Halliburton. Prior to joining Haliburton, Mr. Raspino served as Senior Vice President at Burlington Resources, Inc. from October 1997 until July 1998. From 1978 until its merger with Burlington Resources, Inc. in 1997, he held a variety of positions at Louisiana Land and Exploration Company, most recently as Senior Vice President, Finance and Administration and Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Raspino previously served as a director of Chesapeake Energy Corporation and chairman of its audit committee from March 2013 until March 2016, and as a director of Dresser-Rand Group, Inc., where he served as chairman of the compensation committee and member of the audit committee, from December 2005 until its merger into Siemens in June 2015. He has served as a director of Forum Energy Technologies, an NYSE-listed global oilfield products company, since January 2012 and currently serves as the chairman of its compensation committee. Mr. Raspino also currently serves on the board of The American Bureau	N/A

of Shipping, where he is a member of the audit and compensation committees. Mr. Raspino has served as Chairman of the GulfMark Board since November 2017.

Index to Financial Statements

Name, Age and Position

Kenneth Traub, 57

Business and Leadership Experience Business and Leadership Experience: Mr. Traub has served as a Managing Partner of Raging Capital Management, LLC, a diversified investment firm, since December 2015. Prior to joining Raging Capital Management, LLC, he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Ethos Management, LLC from 2009 through 2015. From 1999 until its acquisition by JDS Uniphase Corp. (JDSU) in 2008, Mr. Traub served as President and Chief Executive Officer of American Bank Note Holographics, Inc. (ABNH), a leading global supplier of optical security devices for the protection of documents and products against counterfeiting. Following the sale of ABNH, he served as Vice President of JDSU, a global leader in optical technologies and telecommunications. Mr. Traub currently serves on the boards of directors of the following public companies: (i) DSP Group, Inc., (NASDAQ-DSPG), a leading supplier of wireless chipset solutions for converged communications, since 2012, and where Mr. Traub has served as Chairman since 2017, (ii) Intermolecular, Inc., (NASDAO-IMI), an innovator in materials sciences, since 2016 and where Mr. Traub has served as Chairman since 2018 and (iii) Immersion Corporation (NASDAQ: IMMR), a leading provider of haptics technology, since 2018, each of which is a Raging Capital Management, LLC portfolio company. Mr. Traub has previously served on the boards of numerous companies including MIPS Technologies, Inc., a provider of industry standard processor architectures and cores, from 2011 until the company was sold in 2013, Xyratex Limited, a leading supplier of data storage technologies, from 2013 until the company was sold in 2014, Vitesse Semiconductor Corporation, a supplier of integrated circuit solutions for next-generation carrier and enterprise networks, from 2013 until the company was sold in 2015, Athersys, Inc., a biotechnology company engaged in the discovery and development of therapeutic product candidates, from 2012 to 2016, A. M. Castle & Co., a specialty metals distribution company from, 2014 to 2016, IDW Media Holdings, Inc., a diversified media company, from 2016 to 2018, and as Chairman of MRV Communications, Inc., a supplier of communication networking equipment, from 2011 until the company was sold in 2017. Mr. Traub has served as a member of the GulfMark Board since November 2017. Mr. Traub earned a B.A. degree from Emory University and an M.B.A. from Harvard Business School.

Tidewater Director since N/A

Index to Financial Statements

Director Independence

In connection with nominating directors for election at the 2018 annual meeting, the Tidewater Board determined that six of Tidewater s seven current directors Messrs. Bates, Carr, Fagerstal, Newman, and Rigdon and Ms. Day are independent. However, Mr. Rigdon, who was appointed as an independent director immediately following Tidewater s emergence from bankruptcy (the Restructuring), was not independent during his five-month tenure as Tidewater s interim president and chief executive officer (October 16, 2017 March 5, 2018). The seventh director, Mr. Rynd, who was appointed as Tidewater s president, chief executive officer and director on March 5, 2018, is not independent.

The standards relied upon by the Tidewater Board in affirmatively determining whether a director is independent are the objective standards set forth in the corporate governance listing standards of the NYSE. In making independence determinations, the Tidewater Board evaluates responses to a questionnaire completed annually by each director regarding relationships and possible conflicts of interest between each director, Tidewater, and management. In its review of director independence, the Tidewater Board also considers any commercial, industrial, banking, consulting, legal, accounting, charitable, and familial relationships any director may have with Tidewater or management of which it is aware.

Information Regarding the Tidewater Executive Officers

Information regarding each of Tidewater s executive officers (other than Mr. Rynd, who also serves as a director and is included in the section above), including all offices held by the officer as of October 9, 2018, is as follows:

Name	Age	Position
Jeffrey A. Gorski	57	Chief Operating Officer and Executive Vice President since June 2012. Senior Vice President from January 2012 to May 2012. Prior to January 2012, Mr. Gorski was a Vice-President of Global Accounts with Schlumberger Inc., a publicly-held oilfield services company.
Quinn P. Fanning	55	Chief Financial Officer since September 2008. Executive Vice President since July 2008.
Bruce D. Lundstrom	55	Executive Vice President since August 2008. General Counsel and Secretary since September 2007. Senior Vice President from September 2007 to July 2008.

There are no family relationships between any of the directors or executive officers of Tidewater or any arrangements or understandings between any of the executive officers and any other person pursuant to which any of the executive officers were selected as an officer. Tidewater s executive officers are appointed by, and serve at the pleasure of, the Tidewater Board.

Index to Financial Statements

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT TIDEWATER

Business

Tidewater, a Delaware corporation that is listed on the NYSE under the symbol TDW, provides offshore support vessels and marine support services to the global offshore energy industry through the operation of a diversified fleet of marine service vessels. Tidewater was incorporated in 1956 and conducts its operations through wholly-owned United States (U.S.) and international subsidiaries, as well as through joint ventures in which Tidewater has either majority interests, (non-controlling interests generally in order to satisfy local ownership or local content requirements). On July 31, 2017, Tidewater successfully emerged from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings.

Explanatory Note Regarding the Change in Fiscal Year End

On September 12, 2017, the Tidewater Board approved changing Tidewater s fiscal year from a fiscal year ending on March 31 to a fiscal year ending on December 31, beginning with the period ending December 31, 2017. A Transition Report on Form 10-K covering the period from April 1, 2017 to December 31, 2017, which is the period between the close of Tidewater s immediately prior fiscal year and the opening date of Tidewater s newly selected fiscal year, was filed with the SEC on March 15, 2018.

About Tidewater

Tidewater s vessels and associated vessel services provide support for all phases of offshore exploration, field development and production. These services include towing of, and anchor handling for, mobile offshore drilling units, transporting supplies and personnel necessary to sustain drilling, workover and production activities, offshore construction and seismic and subsea support, and a variety of specialized services such as pipe and cable laying.

Tidewater has one of the broadest geographic operating footprints in the offshore energy industry with operations in most of the world s significant offshore crude oil and natural gas exploration and production regions. Tidewater s global operating footprint allows it to react quickly to changing local market conditions and to be responsive to the changing requirements of the many customers with which Tidewater believes it has strong relationships. Tidewater is also one of the most experienced international operators in the offshore energy industry with over 60 years of international experience.

Tidewater s offshore support vessel fleet includes vessels that are operated under joint ventures, as well as vessels that have been stacked or withdrawn from service. At June 30, 2018, Tidewater owned or chartered 204 vessels (excluding 8 joint venture vessels, but including 66 stacked vessels) available to serve the global energy industry. Please refer to Note (1) of *Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements* for the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017 included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for additional information regarding Tidewater stacked vessels.

Tidewater s revenues, net earnings and cash flows from operations are largely dependent upon the activity level of its offshore support vessel fleet. As is the case with other offshore-focused energy service companies, Tidewater s business activity is largely dependent on offshore exploration, field development and production activity by its customers. Tidewater s customers business activity, in turn, is dependent on actual and expected crude oil and natural gas prices, which fluctuate depending on expected future levels of supply and demand for crude oil and natural gas, and on estimates of the cost to find, develop and produce reserves.

Reorganization of Tidewater

On July 31, 2017, Tidewater and certain of its subsidiaries that had been named as additional debtors in the Chapter 11 proceedings emerged from bankruptcy after successfully completing its reorganization pursuant to

Index to Financial Statements

the Second Amended Joint Prepackaged Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization of Tidewater and its Affiliated Debtors (the Plan). The Plan was confirmed on July 17, 2017 by the Bankruptcy Court. Refer to Note (2) of *Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements* for the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017 included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for further details on Tidewater s Chapter 11 bankruptcy and emergence.

Upon emergence of Tidewater from bankruptcy:

The lenders under Tidewater s Fourth Amended and Restated Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2013, the holders of senior notes, and the lessors from whom Tidewater leased 16 vessels (the Sale Leaseback Parties) (collectively, the General Unsecured Creditors and the claims thereof, the General Unsecured Claims) received their pro rata share of (a) \$225 million of cash, (b) subject to the limitations discussed below, common stock and, if applicable, warrants (the creditor warrants) to purchase common stock, representing 95% of the common equity in the reorganized company (subject to dilution by a management incentive plan and the exercise of warrants issued to existing stockholders under the Plan as described below); and (c) new 8% fixed rate secured notes due in 2022 in the aggregate principal amount of \$350 million (the New Secured Notes).

Tidewater s existing shares of common stock were cancelled. Existing holders of Tidewater common stock received their pro rata share of common stock representing 5% of the common equity in the reorganized company (subject to dilution by a management incentive plan and the exercise of warrants issued to existing stockholders under the Plan) and six-year warrants to purchase additional shares of common stock of the reorganized company. These warrants were issued in two tranches, with the first tranche (the Series A Warrants) being exercisable immediately, at an exercise price of \$57.06 per share, and the second tranche (the Series B Warrants) being exercisable immediately, at an exercise price of \$62.28 per share. The Series A Warrants are exercisable for 2.4 million shares of common stock while the Series B Warrants are exercisable for 2.6 million shares of common stock. The Series A Warrants and the Series B Warrants do not grant the holder thereof any voting or control rights or dividend rights, or contain any negative covenants restricting the operation of Tidewater s business and are subject to the restrictions in the Tidewater certificate of incorporation that prohibits the exercise of such warrants where such exercise would cause the total number of shares held by non-U.S. citizens to exceed 24%. If, during the six-month period immediately preceding the Series A and Series B Warrants termination date, a non-U.S. Citizen is precluded from exercising the warrant because of the foreign ownership limitations, then the holder thereof may exercise and receive, in lieu of shares of common stock, warrants identical in all material respects to the creditor warrants, with one such warrant being issued for each share of common stock into which the Series A or Series B Warrants were otherwise convertible.

To assure the continuing ability of certain vessels owned by Tidewater s subsidiaries to engage in U.S. coastwise trade, the number of shares of Tidewater common stock that was otherwise issuable to the allowed General Unsecured Creditors was adjusted to assure that the foreign ownership limitations of the United States Jones Act are not exceeded. The Jones Act requires any corporation that engages in coastwise trade be a U.S. citizen within the meaning of that law, which requires, among other things, that the aggregate ownership of common stock by non-U.S. citizens within the meaning of the Jones Act be not more than 25%

of its outstanding common stock. The Plan required that, at the time Tidewater emerged from bankruptcy, not more than 22% of the common stock will be held by non-U.S. citizens. To that end, the Plan provided for the issuance of a combination of common stock of the reorganized Tidewater and the creditor warrants exercisable for common stock of the reorganized Tidewater on a pro rata basis to any non-U.S. citizen among the allowed General Unsecured Creditors whose ownership of common stock, when combined with the shares to be issued to existing Tidewater stockholders that are non-U.S. citizens, would otherwise cause the 22% threshold to be exceeded. The creditor warrants do not grant the holder thereof any voting or control rights or dividend rights, or contain any negative covenants restricting the operation of Tidewater s business. Generally, the

Index to Financial Statements

creditor warrants are exercisable immediately at a nominal exercise price, subject to restrictions contained in the Warrant Agreement between Tidewater and the warrant agent regarding the creditor warrants designed to assure Tidewater s continuing eligibility to engage in coastwise trade under the Jones Act that prohibit the exercise of such warrants where such exercise would cause the total number of shares held by non-U.S. citizens to exceed 24%. Tidewater has established, under the Tidewater certificate of incorporation and through Depository Trust Corporation (DTC), appropriate measures to assure compliance with these ownership limitations.

The undisputed claims of other unsecured creditors such as customers, employees, and vendors, were paid in full in the ordinary course of business (except as otherwise agreed among the parties).

As of July 31, 2017, the date of Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy (the Emergence Date), Tidewater and the Sale Leaseback Parties had not reached agreement with respect to the amount of the Sale Leaseback Claims, and a portion of the emergence consideration (including cash, creditor warrants and New Secured Notes, and based on up to \$260.2 million of possible additional Sale Leaseback Claims) was set aside to allow for the settlement and payout of the Sale Leaseback Parties claims as they were settled. Tidewater successfully reached agreement with the Sale Leaseback Parties between August and November 2017. Pursuant to such settlements, approximately \$233.6 million of additional Sale Leaseback Claims were allowed and emergence consideration was paid to the Sale Leaseback Parties as each claim was settled. The remaining emergence consideration withheld was distributed pro-rata to holders of allowed General Unsecured Claims, including the remaining Sale Leaseback Parties, in December 2017 and January 2018.

References to Successor or Successor Company relate to the financial position and results of operations of reorganized Tidewater subsequent to July 31, 2017. References to Predecessor or Predecessor Company relate to the financial position and results of operations of Tidewater through July 31, 2017.

Fresh-Start Accounting

Upon Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy, on July 31, 2017, Tidewater qualified for and adopted fresh-start accounting in accordance with the provisions set forth in ASC 852, Reorganizations, as (i) the Reorganization Value of Tidewater assets immediately prior to the date of confirmation was less than the post-petition liabilities and allowed claims and (ii) the holders of Tidewater existing voting shares of the Predecessor Company received less than 50% of the voting shares of the Successor Company. ASC 852 requires Tidewater to present its assets, liabilities, and equity as if it were a new entity upon emergence from bankruptcy. The implementation of the Plan and the application of fresh-start accounting materially changed the carrying amounts and classifications reported in Tidewater s consolidated financial statements and resulted in Tidewater becoming a new entity for financial reporting purposes.

Adopting fresh-start accounting results in a new financial reporting entity with no beginning retained earnings or deficit balance as of the fresh-start reporting date. Upon the adoption of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater assets and liabilities were recorded at their fair values as of the Emergence Date. Tidewater s adoption of fresh-start accounting may materially affect its results of operations following the Emergence Date (primarily through a corresponding reduction in depreciation expense), as Tidewater will have a new basis in its assets and liabilities. As a result of the application of fresh-start accounting and the effects of the implementation of the Plan, the financial statements after July 31, 2017 are not comparable with the financial statements prior to July 31, 2017. Therefore, black-line financial statements are presented to distinguish between the Predecessor and Successor companies.

Concurrent with Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy, Tidewater adopted a new policy for the recognition of the costs of planned major maintenance activities incurred to ensure compliance with applicable regulations and maintain certifications for vessels with classification societies. These costs include drydocking and survey costs necessary to maintain certifications and generally occur twice in every five-year period. These

Index to Financial Statements

recertification costs are typically incurred while the vessel is in drydock and may be incurred concurrent with other vessel maintenance and improvement activities. Under Tidewater s new policy, costs related to the recertification of vessels are deferred and amortized over 30 months on a straight-line basis. Maintenance costs incurred at the time of the recertification drydocking that are not related to the recertification of the vessel will continue to be expensed as incurred. Costs related to vessel improvements that either extend the vessel s useful life or increase the vessel s functionality are capitalized and depreciated. Predecessor s policy was to expense vessel recertification costs in the period incurred.

Upon emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy, the Successor Company, to better reflect the current offshore supply vessel market, changed the estimated useful lives for vessels previously having 25 year useful lives to 20 years. Additionally, assumed salvage values for vessels at the end of such vessels estimated useful life were changed from 10% of original cost at year 25 to not more than 7.5% of original cost at year 20.

Offices and Facilities

Tidewater s worldwide headquarters and principal executive offices are located at 6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600, Houston, Texas 77072, and its telephone number is (713) 470-5300. Tidewater s U.S. marine operations are based in Amelia, Louisiana and Houston, Texas. Tidewater conducts its international operations through facilities and offices located in over 30 countries. Tidewater s principal international offices and/or warehouse facilities, most of which are leased, are located in Rio de Janeiro and Macae, Brazil, Ciudad Del Carmen, Mexico, Port of Spain, Trinidad; Aberdeen, Scotland; Amsterdam, Holland; Cairo, Egypt; Luanda and Cabinda, Angola; Lagos and Onne Port, Nigeria, Douala, Cameroon, Singapore, Al Khobar, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, Dubai, United Arab Emirates, and Oslo and Tromso, Norway. Tidewater s operations generally do not require highly specialized facilities, and suitable facilities are generally available on a leased basis as required.

Business Segments

During calendar year 2018 Tidewater s Africa/Europe segment was split as a result of management realignment such that Tidewater s operations in Europe and Mediterranean Sea regions and Tidewater s West Africa regions are now separately reported segments. As such, Tidewater now discloses these new segments as Europe/Mediterranean Sea and West Africa, respectively. Tidewater s Americas and Middle East/Asia Pacific segments are not affected by this change. This new segment alignment is consistent with how Tidewater s chief operating decision maker reviews operating results for the purposes of allocating resources and assessing performance. Prior year amounts have also been recast to conform to the new segment alignment.

Tidewater s principal customers in each of these business segments are large, international oil and natural gas exploration, field development and production companies (IOCs); select independent exploration and production (E&P) companies; foreign government-owned or government-controlled organizations and other related companies that explore for, develop and produce oil and natural gas (NOCs); drilling contractors; and other companies that provide various services to the offshore energy industry, including but not limited to, offshore construction companies, diving companies and well stimulation companies.

Tidewater s vessels are dispersed throughout the major offshore crude oil and natural gas exploration, field development and production areas of the world. Although Tidewater considers, among other things, mobilization costs and the availability of suitable vessels in its fleet deployment decisions, and cabotage rules in certain countries occasionally restrict the ability of Tidewater to move vessels between markets, Tidewater s diverse, mobile asset base

and the wide geographic distribution of its vessels generally enable Tidewater to respond relatively quickly to changing market conditions and customer requirements.

Revenues in each of Tidewater s segments are derived primarily from vessel time charter or similar contracts that are generally from three months to four years in duration as determined by customer requirements, and, to a lesser extent, from vessel time charter contracts on a spot basis, which is a short-term (one day to three

Index to Financial Statements

months) agreement to provide offshore marine services to a customer for a specific short-term job. The base rate of hire for a term contract is generally a fixed rate, though some charter arrangements allow Tidewater to recover specific additional costs.

In each of Tidewater s segments, and depending on vessel capabilities and availability, Tidewater vessels operate in the shallow, intermediate and deepwater offshore markets. The deepwater offshore market has been an increasingly important sector of the offshore crude oil and natural gas markets due to technological developments that have made deepwater exploration and development feasible and, if the commodity pricing environment improves, deepwater exploration and development could return to being a source of potential long-term growth for Tidewater. Deepwater oil and gas development typically involves significant capital investment and multi-year development plans. Such projects are generally underwritten by the participating exploration, field development and production companies using relatively conservative crude oil and natural gas pricing assumptions. Although these projects are generally less susceptible to short-term fluctuations in the price of crude oil and natural gas, deepwater exploration and development projects can be costly relative to other onshore and offshore exploration and development. As a result, the sustained low levels of crude oil prices has caused, and may continue to cause, many E&P companies to restrain their level of capital expenditures in regards to deepwater projects.

Please refer to *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for a more detailed discussion of Tidewater s segments, including the macroeconomic environment in which Tidewater operates. In addition, please refer to Note (17) of *Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements* for the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017 included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for segment, geographical data and major customer information.

Index to Financial Statements

Geographic Areas of Operation

Tidewater s fleet is deployed in the major global offshore oil and gas areas of the world. Revenues and operating profit derived from Tidewater operations along with total assets for Tidewater segments are summarized in the following table for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017. Vessel revenues and operating costs relate to vessels owned and operated by Tidewater while other operating revenues relate to brokered vessels and other miscellaneous marine-related businesses.

	S	uccessor	Predecessor	Successor Six Months	Predecessor Six Months
	-	rter Ended une 30,	Quarter Ended June 30,	Ended June 30,	Ended June 30,
(In thousands)		2018	2017	2018	2017
Revenues:					
Vessel revenues:					
Americas	\$	32,601	31,887	58,682	112,420
Middle East/Asia Pacific		22,406	27,766	40,794	54,444
Europe/Mediterranean Sea		13,357	11,031	22,980	21,197
West Africa		35,810	41,573	69,212	81,101
		104,174	112,257	191,668	269,162
Other operating revenues (A)		1,427	2,849	5,426	6,693
	\$	105,601	115,106	197,094	275,855
Vessel operating profit (loss):					
Americas	\$	5,681	(15,699)	10,592	14,919
Middle East/Asia Pacific		625	(1,316)	(1,628)	(7,480)
Europe/Mediterranean Sea		(1, 142)	(10,163)	(4,696)	(17,265)
West Africa		1,705	(2,774)	(48)	(8,127)
		6,869	(29,952)	4,220	(17,953)
Other operating profit (loss)		778	55	2,284	(170)
		7,647	(29,897)	6,504	(18,123)
Corporate general and administrative expenses		(7,810)	(14,702)	(14,494)	(36,459)
Corporate depreciation		(100)	(541)	(200)	(1,105)
Corporate expenses		(7,910)	(15,243)	(14,694)	(37,564)
Gain on asset dispositions, net		1,338	3,189	3,257	9,253
Asset impairments ^(B)		(1,215)	(163,423)	(7,401)	(228,280)
Operating loss	\$	(140)	(205,374)	(12,334)	(274,714)

Foreign exchange loss	(1,002)	(1,157)	(1,350)	(493)
Equity in net earnings (losses) of unconsolidated				
companies	390	4,517	(15,049)	7,358
Interest income and other, net	2,914	1,680	2,786	3,268
Reorganization items		(313,176)		(313,176)
Interest and other debt costs, net	(7,547)	(10,605)	(15,146)	(31,613)
Loss before income taxes	\$ (5,385)	(524,115)	(41,093)	(609,370)
Depreciation and amortization:				
Americas	\$ 3,530	10,748	6,843	22,045
Middle East/Asia Pacific	2,844	7,746	5,613	16,245
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	2,239	6,803	4,043	13,364
West Africa	4,067	9,595	8,093	19,411
	12,680	34,892	24,592	71,065
Other	5	854	10	1,709
Corporate	100	541	200	1,105
	\$ 12,785	36,287	24,802	73,879
Additions to properties and equipment:				
Americas	\$ 1,230	27	2,267	27
Middle East/Asia Pacific	1,073	648	1,496	1,673
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	135		135	
West Africa		274	1	368
	2,438	949	3,899	2,068
Other	,		- ,	<i>)</i>
Corporate ^(C)	1,659	678	1,876	7,632
	\$ 4,097	1,627	5,775	9,700

Index to Financial Statements

- (A) Included in other operating revenues for the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2017, were \$0.5 million and \$0.8 million, respectively, of revenues related to Tidewater s subsea business. The eight ROVs representing substantially all of Tidewater s subsea assets were sold in December 2017.
- ^(B) Refer to Note (14) for additional information regarding asset impairment.
- ^(C) Included in Corporate are additions to properties and equipment relating to a vessel under construction which has not yet been assigned to a non-corporate reporting segment as of the dates presented.

Please refer to *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* in this joint proxy statement/prospectus for further information about segment revenues, operating profits and total assets by geographical areas in which Tidewater operates.

Tidewater Global Vessel Fleet

Tidewater operates one of the largest fleets of new offshore support vessels among its competitors in the industry. Tidewater will continue to carefully consider whether future proposed investments and transactions have the appropriate risk/return-on-investment profile.

The average age of Tidewater s 204 owned vessels (excluding joint-venture vessels) at June 30, 2018 is approximately 9.4 years. The average age of Tidewater s 138 active vessels at June 30, 2018 is 8.7 years. Of Tidewater s 204 vessels, 97 are deepwater platform supply vessels (PSVs) or deepwater anchor handling towing supply (AHTS) vessels, and 85 vessels are non-deepwater towing-supply vessels, which include both smaller PSVs and smaller AHTS vessels that primarily serve the jack-up drilling market. Included within Tidewater other vessel class are 32 vessels which are primarily crew boats and offshore tugs.

At June 30, 2018, Tidewater had a commitment to build one deepwater PSV, with approximately 5,400 deadweight tons of cargo carrying capacity, at a total cost, including contract costs and other incidental costs, of approximately \$51.9 million. At June 30, 2018, Tidewater had invested approximately \$51.9 million in progress payments towards the construction of the vessel, and the remaining expenditures necessary to complete construction was estimated at \$2.3 million. The total cost of the new-build vessel includes contract costs and other incidental costs. Tidewater took delivery of this vessel on July 31, 2018.

Further discussions of Tidewater s vessel construction, acquisition and replacement program, including the various settlement agreements with certain international shipyards related to the construction of vessels and Tidewater s capital commitments, scheduled delivery dates and recent vessel sales are disclosed in the *Vessel Count, Dispositions, Acquisitions and Construction Programs* section of *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* and Note (14) of *Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements* for the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017 included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The Vessel Count, Dispositions, Acquisitions and Construction Programs section of Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in this joint proxy statement/prospectus also contains a table comparing the actual December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018 vessel counts and the average number of vessels by class and geographic distribution during the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017 and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 and during the six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017.

Tidewater Vessel Classifications

Tidewater s vessels routinely move from one geographic region and reporting segment to another, and from one operating area to another operating area within the geographic regions and reporting segments. Tidewater discloses its vessel statistical information, including revenue, utilization and average day rates, by vessel class. Listed below are Tidewater s three major vessel classes along with a description of the type of vessels categorized in each vessel class and the services the respective vessels typically perform. Tables comparing the

Index to Financial Statements

average size of Tidewater s vessel fleet by class and geographic distribution for the last three fiscal years are included in *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Deepwater Vessels

Deepwater vessels, in the aggregate, are generally Tidewater s largest contributor to consolidated vessel revenue and vessel operating margin. Included in this vessel class are large PSVs (typically greater than 230-feet and/or with greater than 2,800 tons in dead weight cargo carrying capacity) and large, higher-horsepower AHTS vessels (generally greater than 10,000 horsepower). These vessels are generally chartered to customers for use in transporting supplies and equipment from shore bases to deepwater and intermediate water depth offshore drilling rigs and production platforms and for otherwise supporting intermediate and deepwater drilling, production, construction and maintenance operations. Deepwater PSVs generally have large cargo carrying capacities, both below deck (liquid mud tanks and dry bulk tanks) and above deck. Deepwater AHTS vessels are equipped to tow drilling rigs and other marine equipment, as well as to set anchors for the positioning and mooring of drilling rigs that generally do not have dynamic positioning capabilities. Many of Tidewater s deepwater PSVs and AHTS vessels are outfitted with dynamic positioning capabilities, which allow the vessel to maintain an absolute or relative position when mooring to an offshore installation, rig or another vessel is deemed unsafe, impractical or undesirable. Many of Tidewater s customers have high standards in regards to safety and other operational competencies and capabilities, in part to meet the more stringent regulatory standards, especially in the wake of the 2010 Macondo incident.

Tidewater s deepwater class of vessel also includes specialty vessels that can support offshore well stimulation, construction work, subsea services and/or serve as remote accommodation facilities. These vessels are generally available for routine supply and towing services, but these vessels are also outfitted, and primarily intended, for specialty services. For example, these vessels can be equipped with a variety of lifting and deployment systems, including large capacity cranes, winches or reel systems. Included in the specialty vessel category is Tidewater s one multi-purpose platform supply vessel (MPSV). Tidewater s MPSV is approximately 311 feet in length, has a 100-ton active heave compensating crane, a moonpool and a helideck and is designed for subsea service and light construction support activities. This vessel is significantly larger in size, more versatile, and more specialized than the PSVs discussed above, and typically commands a higher day rate.

Towing-Supply Vessels

Included in this class are non-deepwater AHTS vessels with horsepower below 10,000 BHP, and non-deepwater PSVs that are generally less than 230 feet. The vessels in this class perform the same respective functions and services as deepwater AHTS vessels and deepwater PSVs except towing-supply vessels are generally chartered to customers for use in intermediate and shallow waters.

Other Vessels

Tidewater s Other vessels include crew boats, utility vessels and offshore tugs. Crew boats and utility vessels are chartered to customers for use in transporting personnel and supplies from shore bases to offshore drilling rigs, platforms and other installations. These vessels are also often equipped for oil field security missions in markets where piracy, kidnapping or other potential violence presents a concern. Offshore tugs are used to tow floating drilling rigs and barges; to assist in the docking of tankers; and to assist pipe laying, cable laying and construction barges.

Index to Financial Statements

Revenue Contribution by Major Classes of Vessels

Revenues from vessel operations were derived from the following classes of vessels in the following percentages:

	Successor	Predecessor		
	Period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017	Period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017	Nine month period ended December 31, 2016	
Deepwater	48.9%	44.1%	50.1%	
Towing-supply	43.3%	49.9%	43.0%	
Other	7.8%	6.0%	6.9%	
a 1 a 1				

Subsea Services

Historically, Tidewater s subsea services were composed primarily of seismic and subsea vessel support. During fiscal 2014, Tidewater expanded its subsea services capabilities by hiring a dedicated group of employees with substantial remotely operated vehicle (ROV) and subsea expertise and by purchasing six work-class ROVs. Two additional higher specification work-class ROVs were added to Tidewater s fleet in fiscal 2015. In December 2017, Tidewater sold its ROV equipment and related assets for a total purchase price of \$23 million. This equipment and related assets constituted substantially all of the remaining assets of the ROV business of Tidewater. While Tidewater is no longer a direct provider of ROV equipment, Tidewater intends to maintain expertise and the capability to provide subsea vessel support for potential future customer requirements.

Customers and Contracting

Tidewater s operations are dependent upon the levels of activity in offshore crude oil and natural gas exploration, field development and production throughout the world, which is affected by trends in global crude oil and natural gas pricing, including expectations of future commodity pricing, which is ultimately influenced by the supply and demand relationship for these natural resources. The activity levels of Tidewater customers are also influenced by the cost of exploring for and producing crude oil and natural gas, which can be affected by environmental regulations, technological advances that affect energy production and consumption, significant weather conditions, the ability of Tidewater customers to raise capital, and local and international economic and political environments, including government mandated moratoriums.

The recent trend in crude oil prices and the current pricing outlook could lead to increased exploration, development and production activity as current prices for WTI and ICE Brent are approaching the range which some surveys have indicated that, if sustainable, Tidewater customers would begin to increase spending. However, a recovery in onshore exploration, development and production activity and spending, and in North American onshore activity and spending in particular, has already begun and is expected to continue to precede a recovery in offshore activity and spending, much of which takes place in the international markets. These same analysts also expect that any material improvements in offshore exploration and development activity would likely not occur until calendar year 2019 or calendar year 2020, the timing of which is generally consistent with the trend of the projected global working offshore rig count according to recent IHS-Markit reports. A discussion of current market conditions and trends appears under

Macroeconomic Environment and Outlook in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Tidewater s principal customers are IOCs; select independent E&P companies; NOCs; drilling contractors; and other companies that provide various services to the offshore energy industry, including but not limited to, offshore construction companies, diving companies and well stimulation companies.

Tidewater s primary source of revenue is derived from time charter contracts on Tidewater vessels on a rate per day of service basis; therefore, vessel revenues are recognized on a daily basis throughout the contract period. As

Index to Financial Statements

noted above, these time charter contracts are generally either on a term or spot basis. There are no material differences in the cost structure of Tidewater s contracts based on whether the contracts are spot or term because the operating costs for an active vessel are generally the same without regard to the length of a contract.

The following table discloses Tidewater s customers that accounted for 10% or more of total revenues:

	Successor	Predecessor	
	Period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017	Period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017	Nine month period ended December 31, 2016
Chevron Corporation ^(A)	17.4%	17.5%	17.5%
Saudi Aramco	10.1%	11.7%	10.8%

^(A) 79%, 78% and 78% revenue generated by Chevron for the periods from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), and nine month period ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor), respectively relates to activity in Angola. Please refer to Sonatide Joint Venture disclosure below.

While it is normal for Tidewater s customer base to change over time as Tidewater s vessel time charter contracts turn over, the unexpected loss of any of these significant customers could, at least in the short term, have a material adverse effect on Tidewater s vessel utilization and its results of operations. Tidewater s five largest customers in aggregate accounted for approximately 45% and 48% of Tidewater s total revenues for the periods from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) and from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), respectively. The ten largest customers in aggregate accounted for approximately 64% and 69% of Tidewater s total revenues for the periods from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (through July 31, 2017 (Successor) and from April 1, 2017 (Successor) and from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Successor) and from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Successor) and from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), respectively.

Competition

The principal competitive factors for the offshore support vessel industry are the suitability and availability of vessels and related equipment, price and quality of service. In addition, the ability to demonstrate a strong safety record and attract and retain qualified and skilled personnel are also important competitive factors. Tidewater has numerous competitors in all areas in which it operates around the world, and the business environment in all of these markets is highly competitive.

Tidewater s diverse, mobile asset base and the wide geographic distribution of its assets generally enables Tidewater to respond relatively quickly to changes in market conditions and to provide a broad range of vessel services to its customers around the world. Tidewater believes that size, age, diversity and geographic distribution of a vessel operator s fleet, economies of scale and experience level in the many areas of the world are competitive advantages in the offshore support vessel industry.

Increases in worldwide vessel capacity generally have the effect of lowering charter rates, particularly when there are lower levels of exploration, field development and production activity, as has been the case since late calendar 2014

when oil prices began to trend lower.

According to IHS-Markit, the global offshore support vessel market had approximately 240 new-build offshore support vessels (deepwater PSVs, deepwater AHTS vessels and towing-supply vessels only) either under construction (215 vessels), on order or planned at the end of June 2018. The majority of the vessels under construction are scheduled to be delivered into the worldwide offshore vessel market within the next 12 to 24 months. The current worldwide fleet of these classes of vessels is estimated at 3,520 vessels, of which Tidewater estimates that a significant portion are stacked or are not being actively marketed by the vessels owners. The worldwide offshore marine vessel industry, however, also has a large number of aged vessels, including an estimated 550 vessels, or 16%, of the worldwide offshore fleet, that are at least 25 years old and nearing or exceeding original expectations of their estimated economic lives. An additional 445 vessels or 13% of the

Index to Financial Statements

worldwide fleet, are at least 15 years old, but less than 25 years old. Older offshore support vessels, whether such vessels are at least 25 years old or at least 15 years old, could potentially be removed from the market in the future if the cost of extending such vessels lives is not economical, especially in light of recent market conditions.

Excluding the 550 vessels that are at least 25 years old from the overall population, Tidewater estimates that the number of offshore support vessels under construction (215 vessels) represents approximately 7% of the remaining worldwide fleet of approximately 2,970 offshore support vessels. Excluding the 995 vessels that are at least 15 years old from the overall population, the number of offshore support vessels under construction (215 vessels) represents approximately 9% of the remaining worldwide fleet of approximately 2,525 offshore support vessels.

Although the future attrition rate of the older offshore support vessels cannot be determined with certainty, Tidewater believes that the retirement and/or sale to owners outside of the oil and gas market of a vast majority of these aged vessels (a majority of which Tidewater believes have already been stacked or are not being actively marketed to oil and gas development-focused customers by the vessels owners) could mitigate the potential negative effects on vessel utilization and vessel pricing of (i) additional offshore support vessels supply resulting from the delivery of additional new-build vessels and (ii) reduced demand for offshore support vessels resulting from reduced offshore spending by Tidewater customers and potential customers. Similarly, the cancellation or deferral of delivery of some portion of the offshore support vessels that are under construction according to IHS-Markit could also mitigate the potential negative effects on vessel utilization and vessel pricing of reduced demand for offshore support vessels resulting from reduced offshore from reduced offshore support vessels that are under construction according to IHS-Markit could also mitigate the potential negative effects on vessel utilization and vessel pricing of reduced demand for offshore support vessels resulting from reduced offshore set.

In addition, Tidewater and other offshore support vessel owners have selectively stacked more recently constructed vessels as a result of the significant reduction in Tidewater s customers offshore oil and gas-related activity and the resulting more challenging offshore support vessel market that has existed since late calendar 2014. Tidewater has in the last 12 months been more actively selling/scrapping vessels Tidewater believes will not be marketable in the current and expected near term future. Should market conditions continue to remain depressed, the stacking or underutilization of recently constructed vessels by the offshore supply vessel industry will likely continue.

Challenges Tidewater Confronts as an International Offshore Vessel Company

Tidewater operates in many challenging operating environments around the world that present varying degrees of political, social, economic and other uncertainties. Tidewater operates in markets where risks of expropriation, confiscation or nationalization of Tidewater s vessels or other assets, terrorism, piracy, civil unrest, changing foreign currency exchange rates, and changing political conditions may adversely affect Tidewater s operations. Although Tidewater takes what it believes to be prudent measures to safeguard its property, personnel and financial condition against these risks, it cannot eliminate entirely the foregoing risks, though the wide geographic dispersal of Tidewater s vessels helps reduce the overall potential impact of these risks.

In addition, immigration, customs, tax and other regulations (and administrative and judicial interpretations thereof) can have a material impact on Tidewater s ability to work in certain countries and on Tidewater s operating costs.

In some international operating environments, local customs or laws may require or make it advisable that Tidewater form joint ventures with local owners or use local agents. Tidewater is dedicated to carrying out its international operations in compliance with the rules and regulations of the Office of Foreign Assets Control, the Trading with the Enemy Act, FCPA, and other applicable laws and regulations. Tidewater has adopted policies and procedures to mitigate the risks of violating these rules and regulations.

Index to Financial Statements

Sonatide Joint Venture

Tidewater has previously disclosed the significant financial and operational challenges that it confronts with respect to its operations in Angola, as well as steps that Tidewater has taken to address or mitigate those risks. Most of Tidewater s attention has been focused on three areas: (i) reducing the net receivable balance due to Tidewater from Sonatide, its Angolan joint venture with Sonangol, for vessel services; (ii) reducing the foreign currency risk created by virtue of provisions of Angolan law that require that payment for a significant portion of the services provided by Sonatide be paid in Angolan kwanza; and (iii) optimizing opportunities, consistent with Angolan law, for services provided by Tidewater to be paid for directly in U.S. dollars. These challenges, and Tidewater s efforts to respond, continue.

Amounts due from Sonatide (due from affiliates in the consolidated balance sheets) at June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 of approximately \$153 million and \$230 million, respectively, represent cash received by Sonatide from customers and due to Tidewater, amounts due from customers that are expected to be remitted to Tidewater through Sonatide and costs incurred by Tidewater on behalf of Sonatide. Approximately \$25 million of the balance at June 30, 2018 represents invoiced but unpaid vessel revenue related to services performed by Tidewater through the Sonatide joint venture. Remaining amounts due to Tidewater from Sonatide are, in part, supported by approximately \$67 million of cash held by Sonatide, of which the equivalent of \$43 million is denominated in Angolan kwanzas, pending conversion into U.S. dollars and subsequent expatriation. In addition, Tidewater owes Sonatide the aggregate sum of approximately \$47 million, including \$30 million in commissions payable by Tidewater to Sonatide. Tidewater monitors the aggregate amounts due from Sonatide relative to the amounts due to Sonatide.

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, Tidewater collected (primarily through Sonatide) approximately \$51 million from its Angolan operations. Of the \$51 million collected, approximately \$47 million were U.S. dollars received by Sonatide on behalf of Tidewater or U.S. dollars received directly by Tidewater from customers. The balance of \$4 million collected reflects Sonatide s conversion of Angolan kwanza into U.S. dollars and the subsequent expatriation of the dollars and payment to Tidewater. Tidewater also reduced the respective due from affiliates and due to affiliates balances by approximately \$55 million during the six months ended June 30, 2018 through netting transactions based on an agreement with the joint venture.

Amounts due to Sonatide (due to affiliates in the consolidated balance sheets) at June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 of approximately \$47 million and \$99 million, respectively, represents amounts due to Sonatide for commissions payable and other costs paid by Sonatide on behalf of Tidewater.

Tidewater believes that the process for converting Angolan kwanzas continues to function, but the relative scarcity of U.S. dollars in Angola continues to hinder the conversion process. Sonatide continues to press the commercial banks with which it has relationships to increase the amount of U.S. dollars that are made available to Sonatide.

For the six month period ended June 30, 2018, Tidewater s Angolan operations generated vessel revenues of approximately \$29 million, or 15%, of its consolidated vessel revenue, from an average of approximately 38 company-owned vessels that are marketed through the Sonatide joint venture (17 of which were stacked on average during the six months ended June 30, 2018). For the six months ended June 30, 2017, Tidewater s Angolan operations generated vessel revenues of approximately \$53 million, or 20%, of consolidated vessel revenue, from an average of approximately 53 company-owned vessels (23 of which were stacked on average during the six months ended June 30, 2017).

In addition to vessels that Sonatide charters from Tidewater, Sonatide owns seven vessels (five of which are currently stacked) and certain other assets, in addition to earning commission from company-owned vessels marketed through the Sonatide joint venture (owned 49% by Tidewater). As of June 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, the carrying value of Tidewater s investment in the Sonatide joint venture, which is included in

Index to Financial Statements

Investments in, at equity, and advances to unconsolidated companies, in Tidewater s consolidated financial statements, was \$0 and approximately \$27 million, respectively. During the six months ended June 30, 2018, the exchange rate of the Angolan kwanza versus the U.S. dollar was devalued from a ratio of approximately 168 to 1 to a ratio of approximately 250 to 1, or approximately 49%. As a result, Tidewater recognized 49% of the total foreign exchange loss, or approximately \$20.6 million through equity in net earnings (losses) of unconsolidated companies.

Also during the quarter ended June 30, 2018, Tidewater received a dividend from Sonatide of \$12.3 million which reduced the carrying value of Tidewater s investment in Sonatide to zero. Approximately \$4.9 million of dividends received in excess of the investment balance was recognized in earnings during the quarter ended June 30, 2018.

Management continues to explore ways to profitably participate in the Angolan market while evaluating opportunities to reduce the overall level of exposure to the increased risks that Tidewater believes characterize the Angolan market. Included among mitigating measures taken by Tidewater to address these risks is the redeployment of vessels from time to other markets. Redeployment of vessels to and from Angola since June 30, 2017 has resulted in a net eight vessels transferred out of Angola. Tidewater -owned vessels operating in Angola decreased by 47 vessels, from June 30, 2014 to June 30, 2018 (from 84 vessels to 37 vessels). Tidewater-owned active vessels decreased in the same period by 58 vessels (from 80 vessels to 22 vessels).

International Labour Organization s Maritime Labour Convention

The International Labour Organization s Maritime Labour Convention, 2006 (the Convention) mandates globally, among other things, seafarer living and working conditions (accommodations, wages, conditions of employment, health and other benefits) aboard ships that are engaged in commercial activities. Since its initial entry into effect on August 20, 2013, 84 countries have now ratified the Convention.

Tidewater continues to prioritize certification of its vessels to Convention requirements based on the dates of enforcement by countries in which Tidewater has operations, performs maintenance and repairs at shipyards, or may make port calls during ocean voyages. Once obtained, vessel certifications are maintained, regardless of the area of operation. Additionally, where possible, Tidewater continues to work with its operationally identified flag states to seek substantial equivalencies to comparable national and industry laws that meet the intent of the Convention and allow Tidewater to standardize operational protocols among its fleet of vessels that work in various areas around the world.

Government Regulation

Tidewater is subject to various United States federal, state and local statutes and regulations governing the ownership, operation and maintenance of its vessels. Tidewater s U.S. flagged vessels are subject to the jurisdiction of the United States Coast Guard, the United States Customs and Border Protection, and the United States Maritime Administration. Tidewater is also subject to international laws and conventions and the laws of international jurisdictions where Tidewater and its offshore vessels operate.

Under the Jones Act, to be eligible to own or operate U.S.-flag vessels in U.S. coastwise trade, at least 75% of the outstanding shares of each class or series of the capital stock of Tidewater must be owned and controlled by U.S. citizens. For a company engaged in the U.S. coastwise trade to be deemed a U.S. citizen: (i) Tidewater must be organized under the laws of the United States or of a state, territory or possession thereof, (ii) each of the chief executive officer and the chairman of the Board of Directors of such corporation must be a U.S. citizen, (iii) no more

than a minority of the number of directors of such corporation necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business can be non-U.S. citizens and (iv) at least 75% of the interest in such company must be owned and controlled by U.S. citizens. Tidewater has a dual stock certificate system to protect against non-U.S. citizens owning more than 25% of its common stock. In addition, The Tidewater certificate of incorporation

Index to Financial Statements

restricts ownership of the shares of its outstanding common stock by non-U.S. citizens in the aggregate to not more than 24% and further provides Tidewater with certain remedies with respect to any transfer or purported transfer of shares of Tidewater common stock that would result in the ownership by non-U.S. citizens of more than 24% of its common stock. At the time of Tidewater s emergence from bankruptcy on July 31, 2017, approximately 22% of Tidewater s outstanding common stock was owned by non-US citizens. Based on information supplied to Tidewater by its transfer agent, less than 24% of Tidewater s outstanding common stock was owned by non-US. citizens as of June 30, 2018.

Tidewater s vessel operations in the U.S. GOM are considered to be coastwise trade. United States law requires that vessels engaged in the U.S. coastwise trade must be built in the U.S. and registered under U.S. flag. In addition, once a U.S. built vessel is registered under a non-U.S. flag, it cannot thereafter engage in U.S. coastwise trade. Therefore, Tidewater s non-U.S. flagged vessels must operate outside of the U.S. coastwise trade zone. Of the total 204 vessels owned or operated by Tidewater at June 30, 2018, 195 vessels were registered under flags other than the United States and 9 vessels were registered under the U.S. flag.

All of Tidewater s offshore vessels are subject to either United States or international safety and classification standards or sometimes both. U.S. flagged deepwater PSVs, deepwater AHTS vessels, towing-supply vessels, and crewboats are required to undergo periodic inspections generally twice within every five-year period pursuant to U.S. Coast Guard regulations. Vessels registered under flags other than the United States are subject to similar regulations and are governed by the laws of the applicable international jurisdictions and the rules and requirements of various classification societies, such as the American Bureau of Shipping.

Tidewater is in compliance with the International Ship and Port Facility Security (ISPS) Code, an amendment to the Safety of Life at Sea (SOLAS) Convention (1974/1988), and further mandated in the Maritime Transportation and Security Act of 2002 to align United States regulations with those of SOLAS and the ISPS Code. Under the ISPS Code, Tidewater performs worldwide security assessments, risk analyses, and develops vessel and required port facility security plans to enhance safe and secure vessel and facility operations. Additionally, Tidewater has developed security annexes for those U.S. flag vessels that transit or work in waters designated as high risk by the United States Coast Guard pursuant to the latest revision of Marsec Directive 104-6.

Environmental Compliance

During the ordinary course of business, Tidewater s operations are subject to a wide variety of environmental laws and regulations that govern the discharge of oil and pollutants into navigable waters. Violations of these laws may result in civil and criminal penalties, fines, injunctions and other sanctions. Compliance with the existing governmental regulations that have been enacted or adopted regulating the discharge of materials into the environment, or otherwise relating to the protection of the environment has not had, nor is expected to have, a material effect on Tidewater. Environmental laws and regulations are subject to change, however, and may impose increasingly strict requirements, and, as such, Tidewater cannot estimate the ultimate cost of complying with such potential changes to environmental laws and regulations.

Tidewater is also involved in various legal proceedings that relate to asbestos and other environmental matters. The amount of ultimate liability, if any, with respect to these proceedings is not expected to have a material adverse effect on Tidewater s financial position, results of operations, or cash flows. Tidewater is proactive in establishing policies and operating procedures for safeguarding the environment against any hazardous materials aboard its vessels and at shore-based locations.

Whenever possible, hazardous materials are maintained or transferred in confined areas in an attempt to ensure containment, if accidents were to occur. In addition, Tidewater has established operating policies that are intended to increase awareness of actions that may harm the environment.

Index to Financial Statements

Safety

Tidewater is dedicated to ensuring the safety of its operations for its employees, its customers and any personnel associated with Tidewater s operations. Tidewater s principal operations occur in offshore waters where the workplace environment presents many safety challenges. Management communicates frequently with company personnel to promote safety and instill safe work habits through the use of company media directed at, and regular training of, both Tidewater seamen and shore-based personnel. Personnel and resources are dedicated to ensure safe operations and regulatory compliance. Tidewater s Director of Health, Safety, Environment and Security (HSES) Management is involved in numerous proactive efforts to prevent accidents and injuries from occurring. The HSES Director also reviews all incidents that occur throughout Tidewater, focusing on lessons that can be learned from such incidents and opportunities to incorporate such lessons into Tidewater s on-going safety-related training. In addition, Tidewater employs safety personnel to be responsible for administering Tidewater s safety programs and fostering Tidewater s safety culture. Tidewater s position is that each of its employees is a safety supervisor, who has the authority and the obligation to stop any operation that they deem to be unsafe.

Risk Management

The operation of any marine vessel involves an inherent risk of marine losses (including physical damage to the vessel) attributable to adverse sea and weather conditions, mechanical failure, and collisions. In addition, the nature of Tidewater's operations exposes Tidewater to the potential risks of damage to and loss of drilling rigs and production facilities, hostile activities attributable to war, sabotage, piracy and terrorism, as well as business interruption due to political action or inaction, including nationalization of assets by foreign governments. Any such event may lead to a reduction in revenues or increased costs. Tidewater's vessels are generally insured for their estimated market value against damage or loss, including war, acts of terrorism, and pollution risks, but Tidewater does not directly or fully insure for business interruption. Tidewater also carries workers' compensation, maritime employer's liability, director and officer liability, general liability (including third party pollution) and other insurance customary in the industry.

Tidewater seeks to secure appropriate insurance coverage at competitive rates, in part, by maintaining self-insurance up to certain individual and aggregate loss limits. Tidewater carefully monitors claims and participates actively in claims estimates and adjustments. Estimated costs of self-insured claims, which include estimates for incurred but unreported claims, are accrued as liabilities on Tidewater s balance sheet.

The continued threat of terrorist activity and other acts of war or hostility have significantly increased the risk of political, economic and social instability in some of the geographic areas in which Tidewater operates. It is possible that further acts of terrorism may be directed against the United States domestically or abroad, and such acts of terrorism could be directed against properties and personnel of U.S. headquartered companies such as Tidewater s. The resulting economic, political and social uncertainties, including the potential for future terrorist acts and war, could cause the premiums charged for the insurance coverage to increase. Tidewater currently maintains war risk coverage on its entire fleet.

Management believes that Tidewater s insurance coverage is adequate. Tidewater has not experienced a loss in excess of insurance policy limits; however, there is no assurance that Tidewater s liability coverage will be adequate to cover potential claims that may arise. While Tidewater believes that it should be able to maintain adequate insurance in the future at rates considered commercially acceptable, it cannot guarantee that such insurance will continue to be available at commercially acceptable rates given the markets in which Tidewater operates.

Seasonality

Tidewater s global vessel fleet generally has its highest utilization rates in the warmer months when the weather is more favorable for offshore exploration, field development and construction work. Hurricanes, cyclones, the

Index to Financial Statements

monsoon season, and other severe weather can negatively or positively impact vessel operations. In particular, Tidewater s U.S. GOM operations can be impacted by the Atlantic hurricane season from the months of June through November, when offshore exploration, field development and construction work tends to slow or halt in an effort to mitigate potential losses and damage that may occur to the offshore oil and gas infrastructure should a hurricane enter the area. However, demand for offshore marine vessels typically increases in the U.S. GOM in connection with repair and remediation work that follows any hurricane damage to offshore crude oil and natural gas infrastructure. Tidewater s vessels that operate offshore India in Southeast Asia and in the Western Pacific are impacted by the monsoon season, which moves across the region from November to April. Vessels that operate in the North Sea can be impacted by a seasonal slowdown in the winter months, generally from November to March. Although hurricanes, cyclones, monsoons and other severe weather can have a seasonal impact on operations, Tidewater s business volume is more dependent on crude oil and natural gas pricing, global supply of crude oil and natural gas, and demand for Tidewater s offshore support vessels and other services than on any seasonal variation.

Employees

As of June 30, 2018, Tidewater had approximately 4,513 employees worldwide, a reduction of approximately 953 from June 30, 2017, as a result of Tidewater s efforts to reduce costs due to the downturn in the offshore oil services industry. Tidewater is not a party to any union contract in the United States but through several subsidiaries is a party to union agreements covering local nationals in several countries other than the United States. In the past, Tidewater has been the subject of a union organizing campaign for the U.S. GOM employees by maritime labor unions. These union organizing efforts have abated, although the threat has not been completely eliminated. If the employees in the U.S. GOM were to unionize, Tidewater s flexibility in managing industry changes in the domestic market could be adversely affected.

Available Information

Tidewater makes available free of charge, on or through Tidewater s website (www.tdw.com), Tidewater s Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and other filings pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and amendments to such filings, as soon as reasonably practicable after each is electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC. You may read and copy any materials Tidewater files with the SEC at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549. Information on the operation of the Public Reference Room may be obtained by calling the Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC maintains a website that contains Tidewater s reports, proxy and information statements, and Tidewater s other SEC filings. The address of the SEC s website is www.sec.gov. Information appearing on Tidewater s website is not part of any report that it files with the SEC.

Tidewater has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (Code), which is applicable to its directors, chief executive officer, chief financial officer, principal accounting officer, and other officers and employees on matters of business conduct and ethics, including compliance standards and procedures. The Code is publicly available on Tidewater s website at www.tdw.com. Tidewater will make timely disclosure by a Current Report on Form 8-K and on its website of any change to, or waiver from, the Code for Tidewater s chief executive officer, chief financial officer and principal accounting officer. Any changes or waivers to the Code will be maintained on Tidewater s website for at least 12 months. A copy of the Code is also available in print to any stockholder upon written request addressed to Tidewater Inc., 6002 Rogerdale Road, Suite 600, Houston, Texas, 77072.

Index to Financial Statements

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the accompanying consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018 and for the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017 and for the six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017 that Tidewater included in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The following discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Tidewater s future results of operations could differ materially from its historical results or those anticipated in its forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors, including those set forth under Risk Factors in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. With respect to this

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, the cautionary language applicable to such forward-looking statements described under Forward-Looking Statements found in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is incorporated by reference into this Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Transition period ended December 31, 2017 Business Highlights and Key Focus

During the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017, Tidewater continued to focus on identifying and implementing cost saving measures given the sharp reduction in revenues due to a continued challenging operating environment of lower crude oil prices and reduced customer spending (and reduced offshore spending by customers in particular). Key elements of Tidewater s response to these conditions during the nine months ended December 31, 2017, included sustaining its offshore support vessel fleet and its global operating footprint and successfully completing the restructuring of its debt pursuant to the Plan, resulting in the strengthening of its balance sheet and its liquidity that is available to fund operations. During the period, operating management was focused on safe, compliant operations, minimizing unscheduled vessel downtime, improving the oversight over major repairs and maintenance projects and drydockings, and maintaining disciplined cost control.

On July 31, 2017, Tidewater completed its reorganization pursuant to the Plan.

Due to Tidewater s change to its fiscal year end, this discussion summarizes the significant factors affecting the consolidated operating results, financial condition, liquidity and capital resources during the transition period ended December 31, 2017 and the comparable unaudited nine-month period ended December 31, 2016.

At December 31, 2017, Tidewater had 227 owned or chartered vessels (excluding joint-venture vessels) in its fleet with an average age of 9.0 years. The average age of Tidewater s 138 active vessels at December 31, 2017 was 7.7 years.

Revenues earned for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$178.8 million, \$151.4 million and \$440.9 million, respectively. Revenues have decreased as compared to prior year primarily as a result of the significant industry downturn that occurred over the latter half of calendar 2014 and that continued through December 2017.

Tidewater has responded to reductions in revenue by reducing vessel operating costs. During the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017

Table of Contents

(Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) vessel operating costs were \$120.5 million, \$116.4 million and \$278.3 million, respectively.

Depreciation expense for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) was \$20.3 million, \$47.4 million and \$129.7 million, respectively. Depreciation expense for Successor periods is substantially lower than that of Predecessor periods as a result of the application of fresh-start accounting upon emergence from bankruptcy, which significantly reduced the carrying value of properties and equipment.

Index to Financial Statements

General and administrative expenses for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$46.6 million, \$41.8 million and \$104.2 million, respectively. Restructuring-related professional services costs for the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 are included in reorganization items. Included in corporate general and administrative expenses for the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$6.7 million and \$12.2 million of restructuring related professional service costs, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased in the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017 as compared to the comparable period in the prior year primarily as a result of Tidewater s continuing efforts to reduce overhead costs due to the downturn in the offshore services market and lower restructuring-related professional fees.

Asset impairments for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$16.8 million, \$184.7 million and \$419.9 million, respectively. As of Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy on July 31, 2017, Tidewater adopted fresh-start accounting and significantly reduced the carrying values of its vessels and other long-lived assets.

Interest and other debt expenses for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$13 million, \$11.2 million and \$54.0 million, respectively. The filing of Tidewater s bankruptcy petition on May 17, 2017 (the Petition Date) resulted in the cessation of the accrual of interest expense on the term loan, revolver and senior notes as of the Petition Date through the Emergence Date. Interest and other debt costs from the five month period August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 reflect Tidewater s post-restructuring capital structure which included debt of \$448.2 million at December 31, 2017.

Tidewater incurred reorganization charges of \$4.3 million and \$1.4 billion for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) and the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), respectively. Successor reorganization items included the cost of delivering vessels operating under sale leaseback agreements to the respective lessors and restructuring-related professional fees. Predecessor reorganization items included (i) fresh-start adjustments of \$1.8 billion to record the values of assets and liabilities on Tidewater s books at their fair values, (ii) \$316.5 million related to settlement of liabilities associated with sale leaseback claims and make-whole claims on its debt, partially offset by deferred gains recognized on sale leaseback transactions and other items and (iii) professional fees of \$28 million incurred subsequent to the Petition Date. Offsetting these reorganization charges is a gain on settlement of liabilities subject to compromise of \$767.6 million.

Tidewater s outstanding receivable from Sonatide for work in Angola was reduced by approximately \$33 million to approximately \$230 million during the nine month transition period ended December 31, 2017. Tidewater s outstanding payable to Sonatide (including commissions payable) also decreased by approximately \$34 million to approximately \$99 million during the same period. Tidewater s outstanding receivable from Sonatide and outstanding payable to Sonatide (including commissions payable) at March 31, 2017, was approximately \$263 million and approximately \$133 million, respectively. Sonatide has had some success in obtaining contracts that allow for a portion of services in Angola to be paid in dollars, has successfully initiated some conversion of kwanzas into dollars and has also successfully reduced the due from affiliate and due to affiliate balances via netting transactions based on agreement with the joint venture. For additional disclosure regarding the Sonatide Joint Venture, refer to *Business* in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Macroeconomic Environment and Outlook

The primary driver of Tidewater s business (and revenues) is the level of its customers capital and operating expenditures for offshore oil and natural gas exploration, field development and production. These expenditures,

Index to Financial Statements

in turn, generally reflect its customers expectations for future oil and natural gas prices, economic growth, hydrocarbon demand, estimates of current and future oil and natural gas production, the relative cost of exploring, developing and producing onshore and offshore oil and natural gas, and its customers ability to access exploitable oil and natural gas resources. Current and future estimated prices of crude oil and natural gas are critical factors in its customers investment and spending decisions, including their decisions to contract drilling rigs and offshore support vessels in support of offshore exploration, field development and production activities in the various global geographic markets.

After a significant decrease in the price of oil during calendar years 2014 and 2015 largely due to an increase in global supply without a commensurate increase in worldwide demand, the price of crude oil, though volatile, increased during the calendar years 2016 and 2017. Tidewater s longer-term utilization and average day rate trends for its vessels will generally correlate with demand for, and the price of, crude oil, which at the end of June 2018 was trading around \$74 per barrel for West Texas Intermediate (WTI) crude and \$75 per barrel for Intercontinental Exchange (ICE) Brent crude, up from \$50 and \$52 per barrel for WTI and ICE Brent, respectively, at the end of December 2017. Several analysts expect that oil production will continue to rise (led by North America) and that this should balance the market, if not create a supply surplus over the near to immediate term. A supply surplus would likely exert downward pressure on the recently improved market prices for crude oil.

A recovery in onshore exploration, development and production activity and spending, and in North American onshore activity and spending in particular, is already underway and is expected to continue if oil and gas prices remain at current levels or continue to rise. However, a recovery in offshore activity and spending, much of which takes place in the international markets, is expected to lag increases in onshore exploration, development and production activity and spending. These same analysts also expect that any material improvements in offshore exploration and development activity would likely not occur until calendar year 2019 or calendar year 2020, the timing of which is generally consistent with the trend of the projected global working offshore rig count according to recent IHS-Markit reports, as there are indications that E&P companies will remain conservative with their offshore-related capital expenditures in the near future.

The production of unconventional gas resources in North America and the commissioning of a number of Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) export facilities around the world have contributed to an oversupplied natural gas market. Some analysts have noted that natural gas is being produced at historically high levels while consumption, at least in the United States, has waned somewhat in 2017 primarily as a result of less demand by the electric power sector. At the end of June 2018, natural gas was trading in the U.S. at approximately \$3.00 per Mcf, which was comparable to natural gas prices as reported by the U.S. Energy Information Administration at the end of December 2017. Generally, high levels of onshore gas production and the prolonged downturn in natural gas prices experienced over the previous several years have had a negative impact on the offshore exploration and development plans of energy companies and the demand for offshore support vessel services.

Deepwater activity is a significant segment of the global offshore crude oil and natural gas markets, and development typically involves significant capital investment and multi-year development plans. Such projects are generally underwritten by the participating exploration, field development and production companies using relatively conservative crude oil and natural gas pricing assumptions. Although these projects are generally less susceptible to short-term fluctuations in the price of crude oil and natural gas, deepwater exploration and development projects can be more costly relative to onshore and non-deepwater offshore exploration and development. As a result, lower and volatile crude oil prices and a relatively greater emphasis on onshore exploration, development and production activity and spending have caused, and may continue to cause, many of Tidewater s customers and potential customers to

reevaluate and further reduce their future capital expenditures in regards to offshore projects, in general, and deepwater projects, in particular.

Data published by IHS-Markit in June of 2018 estimate that the worldwide movable offshore drilling rig count is 850 rigs, of which approximately 435 offshore rigs were working in June of 2018, a slight increase over the

Index to Financial Statements

approximate 430 working rigs in June of 2017, and a decrease of approximately 9%, or 45 working rigs, from the number of working rigs in June of 2016. While the supply of, and demand for, offshore drilling rigs that meet the technical requirements of end user exploration and development companies may be key drivers of pricing for contract drilling services, Tidewater believes that the number of rigs working offshore (rather than the total population of moveable offshore drilling rigs or the pricing for contract drilling services) is a more reliable indicator of overall offshore activity levels and the demand for offshore support vessel services.

According to IHS-Markit, of the estimated 850 movable offshore rigs worldwide, approximately 30%, or approximately 255 rigs, are designed to operate in deeper waters. Of the approximately 435 working offshore rigs at the end of June 2018, approximately 120 rigs, or 28%, are designed to operate in deeper waters. Utilization of deepwater rigs at the end of June 2018 was approximately 47% (120 working deepwater rigs divided by 255 total deepwater rigs). At the end of June 2018, the approximate 120 working deepwater rigs was comparable to the approximate number of working deepwater rigs at the end of June 2017 and down 20%, or approximately 30 working deepwater rigs, from the number of working deepwater rigs at the end of June 2016. IHS-Markit also estimates that approximately 29% of the approximate 140 total offshore rigs currently under construction, or approximately 33% of the approximately 120 deepwater rigs working at the end of June 2018. There is uncertainty as to whether the deepwater rigs currently under construction will increase the working fleet or merely replace older, less productive drilling units. As a result, it is not clear what impact the delivery of additional rigs (deepwater and otherwise) within the next several years will have on the working rig count, especially in an environment of reduced offshore exploration and development spending.

Also, according to IHS-Markit, of the estimated 850 movable offshore rigs worldwide, approximately 61%, or approximately 515 rigs, are jack-up rigs. Of the approximately 435 working offshore rigs, approximately 290 rigs, or 67%, are jack-up rigs. As of the end of June 2018, the number of working jack-up rigs was nominally higher than the number of jack-up rigs that were working at the end of June 2017, suggesting that worldwide shallow-water exploration and production activity has at least stabilized during the last twelve months, despite a slight decrease of approximately 3%, or 10 working rigs, from the number of working rigs at the end of June 2016. Utilization of jack-up rigs at the end of June 2018 was approximately 56% (290 working jack-up rigs divided by 515 total jack-up rigs). The construction backlog for new jack-up rigs at the end of June 2018 (90 rigs) has been reduced from the jack-up construction backlog at the end of June 2017 by approximately 10 rigs. Nearly all of the jack-up rigs currently under construction are scheduled for delivery in the next 24 months, although the timing of such deliveries as scheduled remains uncertain given the generally depressed offshore rig market that currently exists. As discussed above with regards to the deepwater rig market and recognizing that 90 new build jack-up rigs represent 31% of the approximately 290 jack-up rigs working at the end of June 2018, there is also uncertainty as to how many of the jack-up rigs currently under construction, if delivered, will either increase the working fleet or replace older, less productive jack-up rigs.

The floating production unit market is also a current source of demand for offshore support vessels and also has potential to grow as a source of additional demand for offshore support vessels. Approximately 52 new floating production units are under construction, most of which are scheduled to be delivered over the next eighteen months. If delivered, these new units will supplement the approximately 375 floating production units currently operating worldwide, which is slightly higher than the number of floating production units working in June 2017 and approximately 9% higher than the number of floating production units working in June 2016. While the recent market trend in working floating production units currently appears to be a net positive for the offshore support vessel market, the risk of cancellation of some new build contracts or the stacking of currently operating floating production units

remains.

In June 2018, the worldwide fleet of offshore support vessels (deepwater PSVs, deepwater AHTS vessels and towing-supply vessels only) is estimated at approximately 3,520 vessels which includes approximately 550 vessels, or approximately 16%, that are at least 25 years old and exceeding original expectations of their estimated economic lives. An additional 445 vessels, or 13% of the worldwide fleet, are at least 15 years old, but

Index to Financial Statements

less than 25 years old. Older offshore support vessels, whether such vessels are at least 25 years old or at least 15 years old, could potentially be removed from the market if the cost of extending such vessels lives is not economical, especially in light of recent market conditions.

Also, according to IHS-Markit, there are approximately 240 new-build offshore support vessels (deepwater PSVs, deepwater AHTS vessels and towing-supply vessels only) either under construction (215 vessels), on order or planned at the end of June 2018. The majority of the vessels under construction are scheduled to be delivered within the next 12 to 24 months; however, Tidewater does not anticipate that all, or even a majority, of these vessels will ultimately be completed based on current and expected future offshore exploration and development activity, in addition to the substantial oversupply that still exists. Further increases in worldwide vessel capacity, due to either newbuild deliveries, or stacked vessel reactivations, would tend to have the effect of lowering charter rates, particularly when there are lower levels of exploration, field development and production activity.

Excluding the 550 vessels that are at least 25 years old from the overall population, the number of offshore support vessels under construction (215 vessels) represents approximately 7% of the remaining worldwide fleet of approximately 2,970 offshore support vessels. Excluding the 995 vessels that are at least 15 years old from the overall population, the number of offshore support vessels under construction (215 vessels) represents approximately 9% of the remaining worldwide fleet of approximately 2,525 offshore support vessels.

Since late 2014, the number of older offshore support vessels that have been removed from market has not been sufficient to counteract the significant reduction in offshore exploration, development and production activity by Tidewater s customers. As a result, Tidewater and other offshore support vessel owners have also selectively stacked more recently constructed vessels. Should market conditions further deteriorate, the stacking or underutilization of additional, more recently constructed vessels by the offshore support vessel industry is likely.

Although the future attrition rate of older offshore support vessels cannot be determined with certainty, Tidewater believes that the retirement and/or sale to owners outside of the oil and gas market of a vast majority of these aged vessels (a majority of which Tidewater believes have already been stacked or are not being actively marketed to oil and gas development-focused customers by the vessels owners) could mitigate the potential negative effects on vessel utilization and vessel pricing of (i) additional offshore support vessel supply resulting from the delivery of additional new-build vessels and/or (ii) reduced demand for offshore support vessels resulting from further reductions in offshore exploration, development and production spending by its customers.

Alternatively, the cancellation or deferral of delivery of some portion of the offshore support vessels that are under construction could mitigate the potential negative effects on vessel utilization and vessel pricing of reduced offshore exploration, development and production spending by Tidewater s customers. To the extent the significant increase in crude oil prices that began in early 2016 ultimately leads to an increase both in offshore spending by Tidewater s customers and additional vessel demand, additional vessel demand could also mitigate the possible negative effects of the new-build vessels being added to the global offshore support vessels fleet. In addition, the need to incur and fund recertification and other maintenance costs, particularly for vessels that have been stacked, may have an impact on the availability of vessels to support customers future offshore exploration, development and production activity, and could have a positive impact on the charter rates that vessel owners are able to secure for those vessels that have current certifications with the relevant classification societies and are otherwise available to work.

Tidewater believes that a material improvement in vessel utilization and vessel pricing will require a combination of increased vessel demand and a reduction in vessel supply, including the retirement of a majority of the vessels that are

older than 15 years. Absent a significant and unexpected increase in vessel demand, Tidewater believes that low vessel utilization and average day rates will likely persist across the offshore support vessel industry, at least in the near to intermediate term, due to the current overcapacity in the worldwide offshore support vessel fleet. It is also possible that overcapacity and excess financial leverage will lead to industry consolidation and/or business failures within the global offshore support vessel industry.

Index to Financial Statements

Principal Factors That Drive Tidewater s Revenues

Tidewater s revenues, net earnings and cash flows from operations are largely dependent upon the activity level of its offshore marine vessel fleet. As is the case with the numerous other vessel operators in its industry, its business activity is largely dependent on the level of exploration, field development and production activity of its customers. Its customers business activity, in turn, is dependent on crude oil and natural gas prices, which fluctuate depending on expected future levels of supply and demand for crude oil and natural gas, and on estimates of the cost to find, develop and produce reserves.

Tidewater s revenues in all segments are driven primarily by Tidewater s fleet size, vessel utilization and day rates. Because a sizeable portion of Tidewater s operating costs and its depreciation does not change proportionally with changes in revenue, Tidewater s operating profit is largely dependent on revenue levels.

Principal Factors That Drive Tidewater s Operating Costs

Operating costs consist primarily of crew costs, repair and maintenance costs, insurance costs and loss reserves, fuel, lube oil and supplies costs and other vessel operating costs. Fleet size, fleet composition, geographic areas of operation, supply and demand for marine personnel, and local labor requirements are the major factors which affect overall crew costs in all segments. In addition, Tidewater s newer, more technologically sophisticated PSVs and AHTS vessels generally require a greater number of specially trained, more highly compensated fleet personnel than Tidewater s older, smaller and less sophisticated vessels. Crew costs may increase if competition for skilled personnel intensifies, though a weaker offshore energy market should somewhat mitigate any potential inflation of crew costs.

Concurrent with emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy, the Successor Company adopted a new policy for the recognition of the costs of planned major maintenance activities incurred to ensure compliance with applicable regulations and maintain certifications for vessels with classification societies. These costs include drydocking and survey costs necessary to maintain certifications and generally occur twice in every five-year period. These recertification costs are typically incurred while the vessel is in drydock and may be incurred concurrent with other vessel maintenance and improvement activities. Costs related to the recertification of vessels are deferred and amortized over 30 months on a straight-line basis. Maintenance costs incurred at the time of the recertification drydocking that are not related to the recertification of the vessel are expensed as incurred. Costs related to vessel improvements that either extend the vessel s useful life or increase the vessel s functionality are capitalized and depreciated. Tidewater s previous policy (Predecessor) was to expense vessel recertification costs in the period incurred.

Insurance and loss reserves costs are dependent on a variety of factors, including Tidewater s safety record and pricing in the insurance markets, and can fluctuate over time. Tidewater s vessels are generally insured for up to their estimated fair market value in order to cover damage or loss resulting from marine casualties, adverse weather conditions, mechanical failure, collisions, and property losses to the vessel. Tidewater also purchases coverage for potential liabilities stemming from third-party losses with limits that it believes are reasonable for its operations, but does not generally purchase business interruption insurance or similar coverage. Insurance limits are reviewed annually, and third-party coverage is purchased based on the expected scope of ongoing operations and the cost of third-party coverage.

Fuel and lube costs can also fluctuate in any given period depending on the number and distance of vessel mobilizations, the number of active vessels off charter, drydockings, and changes in fuel prices. Tidewater also incurs

vessel operating costs that are aggregated as other vessel operating costs. These costs consist of brokers commissions, including commissions paid to unconsolidated joint venture companies, training costs and other miscellaneous costs. Brokers commissions are incurred primarily in Tidewater s non-United States operations where brokers sometimes assist in obtaining work for Tidewater s vessels. Brokers generally are paid a percentage of day rates and, accordingly, commissions paid to brokers generally fluctuate in accordance with

Index to Financial Statements

vessel revenue. Other costs include, but are not limited to, satellite communication fees, agent fees, port fees, canal transit fees, vessel certification fees, the amortization of previously deferred mobilization costs, temporary vessel importation fees and any fines or penalties.

Results of Operations for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

During the quarter ended March 31, 2018 Tidewater s Africa/Europe segment was split as a result of management realignment such that Tidewater s operations in Europe and Mediterranean Sea regions and Tidewater s West African regions are now separately reported segments. As such, Tidewater now discloses these new segments as Europe/Mediterranean Sea and West Africa, respectively. Tidewater s Americas and Middle East/Asia Pacific segments are not affected by this change. This new segment alignment is consistent with how Tidewater s chief operating decision maker reviews operating results for the purposes of allocating resources and assessing performance. Prior year amounts have been recast to conform to the new segment alignment.

The following table compares vessel revenues and vessel operating costs (excluding general and administrative expenses, depreciation and amortization expense, vessel operating leases and gains on asset dispositions, net) for Tidewater s owned and operated vessel fleet and the related percentage of vessel revenue for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	Success	or	Predeces	sor	Success Six Mon	-	Predeces	sor
	Quarter E June 30, 2		Quarter E June 30, 2		Endec June 30, 2	1	Six Months June 30, 2	
(In thousands)		%		%		%		%
Vessel revenues:								
Americas ^(A)	\$ 32,601	31%	31,887	28%	58,682	31%	112,420	42%
Middle East/Asia Pacific	22,406	21%	27,766	25%	40,794	21%	54,444	20%
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	13,357	13%	11,031	10%	22,980	12%	21,197	8%
West Africa	35,810	35%	41,573	37%	69,212	36%	81,101	30%
Total vessel revenues	\$ 104,174	100%	112,257	100%	191,668	100%	269,162	100%
Vessel operating costs:								
Crew costs	\$ 36,368	35%	42,210	38%	70,592	37%	84,039	31%
Repair and maintenance	7,978	8%	13,844	12%	15,682	8%	30,918	11%
Insurance and loss reserves	2,191	2%	3,124	3%	1,120	2%	1,357	1%
Fuel, lube and supplies	8,181	8%	9,428	8%	17,193	9%	18,707	7%
Other	13,294	13%	15,167	14%	24,789	13%	29,597	11%
Total vessel operating costs	\$ 68,012	65%	83,773	75%	129,376	69%	164,618	61%

Included in Americas vessel revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2017 is \$39.1 million of revenue related to the early cancellation of a long-term vessel charter contract.

Index to Financial Statements

The following table compares other operating revenues and costs related to brokered vessels, ROVs and other miscellaneous marine-related activities for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	Su	ccessor	Predecessor	Successor Six Months	Predecessor Six Months
-	ter Ended	Quarter Ended	Ended	Ended	
(In thousands)	June	30, 2018	June 30, 2017	June 30, 2018	June 30, 2017
Other operating revenues	\$	1,427	2,849	5,426	6,693
Costs of other operating					
revenues		642	1,585	3,116	4,274

The following table presents vessel operating costs by Tidewater s four geographic segments, the related segment vessel operating costs as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel operating costs and the related total vessel operating costs as a percentage of total vessel revenues for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	Success	or	Predeces	ssor	Success Six Mont		Predeces	sor
	Quarter En June 30, 2		Quarter E June 30, 2		Ended June 30, 2		Six Months June 30, 2	
(In thousands)		%		%		%		%
Vessel operating costs:								
Americas:								
Crew costs	\$ 11,158	34%	14,457	45%	20,251	34%	30,218	27%
Repair and maintenance	1,529	5%	3,841	12%	3,259	6%	6,727	6%
Insurance and loss reserves	1,031	3%	933	3%	480	1%	414	1%
Fuel, lube and supplies	1,792	5%	3,394	11%	3,410	6%	7,290	6%
Other	2,790	9%	4,655	15%	3,196	5%	8,210	7%
	18,300	56%	27,280	86%	30,596	52%	52,859	47%
Middle East/Asia Pacific:								
Crew costs	\$ 8,596	38%	9,795	35%	16,704	41%	19,290	35%
Repair and maintenance	1,594	7%	2,675	10%	3,057	7%	8,981	17%
Insurance and loss reserves	383	2%	681	2%	233	1%	(51)	(<1%)
Fuel, lube and supplies	2,221	10%	1,539	6%	4,560	11%	4,082	8%
Other	2,578	12%	2,908	10%	5,320	13%	6,259	11%
	15,372	69%	17,598	63%	29,874	73%	38,561	71%
Europe/Mediterranean Sea:								
Crew costs	\$ 5,777	43%	5,593	51%	10,768	47%	10,520	50%
Repair and maintenance	1,983	15%	3,227	29%	3,561	15%	4,488	21%

Edgar Filing: TIDEWATER INC - Form S-4/A									
Insurance and loss reserves	247	2%	426	4%	357	2%	652	3%	
Fuel, lube and supplies	1,136	8%	1,393	13%	2,946	13%	2,494	12%	
Other	1,459	11%	1,835	16%	3,065	13%	3,229	15%	
	10,602	79%	12,474	113%	20,697	90%	21,383	101%	
West Africa:									
Crew costs	\$ 10,837	30%	12,365	30%	22,869	33%	24,011	30%	
Repair and maintenance	2,872	8%	4,101	10%	5,805	9%	10,722	13%	
Insurance and loss reserves	530	1%	1,084	3%	50	<1%	342	<1%	
Fuel, lube and supplies	3,032	9%	3,102	7%	6,277	9%	4,841	6%	
Other	6,467	18%	5,769	14%	13,208	19%	11,899	15%	
	23,738	66%	26,421	64%	48,209	70%	51,815	64%	
Total vessel operating costs	\$ 68,012	65%	83,773	75%	129,376	68%	164,618	61%	

Index to Financial Statements

The following table presents vessel operations general and administrative expenses by Tidewater s four geographic segments, the related segment vessel operations general and administrative expenses as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel operations general and administrative expenses and the related total vessel operations general and administrative expenses and the related total vessel operations general and administrative expenses for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	Successor		Predecessor		Successor Six Months		Predecessor		
	Quart June			Quarter H June 30,		Endeo June 30, 2		Six Months June 30, 2	
(In thousands)			%		%		%		%
Vessel operations general and administrative expenses:									
Americas	\$ 5,	090	16%	5,771	18%	10,651	18%	12,183	11%
Middle East/Asia Pacific	3,	565	16%	3,738	13%	6,935	17%	7,118	13%
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	1,	558	12%	1,196	11%	2,936	13%	2,562	12%
West Africa	6,	300	18%	7,297	18%	12,958	19%	15,584	19%
Total vessel operations general and administrative expenses	\$ 16,	513	16%	18,002	16%	33,480	17%	37,447	14%

The following table presents vessel operating leases by Tidewater s four geographic segments, the related segment vessel operating leases as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel operating leases and the related total vessel operating leases as a percentage of total vessel revenues for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	Successor	Predecessor		Successor Six Months	Predecessor	
	Quarter Ended June 30, 2018	Quarter En June 30, 2		Ended June 30, 2018	Six Months E June 30, 20	
(In thousands)	%		%	%		%
Vessel operating leases ^(A) :						
Americas	\$	3,787	12%		10,414	9%
Middle East/Asia Pacific						
Europe/Mediterranean Sea		721	7%		1,153	5%
West Africa		1,034	2%		2,418	3%
Total vessel operating leases	\$	5,542	5%		13,985	5%

As part of the Plan of reorganization, Tidewater rejected all vessel lease agreements during the quarter ended June 30, 2017.

Index to Financial Statements

The following table presents vessel depreciation expense by Tidewater s geographic segments, the related segment vessel depreciation expense as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel depreciation expense and the related total vessel depreciation expense as a percentage of total vessel revenues for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	•		Predecessor		Successor Six Months		Predecessor	
			•	Quarter Ended		Ended		Ended
	June 30, 2	2018	June 30, 2	2017	June 30, 2	2018	June 30, 2	2017
(In thousands)		%		%		%		%
Vessel depreciation expense (A):								
Americas	\$ 3,530	11%	10,748	34%	6,843	12%	22,045	20%
Middle East/Asia Pacific	2,844	13%	7,746	28%	5,613	14%	16,245	30%
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	2,239	17%	6,803	62%	4,043	18%	13,364	63%
West Africa	4,067	11%	9,595	23%	8,093	12%	19,411	24%
Total vessel depreciation expense	\$ 12,680	12%	34,892	31%	24,592	13%	71,065	26%

^(A) As a result of the application of fresh-start accounting upon emergence from bankruptcy, Tidewater significantly reduced the carrying value of properties and equipment.

The following table compares other operating revenues and costs related to Tidewater s ROV and related subsea services operations, brokered vessels and other miscellaneous marine-related activities for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	Succes	sor	Predeces	ssor	Success Six Mor		Predeces	ssor
	Quarter J June 30,		•		Ended June 30, 2018		Six Months June 30, 2	
(In thousands)		%		%		%		%
Other operating revenues ^(A)	\$ 1,427	100%	2,849	100%	5,426	100%	6,693	100%
Costs of other operating revenues General and administrative	(642)	(45%)	(1,585)	(56%)	(3,116)	(57%)	(4,274)	(64%)
expenses other operating activities	(2)	(<1%)	(355)	(12%)	(16)	(<1%)	(880)	(13%)
Depreciation and amortization other operating activities	(5)	(<1%)	(854)	(30%)	(10)	(<1%)	(1,709)	(26%)
	\$ 778	55%	55	2%	2,284	43%	(170)	(3%)

Total other operating profit (loss)

(A) Included in other operating revenues for the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2017, were \$0.5 million and \$0.8 million, respectively, of revenues related to Tidewater s subsea business. The eight ROVs representing substantially all of Tidewater s subsea assets were sold in December 2017.

Index to Financial Statements

The following table compares operating loss and other components of loss before income taxes and its related percentage of total revenue for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

	Success Quarter E June 30, 2	nded	Quarter E	Predecessor Quarter Ended S June 30, 2017		Successor Six Months Ended June 30, 2018		sor Ended 2017
(In thousands)		%		%		%		%
Vessel operating profit (loss):								
Americas ^(A)	\$ 5,681	5%	(15,699)	(14%)	10,592	5%	14,919	5%
Middle East/Asia Pacific Europe/Mediterranean	625	1%	(1,316)	(1%)	(1,628)	(1%)	(7,480)	(3%)
Sea	(1, 142)	(1%)	(10,163)	(9%)	(4,696)	(2%)	(17,265)	(6%)
West Africa	1,705	2%	(2,774)	(2%)	(48)	<1%	(8,127)	(3%)
	6,869	7%	(29,952)	(26%)	4,220	2%	(17,953)	(7%)
Other operating profit (loss)	778	1%	55	<1%	2,284	1%	(170)	(<1%)
					, -			
	7,647	7%	(29,897)	(26%)	6,504	2%	(18,123)	(7%)
Corporate general and administrative								
expenses ^(B)	(7,810)	(7%)	(14,702)	(13%)		(7%)	(36,459)	(13%)
Corporate depreciation	(100)	(<1%)	(541)	(<1%)	(200)	(<1%)	(1,105)	(<1%)
Corporate expenses	(7,910)	(7%)	(15,243)	(13%)	(14,694)	(7%)	(37,564)	(13%)
Gain on asset								
dispositions, net	1,338	1%	3,189	3%	3,257	2%	9,253	3%
Asset impairments	(1,215)	(1%)	(163,423)	(142%)	(7,401)	(4%)	(228,280)	(83%)
Operating loss	\$ (140)	(<1%)	(205,374)	(178%)	(12,334)	(6%)	(274,714)	(100%)
Foreign exchange loss	(1,002)	(1%)	(1,157)	(1%)	(1,350)	(1%)	(493)	(<1%)
Equity in net earnings (losses) of unconsolidated	l							
companies	390	<1%	4,517	4%	(15,049)	(8%)	7,358	3%
Interest income and other,		201	1 (00	1.07	2 796	201	2 269	1%
net Reorganization items	2,914	3%	1,680 (313,176)	1% (272%)	2,786	2%	3,268 (313,176)	1% (114%)
Interest and other debt			(313,170)	(212.0)			(313,170)	(11470)
costs, net	(7,547)	(7%)	(10,605)	(9%)	(15,146)	(8%)	(31,613)	(11%)
Loss before income taxes	\$ (5,385)	(5%)	(524,115)	(455%)	(41,093)	(21%)	(609,370)	(221%)

- ^(A) Included in Americas vessel operating profit for the six month period ended June 30, 2017 is \$39.1 million of revenue related to the early cancellation of a long-term vessel charter contract.
- (B) Included in corporate general and administrative expenses for the quarter and six month periods ended June 30, 2017 are restructuring-related professional services costs of \$6.7 million and \$23.4 million, respectively. Included in corporate general and administrative expenses for the quarter and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 are professional services costs related the proposed combination with GulfMark of \$1.5 million.

During the first six months of 2018, Tidewater continued to focus on identifying and implementing cost saving measures given the sharp reduction in revenues due to a continued challenging operating environment and reduced exploration and production spending (and reduced offshore spending in particular). Key elements of Tidewater s response to these conditions during the first six months of 2018 included sustaining its offshore support vessel fleet and its global operating footprint while maintaining adequate liquidity to fund operations. During the period, operating management was focused on safe, compliant operations, minimizing unscheduled vessel downtime, improving the oversight over major repairs and maintenance projects and drydockings and maintaining disciplined cost control.

At June 30, 2018, Tidewater had 204 owned or chartered vessels (excluding joint-venture vessels) in its fleet with an average age of 9.4 years. The average age of Tidewater s 138 active vessels at June 30, 2018 is 8.7 years.

Index to Financial Statements

Results of Operations for the Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017

Tidewater manages and measures its business performance primarily based on four distinct geographic operating segments: Americas, Middle East/Asia Pacific, Europe/Mediterranean Sea and West Africa. The following tables compare vessel revenues and vessel operating costs (excluding general and administrative expenses, depreciation expense, vessel operating leases and gains on asset dispositions, net) for Tidewater s owned and operated vessel fleet, and the related percentage of vessel revenue. Note that Successor periods reflect the deferral and amortization of drydocking and survey costs while Predecessor periods expense such costs as incurred.

	Successor			Period fr		ecessor		
		Period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017		April 1, 2 throug July 31, 2	017 h	Nine mor period en December 3	ded	
(In thousands)			%		%		%	
Vessel revenues:								
Americas	\$	45,784	27%	40,848	28%	159,310	37%	
Middle East/Asia Pacific		39,845	23%	36,313	25%	87,940	21%	
Europe/Mediterranean Sea		19,895	12%	15,466	11%	32,502	8%	
West Africa		66,360	39%	53,970	37%	147,159	34%	
Total vessel revenues	\$	171,884	100%	146,597	100%	426,911	100%	
Vessel operating costs								
Crew costs	\$	64,854	38%	56,653	39%	148,642	35%	
Repair and maintenance		14,082	8%	23,040	16%	43,183	10%	
Insurance and loss reserves		4,625	3%	3,949	3%	11,775	2%	
Fuel, lube and supplies		16,390	9%	12,279	8%	28,730	7%	
Other		20,551	12%	20,517	14%	45,996	11%	
Total vessel operating costs	\$	120,502	70%	116,438	80%	278,326	65%	

	Su	ccessor	Pr	edecessor	
	Period from		Period from		
	Augu	st 1, 2017	April 1, 2017	Nine month period ended	
	th	rough	through		
(In thousands)	Deceml	oer 31, 2017	July 31, 2017	December 31, 2016	
Other operating revenues	\$	6,869	4,772	13,951	
Costs of other operating revenues		3,792	2,348	10,040	

Index to Financial Statements

The following table presents vessel operating costs by Tidewater s segments, the related segment vessel operating costs as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel operating costs and the related total vessel operating costs as a percentage of total vessel revenues.

	Success Period fr		Predecessor				
	August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017		Period fr April 1, 2 throug July 31, 2	2017 ;h	Nine mor period en December 2016	ded	
(In thousands)		%		%		%	
Vessel operating costs:							
Americas							
Crew costs	\$ 19,592	43%	18,707	46%	53,917	34%	
Repair and maintenance	3,530	8%	8,747	21%	17,360	11%	
Insurance and loss reserves	1,192	2%	1,134	3%	3,755	2%	
Fuel, lube and supplies	4,588	10%	4,154	10%	9,738	6%	
Other	3,092	7%	5,191	13%	9,014	6%	
	31,994	70%	37,933	93%	93,784	59%	
Middle East/Asia Pacific:							
Crew costs	\$ 14,628	36%	12,934	36%	29,593	34%	
Repair and maintenance	4,302	11%	3,255	9%	11,254	13%	
Insurance and loss reserves	1,147	3%	931	2%	3,288	4%	
Fuel, lube and supplies	3,921	10%	1,996	5%	5,892	6%	
Other	4,724	12%	3,884	11%	10,471	12%	
	28,722	72%	23,000	63%	60,498	69%	
Europe/Mediterranean Sea:							
Crew costs	\$ 9,468	48%	7,733	50%	16,930	52%	
Repair and maintenance	2,109	11%	3,982	26%	2,883	9%	
Insurance and loss reserves	431	2%	513	3%	759	2%	
Fuel, lube and supplies	1,617	8%	1,864	12%	3,345	10%	
Other	2,618	13%	2,437	16%	3,951	13%	
	16,243	82%	16,529	107%	27,868	86%	
West Africa:							
Crew costs	\$ 21,166	31%	17,279	32%	48,202	33%	
Repair and maintenance	4,141	6%	7,056	13%	11,687	8%	
Insurance and loss reserves	1,855	3%	1,371	2%	3,973	3%	
Fuel, lube and supplies	6,264	9%	4,265	8%	9,755	7%	
Other	10,117	15%	9,005	17%	22,559	14%	

	43,543	66%	38,976	72%	96,176	65%
Total vessel operating costs	\$ 120,502	70%	116,438	80%	278,326	65%

Index to Financial Statements

The following table presents vessel operations general and administrative expenses by Tidewater s geographic segments, the related segment vessel operations general and administrative expenses as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel operations general and administrative expenses and the related total vessel operations general and administrative expenses as a percentage of total vessel revenues.

	Successor Period from			Predec	essor		
	Augu th Dece		2017 h	Period f April 1, 2 throug July 31, 2	2017 gh	Nine mo period en December 2016	ded
(In thousands)			%		%		%
Vessel operations general and administrative expenses:							
Americas	\$9,	622	21%	7,670	19%	19,876	12%
Middle East/Asia Pacific	5,	956	15%	4,780	13%	14,238	16%
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	1,	907	10%	1,613	10%	4,287	13%
West Africa	13,	675	21%	9,818	18%	30,460	21%
Total vessel operations general and administrative expenses	\$ 31,	160	18%	23,881	16%	68,861	16%

The following table presents vessel operating leases by Tidewater s geographic segments, the related segment vessel operating leases as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel operating leases and the related total vessel operating leases as a percentage of total vessel revenues.

	Successor Period from		Predecessor				
	Au	gust 1, 2 through ecember 2017	2017 N	Period fi April 1, 2 throug July 31, 2	2017 gh	Nine mo period en December 2016	nded r 31,
(In thousands)			%		%		%
Vessel operating leases:							
Americas	\$			3,849	9%	19,878	12%
Middle East/Asia Pacific							
Europe/Mediterranean Sea		447	2%	943	6%		
West Africa		768	1%	1,373	3%	5,445	4%
Total vessel operating leases	\$	1,215	1%	6,165	4%	25,323	6%

The following table presents vessel depreciation expense by Tidewater s geographic segments, the related segment vessel depreciation expense as a percentage of segment vessel revenues, total vessel depreciation expense and the

related total vessel depreciation expense as a percentage of total vessel revenues.

	Successor Period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017		Predecessor			
			Period fr April 1, 2 throug July 31, 2	2017 jh	Nine mor period en December 2016	ded
(In thousands)		%		%		%
Vessel depreciation expense:						
Americas	\$ 5,767	13%	13,945	34%	37,517	24%
Middle East/Asia Pacific	4,716	12%	9,967	27%	32,350	37%
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	2,794	14%	9,060	59%	19,977	61%
West Africa	6,067	9%	12,632	23%	34,388	23%
Total vessel depreciation expense	\$ 19,344	11%	45,604	31%	124,232	29%

Index to Financial Statements

The following table compares other operating revenues and costs related to Tidewater s ROV and related subsea services operations, third-party activities of Tidewater s shipyards, brokered vessels and other miscellaneous marine-related activities.

	Successor Period from			Predec	cessor		
	August 1, throug December 2017	2017 sh r 31,	Period f April 1, 2 throug July 31, 2	2017 gh	Nine mo period en December 2016	ded	
(In thousands)		%		%		%	
Other operating revenues	\$ 6,869	100%	4,772	100%	13,951	100%	
Costs of other operating revenues	(3,792)	(55%)	(2,348)	(49%)	(10,040)	(72%)	
General and administrative expenses other							
operating activities	(636)	(9%)	(409)	(9%)	(1,659)	(12%)	
Depreciation and amortization other operating							
activities	(827)	(12%)	(1,139)	(24%)	(3,575)	(25%)	
Total other operating profit (loss)	\$ 1,614	24%	876	18%	(1,323)	(9%)	

The following table compares operating income and other components of earnings before income taxes, and its related percentage of total revenues.

	Success Period fr]	Predecess	sor		
	August 1, 2 throug December 2017	2017 h	Period from April 1, 201 through July 31, 201	7	Nine mon period enc December 2016	led	
(In thousands)		%		%		%	
Vessel operating profit (loss):							
Americas	\$ (1,599)	(1%)	(22,549)	(15%)	(11,745)	(3%)	
Middle East/Asia Pacific	451	<1%	(1,434)	(1%)	(19,146)	(4%)	
Europe/Mediterranean Sea	(1,497)	(1%)	(12,680)	(8%)	(19,631)	(5%)	
West Africa	2,308	1%	(8,828)	(6%)	(19,309)	(4%)	
	(337)	(<1%)	(45,491)	(30%)	(69,831)	(16%)	
Other operating profit (loss)	1,614	1%	876	1%	(1,323)	(<1%)	
	1,277	1%	(44,615)	(29%)	(71,154)	(16%)	
Corporate general and administrative						. ,	
expenses ^(A)	(14,823)	(8%)	(17,542)	(12%)	(33,632)	(8%)	
*		. ,		· /	,	. ,	

Edgar Filing: TIDEWATER INC - Form S-4/A								
Corporate depreciation	(166)	(<1%)	(704)	(<1%)	(1,892)	(<1%)		
Corporate Expenses	(14,989)	(8%)	(18,246)	(12%)	(35,524)	(8%)		
Gain on asset dispositions, net	6,616	3%	3,561	2%	18,035	4%		
Asset impairments	(16,777)	(9%)	(184,748)	(122%)	(419,870)	(95%)		
Operating loss	\$ (23,873)	(13%)	(244,048)	(161%)	(508,513)	(115%)		
Foreign exchange loss	(407)	(<1%)	(3,181)	(2%)	(2,302)	(1%)		
Equity in net earnings of unconsolidated								
companies	2,130	1%	4,786	3%	2,869	<1%		
Interest income and other, net	2,771	1%	2,384	2%	3,605	1%		
Reorganization items	(4,299)	(3%)	(1,396,905)	(923%)				
Interest and other debt costs	(13,009)	(7%)	(11,179)	(8%)	(54,018)	(12%)		
Loss before income taxes	\$ (36,687)	(21%)	(1,648,143)	(1,089%)	(558,359)	(127%)		

(A) Restructuring-related professional services costs for the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) are included in reorganization items. Corporate general and administrative expenses for the four month period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) includes \$6.7 million and \$12.2 million, respectively, of restructuring-related costs.

Index to Financial Statements

Three Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017

Consolidated Results. Revenues earned for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$105.6 million and \$115.1 million, respectively. Revenues have generally decreased as compared to the periods of the prior year primarily as a result of the prolonged industry downturn which has led to the operation of a smaller active vessel fleet as demand for offshore supply vessel services has decreased.

As a result of lower demand for Tidewater s vessels as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017, Tidewater has reduced vessel operating costs and especially crew, fuel, lube and supplies and other vessel costs. Such operating costs for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$68 million and \$83.8 million, respectively. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized. Such costs were expensed in the period incurred under the accounting policy of the Predecessor.

Depreciation expense for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$12.8 million and \$36.3 million, respectively. Depreciation expense for Successor periods is substantially lower than that of Predecessor periods as a result of the application of fresh-start accounting upon emergence from bankruptcy, which significantly reduced the carrying value of properties and equipment. In addition, Tidewater has scrapped or otherwise disposed of 39 vessels since June 30, 2017.

General and administrative expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$24.4 million and \$33.1 million, respectively, or down \$8.7 million, or 26%, in the comparable periods. General and administrative expenses have decreased during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 as compared to the comparable period of the prior year primarily as a result of lower restructuring-related professional services expenses and Tidewater s continuing efforts to reduce overhead costs due to the downturn in the offshore services market. Included in general and administrative expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$6.7 million of restructuring-related professional services expenses. Tidewater did not incur any such restructuring-related professional services expenses during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), but did incur professional services costs related to the proposed combination with GulfMark of \$1.5 million. Note also that general and administrative expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) included stock-based compensation of \$3.2 million and \$0.3 million, respectively.

Tidewater recorded \$1.2 million and \$163.4 million of asset impairments during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), respectively, primarily due to the continued stacking of underutilized vessels (as a result of the decrease in the volume of oil and gas exploration, field development and production spending by its customers) and a decline in offshore support vessel values. As of Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy on July 31, 2017 Tidewater adopted fresh-start accounting and significantly reduced the carrying values of its vessels and other long-lived assets.

Interest and other debt expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$7.5 million and \$10.6 million, respectively. Interest and other debt costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018 reflects Tidewater s post-restructuring capital structure which includes debt of \$444.8 million at June 30, 2018.

Tidewater s outstanding receivable from Sonatide related to its work in Angola was reduced by approximately \$55 million to approximately \$153 million during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor). Tidewater s

outstanding payable to Sonatide (including commissions payable) decreased by approximately \$31 million to approximately \$47 million during the same period. Sonatide has had some success in obtaining contracts that allow for a portion of services in Angola to be paid in dollars, has successfully initiated some conversion of kwanzas into dollars and has also successfully reduced the due from affiliates and due to affiliates balances via

Index to Financial Statements

agreed netting transactions between Tidewater and Sonatide. Somewhat mitigating the generally positive trend in the Sonatide-related due from/due to balance was a \$3.4 million increase during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 in the net amount due from Tidewater s Nigeria joint venture, DTDW. For additional disclosure regarding the Sonatide Joint Venture, refer to the Sonatide Joint Venture disclosure in *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Americas Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the Americas segment increased 2%, or \$0.7 million, during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), primarily due to increased revenue from deepwater vessels of 31%, or \$5.3 million, during the same comparative periods. The increase in revenue from deepwater vessels is, in part, a result of vessels working on new contracts in Canada. Offsetting this increase in revenue was a decrease in revenue related to towing-supply vessels during the comparative periods. The decrease in revenue from towing-supply vessels is generally a result of a decrease in average day rates and fewer vessels working in the region.

Americas segment operating profit for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) was \$5.7 million and operating loss for the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$15.7 million.

Vessel operating costs for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$18.3 million and \$27.3 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased in the current period as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) primarily due to the reduction in crew costs, fuel, lube and supplies and other vessel costs reflecting the overall decline in operating activity within the segment. Decreases to repairs and maintenance costs are primarily the result of a new planned major maintenance policy Tidewater implemented subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

There were no vessel operating lease costs in the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as a result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan. Vessel operating lease costs in the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$3.8 million.

Depreciation expense for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$3.5 million and \$10.7 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to the prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values recognized at July 31, 2017 resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$5.1 million and \$5.8 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to the prior year primarily as a result of cost reduction initiatives that Tidewater has undertaken as a result of the significant industry downturn which has continued through June 2018.

Middle East/Asia Pacific Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the Middle East/Asia Pacific segment decreased 19%, or \$5.4 million, during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), primarily as a result of a decrease in revenue from towing-supply vessels due to lower average day rates and fewer vessels working in the region, partially the result of more vessels commencing drydockings during the quarter ended June 30, 2018.

Operating profit for the Middle East/Asia Pacific segment for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) was \$0.7 million and operating loss for the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$1.3 million.

Vessel operating costs for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$15.4 million and \$17.6 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased in the current period as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) primarily due to a reduction

Index to Financial Statements

in crew costs and repair and maintenance costs, reflecting the decline in operating activity in the segment in the current year and the Successor company s accounting policy in regards to planned major maintenance activities. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

Depreciation expense for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$2.8 million and \$7.7 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017 resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were comparable.

Europe/Mediterranean Sea Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the Europe/Mediterranean Sea segment increased 21%, or \$2.3 million, during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), primarily as a result of an increase in revenue from deepwater vessels due to seasonally higher utilization (especially in Tidewater s North Sea operations) and an increase in the number of deepwater vessels operating in the Mediterranean Sea. This increase was partially offset by a decrease in revenue from towing-supply vessels as a result of fewer towing supply vessels working in the Mediterranean Sea which have generally been replaced by additional deepwater vessels working in the Mediterranean Sea.

Operating loss for the Europe/Mediterranean Sea segment was \$1.1 million and \$10.2 million for the quarters ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), respectively.

Vessel operating costs for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$10.6 million and \$12.5 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased in the current period as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) primarily due to decreased repair and maintenance costs. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

There were no vessel operating lease costs in the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as a result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan. Vessel operating lease costs in the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$0.7 million.

Depreciation expense for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$2.2 million and \$6.8 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to the prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017 resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were comparable.

West Africa Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the West Africa segment decreased 14%, or \$5.8 million, during the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor),

primarily as a result of a decrease in revenue from towing supply vessels of 29%, or \$6.9 million, largely due to lower average day rates as a result of the continuing effects of the industry-wide downturn.

Operating profit for the West Africa segment for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) was \$1.7 million, and operating loss for the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$2.8 million.

Index to Financial Statements

Vessel operating costs for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$23.2 million and \$26.4 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased in the current period as compared to the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) primarily due to a reduction in crew costs and repair and maintenance costs, reflecting the decline in operating activity in the segment in the current year and the Successor company s accounting policy in regards to planned major maintenance activities. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

There were no vessel operating lease costs in the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as a result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan. Vessel operating lease costs in the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$1.0 million.

Depreciation expense for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$4.1 million and \$9.6 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to the prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017, resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the quarter ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$6.3 million and \$7.3 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to the prior year primarily as a result of continuing cost reduction initiatives, which include headcount reductions and office consolidations.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017

Consolidated Results. Revenues earned for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$197.1 million and \$275.9 million, respectively. Revenues have generally decreased as compared to the periods of the prior year primarily as a result of the prolonged industry downturn. Since June 30, 2017, the number of active vessels and the worldwide average vessel day rates have decreased. Additionally, revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2017 included a \$39.1 million early termination fee related to the early cancellation of a long-term vessel charter contract.

Tidewater has responded to reductions in revenue by reducing vessel operating costs. Such operating costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$129.4 million and \$164.6 million, respectively. While a portion of these costs related to lower levels of vessel operations, subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized. Such costs were expensed in the period incurred under the accounting policy of the Predecessor.

Depreciation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$24.8 million and \$73.9 million, respectively. Depreciation expense for Successor periods is substantially lower than that of Predecessor periods as a result of the application of fresh-start accounting upon emergence from bankruptcy, which significantly reduced the carrying value of properties and equipment. In addition, Tidewater has scrapped or disposed of 42 vessels since June 30, 2017.

General and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$48.0 million and \$74.8 million, respectively, or down \$26.8 million, or 36%, in the comparable periods. General and administrative expenses have decreased during the six months ended June 30, 2018 as compared to the comparable period of the prior year primarily as a result of lower restructuring-related professional services expenses and Tidewater s continuing efforts to reduce overhead costs due to the downturn in the offshore services market. Included in general and administrative expenses for the six

Index to Financial Statements

months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$23.4 million of restructuring-related professional services expenses. Tidewater did not incur any such restructuring-related professional services expenses during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), but did incur professional services costs related to the proposed combination with GulfMark of \$1.5 million. Note also, that general and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) included stock-based compensation of \$6.1 million and \$(0.6) million, respectively.

Tidewater recorded \$7.4 million and \$228.3 million of asset impairments during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), respectively, primarily due to the continued stacking of underutilized vessels (as a result of the decrease in the volume of oil and gas exploration, field development and production spending by its customers) and a decline in offshore support vessel values. As of Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy on July 31, 2017, Tidewater adopted fresh-start accounting and significantly reduced the carrying values of its vessels and other long-lived assets.

Interest and other debt expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$15.1 million and \$31.6 million, respectively. Interest and other debt costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018 reflects Tidewater s post-restructuring capital structure, which includes debt of \$444.8 million at June 30, 2018.

Tidewater s outstanding receivable from Sonatide for work in Angola was reduced by approximately \$77 million to approximately \$153 million during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor). Tidewater s outstanding payable to Sonatide (including commissions payable) decreased by approximately \$53 million to approximately \$47 million during the same period. Sonatide has had some success in obtaining contracts that allow for a portion of services in Angola to be paid in dollars, has successfully initiated some conversion of kwanzas into dollars and has also successfully reduced the due from affiliates and due to affiliates balances via agreed netting transactions between Tidewater and Sonatide. For additional disclosure regarding the Sonatide Joint Venture, refer to the Sonatide Joint Venture disclosure in *Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* of this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Americas Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the Americas segment decreased 48%, or \$53.7 million, during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), primarily due to a \$39.1 million early termination fee related to the early cancellation of a long-term vessel charter contract included in the six months ended June 30, 2017. Deepwater revenues during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) were approximately \$41.3 million less than the six months ended June 30, 2017, primarily as the result of the recognition of the early termination fee and lower average dayrates for deepwater vessels working in the region, especially in the U.S. Gulf of Mexico. Revenues from towing-supply vessels decreased 45%, or \$11.6 million, during the same comparative periods. The decrease in revenue from towing-supply vessels is primarily the result of decreased demand for towing supply vessels especially in Brazil.

At December 31, 2017, Tidewater had 27 stacked Americas-based vessels. During the first six months of 2018, Tidewater stacked two additional vessels and disposed of eight vessels, resulting in a total of 21 stacked Americas-based vessels, or approximately 45% of the Americas-based fleet, as of June 30, 2018.

Operating profit for the Americas segment was \$10.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and \$14.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor).

Vessel operating costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$30.6 million and \$52.9 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) primarily due to the reduction in crew costs, other vessel costs, and supplies, fuel and lube reflecting the decline in operating activity in the segment in the current year. Repairs and maintenance expense

Index to Financial Statements

has decreased, in part, as the result of a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized, which Tidewater adopted subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting.

There were no vessel operating lease costs in the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as a result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan. Vessel operating lease costs in the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$10.4 million.

Depreciation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$6.8 million and \$22.0 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to the prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values recognized at July 31, 2017, resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$10.7 million and \$12.2 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to the prior year primarily as a result of cost reduction initiatives, including headcount reductions.

Middle East/Asia Pacific Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the Middle East/Asia Pacific segment decreased 25%, or \$13.6 million, during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), primarily as a result of a decrease in revenue from towing-supply vessels due to decreased average day rates, decreased utilization and fewer vessels working in the region.

At December 31, 2017, Tidewater had 16 stacked Middle East/Asia Pacific-based vessels. During the first six months of 2018, Tidewater returned two previously stacked vessels to service and disposed of two vessels, resulting in a total of 12 stacked Middle East/Asia Pacific-based vessels, or approximately 23% of the Middle East/Asia Pacific-based fleet, as of June 30, 2018.

Operating loss for the Middle East/Asia Pacific segment for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$1.6 million and \$7.5 million, respectively.

Vessel operating costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$29.9 million and \$38.6 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased in the current period as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) primarily due to a reduction in crew costs and repair and maintenance costs, reflecting the decline in operating activity in the segment in the current year and the Successor company s accounting policy in regards to planned major maintenance activities. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

Depreciation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$5.6 million and \$16.2 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to the prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017, resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were comparable.

Europe/Mediterranean Sea Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the Europe/Mediterranean Sea segment increased 8%, or \$1.8 million, during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), primarily as a result of an increase in revenue from deepwater vessels due to increased utilization especially in Tidewater s Norway and North Sea operations and an increase in the

Index to Financial Statements

number of deepwater vessels operating in the Mediterranean Sea. This increase was partially offset by a decrease in revenue from towing-supply vessels, as a result of fewer towing supply vessels working in the Mediterranean Sea which have generally been replaced by additional deepwater vessels working in the Mediterranean Sea.

At December 31, 2017, Tidewater had six stacked Europe/Mediterranean Sea -based vessels. During the first six months of 2018, Tidewater returned three previously stacked vessels to work resulting in a total of three stacked Europe/Mediterranean Sea-based vessels, or approximately 14% of the Europe/Mediterranean Sea-based fleet, as of June 30, 2018.

Operating loss for the Europe/Mediterranean Sea segment for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$4.7 million and \$17.3 million, respectively.

Vessel operating costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$20.7 million and \$21.4 million, respectively. The modest decrease in vessel operating costs in the current period as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) is primarily due to decreased repair and maintenance costs. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

There were no vessel operating lease costs in the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as a result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan. Vessel operating lease costs in the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$1.2 million.

Depreciation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$4.0 million and \$13.4 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to the prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017 resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were comparable.

West Africa Segment Operations. Vessel revenues in the West Africa segment decreased 15%, or \$11.9 million, during the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), primarily as a result of a decrease in revenue from towing supply vessels due to decreased average day rates, as a result of the continuing effects of the industry-wide downturn.

At December 31, 2017, Tidewater had 40 stacked West Africa-based vessels. During the first six months of 2018, Tidewater stacked four additional vessels, disposed of 13 vessels and returned one previously stacked vessel to work, resulting in a total of 30 stacked West Africa-based vessels, or approximately 36% of the West Africa-based fleet, as of June 30, 2018.

Operating loss for the West Africa segment was less than \$0.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), and operating loss was \$8.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor).

Vessel operating costs for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$48.2 million and \$51.8 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased in the

current period as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) primarily due to a reduction in repair and maintenance costs. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, and in connection with the application of fresh-start accounting, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

There were no vessel operating lease costs in the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), as a result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan. Vessel operating lease costs in the six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$2.4 million.

Index to Financial Statements

Depreciation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$8.1 million and \$19.4 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to the prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017 resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) were \$13.0 million and \$15.6 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to the prior year primarily as a result of cost reduction initiatives that Tidewater has undertaken as a result of the significant industry downturn which has continued through June 2018.

Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016

Americas Segment Operations. Vessel revenues earned in the Americas segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$45.8 million, \$40.8 million and \$159.3 million, respectively.

Further reductions in Americas segment utilization and average day rates have caused decreases in revenue and are primarily the result of a significant industry downturn which occurred during the latter half of calendar 2014 and has continued through December 31, 2017.

On April 1, 2017, Tidewater had 34 stacked Americas-based vessels. During the nine month period of April 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017, Tidewater stacked seven additional vessels, Tidewater sold four vessels and returned ten leased vessels to their respective owners, resulting in a total of 27 stacked Americas-based vessels, or approximately 50% of the Americas-based fleet, as of December 31, 2017.

Operating loss for the Americas segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) was \$1.6 million, \$22.5 million and \$11.7 million, respectively.

Vessel operating costs for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$32 million, \$37.9 million and \$93.8 million, respectively. Overall vessel operating costs have decreased in the current periods as compared to the nine months ended December 31, 2016 primarily due to the reduction in crew costs, reflecting the decline in operating activity in the segment in the current year. Subsequent to July 31, 2017, Tidewater implemented a new planned major maintenance policy requiring the costs of drydockings and surveys associated with regulatory compliance to be deferred and amortized.

The Americas segment did not incur any vessel operating lease expense for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor). Vessel operating lease expense for the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) was \$3.8 million and \$19.9 million, respectively. The reduction in vessel operating lease expense in the successor period compared to prior year primarily was the result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan.

Depreciation expense for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016

(Predecessor) were \$5.8 million, \$13.9 million and \$37.5 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values recognized at July 31, 2017, resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

Index to Financial Statements

General and administrative expenses for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$9.6 million, \$7.7 million and \$19.9 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to prior year primarily as a result of cost reduction initiatives that Tidewater has undertaken as a result of the significant industry downturn which occurred over the latter half of calendar 2014 and has continued through December 31, 2017.

Middle East/Asia Pacific Segment Operations. Vessel revenues earned in the Middle East/Asia Pacific segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$39.8 million, \$36.3 million and \$87.9 million, respectively. Although the segment has experienced a modest increase in utilization for deepwater vessels and comparable utilization for towing supply vessels, reductions to average day rates for deepwater and towing supply vessels has caused an overall decrease in revenues as compared to the comparable nine month period of the prior year.

On April 1, 2017, Tidewater had 25 stacked Middle East/Asia Pacific-based vessels. During the nine month period of April 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017, Tidewater stacked two additional vessels, sold seven vessels and returned four previously stacked vessels to service, resulting in a total of 16 stacked Middle East/Asia Pacific-based vessels, or approximately 28% of the Middle East/Asia Pacific-based fleet, as of December 31, 2017.

Operating profit for the Middle East/Asia Pacific segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) was \$0.5 million. Operating loss for the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$1.4 million and \$19.1 million, respectively.

Vessel operating costs for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$28.7 million, \$23 million and \$60.5 million, respectively.

Depreciation expense for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$4.7 million, \$10 million and \$32.4 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017, resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$6 million, \$4.8 million and \$14.2 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to prior year primarily as a result of cost reduction initiatives that Tidewater has undertaken as a result of the significant industry downturn which occurred over the latter half of calendar 2014 and has continued through December 31, 2017.

Europe/Mediterranean Sea Segment Operations. Vessel revenues earned in the Europe/Mediterranean Sea segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$19.9 million, \$15.5 million and \$32.5 million, respectively. The segment has experienced an increase in revenues

from towing supply vessels primarily resulting from higher utilization and more vessels working in the area which has driven an overall increase in revenues as compared to the comparable nine month period of the prior year.

On April 1, 2017, Tidewater had seven stacked Europe/Mediterranean Sea-based vessels. During the nine month period of April 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017, Tidewater stacked two additional vessels, sold two vessels

Index to Financial Statements

and returned one previously stacked vessels to service, resulting in a total of six stacked Europe/Mediterranean Sea-based vessels, or approximately 27% of the Europe/Mediterranean Sea-based fleet, as of December 31, 2017.

Operating losses for the Europe/Mediterranean Sea segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$1.5 million, \$12.7 million and \$19.6 million, respectively.

Vessel operating costs for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$16.2 million, \$16.5 million and \$27.9 million, respectively.

Depreciation expense for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$2.8 million, \$9.1 million and \$20 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017 resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$1.9 million, \$1.6 million and \$4.3 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to prior year primarily as a result of cost reduction initiatives that Tidewater has undertaken as a result of the significant industry downturn which occurred over the latter half of calendar 2014 and has continued through December 31, 2017.

West Africa Segment Operations. Vessel revenues earned in the West Africa segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$66.4 million, \$54 million and \$147.2 million, respectively.

West Africa segment average day rates and the number of active vessels have decreased which has resulted in reductions to revenues as compared to prior year for deepwater, towing supply and other vessel classes due primarily to the significant industry downturn which occurred over the latter half of calendar 2014 and has continued through December 31, 2017.

On April 1, 2017, Tidewater had 45 stacked West Africa-based vessels. During the nine month period of April 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017, Tidewater stacked two additional vessels, sold five vessels and returned two previously stacked vessels to service, resulting in a total of 40 stacked West Africa-based vessels, or approximately 43% of the West Africa-based fleet, as of December 31, 2017.

Operating profit for the West Africa segment for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) was \$2.3 million. Operating losses for the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended September 30, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$8.8 million and \$19.3 million, respectively.

Vessel operating costs for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016

(Predecessor) were \$43.5 million, \$39 million and \$96.2 million, respectively. Included in the period April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) were higher levels of repair and maintenance due to increased drydockings.

Vessel operating lease expense for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months

Index to Financial Statements

ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$0.8 million, \$1.4 million and \$5.4 million, respectively. Vessel operating lease expense has decreased as compared to prior year primarily as a result of the termination of lease contracts in conjunction with the Plan.

Depreciation expense for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$6.1 million, \$12.6 million and \$34.4 million, respectively. Depreciation expense has decreased significantly as compared to prior year primarily due to the substantial reduction in vessel carrying values at July 31, 2017, resulting from the application of fresh-start accounting.

General and administrative expenses for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) were \$13.7 million, \$9.8 million and \$30.5 million, respectively. General and administrative expenses have decreased as compared to prior year primarily as a result of cost reduction initiatives that Tidewater has undertaken as a result of the significant industry downturn which occurred over the latter half of calendar 2014 and has continued through December 31, 2017.

Other Items for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017

Asset Impairments. Stacked vessels expected to return to active service are generally newer vessels, have similar capabilities and likelihood of future active service as other currently operating vessels, are generally current with classification societies in regards to their regulatory certification status, and are being actively marketed. Stacked vessels expected to return to active service are evaluated for impairment as part of their assigned active asset group and not individually.

Tidewater reviews the vessels in its active fleet for impairment whenever events occur or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable. In such evaluation, the estimated future undiscounted cash flows generated by an asset group are compared with the carrying amount of the asset group to determine if a write-down may be required. If an asset group fails the undiscounted cash flow test, Tidewater estimates the fair value of each asset group and compares such estimated fair value, considered Level 3, as defined by ASC 820, Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures, to the carrying value of each asset group in order to determine if impairment exists. Similar to stacked vessels, management obtains estimates of the fair values of the active vessels from third party appraisers or brokers for use in determining fair value estimates.

As of Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy on July 31, 2017, Tidewater significantly reduced the carrying values of its vessels and other assets.

The table below summarizes the number of vessels impaired and the amount of the impairment incurred.

	Quart		-		Predecessor Six Months Ended
(In thousands, except number of vessels impaired)	June	30, 2018	June 30, 2017,	June 30, 2018	June 30, 2017
Number of vessels impaired in the period ^(A)		2	77	15	89
Amount of impairment incurred	\$	1,215	163,423	7,401	228,280

(A) For the quarter and six month periods ended June 30, 2018, there were 2 and 15 stacked vessels impaired, respectively. For the quarter ended June 30, 2017, there were 72 stacked vessels and 5 active vessels impaired, respectively, and for the six month period ended June 30, 2017, there were 83 stacked vessels and 6 active vessels impaired, respectively.

Insurance and Loss Reserves. Insurance and loss reserves in the quarter and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 (Successor) and June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) reflect favorable developments in case-based reserves and experience-based, retrospective premium adjustments and the decline in the number of vessels in Tidewater s fleet.

Index to Financial Statements

Gains on Asset Dispositions, Net. During the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), Tidewater recognized net gains of \$1.3 million and \$3.3 million, respectively, related to the sale of vessels and other assets. Included in gain on asset dispositions, net for the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), were \$3.0 million and \$8.9 million of amortized gains from sale leaseback transactions, respectively, and \$0.2 million and \$0.4 million of net gains from the sale of vessels and other assets, respectively.

Foreign Exchange Losses. During the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2018 (Successor), Tidewater recognized net foreign exchange losses of \$1.0 million and \$1.4 million, respectively, primarily as a result of the revaluation of Brazilian reais-denominated balances to the U.S. dollar reporting currency. Tidewater recognized foreign currency losses of \$1.2 million and \$0.5 million, respectively, for the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor), which were primarily due to the revaluation of Norwegian kroner-denominated debt to the U.S. dollar reporting currency.

During the six months ended June 30, 2018, the currency exchange rate of the Angolan kwanza versus the U.S. dollar devalued from a ratio of approximately 168 to 1 to a ratio of approximately 250 to 1, or approximately 49%. As a result, Tidewater recognized 49% of the total foreign exchange loss, or approximately \$20.6 million, through equity in net earnings (losses) of unconsolidated companies.

Other Items for the Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016

Asset Impairments. Due in part to the modernization of Tidewater s fleet, more vessels that are being stacked are newer vessels that are expected to return to active service. Stacked vessels expected to return to active service are generally newer vessels, have similar capabilities and likelihood of future active service as other currently operating vessels, are generally current with classification societies in regards to their regulatory certification status, and are being actively marketed. Stacked vessels expected to return to active service are evaluated for impairment as part of their assigned active asset group and not individually.

Tidewater reviews the vessels in its active fleet for impairment whenever events occur or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable. In such evaluation, the estimated future undiscounted cash flows generated by an asset group are compared with the carrying amount of the asset group to determine if a write-down may be required. If an asset group fails the undiscounted cash flow test, Tidewater estimates the fair value of each asset group and compares such estimated fair value, considered Level 3, as defined by ASC 820, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures*, to the carrying value of each asset group in order to determine if impairment exists. Similar to stacked vessels, management obtains estimates of the fair values of the active vessels from third party appraisers or brokers for use in determining fair value estimates.

As of Tidewater s emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy on July 31, 2017, Tidewater significantly reduced the carrying values of it vessels and other assets.

During the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), Tidewater recognized \$14.4 million of impairment charges on five vessels that were stacked, largely to reflect the decision to scrap certain stacked vessels. The fair value of vessels in the stacked fleet incurring impairment during the period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) was \$8.8 million (after having recorded impairment charges).

During the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), there were no impairments related to active vessels.

During the four month period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), Tidewater recognized \$157.8 million of impairment charges on 73 vessels that were stacked. The fair value of vessels in the stacked fleet incurring impairment during the period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$505.6 million (after having recorded impairment charges).

Index to Financial Statements

During the four month period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), Tidewater recognized \$26.9 million of impairments on six vessels in the active fleet. The fair value of vessels in the active fleet incurring impairment during the period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$66.2 million (after having recorded impairment charges).

The table below summarizes the number of vessels and ROVs impaired, the amount of impairment incurred and the combined fair value of the assets after having recorded the impairment charges.

	Successor		Predecessor		
	Aug	riod from ust 1, 2017 hrough	Period from April 1, 2017 through	Nine month period ended December 31,	
(In thousands)	Decem	ber 31, 2017	July 31, 2017	2016	
Number of vessels impaired during the period		5	79	115	
Number of ROVs impaired during the period				8	
Amount of impairment incurred ^(A)	\$	16,777	184,748	419,870	
Combined fair value of assets incurring impairment after having recorded impairment charges		8,763	571,821	813,851	

(A) The period August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 and the nine month period ended December 31, 2016 included \$2.3 million and \$1.6 million, respectively, of impairments related to inventory and other non-vessel assets.

Insurance and Loss Reserves. Insurance and loss reserves expense was \$4.6 million during the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), \$3.9 million during the four month period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and \$11.8 million during the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor). Insurance and loss reserves expense in the current year reflect decreases in premiums and claims as a result of lower levels of vessel activity.

Gains on Asset Dispositions, Net. During the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), Tidewater recognized net gains of \$7.1 million related to the sale of eight ROVs which was partially offset by \$0.5 million of net losses related to the disposal of 11 vessels and other assets. Included in gain on asset dispositions, net for the four month period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), was \$0.5 million related to the sale of seven vessels and Tidewater recognized deferred gains related to sale leaseback transactions of \$3 million. During the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor), Tidewater recognized deferred gains related to sale leaseback transactions of \$17.5 million and net gains of \$0.5 million related to the disposal of ten vessels and other assets.

All remaining deferred gains related to Tidewater s sale leaseback vessels were recognized as reorganization items in the quarter ended June 30, 2017 (Predecessor) due to Tidewater s rejection of all 16 sale leaseback agreements during the Chapter 11 proceedings.

Foreign Exchange Losses. During the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor), the four month period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) and the nine months ended

December 31, 2016 (Predecessor), Tidewater recognized foreign exchange losses of \$0.4 million, \$3.2 million and \$2.3 million, respectively. These foreign exchange losses were primarily the result of the revaluation of its Norwegian kroner-denominated debt to its U.S. dollar reporting currency.

In January 2018, the exchange rate of the Angolan kwanza versus the U.S. dollar was devalued from a ratio of approximately 168 to 1 to a ratio of approximately 207 to 1, or approximately 22%. Based on Angolan kwanza denominated balance sheet accounts at December 31, 2017, and an Angolan kwanza to U.S. dollar exchange ratio of 207 to 1, Sonatide will recognize a further exchange loss estimated to be approximately \$28 million. Tidewater will recognize 49% of the total foreign exchange loss, or approximately \$14 million through equity in net earnings (losses) of unconsolidated companies.

Index to Financial Statements

Interest and Other Debt Costs. Interest and other debt costs for the five month period from August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) was \$13 million and reflects interest expense on the New Secured Notes and Troms Offshore debt as well as the amortization of premiums and discounts associated with the respective loans in connection with fresh-start accounting valuations. Interest and other debt costs for the four month period from April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$11.2 million and reflects interest expense on the Predecessor Company s term loan, revolver and senior notes through the Petition Date and Troms debt for the entire period. The filing of Tidewater s bankruptcy petition on May 17, 2017, resulted in the cessation of the accrual of interest on its term loan, revolving line of credit and senior notes through the Emergence Date of July 31, 2017. Had the term loan, revolving line of credit and senior notes through the Plan, interest expense for the period from April 1, 2017 through the Emergence Date of July 31, 2017 (Predecessor) was \$27 million. Interest and other debt costs for the nine months ended December 31, 2016 (Predecessor) was \$54 million and reflects interest expense on the Predecessor Company s term loan, revolver, senior notes and Troms debt. For additional information, see Indebtedness under *Liquidity, Capital Resources and Other Matters* in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Reorganization Items. Tidewater incurred reorganization charges of \$4.3 million and \$1.4 billion for the five month period of August 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 (Successor) and the four month period of April 1, 2017 through July 31, 2017 (Predecessor), respectively. Successor reorganization items included the cost of delivering vessels operating under sale leaseback agreements to the lessors and bankruptcy related professional fees. Predecessor reorganization items included (i) fresh-start adjustments of \$1.8 billion to record the values of assets and liabilities on its books at their fair values, (ii) \$316.5 million related to the settlement of liabilities associated with sale leaseback claims and make-whole claims on its debt, partially offset by deferred gains recognized on sale leaseback transactions and other items and (iii) professional fees of \$28 million incurred subsequent to the Petition Date. Offsetting these reorganization charges is a gain on settlement of liabilities subject to compromise of \$767.6 million.

Vessel Class Revenue and Statistics by Segment for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018 and 2017

Vessel utilization is determined primarily by market conditions and to a lesser extent by drydocking requirements. Vessel day rates are determined by the demand created largely through the level of offshore exploration, field development and production spending by energy companies relative to the supply of offshore service vessels. Suitability of equipment and the quality of service provided may also influence vessel day rates. Vessel utilization rates are calculated by dividing the number of days a vessel works during a reporting period by the number of days the vessel is available to work in the reporting period. Stacked vessels reduce utilization rates because stacked vessels are considered available to work, and as such, are included in the calculation of utilization rates. Average day rates are calculated by dividing the revenue a vessel earns during a reporting period by the number of days the vessel worked in the reporting period.

Vessel utilization and average day rates are calculated on all vessels in service (which includes stacked vessels and vessels in drydock) but do not include vessels owned by joint ventures (eight vessels at June 30, 2018).

Index to Financial Statements

The following tables compare revenues, day-based utilization percentages and average day rates by vessel class and in total for the quarters and six month periods ended June 30, 2018 and 2017:

REVENUE BY VESSEL CLASS		uccessor rter Ended	Predecessor	Successor	Predecessor
		June	•	Six Months Ended	
(In thousands):	3	0, 2018	June 30, 2017	June 30, 2018	June 30, 2017
Americas fleet:					
Deepwater ^(A)	\$	22,661	17,313	38,866	80,144
Towing-supply		7,560	11,274	14,406	26,012
Other		2,380	3,300	5,410	6,264
Total	\$	32,601	31,887	58,682	112,420
Middle East/Asia Pacific fleet:					
Deepwater	\$	9,603	10,701	19,167	20,134
Towing-supply		12,783	17,065	21,607	34,310
Other		20		20	
Total	\$	22,406	27,766	40,794	54,444
Europe/Mediterranean Sea fleet:					
Deepwater	\$	12,596	8,237	21,616	18,090
Towing-supply		761	2,794	1,364	3,116
Other					(9)
Total	\$	13,357	11,031	22,980	21,197
West Africa fleet:					
Deepwater	\$	14,314	13,921	28,252	27,100
Towing-supply		17,321	24,225	33,460	46,697
Other		4,175	3,427	7,500	7,304
Total	\$	35,810	41,573	69,212	81,101
Worldwide fleet:					
Deepwater	\$	59,174	50,172	107,901	145,468
Towing-supply		38,425	55,358	70,837	110,135
Other		6,575	6,727	12,930	13,559
Total	\$	104,174	112,257	191,668	269,162
UTILIZATION:					
Americas fleet:		54.00	02.4	40 5	26.5
Deepwater		54.8%	23.4	48.5	26.5
Towing-supply		37.7	36.4	36.7	39.1
Other		48.3	50.0	55.1	47.8
Total		48.3%	30.3	45.5	32.8
Middle East/Asia Pacific fleet:		(1.0.01	~	5 0.1	50.1
Deepwater		64.2%	54.4	59.1	50.1
Towing-supply		60.2	57.2	49.9	55.7
Other		100.0			50 0
Total		61.6%	55.4	53.0	53.0

Europe/Mediterranean Sea fleet:				
Deepwater	79.5%	59.7	72.3	60.4
Towing-supply	29.0	66.1	27.0	45.9
Other				
Total	70.3%	56.5	63.9	52.4
West Africa fleet:				
Deepwater	60.2%	46.1	56.2	47.0
Towing-supply	47.0	49.4	42.8	47.1
Other	49.2	33.1	42.5	32.9
Total	51.9%	42.7	46.8	41.9
Worldwide fleet:				
Deepwater	63.5%	41.1	57.8	41.8
Towing-supply	49.9	50.9	44.0	48.9
Other	49.1	33.9	44.7	33.3
Total	55.5%	44.0	49.9	43.3

^(A) Included in Americas fleet deepwater revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2017, is \$39.1 million of revenue related to the early cancellation of a long-term vessel charter contract.

0	2	2
4	5	5

Index to Financial Statements

	Successor Quarter Ended June 30, 2018		Predecessor Quarter Ended June 30, 2017	Successor Six Months Ended June 30, 2018	Predecessor Six Months Ended June 30, 2017	
AVERAGE VESSEL DAY RATES:						
Americas fleet:	ሰ	10.1(2)	10.970	17 400	40 720	
Deepwater ^(A)	\$	18,162	19,869	17,488	40,730	
Towing-supply		14,349	15,959	14,273	16,961	
Other	¢	9,029	9,071	9,047	9,045	
Total	\$	15,995	16,423	15,323	26,806	
Middle East/Asia Pacific fleet:	¢	0.007	0.005	0.606	0.070	
Deepwater	\$	9,287	9,825	9,686	9,872	
Towing-supply		6,627	7,511	6,612	7,770	
Other	.	6,122		6,122	0.407	
Total	\$	7,554	8,261	7,770	8,435	
Europe/Mediterranean Sea fleet:						
Deepwater	\$	9,676	8,967	9,441	9,608	
Towing-supply		7,195	7,459	6,965	7,349	
Other						
Total	\$	9,489	8,530	9,246	9,189	
West Africa fleet:						
Deepwater	\$	9,940	13,768	10,344	13,516	
Towing-supply		13,054	14,271	13,145	14,223	
Other		3,508	3,265	3,415	3,464	
Total	\$	9,050	11,061	9,262	10,964	
Worldwide fleet:						
Deepwater	\$	11,779	12,897	11,700	18,426	
Towing-supply		9,882	10,961	10,093	11,405	
Other		4,513	4,759	4,622	4,840	
Total	\$	10,047	10,842	10,068	13,225	

(A) Included in Americas fleet deepwater average day rates for the six months ended June 30, 2017, is \$39.1 million of revenue related to early cancellation of a long-term vessel charter contract. Americas fleet deepwater average day rates for the six months ended June 30, 2018 were increased by \$19,895 as a result of the recognition of revenue related to the early cancellation of the vessel charter contract.

Vessel Class Revenue and Statistics by Segment for the Nine Months Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016

Vessel utilization is determined primarily by market conditions and to a lesser extent by major repairs and maintenance and drydocking requirements. Vessel day rates are determined by the demand created largely through the level of offshore exploration, field development and production spending by energy companies relative to the supply of offshore support vessels. Specifications of available equipment and the scope of service provided may also influence vessel day rates. Vessel utilization rates are calculated by dividing the number of days a vessel works during a reporting period by the number of days the vessel is available to work in the reporting period. As such, stacked vessels depress utilization rates. Average day rates are calculated by dividing the revenue a vessel earns during a

reporting period by the number of days the vessel worked in the reporting period.

Index to Financial Statements

Vessel utilization and average day rates are calculated on all vessels in service (which includes stacked vessels and vessels undergoing major repairs and maintenance and/or in drydock) but do not include vessels owned by joint ventures (eight vessels at December 31, 2017). The following tables compare revenues, days-based utilization percentages and average day rates by vessel class and in total:

	Successor Period from August 1, 2017		Predecessor Period from July 1, 2017	
REVENUE BY VESSEL	Quarter Ended	U	through	Quarter Ended June 30,
CLASS (in thousands):	2017	September 30, 2017	July 31, 2017	2017
Nine Month Transition Period	2017	2017	2017	2017
Ended December 31, 2017				
Americas fleet				
Deepwater	\$ 17,062	9,798	4,304	17,313
Towing-supply	8,263	5,572	3,747	11,274
Other	3,010	2,079	910	3,300
Total	\$ 28,335	17,449	8,961	31,887
Middle East/Asia Pacific fleet				
Deepwater	\$ 9,066	5,726	2,667	10,701
Towing-supply	14,110	10,943	5,880	17,065
Other				
Total	\$ 23,176	16,669	8,547	27,766
Europe/Mediterranean Sea fleet	• • • • • • • •	- 010		0.000
Deepwater	\$ 10,394	7,810	3,383	8,237
Towing-supply	641	1,050	1,052	2,794
Other				
m < 1	¢ 11.025	0.070	4 405	11.021
Total	\$ 11,035	8,860	4,435	11,031
West Africa Fleet	¢ 14.250	0.770	4 205	12.021
Deepwater	\$ 14,359	9,772	4,205	13,921
Towing-supply	19,807	13,999	7,072	24,225
Other	4,601	3,822	1,120	3,427
Total	\$ 38,767	27,593	12,397	41,573
Worldwide fleet				
Deepwater	\$ 50,881	33,106	14,559	50,172
Towing-supply	42,821	31,564	17,751	55,358
Other	7,611	5,901	2,030	6,727
Total	\$ 101,313	70,571	34,340	112,257

Table of Contents

Index to Financial Statements

	Predecessor				
					Nine month
			Quarter	Quarter	period
	Qua	rter Ended	Ended	Ended	ended
	J	une 30,	September 30,	December 31,	December 31,
REVENUE BY VESSEL CLASS (in thousands):		2016	2016	2016	2016
Nine Month Period Ended December 31, 2016					
Americas fleet					
Deepwater	\$	40,387	37,270	30,846	108,503
Towing-supply		16,879	13,039	11,905	41,823
Other		3,342	2,816	2,826	8,984
Total	\$	60,608	53,125	45,577	159,310
Middle East/Asia Pacific fleet					
Deepwater	\$	8,628	8,860	8,605	26,093
Towing-supply		23,495	20,724	17,628	61,847
Other					
Total	\$	32,123	29,584	26,233	87,940
Europe/Mediterranean Sea fleet					
Deepwater	\$	10,651	9,629	9,359	29,639
Towing-supply		736	819	782	2,337
Other		478	48		526
Total	\$	11,865	10,496	10,141	32,502
West Africa Fleet					
Deepwater	\$	22,638	14,676	12,389	49,703
Towing-supply		27,181	25,115	25,305	77,601
Other		8,015	6,365	5,475	19,855
Total	\$	57,834	46,156	43,169	147,159
Worldwide fleet					
Deepwater	\$	82,304	70,435	61,199	213,938
Towing-supply		68,291	59,697	55,620	183,608
Other		11,835	9,229	8,301	29,365
Total	\$	162,430	139,361	125,120	426,911

Index to Financial Statements

	Quarter Ended December 31,	I .	Period from July 1, 2017 through July 31,	Quarter Ended June 30,
UTILIZATION:	2017	2017	2017	2017
Nine Month Transition Period Ended				
December 31, 2017				
Americas fleet	22.2%	• • •	10.1	a a 4
Deepwater	32.2%	21.8	18.1	23.4
Towing-supply	39.0	35.6	37.0	36.4
Other	60.8	46.1	43.8	50.0
Total	37.6%	28.9	26.6	30.3
Middle East/Asia Pacific fleet				
Deepwater	48.7%	45.6	40.8	54.4
Towing-supply	57.7	57.1	57.2	57.2
Other				
Total	54.5%	52.5	51.1	55.4
Europe/Mediterranean Sea fleet				
Deepwater	69.4%	72.9	69.5	59.7
Towing-supply	24.1	40.6	79.8	66.1
Other				
Total	60.7%	61.6	66.5	